Self-similar Markov trees and scaling limits

Jean Bertoin^{*} and Nicolas Curien[†] and Armand Riera[‡]

This document presents the construction of self-similar Markov trees and explores several of their properties. The second part, covering discrete models and general results on scaling limits, will be available soon.

*Universität Zürich, Institute of Mathematics, Switzerland. [†]Université Paris-Sud, LMO, France. [‡]Sorbonne Universié, LPSM, France.

jean.bertoin@math.uzh.ch nicolas.curien@gmail.com riera@lpsm.paris

Contents

1	Intr	oduction	1
I	Self	-similar Markov trees	17
2	Decorated real trees and their topologies		18
	2.1	Decorated real trees and a gluing operator	19
	2.2	Construction of decorated real trees by gluing building blocks	24
	2.3	Measured decorated trees	31
	2.4	Hypographs, topologies, and isomorphic identifications	33
	2.5	Comments and bibliographical notes	44
3	Branching processes with real types		45
	3.1	General branching processes as random decorated real trees	46
	3.2	Lévy, Itô, Lamperti, and self-similar Markov trees	53
	3.3	Weighted length and harmonic measures	59
		3.3.1 Weighted length measures	59
		3.3.2 First Cramér's condition and the harmonic measure on leaves	61
		3.3.3 The harmonic measure as limit of weighted length measures	64
	3.4	Comments and bibliographical notes	69
4	Examples		72
	4.1	Finite branching activity	73
	4.2	Non-increasing decorations and fragmentations	79
	4.3	Conservative binary growth-fragmentations	91
	4.4	An overlay on the stable family and a critical example	97
5	Mar	kov properties	101
	5.1	Local decompositions	101
	5.2	Genealogical Markov property	105
	5.3	Temporal Markov property	109

6 Spinal decompositions and bifurcators		114	
	6.1	Spine decompositions in the setting of general branching processes	114
	6.2	Size-biased spine decompositions for self-similar Markov trees	120
	6.3	Bifurcators	132
	6.4	Hausdorff dimensions	138
	6.5	Back to Examples	139
7	Арр	endix	146

7 Appendix

Abstract

Self-similar Markov trees constitute a remarkable family of random compact real trees carrying a decoration function that is positive on the skeleton. As the terminology suggests, they are self-similar objects that further satisfy a Markov branching property. They are built from the combination of the recursive construction of real trees by gluing line segments with the seminal observation of Lamperti, which relates positive self-similar Markov processes and Lévy processes via a time change. They carry natural length and harmonic measures, which can be used to perform explicit spinal decompositions. Self-similar Markov trees encompass a large variety of random real trees that have been studied over the last decades, such as the Brownian CRT, stable Lévy trees, fragmentation trees, and growth-fragmentation trees. We establish general invariance principles for multi-type Galton–Watson trees with integer types and illustrate them with many combinatorial classes of random trees that have been studied in the literature, including (possibly dissipative) discrete fragmentation trees, peeling trees of Boltzmann (possibly O(n)-decorated) planar maps, or even the more recent fully parked trees.

Chapter 1

Introduction

Since the early 1990s and the introduction of the ubiquitous Brownian Continuum Random Tree (CRT) by Aldous [8], random real trees have become central objects in probability theory. Apart from their obvious applications to scaling limits of population models, they emerge in a variety of areas ranging from superprocesses, combinatorial optimization (minimal spanning trees), and analysis of algorithms to Liouville Quantum Gravity and the construction of the Brownian sphere [93]. For standard textbooks on the subject, see [69, 65, 96]. In particular, two important classes of random real trees have been known for a long time: the Lévy trees of Duquesne–Le Gall–Le Jan [63, 101], which are the scaling limits of discrete Bienaymé–Galton–Watson trees, and the fragmentation trees of Haas–Miermont [79], which are the genealogical trees underlying self-similar fragmentation processes [18]. The intersection of these two classes consists of the one-parameter family of stable trees, which generalize the Brownian CRT and have proved to be crucial objects in random geometry [52]. In this work, we considerably broaden the former and introduce the *self-similar Markov trees*. We prove that they appear as scaling limits of many natural discrete models of trees that already popped-up in the literature, and pave the way for their systematic study.



Figure 1.1: Illustration of a self-similar Markov tree (embedded in the plane \mathbb{R}^2) where its decoration function is represented in the third (vertical) dimension.

I. Self-Similar Markov Trees

The goal of this monography is to define and study the random rooted real trees (T, d_T, ρ) , where $\rho \in T$ is a distinguished point called the **root**, which further support a function $g: T \to \mathbb{R}_+$, positive on its skeleton and referred to as a **decoration**. See Figure 1.1 for an illustration. Informally, a self-similar Markov tree (ssMt in short) is a family of laws $(\mathbb{Q}_x)_{x>0}$ on the Polish space of decorated compact random trees (see Chapter 2 for a presentation of the topology) together with a real number $\alpha > 0$, called the **self-similarity index**, so that the following properties hold:

- Initial decoration. Under \mathbb{Q}_x , the decoration at the root is $g(\rho) = x$.
- Self-similarity. For every x > 0, the law under \mathbb{Q}_1 of the rescaled version $(T, x^{\alpha} \cdot d_T, \rho, x \cdot g)$ is \mathbb{Q}_x .
- Markov property. For any height $h \ge 0$, conditionally on the subtree $\{u \in T : d_T(\rho, u) \le h\}$ up to height h and on its decoration, the decorated subtrees above height h are independent and each has the law \mathbb{Q}_y , where y is the decoration at the root of the subtree (see Chapter 5 for proper statements and Figure 1.2 for an illustration).



Figure 1.2: Illustration of the Markov property (left) and the self-similar property (right). The color of the root of a tree is meant for its decoration. Left: Conditionally on the black structure of the tree up to height h and on the decoration (colors) of the root vertices, the dangling subtrees (in gray) are independent.

A related Markov property (without decoration) was employed in [137] to characterize Lévy trees. Of course, random real trees carrying functions have been considered before in the literature. One may think e.g. of the genealogical trees underlying superprocesses [108] as constructed in [65]. One important difference though, is that usually for superprocesses, the spatial displacements is merely superposed on the branching structure, whereas in our case, the branching and the decoration are intimately tighten. Still, we borrow a lot from this theory, in particular in our rigorous treatment of the Markov property. When the tree is merely a segment, the decoration

is given by a positive self-similar Markov process (pssMp). The latter have been studied in the pioneer work of Lamperti [91], who notably identified positive self-similar Markov processes as being time changed of exponential of Lévy processes, see [89, Chapter 5] and our Section 3.2. It follows from the well-known Lévy–Khintchine–Itô decomposition of Lévy processes that the distribution of pssMp is hence determined by a self-similarity exponent $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$ together with the characteristic triplet ($\sigma^2 \ge 0$, $a \in \mathbb{R}, \Lambda$) of the underlying Lévy process ξ . More precisely, Λ is the so-called Lévy measure on $\mathbb{R} \cup \{-\infty\}$, it integrates $1 \land x^2$ and its mass at $-\infty$ denoted by $k := \Lambda(\{-\infty\})$, serves as killing rate. The drift depends on the choice of cutoff in the Lévy–Khintchine formula, and in this work we use the standard cutoff $y \mapsto y \mathbf{1}_{|y| \le 1}$. We have

$$\mathbb{E}\big(\exp(\gamma\xi_t)\big) = \exp\big(t\psi(\gamma)\big),\,$$

where

$$\psi(\gamma) \coloneqq -\mathbf{k} + \frac{1}{2}\sigma^2\gamma^2 + \mathbf{a}\gamma + \int_{\mathbb{R}^*} \left(\mathrm{e}^{\gamma y} - 1 - \gamma y \mathbf{1}_{|y| \leqslant 1} \right) \Lambda(\mathrm{d}y).$$

Furthermore, to ensure that the pssMp gets absorbed at 0 in finite time a.s., α must be positive and the Lévy process ξ must either drift to $-\infty$ or be killed.

The first part of this work can be seen as the branching analog of the seminal contribution of Lamperti that we just sketched. We provide a rigorous setting (in particular a topology on the space decorated real trees, see Chapter 2) and construct what we believe are essentially the most general (positive) self-similar Markov trees. In a nutshell, we shall see a decorated tree (T,g) as a closed subset Hyp(g) of the space $T \times \mathbb{R}_+$ where the base space is the tree T, via its hypograph

$$Hyp(g) \coloneqq \{(u, x) \in T \times \mathbb{R}_+ : x \leq g(u)\}.$$

To ensure compactness of the latter, we shall impose that T is compact and g is upper-semi continuous. See the numerous illustrations below for a visualization of this concept. As for pssMp, ssMt are characterized by their self-similarity index $\alpha > 0$ together with a Gaussian coefficient $\sigma^2 \ge 0$, a drift coefficient $a \in \mathbb{R}$, and what we call a **generalized Lévy measure** Λ which is a measure on the product space $S = [-\infty, \infty) \times S_1$, where S_1 is the space of nonincreasing sequences

$$\mathcal{S}_1 \coloneqq \{ \mathbf{y} = (y_i)_{i \ge 1} : y_1 \ge y_2 \ge \dots \in \mathbb{R} \cup \{ -\infty \} \}.$$

We also require that the image measure Λ_0 of Λ by the first projection $(y, \mathbf{y}) \rightarrow y$ is a usual Lévy measure, that is, integrates $1 \wedge y^2$. We then refer to $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \Lambda; \alpha)$ as a **characteristic quadruplet**. Roughly speaking, we extend the idea of Lamperti and construct ssMt through a time change of the exponential of **branching Lévy processes**, which have been introduced and studied recently by Bertoin–Mallein [26]. Heuristically, the evolution of the decoration along distinguished branches of the tree are pssMp given as the time-change exponential of the Lévy process ξ with characteristics (σ^2 , \mathbf{a}, Λ_0). Let us give an informal interpretation of the generalized Lévy measure. Recall first that in the pssMp case, if the process is at state x > 0, then it jumps to state $x \cdot e^y$ with a rate $x^{\alpha} \cdot \Lambda_0(dy)$. If one then imagines a ssMt as the genealogical tree of a cloud of independent particles, then each particle of mass x > 0 becomes a particle of $x \cdot e^y$ and in the same time gives rise to a cloud of new particles of mass $x \cdot (e^{y_1}, e^{y_2}, ...)$ at a rate $x^{\alpha} \cdot \Lambda(dy, d(y_i)_{i \ge 1})$.

Many properties of ssMt are encapsulated by the so-called **cumulant function** defined by

$$\kappa(\gamma) \coloneqq \psi(\gamma) + \int_{\mathcal{S}} \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \left(\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \mathrm{e}^{\gamma y_i}\right),\,$$

which can also be seen as the Biggins transform or moment generating function of the underlying branching Lévy process. To ensure non-explosion, we assume that κ takes negative values, which will sometimes be referred to as sub-criticality, and we leave open the construction of ssMt in the critical case min $\kappa = 0$, see Section 3.4.

Informal Result (Construction of self-similar Markov trees). For every characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ such that $\kappa(\gamma) < 0$ for some $\gamma > 0$, there exists a family of laws $(\mathbb{Q}_x)_{x>0}$ of decorated random trees $\mathbf{T} = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$ which are self-similar with exponent $\alpha > 0$ and fulfill the Markov property.

As already mentioned, the decoration g along branches of T evolves according to a pssMp with characteristics (σ^2 , a, Λ_0 ; α), and the generalized Lévy measure Λ induces a way to "explore" branches within T. However, contrary to the case of pssMp, different characteristic quadruplets can produce the same ssMt, and we identify precisely when this happens in Section 6.3, using a concept of bifurcators that is adapted from [123, 131].

Properties of ssMt and their random measures

Regarding the Markov property, we will in fact describe various Markov decompositions in Chapter 5. We then establish several basic properties of ssMt, including the computation of their Hausdorff dimension, by studying natural **finite measures** on ssMt. Real trees are naturally equipped with the length measure, i.e. the 1-dimensional Hausdorff measure, which may be thought of as the Lebesgue measure on T and is therefore denoted by λ . Although λ is not even locally finite in most cases of interest, the decoration function g enables us to circumvent this issue. We consider the measures $d\lambda^{\gamma} := g^{\gamma-\alpha} d\lambda$ supported by the skeleton of T and which we call **weighted length measures**. We show that the latter has a finite total mass provided κ takes negative values before γ , see Proposition 3.11. In particular, by self-similarity, we have

$$\lambda^{\gamma}(T) = \int_{T} \mathrm{d}\lambda \ g^{\gamma-\alpha} \quad \text{under } \mathbb{Q}_{x} \qquad \stackrel{(d)}{=} \qquad x^{\gamma} \int_{T} \mathrm{d}\lambda \ g^{\gamma-\alpha} = x^{\gamma} \lambda^{\gamma}(T) \quad \text{under } \mathbb{Q}_{1},$$

so that the weighted length measures λ^{γ} are self-similar with exponent γ . In most situations, there is yet another natural finite measure on T, denoted by μ , which is supported by the leaves of T. Its construction requires a more stringent hypothesis on κ , that we call the first Cramér hypothesis. This requires the existence of $\omega_{-} \in (0, \infty)$ so that

$$\kappa(\omega_{-}) = 0$$
 and $\kappa(q) < 0$ for some $q > \omega_{-}$.

The formal slightly more restrictive condition is given by Assumption 3.12.

Informal Result (Harmonic measure). Suppose $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ satisfies the first Cramér hypothesis. Then, as $\gamma \to \omega_-$ the renormalized length measure $-\kappa(\gamma) \cdot \lambda^{\gamma}$ converge in probability towards a measure μ supported by the leaves of T.

The measure μ is called the **harmonic measure** since it is connected to the so-called harmonic or additive martingale in the branching random walk underlying our construction of $T = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$. Alike the weighted length measures, the harmonic measure is self-similar with exponent ω_- . The harmonic measure is natural in many respects and it is for example used as a Frostman measure to compute the Hausdorff dimension of T:

Informal Result (Hausdorff dimension). Suppose $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ satisfies the first Cramér hypothesis. Then almost surely, T has Hausdorff dimension

$$\dim_H(T) = \left(1 \vee \frac{\omega_-}{\alpha}\right), \qquad a.s.$$

This result considerably extends the fragmentation case [78] or the growth-fragmentation case [124]. We then use those finite measures to provide **spine decompositions** of our decorated random trees. Roughly speaking, we use $-\kappa(\gamma) \cdot \lambda^{\gamma}$, for γ such that $\kappa(\gamma) < 0$, or μ , which can thought as the extremal case $\gamma = \omega_{-}$, to distinguish a point ρ^{\bullet} at random in T. The branch $[[\rho, \rho^{\bullet}]]$ connecting ρ and ρ^{\bullet} is then called the spine. Using the Markov property, we shall see that the decorated trees dangling from the spine are, conditionally on their initial decoration, independent ssMt with characteristics (σ^2 , a, Λ ; α). However, the evolution of the decoration along the spine is now governed by another set of characteristics (σ^2 , a_{γ} , Λ_{γ} ; α) explicitly given in terms of (σ^2 , a, Λ ; α), and in particular, the Lévy Khintchine exponent ψ_{γ} of the Lévy process underlying the pssMp evolution along the tagged branch is simply given by

$$\psi_{\gamma}(z) \coloneqq \kappa(\gamma + z).$$

As the reader may know, spinal decompositions are essential tools in branching process theory and are also instrumental in many of our proofs. The spinal decomposition can also be seen as a more intrinsic and geometric description of the law of the ssMt. Indeed, as we alluded to above, several characteristic quadruplets (σ^2 , a, Λ ; α) can yield to the same ssMt. However we shall see in Corollary 6.13 that the quadruplet (σ^2 , a_{γ}, Λ_{γ} ; α) generically uniquely specifies the law (\mathbb{Q}_x)_{x>0} of the ssMt. Furthermore, although the pssMp associated to (σ^2 , a, Λ ; α) is quite arbitrary, those appearing as the decoration along the tagged branch of a ssMt have special properties, see Section 6.5 for details.

II. Examples

Self-similar Markov trees include many examples of important random (undecorated) real trees that have appeared in the literature. They encompass in particular the fragmentations trees constructed by Haas and Miermont [78] as the genealogical trees underlying self-similar conservative fragmentations processes [17], and the generalized fragmentation trees introduced recently by Stephenson [134] to cover the dissipative case. If one considers ssMt as branching analogs of Lévy processes, then the (generalized) fragmentation trees would correspond to the subordinator case. More precisely, they consist of ssMt for which the decoration along branches is decreasing. The fragmentation trees of Haas and Miermont had "no erosion" and were conservative: the mass of particles is conserved in splitting events which in our case means that

$$\mathbf{\Lambda}\Big(\Big\{\big(y_0,(y_1,\ldots)\big)\in\mathcal{S}:\sum_{j=0}^{\infty}\mathrm{e}^{y_j}\neq1\Big\}\Big)=0$$

In such situations, it is plain that the first Cramér hypothesis is always satisfied with $\omega_{-} = 1$, and in fact the decoration g(u) corresponds to the harmonic mass of the fringe subtree above point $u \in T$. In particular, we have $\mu(T) = x$ under \mathbb{Q}_x , so that the total harmonic mass is deterministic. Fragmentation trees already include many interesting examples such as the Brownian Continuum Random Tree (CRT) or more generally the stable trees. Specifically, it is well known that the **Brownian CRT** \mathcal{T}_1 can be seen as the real tree constructed from a standard Brownian excursion of length 1, say $(e_1(s))_{0 \leq s \leq 1}$ as in [66, 97]. We denote its contour measure by γ_{e_1} and endow \mathcal{T}_1 with the decoration which assigns to each vertex $v \in \mathcal{T}_1$ the contour-mass $\gamma_{e_1}(\mathcal{T}_{1,v})$ of the fringe-subtree above point v, see Figure 1.3.



Figure 1.3: A simulation of a Brownian CRT. The tree is embedded (non-isometrically in \mathbb{R}^2) and the decoration function representing the μ -mass above each point is depicted in the vertical coordinate.

It follows then from [17, 135] that the decorated Brownian CRT is indeed a self-similar Markov tree with self-similar with index $\alpha = 1/2$, no erosion, no Gaussian part and generalized Lévy measure given by

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} F(\mathrm{e}^{y_0}, (\mathrm{e}^{y_1}, \ldots)) \, \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\mathrm{Bro}}(\mathrm{d}y_0, \mathrm{d}(y_i)_{i \ge 1}) \coloneqq \sqrt{\frac{2}{\pi}} \int_{1/2}^1 F(x, 1-x, 0, 0, \ldots) \frac{\mathrm{d}x}{(x(1-x))^{3/2}},$$

where F stands for a generic nonnegative functional on S. See Example 4.6. This well-known and useful interpretation has already been used many times in the literature see e.g. [38]. Perhaps more surprisingly, there are other representations of (a small variant of the) Brownian CRT as a self-similar Markov tree which is not anymore a fragmentation tree. Consider this time the Brownian CRT $\mathcal{T}^{(1)}$ of height 1, i.e. the tree $\mathcal{T}_{e^{(1)}}$ coded by an Brownian excursion $e^{(1)}$ of height 1.

We can endow $\mathcal{T}^{(1)}$ with the deterministic decoration which assigns to each vertex $v \in \mathcal{T}^{(1)}$ the *height* of the fringe-subtree $\mathcal{T}_v^{(1)}$ rooted at v. See Figure 1.4 for an illustration. It follows



Figure 1.4: A simulation of a Brownian CRT normalized by the height. The tree is embedded non-isometrically in \mathbb{R}^2 ; the decoration function represents the height of fringe subtrees and is depicted in the vertical coordinate.

then by a classical decomposition of $e^{(1)}$ due to David Williams, that the decorated tree $\mathcal{T}^{(1)}$ is indeed a self-similar Markov tree with index $\alpha = 1$, no Brownian part, constant erosion and generalized Lévy measure given by

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} F(\mathrm{e}^{y_0}, (\mathrm{e}^{y_1}, \ldots)) \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\mathrm{Height}}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) = 2 \int_0^1 F(1, (x, 0, 0, \ldots)) \frac{\mathrm{d}x}{x^2},$$

where F denotes a generic nonnegative functional on S. The cumulant function is easy to compute and equals $\kappa_{\text{Height}}(\gamma) = -\gamma + 2/(\gamma - 1)$ for $\gamma > 1$. In particular, Cramér assumption holds with $\omega_{-} = 2$. As the reader may expect, the harmonic measure μ then coincides with (a multiple of) the contour measure $\gamma_{e^{(1)}}$ on $\mathcal{T}^{(1)}$, and in particular its total mass is now random. See Example 4.5. These are not the only representations of – variations of – the Brownian CRT that can be obtained using ssMt. In particular, in Example 4.12, we present another representation based on the recent work of Aidekon and Da Silva [6], which connects growth-fragmentations to planar Brownian excursions. In this example, the Brownian CRT is, roughly speaking, seen as a ssMt where the decoration processes along branches are variants of the symmetric Cauchy process, see Figure 1.5. We refer to Example 4.12 for details.

Luckily, there is more to life than variations on the Brownian CRT. The primary incentive for developing the general theory of ssMt is its connection with random planar geometry. Motivated



Figure 1.5: The decorated random tree \mathcal{T}_e associated with a half-planar Brownian excursion. The tree is embedded non-isometrically in \mathbb{R}^2 ; the decoration function represents the horizontal X displacement in fringe subtrees and is depicted in the vertical coordinate.

in part by 2-dimensional quantum gravity, the last few decades have witness spectacular developments in this field, notably around the Brownian sphere. This is a random compact metric space almost surely homeomorphic to the 2-sphere [103] but with fractal dimension 4 [98]. It has first been constructed as the scaling limit of random planar quadrangulations by Le Gall [99] and Miermont [114] and since then appeared as a universal scaling limit model for many planar graphs models see e.g. [99, 54, 31, 7]. The Brownian sphere has also been shown to be the random metric induced by exponentiating a planar Gaussian Free Field (GFF) to the proper power, see the works of Miller & Sheffield [116, 117] yielding to a so-called Liouville Quantum Gravity metric [61, 75]. The Brownian sphere has a cousin, the Brownian disk [32], which, as the name suggests, has the topology of a disk and is better suited to make the connection with ssMt. Informally, the Brownian disk is a random compact metric space (S, d) homeomorphic to the closed unit disk of the complex plane, and can be obtained as the scaling limit of generic random planar maps with a large boundary [32]. In particular, we can define its boundary ∂S as the set of all points that have no neighborhood homeomorphic to the open unit disk. We can then consider, for every $r \ge 0$, the ball $B_r = \{x \in S : d(x, \partial S) \le r\}$. The topological boundary ∂B_r of these balls generically has infinitely many connected components $(C_r^i:i \ge 1)$, which all have the topology of a circle and have fractal dimension 2. However it is possible to associate a natural notion of "boundary length" $(|C_r^i|:i \ge 1)$ to them extending the classical notion of perimeter, see [104]. Furthermore, as r grows, the connected components $(C_r^i : i \ge 1)$ describe a tree structure, see Figure 1.6 for an illustration and Example 4.9 for details. This tree is

called the **Brownian cactus** and was first studied in [55]. We can then decorate each point of the Brownian cactus with the associated boundary length.



Figure 1.6: Illustration of the Cactus of a surface S with a boundary ∂S . The ball of radius r (measured from ∂S) is depicted in light gray and it has several boundary components. When each of these components has a "size", this enables us to decorated the cactus tree (on the right).

It follows from the recent work [104] (see e.g. [23, 22]) that the resulting decorated tree is¹ a (multiple of the) self-similar Markov tree called **Brownian growth-fragmentation tree**. This is the ssMt with exponent $\frac{1}{2}$, with no Brownian part and generalized Lévy measure given by

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} F(\mathbf{e}^{y_0}, (\mathbf{e}^{y_1}, \dots)) \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\mathrm{BroGF}}(\mathrm{d}y_0, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \quad := \quad \frac{3}{4\sqrt{\pi}} \int_{1/2}^{1} F(x, 1-x, 0, 0, \dots) \frac{\mathrm{d}x}{(x(1-x))^{5/2}}$$

Notice that the Lévy measure $\Lambda_{\text{BroGF},0}(dy)$ does not integrate y in the vicinity of 0 and so compensation is involved in the definition. In particular, the drift term is non-trivial (and explicit) and the cumulant function is equal to $\kappa_{\text{BroGF}}(\gamma) = \frac{\Gamma(\gamma-3/2)}{\Gamma(\gamma-3)}$, for $\gamma > 3/2$. So that $\omega_{-} = 2$ and the first Cramér hypothesis holds. We refer again to Example 4.9. The same ssMt but with self-similarity exponent $\alpha = 3/2$ also appears as the scaling limits of many labeled trees arising in the combinatorial literature associated with polynomial equations with one catalytic variable [40], we refer to the forthcoming Part II for examples. We also refer to Chapter 4 for other examples of ssMt related to α -stable processes for $\alpha \in (1, 3/2]$ and which appear in random planar geometry as well.

III. Invariance principles for multi-type Galton–Watson processes

The second main objective of our work is to develop robust invariance principles under which multi-type Galton–Watson trees converge towards a self-similar Markov tree. These are developed in Part II of this work which shall be available soon. More formally, suppose that we have a collection of particles which evolve as a multi-type Galton–Watson process with types in $\mathbb{N} = \{1, 2, ...\}$. We denote the law of the process, starting from a single particle of type $j \ge 1$,

¹In the case when the base surface is a free Brownian disk, see [32]



Figure 1.7: A simulation of the Brownian growth-fragmentation tree. The self-similar Markov tree is binary and conservative: at each splitting event, the total mass is conserved and split between two children.

by $\mathbb{P}_{j}^{\text{GW}}$ and suppose aperiodicity for simplicity. Here also we stress that the type is intimately tighten to the branching mechanism and should not be thought as a superposed spatial displacement as for many superprocesses. It is easy to interpret such a branching system as a random decorated tree $(T_{\text{GW}}, d_{T_{\text{GW}}}, \rho, g)$, see Figure 1.8 below.

In this direction, it will be convenient to systematically distinguish one child particle in each non-empty progeny, for instance the child with the largest type, and then gather the remaining children as a non-increasing sequence. Then, a reproduction event can be represented in the form $j \mapsto (k_0, (k_1, \ldots, k_\ell))$, meaning that a particle of type j gives birth to $\ell + 1$ particles with types $k_0 \ge k_1 \ge \ldots \ge k_\ell$, and the first one with type k_0 has been distinguished. The reproduction law of the Galton–Watson process induces a family of (sub)probability measures $(\pi_j)_{j\ge 1}$, where

$$\pi_j\left((k_0,(k_1,\ldots,k_\ell))\right)$$

is the probability of the reproduction event $j \mapsto (k_0, (k_1, \ldots, k_\ell))$ for any given non-increasing finite sequence $k_0 \ge k_1 \ge \ldots \ge k_\ell$ in N. We now present the conditions on the reproduction kernel $(\pi_j)_{j\ge 1}$ ensuring the convergence of the rescaled discrete decorated trees towards a $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{A}; \alpha)$ ssMt. Recall that \mathbb{P}_1 is then the law of $\mathbf{T} = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$ when the decoration at the root is 1. The most obvious necessary condition is the vague convergence of the renormalized kernel towards the generalized Lévy measure \mathbf{A} , namely

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} n^{\alpha} \cdot \sum_{k_0 \ge \dots \ge k_{\ell}} \pi_n \left(k_0, (k_1, \dots, k_{\ell}) \right) f\left(\log \frac{k_0}{n}, \left(\log \frac{k_1}{n}, \dots, \log \frac{k_{\ell}}{n} \right) \right)$$
$$= \int_{\mathcal{S}} \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y_0, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) f(y_0, \mathbf{y}), \tag{\heartsuit}$$



Figure 1.8: A representation of a Galton–Watson process with integer types as a random decorated tree, see the forthcoming Part II for more details.

for continuous functionals $f : S \to \mathbb{R}_+$ with compact support avoiding $(0, (-\infty, \ldots))$. In particular, the above assumption gives a clear meaning to the generalized Lévy measure: typically a particle of large type n gives birth to an essentially single particle of type close to n, but with probability of order $n^{-\alpha} \cdot \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{ds})$ it gives rise to several particles $(ne^{y_0}, ne^{y_1}, \ldots)$ of type comparable to n. We further need a control on the drift and variance of the first coordinate, see Part II for the proper definition and denote those assumptions by (\spadesuit) in this introduction. Extending a result of Bertoin & Kortchemski [24], the previous two conditions implies the convergence of rescaled decoration-reproduction processes over long branches of T_{GW} towards the Markov decoration-reproduction process X associated with the characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ defined in Section 3.2. However, these two conditions are only asymptotic in the particle-type and cannot account alone for the convergence of rescaled trees and does not even guarantee that the tree T_{GW} is finite under $\mathbb{P}_j^{\mathrm{GW}}$. The latter is ensured by requiring the existence of a super-harmonic function for the multi-type Galton–Watson process and the integrability condition

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} n^{\alpha} \cdot \sum_{(k_1, \dots, k_\ell)} \pi_n(k_1, \dots, k_\ell) \left(\sum_{i=1}^\ell \left(\frac{k_i}{n} \right)^q - 1 \right) < 0, \tag{(\diamondsuit)}$$

in some open interval of $(0, \infty)$ for the parameter q. The latter assumption is the discrete counterpart to the sub-criticality assumption min $\kappa < 0$ in the continuous. We prove that the previous set of three assumptions is sufficient to imply the convergence of the rescaled decorated tree in the Gromov-Hausdorff decorated sense, see Part II for the proper statement.

Informal Result (Scaling limits without mass measure). Suppose $(\heartsuit), (\clubsuit)$ and (\diamondsuit) . Then as $n \to \infty$, we have the following convergence for the decorated Gromov-Hausdorff topology

$$\left(T_{\rm GW}, \frac{d_{T_{\rm GW}}}{n^{\alpha}}, \rho, \frac{g}{n}\right) \quad under \ \mathbb{P}_n^{\rm GW} \quad \xrightarrow{(d)}_{n \to \infty} \quad (T, d_T, \rho, g) \quad under \ \mathbb{P}_1.$$

The topology for this convergence is that developed in Chapter 2; it is adapted from the classical Gromov-Hausdorff topology to involve the decoration as well. Let us now consider more delicate versions of this result that incorporate measures. We fix a non-zero weight function $\varpi : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{R}_+$ regular varying with exponent $\gamma - \alpha$ and write μ^{ϖ} for the measure on T_{GW} that assigns a mass $\varpi(k)$ to each particle with type k. We let $l_{\text{GW}}^{\varpi}(n)$ denote the expected mass of a multi-type tree starting from a single particle of type n, i.e.

$$l_{\mathrm{GW}}^{\varpi}(n) := \mathbb{E}_n^{\mathrm{GW}} \big(\mu^{\varpi} \big(T^{\mathrm{GW}} \big) \big).$$

We naturally aim for a scaling limit result of the measure decorated tree $\left(\frac{T_{\text{GW}}}{n^{\alpha}}, d_{T_{\text{GW}}}, \rho, \frac{g}{n}, \frac{\mu^{\varpi}}{l_{\text{GW}}^{\varpi}(n)}\right)$. As in the continuous case, there is a big difference between the case $\gamma > \omega_{-}$ and $\gamma \leq \omega_{-}$. More precisely, if $\gamma > \omega_{-}$, the measure μ^{ϖ} is essentially carried by the branches of $T_{\rm GW}$ and converge after renormalization towards the weighted length measure λ^{γ} (jointly with the converge in the above result). However, in the case when $\gamma \leq \omega_{-}$ the measure μ^{ϖ} is now carried by the "leaves" of $T_{\rm GW}$ and converges towards the harmonic measure μ . Actually, proving this convergence requires the discrete counterpart of the first Cramér hypothesis, that we denote by (♣), see the forthcoming Part II for details. Our discrete invariance principles recover those of Haas-Miermont [79] in the fragmentation case. This was actually one of the main source of inspiration for our convergence results. In particular, the requirement (\heartsuit) is the analog of the fundamental hypothesis (H) of Haas–Miermont [79]. But the most interesting, by far, applications of our invariance principles concern the discrete multi-type Galton–Watson trees converging to ssMt where the decoration can exhibit growth. An important example in this direction is given by the peeling trees underlying Boltzmann stable maps already considered in [22, Section 6] (see [23] in the triangulation case). Let us describe that setting more precisely. Given a non-zero sequence $\mathbf{q} := (q_k)_{k \ge 1}$ of non-negative numbers we define a measure w on the set of all bipartite planar maps m (finite graph embedded in the sphere up to homeomorphisms, given with a distinguished oriented edge) by the formula

$$w(\mathbf{m}) := \prod_{f \in \operatorname{Faces}(\mathbf{m})} q_{\deg(f)/2}.$$

We shall suppose that the weight sequence is admissible (the above measure is finite) and critical (roughly speaking, the weights cannot be increased while staying admissible), see [50, Chapter 5]. We shall furthermore suppose that \mathbf{q} is non-generic, in the sense that it satisfies

$$q_k \sim c \,\kappa^{k-1} \,k^{-\beta}$$
 as $k \to \infty$, for $\beta \in \left(\frac{3}{2}, \frac{5}{2}\right)$,

for some $c, \kappa > 0.^2$ For this choice of **q**, a random **q**-Boltzmann **M**_n conditioned on having *n* faces (provided that the conditioning make sense) possesses "large faces" and converge in the scaling limit

$$(\mathbf{M}_n, n^{-\frac{1}{2\beta-1}} \cdot d_{\mathrm{gr}}) \xrightarrow[n \to \infty]{(d)} \mathcal{S}_{\beta},$$

²Actually, we will establish the result for a slightly more general form of non-generic maps.

in law for the Gromov-Hausdorff distance, where S_{β} is the β -stable carpet/gasket introduced implicitly by Le Gall and Miermont in [102] and whose uniqueness has been very recently proved in [56]. In particular, the limiting case $\beta = 2$ corresponds to the Brownian sphere, see [112]. On the other hand, the dual maps \mathbf{M}_{n}^{\dagger} (with large degree vertices) are much less understood³. Although the typical distances in \mathbf{M}_{n}^{\dagger} are known to be of order $n^{\frac{\beta-2}{\beta-1/2}}$ when $\beta > 2$, see [42], it is not known whether the metrics spaces $(\mathbf{M}_n^{\dagger}, n^{-\frac{\beta-2}{\beta-1/2}} \cdot d_{\mathrm{gr}})$ are tight. One important tool in the theory of random planar maps is the so-called **peeling process**, which is a Markovian exploration procedure that discovers a map step-by-step, see [50]. This exploration actually encodes a planar map into a binary labeled plane tree, which under the q-Boltzmann measure is a multi-type Galton–Watson tree, see the forthcoming Part II for details. In the critical nongeneric case above, we prove that those trees satisfy our standing assumptions $(\heartsuit, \blacklozenge, \diamondsuit, \clubsuit)$ with $\alpha = (\beta - 1)$ for an explicit subcritical characteristic quadruplet (σ^2 , a, Λ ; α). As an immediate corollary of this convergence, we deduce that the diameter of $(\mathbf{M}_n^{\dagger}, n^{-\frac{\beta-2}{\beta-1/2}} \cdot d_{\mathrm{gr}})$ is tight. The corresponding ssMt should play the role of the cactus tree in the potential scaling limits of \mathbf{M}_n^{\dagger} and this convergence thus lays the foundations for the definition of their scaling limits when $\beta > 2.$

Relation to previous works

As we said above, the main source of inspiration for this monography is the work of Haas– Miermont [78, 79], where they constructed the self-similar fragmentation trees and established invariance principles, see [77] for a beautiful set of lecture notes. To be more specific, the fragmentation trees of Haas–Miermont [78], later generalized by Stephenson [134] correspond to the family of self-similar Markov trees where the decoration g is decreasing along branches. A powerful invariance principle for discrete fragmentation was established in [79] for the Gromov-Hausdorff topology (using quite different tools as ours) and proved to be very useful in the study of random trees [27, 129].

The definition of growth-fragmentation processes was given by Bertoin [20, 21] first in the binary conservative case. The properties of growth-fragmentation processes were then studied in much details, see e.g. [131, 136, 57, 29, 28] (the list is by no mean exhaustive). It was soon realized that these processes encode the genealogy of real trees, and they were constructed by Rembart–Winkel using the "string of beads" construction [124], which also inspired the construction of Chapter 3. In the self-similar case, those (decorated) trees are indeed examples of ssMt. Growth-fragmentation processes were shown to appear in peeling exploration of random planar maps [23, 22], directly within Brownian geometry [104] and in random plane Brownian excursions [6]. We revisit these results in light of the ssMt theory. Let us in particular point to the paper of Dadoun [58] which builds upon the techniques of [23] to establish an invariance principles in the Gromov–Hausdorff topology for discrete (binary, conservative) self-similar Markov trees,

 $^{^{3}}$ For readers familiar with the theory of random maps, this is due to the lack of suitable bijective encodings à la Schaeffer.

appropriately truncated. As stated above, much of these works focus on the binary conservative case until Bertoin–Mallein layed the foundations of general branching Lévy processes [25, 26] which are closely related to our construction of self-similar Markov trees.

An important caveat, is that in many of the previous works the random mass measures and the decorations on random continuous and discrete trees was neglected (it is "trivial" in the fragmentation case of Haas–Miermont). Establishing invariance principle for measured decorated random trees pushed us to introduce an appropriate topology, find the appropriate assumptions and develop new and wider proofs ideas. Most of our approach relies on construction of trees via "stick-breaking" construction, i.e. by the recursive gluing of (decorated) branches. This is old technique pioneered by Aldous [8] and which was revived recently [51, 124, 37] as an alternative to the "contour function approach" [66].

Acknowledgments. We thank Timothy Budd, Igor Kortchemski, Thomas Lehéricy, and Alejandro Rosales-Ortiz for valuable discussions at various stages of this project. We are also grateful to Elie Aidekon, Yueyun Hu, Bastien Mallein, and Zhan Shi for insightful discussions on branching random walks, particularly in the critical case. The second author is supported by SuPerGRandMa, the ERC CoG 101087572. Finally, we acknowledge the events *Décima Escuela de Probabilidad y Procesos Estocásticos de México: 2022* and *LMS Research School on Probability at the University of Liverpool: 2023*, where preliminary versions of this work were presented.

Index of important notations

To state our results, we use the standard Landau notation O, o and \sim to compare the asymptotic behavior of sequences at infinity. To help the reader navigate through these pages, we make a list of some of the most important notation that are used across several sections.

Chapter 2

a decorated tree where (T, d_T, ρ) is a real tree with root ρ
and $g: T \to \mathbb{R}_+$ is the use decoration.
segment between $x, y \in T$
fringe subtree above the point $x \in T$
leaves (points of degree 1) of T
building blocks serving for the construction of \mathtt{T} in Theorem 2.5
$f_u: [0, z_u] \to \mathbb{R}_+$ given decoration along $[\rho(u, t): 0 \leq t \leq z_u]$
identifications at $\rho(u, t_{ui}) = \rho(ui, 0) = \rho(ui)$
μ -mass of the subtree above $\rho(u)$ in Proposition 2.10
tree obtained by gluing the first n generations in Theorem 2.5
Lebesgue measure on the skeleton of T
a measured decorated tree, also denoted (T, d_T, ρ, g, ν)
space of equivalence classes of measured decorated compact metric spaces
space of equivalence classes of (non-measured) decorated compact metric spaces $% \left({{\left[{{{\rm{c}}} \right]} \right]_{\rm{c}}}} \right)$
space equivalence classes of pointed decorated compact metric spaces

Chapter 3

$(f_u,\eta_u)_{u\in\mathbb{U}}$	decoration-reproduction processes of the individuals
$(P_x)_{x>0}$	decoration-reproduction kernels
$(\chi(u))_{u\in\mathbb{U}}$	types of the individuals
\mathbb{P}_x	law of $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ when $\chi(\emptyset) = x$
(\mathcal{P})	one can apply Theorem 2.5 to the building blocks $(f_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}, (t_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$
	constructed from $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ in Section 3.1
\mathcal{S}_1	space of non-increasing sequences in $[-\infty,\infty)$
${\mathcal S}$	space of elements $(y, \mathbf{y}) \in [-\infty, \infty) \times \mathcal{S}_1$
Λ	generalized Lévy measure on ${\cal S}$
Λ_0	first marginal of Λ which is required to be a Lévy measure
$oldsymbol{\Lambda}_1$	second marginal of Λ
k	killing rate, i.e. $= \mathbf{\Lambda}(\{-\infty\} \times S_1)$
$(\sigma^2,\mathbf{a},\mathbf{\Lambda};\alpha)$	characteristic quadruplet
ψ	Lévy-Khintchine exponent associated to $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \Lambda_0)$ via (3.11)

$(\xi(t))_{t \ge 0}$	Lévy process with Lévy–Khintchine exponent ψ
$(X(t))_{t \ge 0}$	pssMp associated with ξ via Lamperti transformation with index $\alpha>0$
κ	cumulant function defined via (3.19)
λ^γ	weighted length measure $g^{\gamma-\alpha}\lambda_T$ defined in Proposition 3.11
μ	harmonic measure defined in Lemma 3.13 under Assumption 3.12
(ω,ω_+)	intervalle over which κ is negative

Chapter 4

$\mathbf{a}_{\mathrm{can}} = \mathbf{a} - \int \Lambda_0(\mathrm{d}y) y 1_{ y \leq 1}$	canonical drift, well-defined when $\Lambda_0(dy)$ integrates $1 \wedge y $
finite branching activity	$\mathbf{\Lambda}_1ig(\mathcal{S}_1ackslash\{(-\infty,-\infty,\ldots)\}ig)<\infty$
non-increasing	$a_{can} \leq 0 \text{ and } \Lambda(\{(y_0, (y_i)_{i \geq 1}) : \exists y_j > 0\}) = 0$
conservative	$\mathbf{\Lambda}\left(\left\{(y_0,(y_1,)):\sum_{j=0}^{\infty}\mathrm{e}^{y_j}\neq 1\right\}\right)=0$
fragmentation	non-increasing conservative, $a_{can} = 0$ and $k = 0$
binary	$\Lambda\left(\{(y_0, (y_1,)) : y_3 \neq -\infty\}\right) = 0$
${\it growth}$ -fragmentation	conservative, binary and $k = 0$

Chapter 5

\mathbb{Q}_x	laws of the equivalence class of $\mathtt{T}\in\mathbb{T}$ under \mathbb{P}_x
$(\tau)_{i\in I}$	subtrees dangling from a base subtree
$T^{[\varepsilon]}$	tree obtained by keeping only individuals for which $\chi(u) = f_u(0) \ge \varepsilon$
$B_a(T)$	ball of radius a centered at $\rho \in T$

Chapter 6

$(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}_\gamma, \mathbf{\Lambda}_\gamma; lpha)$	$\gamma\text{-tilted}$ characteristic quadruplet defined in Lemma 6.4
$(X_{\gamma},\eta_{\gamma})$	decoration-reproduction process along the tagged branch
$\psi_{\gamma}(z) = \kappa(\gamma + z)$	Lévy–Khintichine exponent of X_{γ}
$\mathtt{T}^{\bullet}=(\mathtt{T},\rho^{\bullet})$	a pointed decorated tree
$(\widetilde{\mathbb{Q}}_x^\gamma)_{x>0}$	laws of pointed decorated tree defined in (6.9)
ord	the map $(y, (y_i)_{i \ge 1}) \in \mathcal{S} \mapsto (y_j : j \ge 0)^{\downarrow} \in \mathcal{S}_1$
$(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}_*, \mathbf{\Lambda}_*; \alpha)$	the locally largest bifurcator

Part I

Self-similar Markov trees

Chapter 2

Decorated real trees and their topologies

Random decorated real trees are the central objects in this work. A decorated real tree consists of a compact real tree T equipped with a root ρ and nonnegative function g on T, which we refer to as a decoration and is typically discontinuous at branching points. Often, decorated trees will further be measured, i.e. endowed with a finite Borel measure.

After recalling some basic background on real trees, we present in the first section a natural gluing operation, using marks on the base tree to specify locations where the other trees are glued. This enables us in the second section to present a recursive construction of decorated real trees from so-called building blocks, indexed by the Ulam tree, by gluing iteratively line segments on which some functions have been defined (Theorem 2.5).



Figure 2.1: Hypograph of a tree (embedded in the plane) decorated by an usc function in the third (vertical) dimension.

We will be interested in the convergence of sequences of such decorated real trees, which incites us to define a notion of closeness for two decorations on two different domains. One of the purposes of this chapter is thus to introduce a convenient formalism and, to stay on safe ground as soon as randomness and measurability will be involved, we represent these as elements of some Polish space. The topological framework that is needed to define a notion of convergence for sequences of decorated real trees is developed in the third section. In this direction, we shall always impose that the decoration g is upper semi-continuous, i.e., the superlevel sets $\{x : g(x) \ge r\}$ are closed for every $r \ge 0$. The main idea there is to represent usc functions by their hypographs; see Figure 2.1. In the situation where the domains can be viewed as subsets of a same metric space, the Hausdorff metric yields a natural distance in terms of hypographs. We then adapt an idea of Gromov and consider isometric embeddings to measure the distance between the structures induced by two use decorations with unrelated domains (Theorem 2.15).

2.1 Decorated real trees and a gluing operator

We start by recalling a few basic features on real compact trees. The reader is referred to the lecture notes by Evans [69], by Le Gall [96], or to the manuscript by Duquesne [64] for detailed accounts and further properties.

A real tree is a metric space (T, d_T) such that for any $x, y \in T$, there exists a unique isometry

$$\phi_{x,y}: [0, d_T(x, y)] \hookrightarrow T$$
 with $\phi_{x,y}(0) = x$ and $\phi_{x,y}(d_T(x, y)) = y;$

we shall refer to $\phi_{x,y}$ as the **path** from x to y in T. Furthermore, the image of any continuous injective map $\psi : [0,1] \to T$ with $\psi(0) = x$ and $\psi(1) = y$ coincides with $\phi_{x,y}([0, d_T(x, y)])$. The image of $\phi_{x,y}$ is called the **segment** from x to y in T and is denoted by [[x, y]] in the sequel.

A useful characterization is that a connected metric space (T, d_T) is a real tree if and only if the so-called four point condition holds, that is:

$$d_T(x_1, x_2) + d_T(x_3, x_4) \leq (d_T(x_1, x_3) + d_T(x_2, x_4)) \vee (d_T(x_1, x_4) + d_T(x_2, x_3)),$$
(2.1)

for every x_1, x_2, x_3, x_4 in T. The real trees appearing in this work are typically **compact** and **rooted** at some distinguished point $\rho \in T$, even though for the sake of simplicity we shall often omit the distance d_T and the root ρ from the notation. The distance $d_T(\rho, x)$ of a point $x \in T$ to the root is called the **height** of x, and then the height of T, denoted by Height(T), is the maximal height of points in T. The root enables us to endow T with a partial order: for any two points $x, y \in T$ we write $x \leq y$ and we say that x is an **ancestor** of y, or that y is a **descendant** of x, if x belongs to the segment $[[\rho, y]]$. The **fringe subtree** $T_x = \{y \in T : x \leq y\}$ induced by a point $x \in T$ is the subset of T consisting of all the descendants of x (including x itself). This fringe subtree is naturally equipped with the metric induced by the restriction of d_T , and rooted at x. We also use the following standard nomenclature and notation for points in a real tree. The **degree** of a point $x \in T$ is the number (possibly infinite) of connected components of $T \setminus \{x\}$, and then:

• A point $x \in T$ is a **leaf** if it has degree 1. We denote the set of leaves of T by ∂T .

- The skeleton of T is the subset $T \setminus \partial T$.
- A point $x \in T$ is a **branching point** if it has degree at least 3.

We will further equip real trees with some **upper semi-continuous** (use in the sequel) functions¹.

Definition 2.1. A decorated real tree is a quadruplet

$$\mathbf{T} = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$$

where (T, d_T, ρ) is a rooted compact real tree and $g: T \to \mathbb{R}_+$ an usc function referred to as the **decoration**.

Let us give a couple of simple examples. Consider a rooted compact real tree (T, d_T, ρ) . The function $g: T \to \mathbb{R}_+$ that assigns to every $x \in T$ its height, that is $g(x) = d_T(\rho, x)$, is continuous and can thus be taken as a decoration. If we further equip (T, d_T, ρ) with a finite measure ν , then the function $g': T \to \mathbb{R}_+$ that assigns to every $x \in T$ the ν -mass of the fringe subtree induced by this vertex, $g'(x) = \nu(T_x)$, is clearly use, and can also be used as a decoration of T.

In the sequel, it will sometimes be convenient to consider decorated compact trees not just with a single distinguished point (the root), but more generally endowed with a further finite or countable family of distinguished points in T, referred to as **marks**. Specifically, marks consist of a family $(r_i)_{i\in I}$ of points in T, where I is a finite or countable set of indices. We stress that we do not request $r_i \neq r_j$ for $i \neq j$, and the same mark may arise for different indices. In particular, the notion of marks allow us to introduce the **gluing operation** which will lie at the heart of the construction of decorated compact real trees from building blocks in the next section.

Let us clarify what we mean by gluing decorated trees. In this direction, consider a rooted compact real tree $(T', d_{T'}, \rho')$ with marks $(r_i)_{i \in I}$. The tree T' serves as a base, marks specify the locations on T' where gluing will be performed. Let further $(T_i, d_{T_i}, \rho_i)_{i \in I}$ be a family of rooted compact real trees which are pairwise disjoint, and also disjoint from T'. Roughly speaking, we will glue each T_i on T' by identifying the mark r_i and the root ρ_i of T_i , and equip the resulting space with the distance induced by $d_{T'}$ and the d_{T_i} on each component. See Figure 2.2 for an illustration.

In order to describe rigorously this operation, we first introduce the (disjoint) union of those trees

$$T^{\sqcup} \coloneqq T' \sqcup \left(\bigsqcup_{i \in I} T_i\right).$$

We next define $d^\circ:\ T^{\,\sqcup}\times T^{\,\sqcup}\to \mathbb{R}_+$ by

$$d^{\circ}(x,y) \coloneqq \begin{cases} d_{T'}(x,y) & \text{if } x, y \in T', \\ d_{T_i}(x,y) & \text{if } x, y \in T_i \text{ for some } i \in I, \\ d_{T'}(x,r_i) + d_{T_i}(\rho_i,y) & \text{if } x \in T' \text{ and } y \in T_i \text{ for some } i \in I, \\ d_{T_i}(x,\rho_i) + d_{T'}(r_i,y) & \text{if } x \in T_i \text{ for some } i \in I \text{ and } y \in T', \\ d_{T_i}(x,\rho_i) + d_{T'}(r_i,r_j) + d_{T_j}(\rho_j,y) & \text{if } x \in T_i \text{ and } y \in T_j \text{ for some } i \neq j \in I. \end{cases}$$

¹We enforce this requirement because usc-functions are well-behaved when gluing trees (see below), and also for their compatibility with Gromov-type topologies (see Section 2.4).



Figure 2.2: Gluing three subtrees on a base tree with three marked points.

It is immediately seen that d° is a pseudo-distance on T^{\sqcup} such that for any distinct points x, yin T^{\sqcup} , we have $d^{\circ}(x, y) = 0$ if and only if, either $x = r_i$ and $y = \rho_i$ for some $i \in I$, or vice versa, or $x = \rho_i$ and $y = \rho_j$ for some $i \neq j \in I$ such that $r_i = r_j$.

We write T for the quotient space of T^{\sqcup} for the equivalence relation

$$x \sim y \iff d^{\circ}(x, y) = 0$$

and equip this quotient space with the metric d_T induced by d° , that is

$$d_T(\tilde{x}, \tilde{y}) = d^{\circ}(x, y), \qquad \tilde{x}, \tilde{y} \in T,$$

for any representatives $x \in \tilde{x}$ and $y \in \tilde{y}$ of these equivalence classes. In other words, (T, d_T) is obtained from (T^{\sqcup}, d°) by identifying r_i and ρ_i for every $i \in I$.

Lemma 2.2. Suppose that

$$(\operatorname{Height}(T_i))_{i \in I}$$
 is a **null family**, (2.2)

meaning that for any h > 0, the set of indices $i \in I$ with $\text{Height}(T_i) \ge h$ is finite. Then (T, d_T) is a compact real tree. We further use the equivalence class of ρ' as the root ρ of T.

Proof. We argued above that (T, d_T) is a metric space; let us now check that it is a real tree, which should be intuitively clear. We use the obvious notation \tilde{z} for the equivalence class of a point zin T^{\sqcup} . Pick any x, y in T^{\sqcup} . If both points belong to the same tree before the gluing, say $x, y \in T_i$ for some $i \in I$, then $d^{\circ}(x, y) = d_{T_i}(x, y) = d_T(\tilde{x}, \tilde{y})$, and the path $\phi_i : [0, d_{T_i}(x, y)] \hookrightarrow T_i$ from $\phi_i(0) = x$ to $\phi_i(d_{T_i}(x, y)) = y$ in T_i yields in the obvious notation a path $\tilde{\phi}_i : [0, d_T(\tilde{x}, \tilde{y})] \hookrightarrow T$ from $\tilde{\phi}_i(0) = \tilde{x}$ to $\tilde{\phi}_i(d_T(\tilde{x}, \tilde{y})) = \tilde{y}$ in T. The case when, say $x \in T'$ and $y \in T_i$ (or vice versa), is treated by concatenating two paths, the first from x to r_i in T' and the second from ρ_i to yin T_i . Finally the case when $x \in T_i$ and $y \in T_j$ with $i \neq j$ involves the concatenation of three paths, the first from x to ρ_i in T_i , the second (possibly degenerate) from r_i to r_j in T', and the third from ρ_j to y in T_j . The initial trees being pairwise disjoint, uniqueness of the path $\tilde{\phi}$ from \tilde{x} to \tilde{y} in T should be plain. Specifically, we may assume without loss of generality that $\tilde{x} \neq \tilde{y}$, pick an element in each equivalence class, say $x \in \tilde{x}$ and $y \in \tilde{y}$. Suppose first that both x and y can be chosen in the same tree, say for simplicity $x, y \in T'$. Write $\tilde{T'} \subset T$ for the set of equivalence classes of points in T'. If $\tilde{\phi}$ entered $T \setminus \tilde{T'}$, then by continuity we could find two times $0 \leq s < t \leq d_T(\tilde{x}, \tilde{y})$ such that $\tilde{\phi}(s) = \tilde{\phi}(t) = \tilde{\rho}_i$, which is absurd. Thus $\tilde{\phi}$ stays in $\tilde{T'}$ and hence defines unambiguously a path ϕ from x to y in T'. By uniqueness of the latter, we conclude that $\tilde{\phi}$ is also unique. The case when x and y belong to different initial trees can be treated similarly. Essentially the same argument also shows that if $\psi : [0,1] \to T$ is a continuous injective map, then its image must coincides with the segment from $\psi(0)$ to $\psi(1)$ in T.

Finally, we check (sequential) compactness. Let $(\tilde{y}_n)_{n \ge 1}$ be a sequence in T; pick for each n an element $y_n \in \tilde{y}_n$. In the case when there exists some tree, say T_i , such that $y_n \in T_i$ for infinitely many n's, then, since T_i is compact, we can extract from $(y_n)_{n\ge 1}$ a subsequence which converges in T_i , say towards y, and it follows that there is a subsequence extract from $(\tilde{y}_n)_{n\ge 1}$ that converges towards the equivalence class \tilde{y} of y. Next consider the complementary case when for all trees T_i , there are only finitely many n's with $y_n \in T_i$, and the same also holds for T'. We can then extract from $(y_n)_{n\ge 1}$ a subsequence such that each y_n (along this subsequence) belongs to a different tree, say $y_n \in T_{i(n)}$. The assumption (2.2) entails that $d_{T_{i(n)}}(y_n, \rho_{i(n)})$ converges to 0 as $n \to \infty$ along this subsequence. By compactness of T', we can extract a further subsequence from $(r_{i(n)})$ that converges to a point $x \in T'$. We conclude that $(\tilde{y}_n)_{n\ge 1}$ contains a subsequence that converges towards the equivalence class \tilde{x} of x, and hence T is compact.

We next extend the gluing operation to decorations; recall that these must be given by usc functions on trees. Specifically, we consider a decorated real tree $\mathbf{T}' = (T', d_{T'}, \rho', g')$ with marks $(r_i)_{i \in I}$ and a family of decorated real trees, $\mathbf{T}_i = (T_i, d_{T_i}, \rho_i, g_i)$ for $i \in I$, such that the T_i , $i \in I$, are pairwise disjoint and also disjoint from T'. We define a function g on the glued tree T which coincides of course with g' on $T' \setminus \{r_i : i \in I\}$, with g_i on $T_i \setminus \{\rho_i\}$, and is adjusted at the glued points in order to ensure upper semi-continuity. More precisely, define first the map $g^{\sqcup}: T^{\sqcup} \to \mathbb{R}_+$ by $g^{\sqcup}(y) = g'(y)$ if $y \in T'$ and $g^{\sqcup}(y) = g_i(y)$ if $y \in T_i$ for $i \in I$, and then

$$g(\tilde{y}) \coloneqq \sup_{y \in \tilde{y}} g^{\sqcup}(y), \qquad \tilde{y} \in T.$$

Lemma 2.3. Suppose (2.2) and further that

$$\left(\max_{y \in T_i} g_i(y)\right)_{i \in I} \quad is \ a \ null \ family.$$
(2.3)

Then $\mathbf{T} \coloneqq (T, d_T, \rho, g)$ is a decorated real tree.

Proof. We have to verify that g is usc. Let $\tilde{y} \in T$ and $a > g(\tilde{y})$. We distinguish three possible situations.

The simplest is when $\tilde{y} = \{y_i\}$ for some $y_i \in T_i$, with $i \in I$. Then $g(\tilde{y}) = g_i(y_i)$, and since necessarily $y_i \neq \rho_i$, we can find a small neighborhood V_i of y_i in T_i such that $\rho_i \notin V_i$ and $g_i(z) \leq a$ for all $z \in V_i$. In particular the equivalence class \tilde{z} of any $z \in V_i$ is reduced to $\{z\}$, so $g(\tilde{z}) = g_i(z) \leq a$. In the obvious notation, \tilde{V}_i is a neighborhood of \tilde{y} in T, and we conclude that g is use at \tilde{y} . The same argument applies when $\tilde{y} = \{y\}$ for some $y \in T'$ which does not belong to the closure of $\{r_i : i \in I\}$ in T'.

Next suppose that \tilde{y} is the equivalence class of a marked point in T', that is

$$\tilde{y} = \{x\} \sqcup \{\rho_j : j \in J\},\$$

where x is one of the marked points in T' and $J = \{j \in I : r_j = x\} \neq \emptyset$. Let V be a neighborhood of x in T' such that $g'(z) \leq a$ for all $z \in V$. Similarly, for every $j \in J$, there is a neighborhood V_j of ρ_j in T_j such that $g_j(z) \leq a$ for all $z \in V_j$. The assumption (2.3) ensures that the set $J_a := \{j \in J : \max_{z \in T_j} g_j(z) > a\}$ is finite. We deduce that

$$G := V \sqcup \left(\bigsqcup_{j \in J_a} V_j\right) \sqcup \left(\bigsqcup_{j \in J \backslash J_a} T_j\right)$$

is a neighborhood of x in T^{\sqcup} for the pseudo-distance d° and $g^{\sqcup}(z) \leq a$ for all $z \in G$. If we write \tilde{G} for the set of equivalence classes that G induces in T, then \tilde{G} is a neighborhood of \tilde{y} and $g(\tilde{z}) \leq a$ for all $\tilde{z} \in \tilde{G}$.

The last case is when $\tilde{y} = \{x\}$ for some $x \in T'$ which is not marked, but adherent in T' to the family of marked points. Recall from (2.3) that $I_a := \{i \in I : \max_{z \in T_i} g_i(z) > a\}$ is finite. Since x is not marked, we can find a neighborhood V' of x in T' that avoid the mark r_i for every $i \in I_a$, and then a possibly smaller neighborhood $V'' \subset V'$ such that $g'(z) \leq a$ for all $z \in V''$. The set

$$U := V'' \sqcup \left(\bigsqcup_{i \notin I_a} T_i\right)$$

is then a neighborhood of x in T^{\sqcup} for the pseudo-distance d° , and we have $g^{\sqcup}(z) \leq a$ for all $z \in U$. If we write \widetilde{U} for the set of equivalence classes \widetilde{z} for $z \in U$, then \widetilde{U} is a neighborhood of \widetilde{y} in T, and $g(\widetilde{z}) \leq a$ for all $\widetilde{z} \in \widetilde{U}$.

We have thus verified that g is indeed use on T. An appeal to Lemma 2.2 completes the proof.

When we want to record specifically all the elements involved in the gluing operator, we shall use the notation

$$\mathbf{T} = \operatorname{Gluing}\left(\mathbf{T}', (r_i)_{i \in I}, (\mathbf{T}_i)_{i \in I}\right).$$

It will be convenient to call **degenerate** a decorated real tree $T_i = (T_i, d_{T_i}, \rho_i, g_i)$ such that $T_i = \{\rho_i\}$ is merely a singleton decorated with $g_i(\rho_i) = 0$; in that case we shall use the notation $T_i \sim \dagger$. Plainly, gluing a degenerate tree T_i on a decorated real tree T' is a neutral operation without incidence on the outcome (apart from removing the associated mark), and we may as well discard degenerate elements in gluing operations. We also stress that if the decorated real trees T_i , which are glued onto on T', are themselves marked, say $(r_{i,j})_{j\in J_i}$ on T_i for every $i \in I$,

where we use pairwise disjoint set of indices J_i for $i \in I$, then slightly more generally the gluing process yields a decorated real tree with marks indexed by $J = \bigsqcup_{i \in I} J_i$. The latter is naturally denoted by

Gluing
$$\left(\mathsf{T}', (r_i)_{i\in I}, \left(\mathsf{T}_i, (r_{i,j})_{j\in J_i}\right)_{i\in I}\right)$$
.

In particular, this enables us to iterate the gluing operation, notably as it will be done in the next section.

2.2 Construction of decorated real trees by gluing building blocks

We first introduce some standard notation related to the **Ulam tree**, whose set of vertices² consists of finite sequence of positive integers,

$$\mathbb{U}\coloneqq\bigcup_{k\geqslant 0}\mathbb{N}^k,$$

with the convention $\mathbb{N}^0 \coloneqq \{\varnothing\}$. The vertices are sometimes referred to as individuals, since one may think of \mathbb{U} as a population structured by its genealogy, where each individual has an infinite offspring. We use related vocabulary; for instance the edges of the Ulam tree connect parents to their children. We write |u| for the generation of $u \in \mathbb{U}$ (the length of the sequence u), u(j) for the ancestor at generation j of u (that is the prefix of u with length j) whenever $|u| \ge j$, and uv for the sequence of length |u| + |v| resulting from appending v to u (in particular, for $i \in \mathbb{N}$, ui is viewed as the *i*-th child of u). We also write $\mathbb{U}^* = \mathbb{U} \setminus \{\varnothing\}$ for the set of nonempty finite sequences of positive integers and u- for the parent of $u \in \mathbb{U}^*$, i.e. u - = u(|u| - 1).

The Ulam tree will be used to index the building blocks appearing in the construction of decorated real trees through successive gluing. In order to unify the presentation, it is convenient to allow certain of these building blocks to be degenerate, where, as in Section 2.1, degenerate elements can always be discarded in the construction. For simplicity, we also call a vertex u fictitious if it indexes a degenerate block and then write $u \sim \dagger$ for a fictitious vertex. We agree that only fictitious vertices uv appear in the descent of a fictitious vertex u; as a consequence the subspace of non-fictitious vertices forms a subtree of U.

For the sake of simplicity, we shall present first the construction of decorated real trees by recursive gluing without measures, and then later on discuss natural Borel measures on such spaces. The **building blocks** for the construction by gluing consist of a pair of families

$$(f_u)_{u\in\mathbb{U}}$$
, $(t_u)_{u\in\mathbb{U}^*}$

that satisfy the following properties for any non-fictitious $u \in \mathbb{U}$:

- $f_u: [0, z_u] \to \mathbb{R}_+$ is a rcll (right-continuous with left limits) function with $z_u > 0$;
- either $t_{ui} \in [0, z_u]$ or $t_{ui} \sim \dagger;$

 $^{{}^{2}\}mathbb{U}$ is not a *real* tree, but rather a tree in the sense of combinatorics.

• If $t_{ui} \sim \dagger$ then the vertex ui is also fictitious.

We further use the notation

$$\sup f_u \coloneqq \sup_{0 \le x \le z_u} f_u(x) \quad \text{and} \quad \|f_u\| \coloneqq z_u + \sup f_u.$$

We also agree for definitiveness that if $u \sim \dagger$ is fictitious, then f_u is degenerate (recall that this means $z_u = 0$ and $f_u(0) = 0$), $||f_u|| = 0$, and $t_{ui} \sim \dagger$ for all $i \ge 1$ as well.

We always assume that

$$(||f_u|| : u \in \mathbb{U}) \text{ is a null family.}$$

$$(2.4)$$

Before we formally define the gluing construction, let us provide an informal explanation of the roles of the building blocks. A (non-fictitious) interval $[0, z_u]$ will become a segment of the resulting real tree T, and the real number $t_{ui} \neq \dagger$ will be used in the gluing construction to specify the location on the parent segment where the *i*-th child segment labeled by ui is glued. In particular, t_{ui} will yield a branching point of the real tree whenever $0 < t_{ui} < z_u$ and $z_{ui} > 0$. When u has only fictitious children, the construction regarding the subtree rooted at u stops at that point, in the sense that no segments are glued on the segment labeled by u. Finally, the family $(f_u)_{u\in\mathbb{U}}$ will correspond to the usc-decoration. In this direction, we must address a technical issue regarding the regularity of trajectories. When dealing with most random processes in continuous time (e.g. a Feller process), one usually works with rcll versions, which is the reason why we requested the functions f_u above to be rcll. Nonetheless, we have to consider rather their ucs versions in order to conform to the framework introduced in Section 2.1. Formally, if $f : [0, z] \to \mathbb{R}_+$ is rcll function, then its usc version \check{f} is defined by the relation:

$$\check{f}(t) \coloneqq \max\left\{f(t-), f(t)\right\}, \quad \text{for } t \in [0, z], \tag{2.5}$$

with the convention f(0-) = f(0). This only affects the values of the function at times when it has a negative jump (including possibly at lifetime).

We also agree to write simply d for the usual distance on any interval. For every non-fictitious $u \in \mathbb{U}$, we view f_u as a decorated compact interval $([0, z_u], d, 0, \check{f}_u)$, and the family of non-fictitious times t_{ui} for $i \ge 1$ as marks on $[0, z_u]$. The gluing operation described in the preceding section uses pairwise disjoint real trees, and we shall therefore introduce disjoint isomorphic copies of the preceding for different $u \in \mathbb{U}$. Namely, we use the Ulam tree to differentiate these segments, and, in the notation of Definition 2.1, we consider for every non-fictitious $u \in \mathbb{U}$ the decorated segment

$$\mathbf{S}_u \coloneqq (S_u, d_u, \rho_u, \tilde{f}_u),$$

where $S_u := \{(u,t) : t \in [0, z_u]\}, \rho_u := (u,0)$, and the metric d_u and use decoration \hat{f}_u are defined by

$$d_u((u,s),(u,t)) \coloneqq d(s,t) \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{f}_u(u,t) \coloneqq \check{f}_u(t), \quad \text{for } s,t \in [0,z_u].$$

In particular, the segments S_u are pairwise disjoint sets and \mathbf{S}_u is isomorphic to $([0, z_u], d, 0, \check{f}_u)$, in the sense that there is a bijective isometry $\varphi_u : [0, z_u] \to S_u$ with $\varphi_u(0) = \rho_u$, and \hat{f} is the usc version of $f \circ \varphi_u^{-1}$. We stress that φ_u is actually unique, since we are dealing with oriented segments. Last but not least, we further mark each segment using the family of (non-fictitious) t_{ui} with $i \ge 1$. More precisely, if we let $I_u = \{uj : uj \ne \dagger\}$ for the non-fictitious offspring of the individual u (introducing this notation is needed as we want to use different set of indices for the marks arising from different blocks), then the family of marks on S_u is given by $(\hat{t}_v \coloneqq (u, t_v))_{v \in I_u}$.

We can now proceed with the formal construction of a decorated real tree from building blocks, where at first, measures are discarded. We introduce first the disjoint union of segments

$$T^{\sqcup} := \bigsqcup_{u \not\sim \dagger} S_u,$$

where the union is taken over the set of non-fictitious vertices $u \in \mathbb{U}$. We use ρ_{\emptyset} as root, and write d^0 for the natural distance on T^{\sqcup} which is given by d_u on each segment S_u and such that $d^0(x, y) = \infty$ when x and y belong to different segments (i.e. x and y are in different connected components). We also define unambiguously the map $g^{\sqcup}: T^{\sqcup} \to \mathbb{R}_+$ by

$$g^{\sqcup}(x) \coloneqq \hat{f}_u(x), \quad \text{for every } x \in S_u \text{ and } u \not\sim \dagger.$$

We then construct recursively³ a sequence $(d^n)_{n \ge 1}$ of pseudo-distances on T^{\sqcup} , using the gluing operator of Section 2.1; note that (2.4) ensures the requirements (2.2) and (2.3) in this setting. Specifically, d^1 is the pseudo-distance on T^{\sqcup} obtained by identifying ρ_i and the marked point \hat{t}_i for each non-fictitious vertex i at the first generation, that is $i \in I_{\varnothing}$. Segments at generations 2 and more are not affected, in particular $d^1(x, y) = \infty$ for any $x \in S_u$ and $y \in S_v$ with $u \neq v$ and $|u| \lor |v| \ge 2$. Next d^2 is the pseudo-distance on T^{\sqcup} obtained by further identifying ρ_{ij} and the marked point \hat{t}_{ij} for each vertex $ij \in I_i$ and each $i \in I_{\varnothing}$. And so on, and so forth, generation after generation.

Then consider any $x, y \in T^{\perp}$, say $x \in S_u$ and $y \in S_v$. Plainly, if u = v, then $d^n(x, y) = d^0(x, y)$ for all $n \ge 0$. If $u \ne v$, then $d^n(x, y) = \infty$ when $n < |u| \lor |v|$, whereas $d^n(x, y) = d^{n'}(x, y) < \infty$ for all $n, n' \ge |u| \lor |v|$. We can then set

$$d^{\circ}(x,y) \coloneqq \lim_{n \to \infty} d^n(x,y),$$

and d° defines a pseudo-distance on T^{\sqcup} which is now everywhere finite (this can be interpreted as connectivity). Alternatively, we could also define directly d° as the largest pseudo-distance on T^{\sqcup} which coincides with d_u on each segment S_u , and such that $d^{\circ}(\hat{t}_v, \rho_v) = 0$ for every non-fictitious $v \in \mathbb{U}^*$.

We next define T° as the quotient space for equivalence relation

$$x \sim y \iff d^{\circ}(x,y) = 0, \qquad x,y \in T^{\sqcup}.$$

³Instead of developing a recursive construction, one could have given directly an explicit formula for d^n in terms of distances d_w for all the vertices w on the segment from u to v in \mathbb{U} . However the formula would be a bit cumbersome to state precisely and not quite transparent, at least for the first reading.

We write $d_{T^{\circ}}$ for the distance on T° induced by d° and also define the map $g^{\circ}: T^{\circ} \to \mathbb{R}_+$ given by

$$g^{\circ}(\tilde{x}) \coloneqq \sup_{x \in \tilde{x}} g^{\sqcup}(x), \qquad \tilde{x} \in T^{\circ}$$

Note that g° is actually bounded, thanks to (2.4).

The following claim can be viewed as the analog of Lemma 2.3 for infinite iterations of the gluing operation, and its proof relies heavily on this lemma. Recall that a metric space is called pre-compact if, for every $\varepsilon > 0$, it can be covered by finitely many balls with radius ε .

Lemma 2.4. Assume (2.4) and

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \sup\left\{\sum_{n=k}^{\infty} z_{\bar{u}(n)} : \bar{u} \in \mathbb{N}^{\mathbb{N}}\right\} = 0,$$
(2.6)

where $\bar{u}(n) \in \mathbb{U}$ stands for the prefix at generation n of an infinite sequence $\bar{u} \in \mathbb{N}^{\mathbb{N}}$ of positive integers. Then $(T^{\circ}, d_{T^{\circ}})$ is a pre-compact real tree and g° an usc function.

We briefly postpone the proof of Lemma 2.4 and mention that since plainly

$$\sup\left\{\sum_{n=k}^{\infty} z_{\bar{u}(n)} : \bar{u} \in \mathbb{N}^{\mathbb{N}}\right\} \leqslant \sum_{n=k}^{\infty} \sup\left\{z_{u} : u \in \mathbb{N}^{n}\right\},\$$

we shall often use in the sequel the simpler but stronger requirement

$$\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \sup\left\{z_u : u \in \mathbb{N}^n\right\} < \infty,\tag{2.7}$$

which implies (2.6).

Taking Lemma 2.4 for granted, we can easily finalize the construction of decorated real trees from building blocks as follows. We let (T, d_T) be the completion of the metric space $(T^{\circ}, d_{T^{\circ}})$ and write simply ρ for the equivalence class of ρ_{\emptyset} in T° . We also extend g° to the boundary $T \setminus T^{\circ}$ and define the map $g: T \to \mathbb{R}_+$ by $g(y) = g^{\circ}(\tilde{y})$ if $y = \tilde{y} \in T^{\circ}$, and g(y) = 0 if $y \in T \setminus T^{\circ}$.

Theorem 2.5. Assume that the building blocks fulfill (2.4) and (2.6). Then $T = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$ is a decorated real tree.

Proof. The completed space (T, d_T) plainly inherits connectivity and the four point condition (2.1) from $(T^{\circ}, d_{T^{\circ}})$, and is therefore a real tree. We also know from Lemma 2.4 that $(T^{\circ}, d_{T^{\circ}})$ is a pre-compact space, so its completion (T, d) is compact. We turn our attention to the extension g of g° . Take first $x \in T^{\circ}$ and a real number $a > g^{\circ}(x)$. Since g° is use at x, we can choose $\varepsilon > 0$ small enough such that $g(y) = g^{\circ}(y) < a$ for all $y \in T^{\circ}$ such that $d_T(x, y) < \varepsilon$. Since g(y) = 0, for every $y \in T \setminus T^{\circ}$, it follows that g is use at x. Suppose finally that $x \in T \setminus T^{\circ}$, and take any a > 0. The distance from x to any segment S_u with $||f_u|| \ge a$ is bounded away from 0, since by (2.4), there is only finitely many such segments. We can again choose $\varepsilon > 0$ small enough such that $g(y) = g^{\circ}(y) < a$ for all $y \in T^{\circ}$ such that $d_T(x, y) < \varepsilon$, which shows that g is use at x. So g is an use function on T, and the proof is complete. **Remark 2.6.** Beware that, in spite of what the notation might suggest, T° should not be thought of as the interior of T. It should be plain that every boundary point of T° is always a leaf of T, but the converse usually fails. In other word, we have

$$T \backslash T^{\circ} \subseteq \partial T,$$

and the inclusion can be strict in general.

Let us now establish Lemma 2.4.

Proof of Lemma 2.4. By construction, $(T^{\circ}, d_{T^{\circ}})$ is a connected metric space; let us show that it is a real tree by checking the four point condition (2.1). Pick any x_1, x_2, x_3, x_4 in T^{\sqcup} , and let k denote the maximal generation of the indices $u \in \mathbb{U}$ such that the segment S_u contains at least one of those points. Since we know by iteration from Lemma 2.2 that gluing the segments up to the k-th generation produces a tree and that trees satisfy the four point condition, we have

$$d^{k}(x_{1}, x_{2}) + d^{k}(x_{3}, x_{4}) \leq (d^{k}(x_{1}, x_{3}) + d^{k}(x_{2}, x_{4})) \vee (d^{k}(x_{1}, x_{4}) + d^{k}(x_{2}, x_{3})).$$

Recall that $d^{\circ}(x, y) = d^{k}(x, y)$ for any points x, y in segments indexed by vertices at generations at most k, so we have as well

$$d^{\circ}(x_1, x_2) + d^{\circ}(x_3, x_4) \leqslant (d^{\circ}(x_1, x_3) + d^{\circ}(x_2, x_4)) \lor (d^{\circ}(x_1, x_4) + d^{\circ}(x_2, x_3)).$$

Denote by \tilde{x}_i the equivalence class of x_i for the pseudo-distance d° , with i = 1, 2, 3, 4. We can rewrite the above inequality as

$$d_{T^{\circ}}(\tilde{x}_{1}, \tilde{x}_{2}) + d_{T^{\circ}}(\tilde{x}_{3}, \tilde{x}_{4}) \leqslant \left(d_{T^{\circ}}(\tilde{x}_{1}, \tilde{x}_{3}) + d_{T^{\circ}}(\tilde{x}_{2}, \tilde{x}_{4}) \right) \lor \left(d_{T^{\circ}}(\tilde{x}_{1}, \tilde{x}_{4}) + d_{T^{\circ}}(\tilde{x}_{2}, \tilde{x}_{3}) \right),$$

and we conclude that $(T^{\circ}, d_{T^{\circ}})$ is a real tree.

We next turn our attention the pre-compactness assertion. Fix $\varepsilon > 0$ arbitrarily small; the Assumption 2.6 allows us to pick $k \ge 1$ sufficiently large so that

$$\sum_{n=k+1}^{\infty} z_{\bar{u}(n)} < \varepsilon/2,$$

1

for any infinite sequence $\bar{u} \in \mathbb{N}^{\mathbb{N}}$. It follows from the construction by gluing that for every $y \in T^{\sqcup}$, we can find some $x(y) \in T^{\sqcup k} := \bigsqcup_{|u| \leq k} S_u$ such that

$$d^{\circ}(y, x(y)) \leqslant \varepsilon/2.$$

Indeed, this claim is trivial if $y \in S_v$ for some vertex v at generation $|v| \leq k$, and otherwise we can take for x(y) the marked point $\hat{t}_{v(k+1)}$ on $S_{v(k)}$ (recall that $v(\ell)$ denotes the ancestor of the

vertex $v \in \mathbb{U}$ at generation $\ell \leq |v|$ so that then

$$d^{\circ}(x(y), y) \leq \sum_{n=k+1}^{|v|-1} d_{v(n)}(\rho_{v(n)}, \hat{t}_{v(n+1)}) + d_{v}(\rho_{v}, y)$$
$$\leq \sum_{n=k+1}^{|v|-1} t_{v(n+1)} + z_{v}$$
$$\leq \sum_{n=k+1}^{|v|} z_{v(n)}.$$

Denote by $T^{\circ k} \subset T^{\circ}$ the subset of the equivalence classes of points in $T^{\sqcup k}$ and infer from above that for any $\tilde{y} \in T^{\circ}$, there is some $\tilde{x}(\tilde{y}) \in T^{\circ k}$ such that

$$d_{T^{\circ}}(\tilde{y}, \tilde{x}(\tilde{y})) \leq \varepsilon/2$$

On the other hand, we deduce by induction from Lemma 2.2 that $T^{\circ k}$ endowed with the distance $d_{T^{\circ}}$ is compact. Thus there exists a finite sequence in $T^{\circ k}$, say $\tilde{x}_1, \ldots, \tilde{x}_n$ such that the sequence of balls with radius $\varepsilon/2$ centered at those points cover $T^{\circ k}$. We conclude from the triangle inequality that the sequence of balls with radius ε and centered at the \tilde{x}_i now cover the whole T° , and T° is hence pre-compact.

We finally check that g° is an usc function on T° . Fix $\varepsilon > 0$; from (2.4) we can choose $k \ge 1$ sufficiently large so that $\sup f_u \le \varepsilon$ for any $u \in \mathbb{U}$ at generation |u| > k. Define the function g_k° on $T^{\circ k}$ by

$$g_k^{\circ}(\tilde{x}) = \sup\left\{g^{\sqcup}(y) : y \in \tilde{x} \cap T^{\sqcup k}\right\}.$$

We know from Lemma 2.3 and an iteration argument that g_k° is an usc function on $T^{\circ k}$. Therefore, for any $\tilde{x} \in T^{\circ k}$, there is $\varepsilon' > 0$ such that

$$g_k^{\circ}(\tilde{x}') \leq g_k^{\circ}(\tilde{x}) + \varepsilon$$
, for every $\tilde{x}' \in T^{\circ k}$ with $d_{T^{\circ}}(\tilde{x}, \tilde{x}') < \varepsilon'$.

It then follows from the choice of k that

$$g^{\circ}(\tilde{x}') \leqslant g^{\circ}(\tilde{x}) + \varepsilon$$
, for every $\tilde{x}' \in T^{\circ}$ with $d_{T^{\circ}}(\tilde{x}, \tilde{x}') < \varepsilon'$,

proving that g° is indeed an usc function at any $\tilde{x} \in T^{\circ}$.

It will be convenient to introduce a notation for points in T° given by equivalence classes of marks (possibly fictitious) on the initial segments. For every vertex $v \in \mathbb{U}^*$, consider the mark \hat{t}_v on the segment S_{v-} (recall that v- stands for the parent of the vertex v). We then write $\rho(v) \in T$ for the equivalence class of \hat{t}_v , that is also the equivalence class of the root ρ_v of the segment S_v as those two points are identified in T, and by convention set $\rho(\emptyset) := \rho$. The reader will easily check that any branching point of T, say b, is of the form $b = \rho(v)$ for some non-fictitious vertex $v \in \mathbb{U}$. We also stress that in the converse direction, $\rho(v)$ is not necessarily a branching point of T (counter-examples arise in the situation where $t_v = z_{v-}$ and there are no other non-fictitious vertices aside v in the offspring of the parent v-). A bit more generally, we will sometimes use the following notation to identify points in T° even when they have not been marked. Consider any vertex $v \in \mathbb{U}$ and any $t \in [0, z_v]$. We write $\rho_v(t)$ for the unique point on the segment S_v at distance t from the root ρ_v , and then $\rho(v, t)$ for the corresponding point in T° (strictly speaking, $\rho(v, t)$ is the equivalence class of $\rho_v(t)$, which is actually reduced to the singleton $\{\rho_v(t)\}$ except if $\rho_v(t)$ has been marked).

We also point out that the proof of Lemma 2.4 also yields some useful information, notably about the height of T and the maximum of the decoration g, which we record in the next statement. In this direction, recall that we wrote there $T^{\circ k}$ for the subset of T° given by the equivalence classes of points in $T^{\sqcup k} = \bigsqcup_{|u| \leq k} S_u$. On the other hand, we infer from Lemma 2.2 that $T^{\sqcup k}$ is sequentially compact for the pseudo-distance d^k , that is we can always extract from any sequence in $T^{\sqcup k}$ a subsequence which converges in $T^{\sqcup k}$ for the pseudo-distance d° . A fortiori, this holds as well for the pseudo-distance d^k , and we deduce that $T^{\circ k}$ is actually closed for the distance $d_{T^{\circ}}$. We shall henceforth use the simpler notation $T^k = T^{\circ k}$, and view T^k as a closed subset of T.

Proposition 2.7. Assuming (2.4) and (2.6), we have for every $k \ge 0$ that

$$d_T(y, T^k) \leqslant \sup \Big\{ \sum_{n=k+1}^{\infty} z_{\bar{u}(n)} : \bar{u} \in \mathbb{N}^{\mathbb{N}} \Big\}, \qquad \text{for all } y \in T$$

and

$$\operatorname{Height}(T) \leqslant \sup \Big\{ \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} z_{\bar{u}(n)} : \bar{u} \in \mathbb{N}^{\mathbb{N}} \Big\}.$$

Moreover, we have also

$$\sup_{y \in T \setminus T^k} g(y) \leq \max \left\{ \sup f_u : u \in \mathbb{U}, |u| \ge k+1 \right\}.$$

We also note the following direct consequence concerning Hausdorff dimensions.

Lemma 2.8. Assume (2.4) and (2.6), and write

$$\partial_0 T \coloneqq \{ x \in \partial T : g(x) = 0 \}, \tag{2.8}$$

for the set of leaves with decoration 0. Then, we have

$$\dim_H(T) \leqslant \dim_H(\partial_0 T) \vee 1.$$

Proof. Recall that for any $n \ge 0$, the subset $T^n \subset T$ induced by the countable collection of segments S_u with generation $|u| \le n$ is a closed subtree. Therefore its Hausdorff dimension cannot exceed 1. Moreover, $T^\circ = \bigcup_{n\ge 0} T^n$ obviously contains the skeleton $T \setminus \partial T$ of T, and by definition we have g(x) = 0 for every $x \in T \setminus T^\circ$.

We now conclude this section and record notation for two important families of (decorated) subtrees. The second and third have already appeared in this chapter, whereas the first will be used later.

Notation 2.9. Let $T = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$ denote the decorated real tree constructed from the building blocks $(f_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ and $(t_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}^*}$ in Theorem 2.5.

- (i) For every non-fictitious vertex $u \in \mathbb{U}$, the building blocks indexed by descendants of u, namely $(f_{uv})_{v\in\mathbb{U}}, (t_{uv})_{v\in\mathbb{U}}$ and $(m_{uv})_{v\in\mathbb{U}}$ also fulfill the requirements of Theorem 2.5. We write $T_u = (T_u, d_{T_u}, \rho(u), g_u)$ for the decorated real tree constructed from the latter by gluing⁴.
- (ii) For every generation $n \ge 0$, we write $\mathbb{T}^n = (T^n, d_{T^n}, \rho, g^n)$ for the decorated real tree constructed by gluing the building blocks up to generation n only, that is from the building blocks $(f_u^n)_{u\in\mathbb{U}}$ and $(t_u^n)_{u\in\mathbb{U}^*}$, where $f_u^n = f_u$ and $t_u^n = t_u$ when $|u| \le n$, whereas these quantities are fictitious when |u| > n.
- (iii) We write $T^{\circ} = \bigcup_{n \ge 1} T^n$. The set $T \setminus T^{\circ}$ of adherence points of T° is included into the set of leaves ∂T .

We stress that T_u is always a subtree of the fringe subtree $T_{\rho(u)}$ rooted at $\rho(u) \in T$, and that the inclusion is strict in general. Last, note also that although g^n is always dominated by the restriction of g to T^n , these two functions may be different only at marked points.

2.3 Measured decorated trees

We will now equip the compact real tree T constructed in Theorem 2.5 with some finite measures. First, as any compact real tree, our tree T is naturally equipped with the length measure λ_T , which is given by the one-dimensional Hausdorff measure on the skeleton, see [70, Section 2.4]. In words, λ_T mirrors on each segment of T the Lebesgue measure on intervals, where we recall that segments of T are isometric to intervals of \mathbb{R}_+ . We stress that λ_T is usually only a sigma-finite measure. However, we can consider a density function $f: T \to \mathbb{R}_+$ in $L^1(\lambda_T)$ and then take $\nu(dx) = f(x)\lambda_T(dx)$. Densities that will appear naturally in this work depend on the decoration, that is, they are of the type $f = \varpi \circ g$, where $\varpi : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+$ is a measurable function. The resulting measure on T is then denoted by $\varpi \circ g \cdot \lambda_T$ and often called the weighted length measure. We stress that the length measure, and therefore a fortiori $\varpi \circ g \cdot \lambda_T$ as well, gives no mass to the set of leaves ∂T . We also stress that, since the set of points $\{\rho(v): v \in \mathbb{U}\}$

⁴We make here a slight abuse in order to view T_u as a subtree of T: we have previously defined $\rho(u) \in T$ as the equivalence class of the root ρ_u of the segment S_u , which is actually larger than the equivalence class obtained when the gluing construction restricted to descendants of u. A similar minor abuse is made for the same reason in (ii).

is countable and thus receives no mass from λ_T , we have

$$\int_{T} \varpi \circ g(x) \lambda_{T}(\mathrm{d}x) = \sum_{u} \int_{0}^{z_{u}} \varpi \circ f_{u}(t) \mathrm{d}t, \qquad (2.9)$$

where the sum in the right-hand side is implicitly taken over non-fictitious vertices. In particular, the requirement $\varpi \circ g \in L^1(\lambda_T)$ is equivalent to the finiteness of the previous display.

We shall now construct another class of measures on T, which, at the opposite, are typically carried by ∂T . This requires to introduce, on top of the building blocks, a further family

$$(m_u)_{u\in\mathbb{U}}$$

where $m_u \ge 0$, $m_u = 0$ when $u \sim \dagger$ is a fictitious vertex, and most importantly,

$$\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} m_{ui} = m_u \qquad \text{for all } u \in \mathbb{U}.$$
(2.10)

Note that if $m_u > 0$, then (2.10) implies that u has at least one infinite line of descent with only non-fictitious vertices. Next recall that $\rho(u)$ denotes the point in T associated to a mark t_u . We then define for every $n \ge 0$ the purely atomic measure μ^n on T given by

$$\mu^n \coloneqq \sum_{|u|=n} m_u \cdot \delta_{\rho(u)},\tag{2.11}$$

where the notation δ_x is used for the Dirac point mass at x, and we implicitly agree to ignore fictitious vertices in the sum. It is immediately seen by induction from the requirement (2.10) that $\mu^n(T) = m_{\emptyset}$ for any $n \ge 0$.

Proposition 2.10. Assume that the building blocks fulfill (2.4), (2.6) and (2.10). The sequence $(\mu^n)_{n \ge 1}$ converges in the sense of Prokhorov towards a Borel measure on T denoted by μ . One has $\mu(T) = m_{\emptyset}$.

Proof. Recall that for any $n \ge 0$, the set T^n denotes the subtree of T obtained by gluing the collection of segments S_u with generation $|u| \le n$. We write $p^n : T \to T^n$ for the projection on T^n , that is for any $y \in T$, $p^n(y)$ is the right endpoint of the segment $[[\rho, y]] \cap T^n$. On the one hand, the first claim in Proposition 2.7 entails

$$d_T(y, p^n(y)) \leq \sup \left\{ \sum_{k=n+1}^{\infty} z_{\bar{u}(k)} : \bar{u} \in \mathbb{N}^{\mathbb{N}} \right\}.$$

On the other hand, we infer by iteration from (2.10) that for any $n' \ge n$, the push-forward of $\mu^{n'}$ by p^n coincides with μ^n .

We deduce from these two observations that the Prokhorov distance between μ^n and $\mu^{n'}$ is at most

$$d_{\operatorname{Prok}}(\mu^n,\mu^{n'}) \leqslant \sup \Big\{ \sum_{k=n+1}^{\infty} z_{\bar{u}(k)} : \bar{u} \in \mathbb{N}^{\mathbb{N}} \Big\}.$$

Since (2.6) requests the right-hand side to converge to 0 as $n \to \infty$, the sequence $(\mu^n)_{n \ge 1}$ is Cauchy on the space of measures on T with total mass m_{\emptyset} , and our claim follows.
We also point out that, under a minor additional hypothesis, the measure μ constructed above is carried by the boundary points of the pre-compact tree T° . Recall that the latter denotes the equivalence class of T^{\sqcup} ; see also Remark 2.6.

Proposition 2.11. Assume (2.4), (2.6) and (2.10). Suppose further that for any non-fictitious vertex $v \in \mathbb{U}^*$, the mark t_v is strictly positive. Then we have $\mu(T^\circ) = 0$, and as a consequence, μ is carried by the subset of leaves $T \setminus T^\circ$.

Proof. We shall check first that the root ρ is not an atom of μ , which should be intuitively clear. In this direction, write $\tilde{S}_{\emptyset} := \{\rho(\emptyset, t) : t \in [0, z_{\emptyset}]\}$ for the segment in T induced by the equivalence class of the ancestral segment S_{\emptyset} . Then for any a > 0, consider the subset $T_{\leq a}$ of points $x \in T$ such that the length (i.e. the λ_T measure) of the segment $\tilde{S}_{\emptyset} \cap [[\rho, x]]$ is less than a. By (2.10) and the construction by gluing, we have

$$\mu(T_{< a}) = \sum_{j \ge 1} \mathbf{1}_{t_j < a} m_j,$$

and since we assumed that the (non-fictitious) marks t_j are strictly positive, we have

$$\lim_{a \to 0+} \mu(T_{< a}) = 0.$$

Also by construction, the open ball in T centered at ρ and with radius a is contained in $T_{<a}$. Letting $a \to 0+$, we conclude that $\mu(\{\rho\}) = 0$.

Next, recall that for every non-fictitious vertex $j \ge 1$ at the first generation, $\rho(j) \in \tilde{S}_{\emptyset}$ denotes the equivalence class of the mark \hat{t}_j on the ancestral segment S_{\emptyset} . On the one hand, the argument above shows that we have also $\mu(\{\rho(j)\}) = 0$. On the other hand, the requirement (2.10) entails that the entire mass of μ is carried by the union for $j \ge 1$ of the fringe subtrees rooted at the $\rho(j)$. This shows that μ assigns zero mass to the equivalence class of ancestral segment, $\mu(\tilde{S}_{\emptyset}) = 0$. We conclude by iteration on generations that μ assigns zero mass to T° , and a fortiori to the skeleton $T \setminus \partial T$.

2.4 Hypographs, topologies, and isomorphic identifications

We have developed so far general material on (measured) decorated real trees and their construction, and roughly speaking, we now would like to compare two different decorated real trees one with the other. More precisely, our main motivation is to give a rigorous definition of a notion of convergence for sequences of these objects. Actually, although dealing with usc functions on compact metric spaces is fundamental to our approach, tree structures are essentially irrelevant for this question, and we shall develop first a more general framework that could also be used for other purposes. It will be only at the end of this section that the special case of real trees will be addressed more specifically.

Let (Y, d_Y) be a Polish space and $\mathcal{K}(Y)$ denote the set of non-empty compact subspaces in Y. Consider an usc function $g: K \to \mathbb{R}_+$ for some $K \in \mathcal{K}(Y)$ which we refer to as the domain of g. Upper semi-continuity enables us to view g as a compact subspace of the larger Polish space $Y \times \mathbb{R}_+$ by introducing the **hypograph**

$$\operatorname{Hyp}(g) \coloneqq \{(x, r) : x \in K \text{ and } 0 \leqslant r \leqslant g(x)\} \subset Y \times \mathbb{R}_+.$$

Specifically, the product space $Y \times \mathbb{R}_+$ is naturally equipped with the distance

$$d_{Y \times \mathbb{R}_{+}}((y, r), (y', r')) \coloneqq d_{Y}(y, y') \vee |r - r'|, \qquad (2.12)$$

and Hyp(g) is then a compact subspace⁵ of the Polish space $(Y \times \mathbb{R}_+, d_{Y \times \mathbb{R}_+})$. Plainly, the hypograph Hyp(g) determines $g: K \to \mathbb{R}_+$. Namely, the domain K is the base of the hypograph, that is the image of Hyp(g) by the first projection $p_1: Y \times \mathbb{R}_+ \to Y$, and

$$g(x) = \max \{ r \ge 0 : (x, r) \in \operatorname{Hyp}(g) \}, \text{ for every } x \in K.$$

In this work, we will interpret a decorated tree through its hypograph. Before continuing with the general study of hypographs and defining a suitable metric for comparing them, let us highlight the following consequence of Lemma 2.8 and establish a bound for the Hausdorff dimension of the hypograph of the decoration g.

Corollary 2.12. Assume (2.4) and (2.6), and recall from (2.8) that $\partial_0 T$ denotes the subset of leaves of T on which the decoration g vanishes. Then, the Hausdorff dimension of the hypograph of g can be bounded by

$$\dim_H(\operatorname{Hyp}(g)) \leq \dim_H(\partial_0 T) \vee 2,$$

where $\dim_H(\partial_0 T)$ stands for the Hausdorff dimension of $\partial_0 T$ equipped with the restriction of d_T .

Proof. Recall from Notation 2.9, that for every $n \ge 1$, the notation T^n stands for the subtree of T built by gluing segments up to generation n only. Both T and T^n are rooted at ρ and Tis decorated with the usc function g, while T^n is decorated with g^n which verifies $g^n \le g$ on T^n . The hypograph $\text{Hyp}(g^n)$ can be constructed by gluing a countable family of hypographs of decorated segments, each having Hausdorff dimension smaller than 2, and therefore

$$\dim_H \left(\bigcup_{n \ge 0} \operatorname{Hyp}(g^n) \right) \le 2.$$

Since the family $(||f_u|)_{u\in\mathbb{U}}$ is null, we infer that $\bigcup_{n\geq 0} \operatorname{Hyp}(g^n) = \bigcup_{n\geq 0} \operatorname{Hyp}(g_{T^n})$, where g_{T^n} stands for the restriction of g to T^n . Finally, recall also from the proof of Lemma 2.8 that $T \setminus \bigcup_{n\geq 0} T^n$ is a subset of $\partial_0 T$, so we can write

$$\operatorname{Hyp}(g) = \left(\bigcup_{n \ge 0} \operatorname{Hyp}(g_{|T^n})\right) \cup \left(\partial_0 T \times \{0\}\right),$$

and the desired bound follows.

 $^{^5\}mathrm{This}$ is one of the main reasons why we considered usc functions.

Our goal now is to define a metric to compare general hypographs. In this direction, consider two usc functions $g: K \to \mathbb{R}_+$ and $g': K' \to \mathbb{R}_+$ with respective domains K and K' in $\mathcal{K}(Y)$. Their hypographs $\mathrm{Hyp}(g)$ and $\mathrm{Hyp}(g')$ are thus two elements of $\mathcal{K}(Y \times \mathbb{R}_+)$, and we can define

$$d_{\mathrm{Hyp}}(g,g') \coloneqq d_{\mathrm{Haus}}\left(\mathrm{Hyp}(g),\mathrm{Hyp}(g')\right),$$

where in the right-hand side, d_{Haus} denotes the Hausdorff distance between two compact subsets in $Y \times \mathbb{R}_+$. In words, the hypograph distance d_{Hyp} between two usc functions $g: K \to \mathbb{R}_+$ and $g': K' \to \mathbb{R}_+$ is at most $\varepsilon > 0$ if and only if for every $x \in K$ we can find $x' \in K'$ such that $d_Y(x, x') \leq \varepsilon$ and $g(x) \leq g'(x') + \varepsilon$, and vice versa when the roles of g and g' are permuted. The hypograph convergence for sequences of usc functions can be characterized as a kind of pointwise convergence, see [13] for details.

Remark 2.13. In the case when $Y = \mathbb{R}$, it is natural to compare the distance between two functions in the sense of hypographs with other notions \dot{a} la Skorohod; see [82, Chapter VI] for background. Specifically, take a < z and a' < z', and let $g : [a, z] \to \mathbb{R}_+$ and $g' : [a', z'] \to \mathbb{R}_+$ be two use functions. It is then readily checked that for any increasing bijection $\beta : [a, z] \to [a', z']$, one has

$$\mathrm{d}_{\mathrm{Hyp}}(g,g') \leq \max\left\{ \|g - g' \circ \beta\|, \|\beta - \mathrm{Id}_{[a,z]}\| \right\},\$$

where we use the notation $\|\cdot\|$ for the supremum norm on the space of bounded functions on [a, z] and $\mathrm{Id}_{[a, z]}$ for the identity function on [a, z]. As a consequence, convergence in the sense of Skorohod for sequences of rcll (right-continuous with left limits) functions defined on compact intervals entails convergence of the sequence of usc versions⁶ in the sense of hypographs. Of course, the converse fails. For instance, consider $g_n : [0,1] \to \mathbb{R}_+$ given by $g_n(x) = 1 + \cos(nx)$ for $n \ge 1$. Then the sequence $(g_n)_{n\ge 1}$ converges as $n \to \infty$ to the constant function 2 on [0,1] for the distance d_{Hyp} , but does not converge in the sense of Skorohod.

Let us now extend the main nomenclature and notations introduced for real trees to the setting of general compact metric spaces. In this direction, consider $K \in \mathcal{K}(Y)$, and note that this set is naturally endowed with the distance d_K induced by the restriction of d_Y to $K \times K$. We say that (K, d_K) is rooted if it is equipped with a distinguished point ρ in K, also referred to as the root. Similarly, the compact space (K, d_K) is said decorated (resp. measured) if it is equipped with an use function $g: K \to \mathbb{R}_+$ (resp. with a finite Borel measure ν on K). We use short hand notations $\mathsf{K} \coloneqq (K, d_K, \rho, g)$ for a decorated compact space and $\mathbf{K} = (K, d_K, \rho, g, \nu)$ for a measured decorated compact space. Obviously, a decorated compact space can always be seen as a measured decorated compact space once equipped with the null measure, so that we directly develop the formalism in the more general case.

We write $\mathbb{H}_m(Y)$ for the space of measured decorated compact spaces on Y, that is formally

$$\mathbb{H}_m(Y) \coloneqq \bigsqcup_{K \in \mathcal{K}(Y)} \left\{ (K, d_K, \rho, g, \nu) : \rho \in K, g : K \to \mathbb{R}_+ \text{ usc, and } \nu \in \mathcal{M}^f(K) \right\},\$$

⁶Recall that if $g : [a, z] \to \mathbb{R}_+$ is a roll function, its usc version is the function defined by $\check{g}(t) \coloneqq \max\{g(t-), g(t)\}$ for $t \in [a, z]$, with the convention g(a-) = g(a).

where $\mathcal{M}^{f}(K)$ denotes the space of finite Borel measures on K. We endow $\mathbb{H}_{m}(Y)$ with a natural metric defined for any $\mathbf{K}, \mathbf{K}' \in \mathbb{H}_{m}(Y)$ in the obvious notation by

$$d_{\mathbb{H}_m(Y)}(\mathbf{K},\mathbf{K}') \coloneqq d_Y(\rho,\rho') \lor d_{\mathrm{Hyp}}(g,g') \lor d_{\mathrm{Prok}}(\nu,\nu'),$$

where d_{Prok} stands for the Prokhorov distance on $\mathcal{M}^f(Y)$.

Proposition 2.14. The space $\mathbb{H}_m(Y)$ of measured decorated compact spaces on a Polish space (Y, d_Y) and equipped with the distance $d_{\mathbb{H}_m(Y)}$ is also Polish.

Proof. The heart of the argument is the observation, which is doubtless well-known, that the space of hypographs of usc functions with compact domains in Y is closed in $\mathcal{K}(Y \times \mathbb{R}_+)$. More precisely, we claim that if $(g_n : K_n \to \mathbb{R}_+)_{n \ge 1}$ is a sequence of usc functions with $K_n \in \mathcal{K}(Y)$, such that the sequence of hypographs $(\text{Hyp}(g_n))_{n \ge 1}$ converges as $n \to \infty$ to some H for the Hausdorff distance in $\mathcal{K}(Y \times \mathbb{R}_+)$, then the sequence $(K_n)_{n \ge 1}$ converges to some K for the Hausdorff distance in $\mathcal{K}(Y)$. Furthermore, there exists an usc function $g : K \to \mathbb{R}_+$ such that H = Hyp(g), and hence the sequence of usc functions $(g_n)_{n \ge 1}$ converges to g as $n \to \infty$ for the hypograph distance d_{Hyp} .

Indeed, the projection on the first component $p_1: Y \times \mathbb{R}_+ \to Y$ is a 1-Lipschitz map. Set $K = p_1(H)$ for the image of H by p_1 , so K is a nonempty compact set. We now also regard p_1 as a map from $\mathcal{K}(Y \times \mathbb{R}_+)$ to $\mathcal{K}(Y)$; plainly this still is a 1-Lipschitz map, and therefore $K_n = p_1(\operatorname{Hyp}(g_n))$ converges to K for the Hausdorff distance in $\mathcal{K}(Y)$. Then take any $x \in K$ and $r \ge 0$ such that $(x, r) \in H$. There exists some sequence $(x_n, r_n)_{n\ge 1}$ with $(x_n, r_n) \in \operatorname{Hyp}(g_n)$ which converges to (x, r) in $Y \times \mathbb{R}_+$. Since $g_n(x_n) \ge r_n$, the segment $\{x_n\} \times [0, r_n]$ belongs to $\operatorname{Hyp}(g_n)$, and therefore $\{x\} \times [0, r] \subset H$. We set $g(x) = \sup\{r \ge 0: \{x\} \times [0, r] \subset H\}$. Since H is compact, $(x, g(x)) \in H$, and we conclude that $H = \{(x, r): x \in K \text{ and } 0 \le r \le g(x)\}$. Now using that H is closed, we infer that the function $g: K \to \mathbb{R}_+$ is usc, and $H = \operatorname{Hyp}(g)$.

Next, let *E* denote the space of rooted measured compact space on $(Y \times \mathbb{R}_+, d_{Y \times \mathbb{R}_+})$ endowed with the Hausdorff–Prokhorov distance, say $d_{HP(E)}$. Identifying the usc function *g* with its hypograph Hyp(*g*), the root ρ with $(\rho, 0) \in \text{Hyp}(g)$ and similarly ν with a measure $\bar{\nu}$ on $Y \times \mathbb{R}_+$ supported by the base $K \times \{0\}$ of Hyp(*g*), yields a natural isometric embedding, say

$$\Phi: \left(\mathbb{H}_m(Y), \mathrm{d}_{\mathbb{H}_m(Y)}\right) \hookrightarrow \left(E, \mathrm{d}_{\mathrm{HP}(E)}\right).$$

Since it is well-known that $(E, d_{\mathrm{HP}(E)})$ is a Polish space, all that is needed to establish Proposition 2.14 is to verify that the image $\Phi(\mathbb{H}_m(Y))$ of $\mathbb{H}_m(Y)$ under this embedding is closed in $(E, d_{\mathrm{HP}(E)})$. So, consider a sequence $(\mathbf{K}_n)_{n\geq 1}$ in $\mathbb{H}_m(Y)$ such that the embedded sequence $(\Phi(\mathbf{K}_n))_{n\geq 1}$ converges in $(E, d_{\mathrm{HP}(E)})$, say to $(H, d_H, \bar{\rho}, \bar{\mathbf{v}})$, where $H \in \mathcal{K}(Y \times \mathbb{R}_+)$, d_H denotes the restriction of $d_{Y \times \mathbb{R}_+}$ to $H, \bar{\rho} \in Y \times \mathbb{R}_+$ and $\bar{\mathbf{v}} \in \mathcal{M}^f(Y \times \mathbb{R}_+)$. We have just seen above that K_n converges to K for the Hausdorff distance on $\mathcal{K}(Y)$ and that $H = \mathrm{Hyp}(g)$ for some usc function $g: K \to \mathbb{R}_+$. Plainly, since $\bar{\rho}$ is the limit of $(\rho_n, 0)$ in $Y \times \mathbb{R}_+$ and $\rho_n \in K_n$ for all $n \geq 1$, we have $\bar{\rho} = (\rho, 0)$ for some $\rho \in K$. Similarly, by the Portemanteau theorem, the measure $\bar{\mathbf{v}}$ must be supported by $K \times \{0\}$, and can thus be identified as a finite measure \mathbf{v} on K. Last, d_H coincides with the restriction of $d_{K \times \mathbb{R}_+}$ to H = Hyp(g). Putting the pieces together, we get $(H, d_H, \bar{\rho}, \bar{\mathbf{v}}) = \Phi(\mathbf{K})$ for some $\mathbf{K} = (K, d_K, \rho, g, \mathbf{v}) \in \mathbb{H}_m(Y)$, as we wanted to check.

Roughly speaking, we are only interested in the general structure induced by a decorated compact space rather than by a specific realization. More precisely, two decorated compact spaces, say $\mathbf{K} = (K, d_K, \rho, g, \mathbf{v}) \in \mathbb{H}_m(Y)$ and $\mathbf{K}' = (K', d_{K'}, \rho', g', \mathbf{v}') \in \mathbb{H}_m(Y')$ have the same structure and then are viewed as equivalent (or isomorphic) if there exists a bijective isometry ϕ : $(K, d_K) \rightarrow (K', d_{K'})$ with inverse denoted by ϕ^{-1} , such that $\rho' = \phi(\rho), g' = g \circ \phi^{-1}$ and $\nu' = \nu \circ \phi^{-1}$ is the pushed forward of ν by ϕ . We then simply write $\mathbf{K} \approx \mathbf{K}'$. Note that the underlying Polish spaces (Y, d_Y) and $(Y', d_{Y'})$ play no role in this definition and we may simply take $(Y, d_Y) = (K, d_K)$ and $(Y', d_{Y'}) = (K', d_{K'})$ for definitiveness. Let us also make some comments concerning decorated trees and the general construction presented in Section 2.2. First, note that due to the 4-point criterion, it is clear that a decorated real tree can only be isomorphic to another decorated real tree. Moreover, we emphasize that the gluing construction described in Section 2.2 is not unique in the sense that different building blocks, $((f_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}, (t_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}})$ can produce isomorphic trees. For instance, one may apply a bijective isometry (for the graph distance) $\varsigma: \mathbb{U} \to \mathbb{U}$ that fixes the root. More complex rearrangements are also possible; for example, during a birth event, a mother particle might switch identities with one of its daughters. Such modifications, called **bifurcations**, are studied in depth in the self-similar Markov setting in Chapter 6. Informally, each bifurcation provides a different way to decompose the associated decorated tree in building blocks.



Figure 2.3: Illustration of a bifurcation event where the identity of two particles is exchanged during a birth event. Obviously the underlying decorated tree is unchanged.

Our goal now is to define a notion of distance between equivalence classes. In this direction, we denote the set of all equivalence classes of measured decorated compact spaces by \mathbb{H}_m . Our goal now is to endow \mathbb{H}_m with a natural distance and make it a Polish space. In this direction, recall that the Gromov-Hausdorff-Prokhorov distance between two rooted measured compact spaces (K, d_K, ρ, ν) and $(K', d_{K'}, \rho', \nu')$ is defined as

$$d_{\text{GHP}}\big((K, d_K, \rho, \boldsymbol{\nu}), (K', d_{K'}, \rho', \boldsymbol{\nu}')\big)$$

$$\coloneqq \inf_{Y, \phi, \psi} d_{\text{HP}(Y)}\Big(\big(\phi(K), d_{\phi(K)}, \phi(\rho), \boldsymbol{\nu} \circ \phi^{-1}\big), \big(\psi(K'), d_{\psi(K')}, \psi(\rho'), \boldsymbol{\nu}' \circ \psi^{-1}\big)\Big),$$

where in the right-hand side, $d_{HP(Y)}$ stands for the Hausdorff–Prokhorov distance between rooted measured compact spaces in Y, the infimum is over all the metric spaces (Y, d_Y) and all the isometric embeddings $\phi : (K, d_K) \hookrightarrow (Y, d_Y)$ and $\psi : (K', d_{K'}) \hookrightarrow (Y, d_Y)$, and $\nu \circ \phi^{-1}$ is the pushforward measure of ν by ϕ . The quantity $d_{GHP}((K, d_K, \rho, \nu), (K', d_{K'}, \rho', \nu'))$ is null if and only if there exists an isomorphism between (K, d_K, ρ, ν) and $(K', d_{K'}, \rho', \nu')$, and d_{GHP} defines a distance in the space of equivalence classes of rooted measured compact spaces, see [3].

This incites us to make the following definition. First, for any measured decorated compact space $\mathbf{K} = (\mathbf{K}, \mathbf{v}) = (K, d_K, \rho, g, \mathbf{v})$ and any isometric embedding $\phi : (K, d_K) \hookrightarrow (Y, d_Y)$, we define

$$g \circ \phi^{-1} : \phi(K) \to \mathbb{R}_+$$
, $g \circ \phi^{-1}(\phi(x)) \coloneqq g(x)$ for all $x \in K$.

Plainly, $\phi(K)$ is a compact subset of Y and $g \circ \phi^{-1}$ is usc. We further write

$$\phi(\mathbf{K}) \coloneqq \left(\phi(\mathbf{K}), \mathbf{v} \circ \phi^{-1}\right) = \left(\phi(K), d_{\phi(K)}, \phi(\rho), g \circ \phi^{-1}, \mathbf{v} \circ \phi^{-1}\right).$$

For every ${\bf K}$ and ${\bf K}'$ measured decorated compact spaces, we then set

$$d_{\mathbb{H}_m}\left(\mathbf{K}, \mathbf{K}'\right) \coloneqq \inf_{Y, \phi, \psi} d_{\mathbb{H}_m(Y)}\left(\phi(\mathbf{K}), \psi(\mathbf{K}')\right),$$
(2.13)

where again the infimum is taken over all the Polish spaces (Y, d_Y) and all the isometric embeddings $\phi : (K, d_K) \hookrightarrow (Y, d_Y)$ and $\psi : (K', d_{K'}) \hookrightarrow (Y, d_Y)$. We point out that in the special case where g and g' are identically zero on their respective domains, the distances $d_{\mathbb{H}_m}((K, d_K, \rho, 0, \nu), (K', d_{K'}, \rho', 0, \nu'))$ and $d_{\text{GHP}}((K, d_K, \rho, \nu), (K', d_{K'}, \rho', \nu'))$ coincide. Of course $d_{\mathbb{H}_m}(\mathbf{K}, \mathbf{K}')$ is invariant by isomorphisms, and therefore can be viewed as a function $\mathbb{H}_m \times \mathbb{H}_m \to \mathbb{R}_+$ which we still denote by $d_{\mathbb{H}_m}$ for simplicity. Our goal now is to establish the following result.

Theorem 2.15. The map $d_{\mathbb{H}_m} : \mathbb{H}_m \times \mathbb{H}_m \to \mathbb{R}_+$ defines a distance on \mathbb{H}_m and $(\mathbb{H}_m, d_{\mathbb{H}_m})$ is *Polish.*

We prepare the proof of the theorem with a technical lemma. Roughly speaking, it states that given an arbitrary sequence $(\mathbf{K}_n)_{n\geq 1}$ of equivalence classes in \mathbb{H}_m , we can always find some Polish space (Z, d_Z) and representatives of the equivalence classes in $\mathbb{H}_m(Z)$, such that the distance in $\mathbb{H}_m(Z)$ between the representatives of two consecutive equivalence classes of the sequence is never significantly larger than the distance between the equivalence classes $(\mathbf{K}_n)_{n\geq 1}$ in \mathbb{H}_m . Here is the formal statement.

Lemma 2.16. Let $(\varepsilon_n)_{n\geq 1}$ be a sequence in \mathbb{R}_+ and $(\mathbf{K}_n)_{n\geq 1} \coloneqq (K_n, d_{K_n}, \rho_n, g_n, \mathbf{v}^n)_{n\geq 1}$ a sequence of measured decorated compact spaces with

$$d_{\mathbb{H}_m}(\mathbf{K}_n, \mathbf{K}_{n+1}) < \varepsilon_n, \quad \text{for all } n \ge 1.$$

Then there exist a Polish space (Z, d_Z) and isometric embeddings ϕ_1, ϕ_2, \ldots respectively from K_1, K_2, \ldots into Z such that

$$d_{\mathbb{H}_m(Z)}(\phi_n(\mathbf{K}_n), \phi_{n+1}(\mathbf{K}_{n+1})) < \varepsilon_n, \quad \text{for all } n \ge 1.$$

Let us mention that similar results have already appeared in the literature for different variants of the Gromov–Hausdorff–Prokhorov distance. In this work, we adapt the proof of Lemma 5.7 in [74], which establishes the analog of our Lemma 2.16 for the Gromov–Prokhorov distance.

Proof. Without loss of generality, we may suppose that the compact spaces K_n are pairwise disjoint. First, by definition, we can find for every $n \ge 1$ a Polish space (Y_n, d_{Y_n}) and two isometric embeddings $\phi_n : K_n \hookrightarrow Y_n$ and $\psi_n : K_{n+1} \hookrightarrow Y_n$ such that:

$$\eta_n \coloneqq \mathrm{d}_{\mathbb{H}_m(Y_n)} \big(\phi_n(\mathbf{K}_n), \psi_n(\mathbf{K}_{n+1}) \big) < \varepsilon_n.$$

Then, we introduce the disjoint union $Z \coloneqq \bigsqcup_{n \ge 1} K_n$, and we endow Z with the metric d_Z defined as the largest distance that coincides with d_{K_n} on $K_n \times K_n$ for each $n \ge 1$ and such that

$$d_Z(x,y) = d_{Y_n}(\phi_n(x),\psi_n(y)) + (\varepsilon_n - \eta_n)/2, \quad \text{for } x \in K_n \text{ and } y \in K_{n+1},$$

where the term $(\varepsilon_n - \eta_n)/2$ ensures that $d_Z(x, y) > 0$ when $x \in K_n$ and $y \in K_{n+1}$. Specifically, for $x_j \in K_j$ and $x_{j+k} \in K_{j+k}$ with $1 \leq j, k$, we have

$$d_Z(x_j, x_{j+k}) \coloneqq \inf \Big\{ \sum_{\ell=j+1}^{j+k} d_Z(x_{\ell-1}, x_\ell) : x_\ell \in K_\ell \text{ for every } \ell = j+1, \dots, k-1 \Big\}.$$

Since the spaces K_n are separable, (Z, d_Z) is also separable. By a slight abuse of notation, we still write (Z, d_Z) for its completion, which is a Polish space. We claim that (Z, d_Z) and the sequence $(p_n)_{n \ge 1}$, where $p_n : K_n \to Z$ is a canonical embedding, satisfy the conclusion of the statement.

To begin with, note from the very definition of d_Z that, for every $n \ge 1$, the distance in Z between the roots of K_n and K_{n+1} satisfies

$$d_Z(\rho_n, \rho_{n+1}) = d_{Y_n}(\phi_n(\rho_n), \psi_n(\rho_{n+1})) + (\varepsilon_n - \eta_n)/2 \leq \eta_n + (\varepsilon_n - \eta_n)/2 < \varepsilon_n.$$

Then, recall that the Prokhorov distance between $v^n \circ \phi_n^{-1}$ and $v^{n+1} \circ \psi_n^{-1}$ is at most η_n . Take any $\eta > \eta_n$ and let A be an arbitrary Borel subset of Y_n . Writing A^{η} for the η -neighborhood of A in Y_n , we have

$$\mathbf{v}^n \circ \phi_n^{-1}(A) \leqslant \mathbf{v}^{n+1} \circ \psi_n^{-1}(A^\eta) + \eta.$$

Let *B* be an arbitrary Borel subset of *Z*, take $A = \phi_n(p_n^{-1}(B))$, and set $\eta' = \eta + (\varepsilon_n - \eta_n)/2$. Since ϕ_n and ψ_n are isometries, $\psi_n^{-1}(A^{\eta})$ is contained into the pre-image by p_{n+1} of $B^{\eta'}$, the η' -neighborhood of *B* in *Z*. So the last displayed inequality shows that

$$\mathbf{v}^n \circ p_n^{-1}(B) \leqslant \mathbf{v}^{n+1} \circ p_{n+1}^{-1}(B^{\eta'}) + \eta_n$$

The very same argument also shows that

$$\mathbf{v}^{n+1} \circ p_{n+1}^{-1}(B) \leqslant \mathbf{v}^n \circ p_n^{-1}(B^{\eta'}) + \eta$$

Since η can be chosen arbitrarily close to η_n , this entails that

$$d_{\text{Prok}}(\mathbf{v}^n \circ p_n^{-1}, \mathbf{v}^{n+1} \circ p_{n+1}^{-1}) \leq \eta_n + (\varepsilon_n - \eta_n)/2 < \varepsilon_n$$

Finally, we deal with the hypographs and check that

$$d_{\text{Hyp}}\left(g_n \circ p_n^{-1}, g_{n+1} \circ p_{n+1}^{-1}\right) < \varepsilon_n.$$
 (2.14)

Indeed, for every $(x, r) \in \text{Hyp}(g_n \circ p_n^{-1})$, we have

$$\inf \left\{ d_Z(x,y) \lor |r-s| : (y,s) \in \operatorname{Hyp}(g_{n+1} \circ p_{n+1}^{-1}) \right\} \\ \leq (\varepsilon_n - \eta_n)/2 + \inf \left\{ d_{Y_n} (\phi_n(x), \psi_n(y)) \lor |r-s| : (y,s) \in \operatorname{Hyp}(g_{n+1}) \right\}.$$

The second term in the sum above is bounded by

$$\mathrm{d}_{\mathrm{Hyp}}(g_n \circ \phi_n^{-1}, g_{n+1} \circ \psi_n^{-1}) \leq \mathrm{d}_{\mathbb{H}_m(Z)}\Big(\phi_n(\mathbb{K}_n, \mathbf{v}^n), \psi_n(\mathbb{K}_{n+1}, \mathbf{v}^{n+1})\Big) = \eta_n,$$

and therefore

$$\sup \left\{ d_{Z \times \mathbb{R}_+} \left((x, r), \operatorname{Hyp}(g_{n+1} \circ p_{n+1}^{-1}) \right) : (x, r) \in \operatorname{Hyp}(g_n \circ p_n^{-1}) \right\} < \varepsilon_n.$$

The same argument shows that

$$\sup\left\{d_{Z\times\mathbb{R}_+}\left((y,s),\operatorname{Hyp}(g_n\circ p_n^{-1})\right):(y,s)\in\operatorname{Hyp}(g_{n+1}\circ p_{n+1}^{-1})\right\}<\varepsilon_n.$$

This establishes (2.14) and completes the proof of the lemma.

We can now proceed with the proof of Theorem 2.15.

Proof Theorem 2.15. The proof relies heavily on Proposition 2.14 and Lemma 2.16. We shall use Lemma 2.16 to represent measured decorated compact spaces in the same well-chosen Polish space (Z, d^Z) . It is convenient for this purpose to let Z systematically appear as an exponent in the notation, writing e.g. d_{Hyp}^Z for the hypograph distance on $\mathbb{H}_m(Z)$, rather than using Z as an index or omitting it like in Lemma 2.16 and its proof.

We first establish that $d_{\mathbb{H}_m}$ is a distance. Symmetry is clear; we now check the triangle inequality. Let $\mathbf{K}_1, \mathbf{K}_2, \mathbf{K}_3$ three measured decorated compact spaces and $\varepsilon_1, \varepsilon_2 > 0$ such that

$$\mathrm{d}_{\mathbb{H}_m}ig(\mathbf{K}_1,\mathbf{K}_2ig)$$

By Lemma 2.16, there exist a Polish space Z and isometric embeddings ϕ_1, ϕ_2 and ϕ_3 , respectively from K_1, K_2 and K_3 into Z, such that

$$d_{\mathbb{H}_m(Z)}(\phi_n(\mathbf{K}_n), \phi_{n+1}(\mathbf{K}_{n+1})) < \varepsilon_n, \quad \text{for } n = 1, 2.$$

By Proposition 2.15, $d_{\mathbb{H}_m(Z)}$ is a distance on $\mathbb{H}_m(Z)$ and then the triangle inequality gives

$$d_{\mathbb{H}_m}(\mathbf{K}_1, \mathbf{K}_3) \leq d_{\mathbb{H}_m(Z)}(\phi_1(\mathbf{K}_1), \phi_3(\mathbf{K}_3)) < \varepsilon_1 + \varepsilon_2.$$

Passing to equivalent classes, we infer that $d_{\mathbb{H}_m} : \mathbb{H}_m \times \mathbb{H}_m \to \mathbb{R}_+$ satisfies the triangle inequality.

We then check positivity. To this end we need to show that if **K** and **K'** are two measured decorated compact spaces such that $d_{\mathbb{H}_m}(\mathbf{K}, \mathbf{K}') = 0$, then they have to be equivalent. Let us proceed. For every $n \ge 0$, set $\mathbf{K}_n = \mathbf{K}$ if n is odd and $\mathbf{K}_n = \mathbf{K}'$ if n is even. Again by Lemma 2.16, we can find a Polish space (Z, d^Z) and isometric embeddings $\phi_{2n-1} : K \hookrightarrow Z$ and $\phi_{2n} : K' \hookrightarrow Z$, for all $n \ge 1$, such that

$$\mathrm{d}_{\mathbb{H}_m(Z)}\big(\phi_n(\mathbf{K}_n),\phi_{n+1}(\mathbf{K}_{n+1})\big) < 2^{-n}.$$

It follows that the sequence $(\phi_n(\mathbf{K}_n))_{n\geq 1}$ is Cauchy, and by Proposition 2.14, converges in $\mathbb{H}_m(Z)$ to, say, \mathbf{K}^Z . Specifying this for odd integers, we get in the obvious notation,

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} d^Z(\phi_{2n-1}(\rho), \rho^Z) = 0 \quad , \quad \lim_{n \to \infty} d^Z_{\text{Hyp}}(g \circ \phi_{2n-1}^{-1}, g^Z) = 0 \quad , \quad \lim_{n \to \infty} d^Z_{\text{Prok}}(\nu \circ \phi_{2n-1}^{-1}, \nu^Z) = 0.$$

Recall now from the proof of Proposition 2.14 that the convergence of usc functions for the hypograph distance d_{Hyp}^Z entails the convergence of the domains for the Hausdorff distance, so

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \mathrm{d}_{\mathrm{Haus}}^Z(\phi_{2n-1}(K), K^Z) = 0$$

This implies that for any $x \in K$, the sequence $(\phi_{2n-1}(x))_{n\geq 0}$ is relatively compact in Z. On the other hand, the sequence of isometries $(\phi_{2n-1})_{n\geq 0}$ is of course equicontinuous. These observations enable us to apply the Arzelà-Ascoli theorem, and we infer that there is a strictly increasing sequence of odd integers $(n_k)_{k\geq 1}$ such that $(\phi_{n_k})_{k\geq 1}$ converges uniformly to an isometric embedding $\phi : K \hookrightarrow Z$. It is now immediate to check that $K^Z = \phi(K), \ \rho^Z = \phi(\rho),$ $g^Z = g \circ \phi^{-1}$, and $\mathbf{v}^Z = \mathbf{v} \circ \phi^{-1}$, so **K** and \mathbf{K}^Z belong to the same equivalence class in \mathbb{H}_m . The same argument shows that \mathbf{K}' and \mathbf{K}^Z also belong to the same equivalence class in \mathbb{H}_m , and establish positivity.

Finally, we check that the space $(\mathbb{H}_m, d_{\mathbb{H}_m})$ is Polish. Separability should be plain since the set – of isometry classes – of measured decorated rooted compact spaces with a finite cardinality and associated distances, measures and usc functions taking only rational values is dense in $(\mathbb{H}_m, d_{\mathbb{H}_m})$. Completeness is also immediate from Lemma 2.16 and Proposition 2.14. Indeed, if $(\mathbf{K}_n)_{n\geq 1}$ is a sequence of measured decorated compact spaces such that:

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \sup_{\ell \ge 1} \mathrm{d}_{\mathbb{H}_m}(\mathbf{K}_n, \mathbf{K}_{n+\ell}) = 0,$$

then Lemma 2.16 enables us to embed $(\mathbf{K}_n)_{n \ge 1}$ into a Cauchy sequence $(\mathbf{K}_n^Z)_{n \ge 1}$ in $(\mathbb{H}_m(Z), d_{\mathbb{H}_m(Z)})$ for some Polish space (Z, d^Z) . We know from Proposition 2.14 that the latter converges, say to some $\mathbf{K}^Z \in \mathbb{H}_m(Z)$. We now see from the definition (2.13) that the equivalent class of \mathbf{K}_n converges to the equivalent class of \mathbf{K} in \mathbb{H}_m as $n \to \infty$.

Finally, we turn back our attention to measured decorated real trees; recall Definition 2.1.

Corollary 2.17. The set \mathbb{T}_m of equivalence (up to isomorphisms) classes of decorated compact real trees is closed in $(\mathbb{H}_m, d_{\mathbb{H}_m})$.

Proof. Let $(\mathbf{T}_n)_{n \ge 1}$ be a sequence of decorated compact real trees converging to some \mathbf{T} in \mathbb{H}_m . We already know that \mathbf{T} must be a decorated compact space. We just need to check that the metric space associated to the latter is a real tree, which is immediate, using e.g. the four point condition. See also [70, Theorem 1].

In the remainder of this work, we write $d_{\mathbb{T}_m}$ for the restriction of $d_{\mathbb{H}_m}$ to \mathbb{T}_m and equip \mathbb{T}_m with the Borel sigma-field. Let us mention that the class of decorated trees, with a trivial measure, can be viewed as a closed subclass of $(\mathbb{T}_m, d_{\mathbb{T}_m})$. This allow us to identify the set \mathbb{T} of equivalence of (non-measured) decorated trees with the closed subset of \mathbb{T}_m of equivalence classes equipped with the null measure. We denote by $d_{\mathbb{T}}$ the induced distance so that $(\mathbb{T}, d_{\mathbb{T}})$ is also a Polish space which we similarly equip with the Borel sigma-field. We will often abuse terminology and refer to a decorated real tree $T = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$ or a measured decorated tree $\mathbf{T} = (T, d_T, \rho, g, \mathbf{v})$ instead of their equivalence class, implicitly identifying a decorated real tree and its equivalence class. When doing so, one must consider only notions that are invariant under isomorphisms, such as weighted length measures (if $\varpi \circ g \in L^1(\lambda_T)$). Other examples of notions well-defined in \mathbb{T}_m include the functions that associate to a decorated real tree its diameter, the maximal value of the upper semi-continuous decoration, and its total mass. These functions are all continuous with respect to $d_{\mathbb{T}_m}$ and are particularly well-defined on \mathbb{T}_m . We also stress that by definition the map from $(\mathbb{T}_m, \mathrm{d}_{\mathbb{T}_m})$ to $(\mathbb{T}, \mathrm{d}_{\mathbb{T}})$, defined by $(T, d_T, \rho, g, \nu) \mapsto (T, d_T, \rho, g)$, is continuous. It will also be convenient to write 0 (resp. 0) for the element of \mathbb{T} (resp. \mathbb{T}_m) corresponding to a degenerate real tree reduced to a singleton with zero decoration (and zero measure).

In the sequel, we will sometimes have to consider equivalence classes of measured decorated real trees with marks. A minor difficulty however is that marking a decorated real tree is not unambiguously defined for equivalence classes, and as a remedy, we need to work with an extension of \mathbb{T}_m and \mathbb{T} for marked (measured) decorated real trees. This extension is straightforward and let us present the measured decorated case.

Let $\mathbf{T} = (T, d_T, \rho, g, \mathbf{v})$ be a fixed measured decorated tree and $(x_i)_{i \in I}$ a family of points in T, where I is a finite or countable set of indices. We then say that two pairs $(\mathbf{T}, (x_i)_{i \in I})$ and $(\mathbf{T}', (x'_i)_{i \in I})$ are equivalent and then write $(\mathbf{T}, (x_i)_{i \in I}) \approx (\mathbf{T}, (x'_i)_{i \in I})$, if there exists an isometric bijection $\varphi : T \to T'$ which induces an isomorphism between \mathbf{T} and \mathbf{T}' , such that furthermore $\varphi(x_i) = x'_i$ for all $i \in I$. We denote the set of such equivalence classes by $\mathbb{T}_m^{I\bullet}$, and simply \mathbb{T}_m^{\bullet} when $I = \{1\}$. In order to extend the distance $d_{\mathbb{T}_m}$ to the set $\mathbb{T}_m^{I\bullet}$ of equivalence classes of decorated real trees with marks, we fix some null family $(a_i)_{i\in I}$ of positive real numbers. First, when $(\mathbf{T}, (x_i)_{i\in I})$ and $(\mathbf{T}', (x'_i)_{i\in I})$ are two marked decorated real spaces in some Polish space (Y, d_Y) , we set first

$$d_{\mathbb{H}_m^{I\bullet}(Y)}\big((\mathbf{T},(x_i)_{i\in I}),(\mathbf{T}',(x_i')_{i\in I})\big) \coloneqq d_{\mathbb{H}_m(Y)}\big(\mathbf{T},\mathbf{T}') \vee \Big(\sup_{i\in I} \Big(d_Y\big(x_i,x_i'\big) \wedge a_i\Big)\Big),$$

Then, in the general case, one defines

$$d_{\mathbb{T}_{m}^{I\bullet}}\left((\mathbf{T},(x_{i})_{i\in I}),(\mathbf{T}',(x_{i}')_{i\in I})\right)$$

$$\coloneqq \inf_{\substack{\varphi:T\hookrightarrow Y\\\varphi':T'\hookrightarrow Y}} d_{\mathbb{H}_{m}(Y)}\left(\varphi(\mathbf{T}),\varphi'(\mathbf{T}')\right) \vee \left(\sup_{i\in I}\left(d_{Y}\left(\varphi(x_{i}),\varphi'(x_{i})\right)\wedge a_{i}\right)\right),\tag{2.15}$$

where the infimum is over all the Polish spaces (Y, d_Y) and all the isometric embeddings φ : $T \hookrightarrow Y$ and $\varphi': T' \hookrightarrow Y$.

By definition, $d_{\mathbb{T}_m^{I\bullet}}$ induces a well defined function from $\mathbb{T}_m^{I\bullet} \times \mathbb{T}_m^{I\bullet}$ to \mathbb{R}_+ , which we still denote by $d_{\mathbb{T}_m^{I\bullet}}$ by a slight abuse of notation. It is straightforward to check that the space $(\mathbb{T}_m^{I\bullet}, d_{\mathbb{T}_m^{I\bullet}})$ is Polish, and we stress that the resulting topology on $\mathbb{T}_m^{I\bullet}$ does not depend on the specific choice of $(a_i)_{i\in I}$. Specifically, Lemma 2.16 can be extended to this context using the exact same proof, and then the proof of Theorem 2.15 can easily be adapted; we leave the details to the reader. Just as in the unmarked case, we write $\mathbb{T}^{I\bullet}$ for the set of equivalence classes of marked, non-measured, decorated compact trees, and when no confusion is possible, we identify a marked (measured) decorated compact tree with its equivalence class in $\mathbb{T}_m^{I\bullet}$ or $\mathbb{T}^{I\bullet}$ and we use the notation $(\mathbf{T}, (x_i)_{i\in I})$ and $(\mathbb{T}, (x_i)_{i\in I})$. Later on, when we will deal with random decorated trees, we shall always implicitly work on the canonical space $\mathbb{T}, \mathbb{T}_m, \mathbb{T}^{I\bullet}$ or $\mathbb{T}_m^{I\bullet}$ equipped with their Borel sigma-fields, which will be endowed with different laws.

As an important example, we point out that the gluing operator defined in Section 2.1, which uses marks to specify the locations where gluing takes place on the base tree, can be made compatible with isomorphisms. Here is a formal statement.

Lemma 2.18. Let T' be a decorated real tree with marks $(x_i)_{i \in I}$ and $(T_i)_{i \in I}$ a family of decorated real trees such that the domains of $(T_i)_{i \in I}$ are pairwise disjoint and also disjoint from the one of T'. Assume that (2.2) and (2.3) hold.

Let also $\check{\mathsf{T}}'$ be another decorated real tree with marks $(\check{x}_i)_{i\in I}$ and $(\check{\mathsf{T}}_i)_{i\in I}$ another family of decorated real trees such that the the domains of $(\check{\mathsf{T}}_i)_{i\in I}$ are pairwise disjoint and also disjoint from the one of $\check{\mathsf{T}}'$. Suppose that

$$(\mathsf{T}', (x_i)_{i \in I}) \approx (\breve{\mathsf{T}}', (\breve{x}_i)_{i \in I}) \quad and \quad \mathsf{T}_i \approx \breve{\mathsf{T}}_i \quad for \ all \ i \in I.$$

Then (2.2) and (2.3) also hold for the second family of decorated real trees, and we have

$$\operatorname{Gluing}\left(\left(\mathsf{T}',(x_i)_{i\in I}\right),\left(\mathsf{T}_i\right)_{i\in I}\right)\approx\operatorname{Gluing}\left(\left(\breve{\mathsf{T}}',(\breve{x}_i)_{i\in I}\right),\left(\breve{\mathsf{T}}_i\right)_{i\in I}\right).$$

Proof. With the obvious notation, let $\varphi' : T' \to \check{T}'$ and $\varphi_i : T_i \to \check{T}_i$, for $i \in I$, denote bijective isomorphisms underlying the assumptions of the Lemma. By gluing these isomorphisms at the marks $(x_i)_{i\in I}$ in an obvious way, we can construct a function φ from the domain of $\operatorname{Gluing}((\check{T}', (x_i)_{i\in I}), (\check{T}_i)_{i\in I}))$ to the one of $\operatorname{Gluing}((\check{T}', (\check{x}_i)_{i\in I}), (\check{T}_i)_{i\in I}))$. One readily checks that φ is in turn a bijective isomorphism for the glued decorated real trees.

As a consequence, we can henceforth view the gluing operator as a map from a sub-domain of $\mathbb{T}^{I\bullet} \times (\mathbb{T})^{I}$ to \mathbb{T} ; and as usual we keep the same notation for the latter as for the former. By convention, we can extend the definition when conditions (2.2) and (2.3) are not fulfilled by simply setting Gluing $((\mathbb{T}', (x_i)_{i\in I}), (\mathbb{T}_i)_{i\in I}) = 0$.

2.5 Comments and bibliographical notes

The formalism presented here is chiefly inspired by the recursive construction of continuum random trees performed by Rembart and Winkel [124] in terms of so-called strings of beads and by the general gluing of metric spaces along points performed by Senizergues, see [130, Section 2]. Note in particular that gluing of real trees along points is a folklore operation in the literature on random real trees, see e.g. [4, Section 2.4], which can at least be traced back to Aldous [9] and the famous stick breaking construction of the Brownian Continuum Random Tree.

Let us conclude with a discussion, for readers familiar with "Gromov-type" topologies, on possible alternative topologies for decorated trees, and explain our choice. It is possible to define a complete separable topology on the set of compact metric spaces endowed with a continuous function taking values in a fixed Polish space and with a controlled regularity (e.g. a Lipschitz condition), see [12, Section 3] and especially Remark 3.2 there. However, since we aim to consider functions that are typically discontinuous on trees, finding an adaptation "à la Skorokhod" for trees decorated with rcll functions in the spirit of [86] or [120] seemed complicated. Another approach inspired by the Brownian and Lévy snake constructions of Duquesne & Le Gall [65], involves viewing the label of a point x of a "decorated" tree as a rcll path:

$$\zeta_x: [0, d_T(\rho, x)) \to \mathbb{R},$$

representing the entire history of the "decoration" from the root of T to x. By doing so, the labeling becomes Lipschitz over the real tree (for the appropriate topology of space of paths), allowing us to define a Gromov-type topology for such structures. The resulting "snake" topology⁷ differs from the topology discussed in this chapter: snake convergence roughly corresponds to the convergence of the (measured) rooted tree in the Gromov-Hausdorff-Prokhorov sense, combined with a Skorokhod convergence of the decorations along the macroscopic branches, but it does not cover the decorations near the leaves. Conversely, our hypograph convergence uniformly controls the supremum of our function over any non trivial interval of the tree, but the topology because, besides the fact that functions are defined on leaves, it also works well with the gluing operation and is particularly suited for studying Markov properties and spinal decompositions in the context of decorated trees, see Chapters 5 and 6.

⁷Snake trajectories [1, 65, 126] encode more structure than just the tree and the labels. Roughly speaking, they also encode a canonical contour function of the underlying tree. The analogy with snake trajectories here is that we consider the entire ancestral path as a label. This is also reminiscent of the notion of historical processes in the theory of superprocesses [68].

Chapter 3

Branching processes with real types

Motivated by the evolution in continuous time of a population of individuals, Jagers [83] introduced general branching processes as Markov random fields indexed by the Ulam tree. Roughly speaking, each individual is labeled according to its ancestral lineage, and receives at birth a type in some abstract space which determines the statistics of a so-called life career. The lifetime, the reproduction process and further traits of an individual (which typically may evolve with the age of the individual) are all viewed as measurable functions of its life career. The branching property requests that conditionally on their types, the life careers of individuals at generation n are independent, and also independent of the life careers of individuals from the previous generations.

For the applications we have in mind, here types are positive real numbers¹. Any individual may beget infinitely many children², but only finitely many with types greater than ε for every $\varepsilon > 0$. We apply results of the preceding chapter to construct, under fairly general assumptions, a random real tree that encodes the evolution of such a branching process, and such that lengths of branches correspond to time durations. We decorate the latter with a nonnegative usc function to represent some trait of every individual which may vary with the age. We further endow the resulting tree with different weighted length measures, and, assuming further the existence of a harmonic function on the space of types, we also define a natural Borel measure carried by the set of leaves of the genealogical tree.

The framework is made simpler when one further requests self-similarity and the Markov property in time. More precisely, it is well-known feature that general branching processes are Markovian when viewed as processes indexed by generations; however the Markov property in the time variable fails, except in the very special case when lifetimes have an exponential

 $^{^{1}}$ In Chapter 6, we shall also consider a bit more generally models with distinguished individuals, so that formally the type of an individual has then two components: a positive real number together with a distinction or an absence of distinction.

 $^{^{2}}$ This situation is usually excluded in the setting of general branching processes, as it would be awkward from a biological point of view. It is nonetheless relevant when populations and types have rather a geometric interpretation as we shall see later on.

distribution and reproduction processes are homogeneous Poisson processes. Nevertheless, the fact that we do not only consider the evolution of a branching population with types, but also endow individuals with a random decoration, will enable us to retrieve the Markov property in the time variable for a large family of self-similar models. Self-similar Markov branching processes are introduced in Section 3.3 and will be shown to arise as scaling limits of a variety of discrete Markov branching models in Part II. The construction relies on the so-called Lamperti transformation, which is classically applied to connect real Lévy processes to positive self-similar Markov processes, and we shall also provide some necessary background in this setting.

3.1 General branching processes as random decorated real trees

In this section, we shall apply general results from the preceding chapter and define the decorated real tree that depicts a general branching process endowed with some random decoration for individuals. In this direction, we will have to specify the distribution of the building blocks, and to start with, we recall more precisely how a general branching process with types in $(0, \infty)$ can be constructed.

We call **decoration-reproduction process** a pair (f, η) with $f : [0, z] \to \mathbb{R}_+$ a random rcll function on a random interval [0, z], and $\eta = \eta(dt, dy)$ a point process on $(0, z] \times (0, \infty)$. Strictly speaking, we mean by this that η is a point process on $\mathbb{R}_+ \times (0, \infty)$ such that

$$\eta(\{0\} \times (0,\infty)) = 0 \quad \text{and} \quad \eta((z,\infty) \times (0,\infty)) = 0, \qquad \text{almost surely.}$$
(3.1)

See Figure 3.1 below. We refer to f, respectively to η , as the decoration process, respectively the reproduction process. We should think of z as the lifetime of an individual, of f(t) as some trait of this individual at age t, and of η as a reproduction process, in the sense that each atom of η , say (t, y), is interpreted as a birth event of a child of type y occurring when the individual has reached age t (notice that an individual can produce multiple offspring at the same time). The requirement (3.1) means that the individual cannot beget at birth nor after its death which is a natural restriction (however it may happen that an individual produces offsprings at the exact time when it dies). Needless to say, decoration and reproduction are generally not independent.

We then call a **decoration-reproduction kernel** a family of probability laws $(P_x)_{x>0}$, where for every x > 0, the distribution P_x is the law of a random decoration-reproduction process (f, η) for an individual with type x. We shall implicitly assume that map $x \mapsto P_x$ is a measurable³ function of the type x and we use the notation E_x for the mathematical expectation under P_x . We always assume that for every $\varepsilon > 0$, any individual has finitely many children with type greater than ε , almost surely for P_x for all x > 0. In other words, the types of the progeny of an individual always form a null family, even though the total progeny may be infinite.

We now describe formally the construction of a general branching process with a given decoration-reproduction kernel, using the Ulam tree \mathbb{U} to encode the genealogy of individuals.

³This requirement will be automatically satisfied in the self-similar case.



Figure 3.1: Decoration and reproduction point process (f, η) . The centers of the small circles represent the locations of the atoms of η ; observe that several atoms may share the same time-coordinate, and also that the time-coordinates of these atoms may or not be the time of a jump of the decoration. In the above case, there is a reproduction at the exact time of death of the individual.

Let us first explain how to assign to every individual a type, a reproduction process, and a random decoration. By assigning types to individuals, we mean a random process $(\chi(u))_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ on the Ulam tree, so that $\chi(u)$ is the type of the individual labeled by u. In this direction, it is convenient to add 0 to the space of types; the type 0 will be assigned to fictitious individuals, that do not appear in the branching process, but nonetheless have to be represented by some vertex $u \in \mathbb{U}$ for definitiveness.

Given the type of the ancestor, say $\chi(\emptyset) = x > 0$, we pick a pair $(f_{\emptyset}, \eta_{\emptyset})$ with law P_x as above. We enumerate the atoms $(t_1, y_1), (t_2, y_2), \ldots$ of η_{\emptyset} using some deterministic rule, for instance the co-lexicographical order⁴. In the case when η_{\emptyset} has only finitely many atoms, we complete with fictitious individuals of the form $(\dagger, 0)$ to get an infinite sequence. We then set $\chi(j) = y_j$ for every individual $j \in \mathbb{N}$ at the first generation. Once the types of the individuals (fictitious or not) at the first generation have been assigned, we iterate the construction using the branching property. That is, conditionally on $(f_{\emptyset}, \eta_{\emptyset})$, we consider a sequence $(f_1, \eta_1), (f_2, \eta_2), \ldots$ of independent pairs distributed according to P_{y_1}, P_{y_2}, \ldots , where $y_j = \chi(j)$, and, for definitiveness, P_0 denotes the law of the trivial pair (f, η) corresponding to z = 0, f(0) = 0 and $\eta = 0$. The construction by iteration for the next generations should now be obvious, using independent decoration-reproduction processes for different individuals. We stress that the type $\chi(u)$ of an individual any generation $|u| \ge 1$ is determined by the reproduction process η_{u-} of its parent u-.

We write \mathbb{P}_x for the probability law of the family of decoration-reproduction processes $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ which results when the ancestor \emptyset has the type x > 0; then we naturally write also \mathbb{E}_x for the mathematical expectation under \mathbb{P}_x . Let us spell out in this setting what we shall refer to as the **branching property** in the sequel. For any initial type x > 0 and for every

⁴That is in non-increasing order of the types and ties are broken in non-increasing of the times.

 $n \ge 1$, the families $(f_u, \eta_u)_{|u| \le n}$ and $(f_v, \eta_v)_{|v| \ge n}$ are conditionally independent under the law \mathbb{P}_x given the family $(\chi(w))_{|w|=n}$ of the types at generation n. Specifically, the conditional law of each subfamily $(f_{wv}, \eta_{wv})_{v \in \mathbb{U}}$ for a vertex w at generation n is $\mathbb{P}_{\chi(w)}$, and to different vertices at generation n correspond conditionally independent subfamilies. The proof of this branching property is immediate from the construction by a recursive argument.

Every vertex $u \in \mathbb{U}$ has now been assigned not only a type $\chi(u)$, but also a decoration $f_u : [0, z_u] \to \mathbb{R}_+$, and a reproduction process η_u . The latter encodes the age t_{uj} of the individual labeled by u at which its j-th child is born, and the type $y_{uj} = \chi(uj)$ of this child, for every $j \in \mathbb{N}$. We have therefore the building blocks needed for the gluing construction of Section 2.2, namely the families $(f_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ and $(t_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$:

We stress that even though the decoration and reproduction processes above have been defined as random variables under \mathbb{P}_x , the setting still makes sense more generally for arbitrary (deterministic) family $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ of decoration-reproduction pairs and we can always consider their associated building blocks $(f_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ and $(t_{ui})_{ui \in \mathbb{U}}$ *.

Definition 3.1 (Property (\mathcal{P})). We say that such a family

$$(f_u,\eta_u)_{u\in\mathbb{U}}$$

verifies Property (\mathcal{P}) if the associated building blocks $(f_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ and $(t_{ui})_{ui \in \mathbb{U}^*}$ satisfy the requirements (2.4) and (2.6).

When Property (\mathcal{P}) is satisfied, we write generically $\mathbf{T} = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$ for the decorated real tree which then stems from an application of Theorem 2.5. For the sake of notational simplicity, we still write **T** for the respective equivalence class up to isomorphisms (see Section 2.4), which enables us to view the latter as random variables with values in the Polish space **T** of equivalence classes of (non-measured) decorated compact trees; see Corollary 2.17 and the discussion below it. In this direction, we point out that the function which maps a family $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ satisfying Property (\mathcal{P}) into a decorated real tree $\mathbf{T} = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$ is measurable when the set of such families indexed by **U** is equipped with the cylindrical sigma-algebra.⁵ It may be tempting to think of **T** as the genealogical tree of the general branching process, and then the decoration g encodes some trait of individuals which may evolve with age. We stress however that if **T**' is another random decorated real tree which is a.s. isomorphic to **T**, then one cannot fully recover the general branching process from **T**' as the precise genealogy of individuals may have been lost⁶. Nonetheless **T**' does keep track of evolution as time passes of the point process that records the values of traits of individuals in the population at any given time, which is sufficient for many applications. In general, we use the notation \mathbb{P} to refer to distributions on families

⁵In short, measurability is straightforward when we restrict our attention to families having only finitely many non-fictitious elements, and the general setting follows by approximation, we leave details to scrupulous readers familiar with Gromov-Hausdorff-Prokhorov topologies.

⁶Recall the discussion around Figure 2.3.

of decoration-reproduction processes, and we use \mathbb{Q} instead for distributions on the space of equivalence relations of decorated trees \mathbb{T} .

Our goal now is to introduce simple assumptions on the decoration-reproduction kernel $(P_x)_{x>0}$ to ensure that Property (\mathcal{P}) is verified \mathbb{P}_x -a.s., for every x > 0. These assumptions will become even more transparent in the case when the kernel $(P_x)_{x>0}$ is self-similar, as we will see at the end of the section.

In this direction, we consider first the total intensity of children of given types which an individual of type x begets, i.e. the measure i_x on $(0, \infty)$ defined by

$$i_x(B) \coloneqq E_x\left(\eta([0,z] \times B))\right), \qquad B \in \mathcal{B}((0,\infty)).$$

We shall henceforth suppose the existence of a function $\phi : [0, \infty) \to \mathbb{R}_+$ with $\phi(0) = 0$ and a positive constant $c_i < 1$, such that for all x > 0:

$$\int_{(0,\infty)} \phi(y) \iota_x(\mathrm{d}y) \leqslant c_i \phi(x). \tag{3.2}$$

The function ϕ will be referred to as a **strictly excessive function**. We shall also suppose that there exist $\gamma_0, \alpha > 0$ and finite constants c_z, c_f such that:

$$\begin{array}{ccc}
E_x(z^{\gamma_0/\alpha}) &\leq c_z \phi(x), \\
E_x(\sup f^{\gamma_0}) &\leq c_f \phi(x), \\
\end{array}$$
(3.3)

for all x > 0. The role of the first assumption (3.2) is enlightened by the following elementary result.

Lemma 3.2. Assuming (3.2), we have for every x > 0

$$\mathbb{E}_x\left(\sum_{u\in\mathbb{U}}\phi(\chi(u))\right)\leqslant \phi(x)/(1-c_i).$$

As a consequence, the family $(\phi(\chi(u)))_{u\in\mathbb{U}}$ is null, \mathbb{P}_x -a.s.

Proof. By the definition of the intensity measure i_x , there is the identity

$$\mathbb{E}_x\left(\sum_{j=1}^{\infty}\phi(\chi(j))\right) = \int_{(0,\infty)}\phi(y)\iota_x(\mathrm{d}y).$$

We deduce from the branching property and (3.2) that for $n \ge 1$ we have

$$\mathbb{E}_x\left(\sum_{|u|=n}\phi(\chi(u))\right) \leqslant c_i^n\phi(x),\tag{3.4}$$

and since $c_i < 1$, the first claim follows. In particular, the family $(\phi(\chi(u)))_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ is summable and *a fortiori* null, \mathbb{P}_x -a.s.

We are now able to state the main result of this section:

Theorem 3.3. Suppose that (3.3) is fulfilled for some strictly excessive function ϕ (i.e. ϕ verifies (3.2)) and some exponents $\alpha, \gamma_0 > 0$. Then Property (\mathcal{P}) is satisfied by the family $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$, \mathbb{P}_x -a.s. for every x > 0.

Proof. Fix x > 0 and recall the notation from Section 2.2, and notably that $z_u \ge 0$ is the length of the interval on which f_u is defined. As a warm-up, we observe from the branching property, (3.2), the first bound in (3.3), and Lemma 3.2, that

$$\mathbb{E}_x\left(\sum_{u\in\mathbb{U}} z_u^{\gamma_0/\alpha}\right) \leqslant c_z \mathbb{E}_x\left(\sum_{u\in\mathbb{U}} \phi(\chi(u))\right) \leqslant \frac{c_z}{1-c_i}\phi(x) < \infty.$$
(3.5)

In particular,

$$\sum_{u \in \mathbb{U}} z_u^{\gamma_0/\alpha} < \infty, \qquad \mathbb{P}_x\text{-a.s.},$$

and a fortiori $(z_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ is a null family, \mathbb{P}_x -a.s.

We check similarly that (2.7) (recall that this is a stronger requirement than (2.6)) holds \mathbb{P}_x -a.s. We distinguish two cases, depending on whether $\gamma_0 < \alpha$ or $\gamma_0 \ge \alpha$. In the first case where $\gamma_0 < \alpha$, we simply write

$$\left(\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \sup_{|u|=n} z_u\right)^{\gamma_0/\alpha} \leqslant \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \sup_{|u|=n} z_u^{\gamma_0/\alpha} \leqslant \sum_{u \in \mathbb{U}} z_u^{\gamma_0/\alpha}.$$

We then take the expectation and invoke (3.5) to see that (2.7) holds \mathbb{P}_x -a.s.

In the second case where $\gamma_0 \ge \alpha$, we write from Minkovski's inequality

$$\mathbb{E}_x \left(\left(\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \sup_{|u|=n} z_u \right)^{\gamma_0/\alpha} \right)^{\alpha/\gamma_0} \leqslant \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \mathbb{E}_x \left(\sup_{|u|=n} z_u^{\gamma_0/\alpha} \right)^{\alpha/\gamma_0}.$$

and then, from (3.3) and the branching property

$$\mathbb{E}_x\left(\sup_{|u|=n} z_u^{\gamma_0/\alpha}\right) \leqslant \sum_{|u|=n} \mathbb{E}_x(z_u^{\gamma_0/\alpha}) \leqslant c_z \sum_{|u|=n} \mathbb{E}_x\left(\phi(\chi(u))\right).$$

Thanks to (3.4), we can bound the right-hand side by $c_z c_i^n \phi(x)$ and infer

$$\mathbb{E}_x\left(\left(\sum_{n=0}^{\infty}\sup_{|u|=n}z_u\right)^{\gamma_0/\alpha}\right) \leqslant \left(\sum_{n=0}^{\infty}c_z^{\alpha/\gamma_0}c_i^{n\alpha/\gamma_0}\phi(x)^{\alpha/\gamma_0}\right)^{\gamma_0/\alpha} \leqslant c_z\phi(x)(1-c_i^{\alpha/\gamma_0})^{-\gamma_0/\alpha},$$

and again (2.7) holds \mathbb{P}_x -a.s.

We check likewise that the requirement (2.4) holds \mathbb{P}_x -a.s. Namely, we deduce from the branching property, the second bound in (3.3), and Lemma 3.2, that

$$\sum_{u \in \mathbb{U}} \mathbb{E}_x(\sup f_u^{\gamma_0}) \leqslant c_f \sum_{u \in \mathbb{U}} \mathbb{E}_x\left(\phi(\chi(u))\right) \leqslant \frac{c_z}{1 - c_i}\phi(x) < \infty, \tag{3.6}$$

This ensures that $(\sup f_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ is a null family, \mathbb{P}_x -a.s. Since we have already observed that $(z_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ is a null family, \mathbb{P}_x -a.s., the same holds for $(||f_u||)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ as well.

When the conditions of Theorem 3.3 are fulfilled, we can consider the random decorated real tree $T = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$ which then stems from an application of Theorem 2.5. The above proof also shows:

Corollary 3.4. Under the assumptions of Theorem 3.3, the random variables

Height
$$(T)^{\gamma_0/\alpha}$$
 and $\max_T g^{\gamma_0}$

belong to $L^1(\mathbb{P}_x)$.

The assumptions of Theorem 3.3 are more transparent when the decoration-reproduction kernel $(P_x)_{x>0}$ satisfies a scaling property. Fix some $\alpha > 0$. We start defining, for any c > 0 and a (rcll) function $f : [0, z] \to \mathbb{R}_+$, the rescaled function

$$f^{(c)}: [0, c^{\alpha}z] \to \mathbb{R}_+, \quad f^{(c)}(t) \coloneqq cf(c^{-\alpha}t),$$

and also, for any measure η on $[0, z] \times (0, \infty)$, the rescaled measure $\eta^{(c)}$ given by the push forward image of η by the map

$$[0, z] \times (0, \infty) \to [0, c^{\alpha} z] \times (0, \infty) , \ (t, y) \mapsto (c^{\alpha} t, cy).$$

Definition 3.5. We say that a decoration-reproduction kernel $(P_x)_{x>0}$ is self-similar with exponent $\alpha > 0$ if for every x > 0, the law P_x coincides with the distribution of the rescaled pair $(f^{(x)}, \eta^{(x)})$ under P_1 . Then we also say that the general branching process is self-similar.

The self-similarity of the decoration-reproduction kernel $(P_x)_{x>0}$ enables us to focus on the type x = 1. Indeed it is immediate from the self-similarity assumption and the construction of general branching processes that the distribution of the family of rescaled pairs

$$\left(f_u^{(x)},\eta_u^{(x)}\right)_{u\in\mathbb{I}}$$

under \mathbb{P}_1 is the same as that of $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ under \mathbb{P}_x . We write for simplicity $P \coloneqq P_1$ and $i \coloneqq i_1$ for the total intensity of children of given types beget by an individual of type 1.

We first point out that the self-similarity assumption has a simple and important consequence for the process $(\chi(u))_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ that assigns types to individuals. For every x > 0, the distribution under P_x of the family of the logarithms of types $(\log \chi(j))_{j \ge 1}$ of the individuals at the first generation, is identical to the law under P of the same family shifted by $\log x$. Therefore, if we consider the point process on \mathbb{R} induced by the logarithms of types at each generation,

$$\sum_{|u|=n} \delta_{\log \chi(u)}, \qquad n \ge 0, \tag{3.7}$$

(implicitly the fictitious individuals with type 0 are discarded in the sum), then we obtain a **branching random walk**; see e.g. [132]. This observation has simple consequences regarding the existence of the strictly excessive function ϕ of (3.2) (and later on of harmonic function) that we now explain.

We introduce first the function

$$\mathcal{M}(\gamma) \coloneqq \int_{(0,\infty)} y^{\gamma} \imath(\mathrm{d}y), \quad \gamma \ge 0.$$
(3.8)

In words, $\gamma \mapsto \mathcal{M}(\gamma - 1)$ is the Mellin transform of the intensity measure *i*. Note also that the push forward of *i* by the logarithm function yields the reproduction intensity of the branching random walk (3.7), that is the intensity measure of the point process at the first generation, $\sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \delta_{\log \chi(j)}$. Therefore \mathcal{M} can also be viewed as the moment generating function of the latter. Except in the degenerate case where the reproduction process η is merely a Dirac point mass with a fixed type *P*-a.s., this function is strictly log-convex and takes its values in $\mathbb{R} \cup \{\infty\}$. By convexity $\log \mathcal{M}$ has at most two zeros. Notice that (3.2) is satisfied for $\phi(y) = y^{\gamma_0}$ as soon as $\mathcal{M}(\gamma_0) < 1$.

In the self-similar case, one can also easily bound from above the Hausdorff dimension of the set of leaves ∂T .

Lemma 3.6 (Upper-bound on the Hausdorff dimension of leaves). Suppose that the decorationreproduction kernel $(P_x)_{x>0}$ is self-similar with exponent α . Assume that there exist $\omega < \gamma_0$ with $\mathcal{M}(\omega) = 1$ and $\mathcal{M}(\gamma_0) < 1$, and furthermore that the assumptions of Theorem 3.2 are satisfied with $\phi(y) = y^{\gamma_0}$. If we write $T = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$ for the resulting random decorated tree, then we have for every x > 0 that

$$\dim_H(\partial T) \leqslant \omega/\alpha, \quad \mathbb{P}_x\text{-}a.s.,$$

where $\dim_H(\partial T)$ stands for the Hausdorff dimension of ∂T equipped with the restriction of d_T .

In particular, combining Lemma 3.6 with Lemma 2.8 and Corollary 2.12, we infer that $\dim_H(T) \leq \max(1, \omega/\alpha)$ and $\dim_H(\operatorname{Hyp}(g)) \leq \max(2, \omega/\alpha)$, \mathbb{P}_x -a.s., for every x > 0.

Proof. By Lemma 2.8 and self-similarity, it suffices to prove the bound on the Hausdorff dimension of ∂T under \mathbb{P}_1 . In this direction, recall the notation T^n for the tree obtained by performing the gluing of the first n generation along Ulam's tree. We see T^n as a subset of T. In the proof of Lemma 2.8 we showed that T^n is a countable union of segments and as a consequence of the gluing construction $T^n \cap \partial T$ is included in the union of the extremities of those segments. We deduce that $T^n \cap \partial T$ is a countable set of points and thus $\bigcup_{n\geq 0}T^n \cap \partial T$ has Hausdorff dimension 0. It remains to show that the Hausdorff dimension of $\partial^*T = \partial T \setminus \bigcup_{n\geq 0} T^n$ is bounded above by ω/α . To this end, for every $u \in \mathbb{U}$, consider the subtree T_u obtained by performing the gluing in the subtree above u in Ulam's tree, seen as a subset of T, and write $\text{Diam}(T_u)$ for its diameter in (T, d_T) . Then, for every $n \geq 0$, the collection $\{T_u : u \in \mathbb{N}^n\}$ is a covering of ∂^*T and note that, for every $u \in \mathbb{N}^n$, we have $\text{Diam}(T_u) \leq 2 \cdot \text{Height}(T_u)$. Moreover, for every $u \in \mathbb{N}^n$, the self-similarity of the decoration-reproduction process entails that

$$\mathbb{E}_1\left(\mathrm{Diam}(T_u)^{\gamma/\alpha}\right) \leqslant 2^{\gamma/\alpha} \cdot \mathbb{E}_1\left(\chi(u)^{\gamma}\right) \cdot \mathbb{E}_1\left(\mathrm{Height}(T)^{\gamma/\alpha}\right),$$

for every $\gamma \in (\omega, \gamma_0)$. Now remark that by Corollary 3.4, the quantity $\mathbb{E}_1 \left(\text{Height}(T)^{\gamma/\alpha} \right) \leq 1 + \mathbb{E}_1 \left(\text{Height}(T)^{\gamma_0/\alpha} \right)$ is finite and by log-convexity of \mathcal{M} we also have $\mathcal{M}(\gamma) < 1$, for every $\gamma \in (\omega, \gamma_0)$. Hence, by the branching property, we infer that

$$\mathbb{E}_1\left(\sum_{u\in\mathbb{N}^n}\operatorname{Diam}(T_u)^{\gamma/\alpha}\right) = 2^{\gamma/\alpha}\cdot\mathcal{M}(\gamma)^n\cdot\mathbb{E}_1\left(\operatorname{Height}(T)^{\gamma/\alpha}\right)\xrightarrow[n\to\infty]{}0, \quad \text{for } \gamma\in(\omega,\gamma_0).$$

This proves that the Hausdorff dimension of $\partial^* T$ is bounded above by γ/α , for every $\gamma \in (\omega, \gamma_0)$, and so by ω/α .

3.2 Lévy, Itô, Lamperti, and self-similar Markov trees

We now proceed with the self-similar Markov case. Our objective is to construct a general branching process endowed with a decoration that satisfies both self-similarity and temporal Markov properties. For this purpose, we first discuss pairs (X, η) , where X is a self-similar Markov process started from 1, which we interpret as a decoration-reproduction process in the sense of Section 3.1. We then define the kernel $(P_x)_{x>0}$ through a scaling transformation of the law $P = P_1$ of (X, η) ; in particular the decoration under P_x has the law of the self-similar Markov process X started from x. Note that the type of an individual now coincides with the initial value of its decoration; this was not necessarily so in the more general setting of Section 3.1. We stress that the decoration-reproduction kernel $(P_x)_{x>0}$ is de facto self-similar in the sense of Definition 3.5, and that Markovian aspects will be analyzed in greater details in Chapter 5. The framework that we develop here lies at the heart of the construction of self-similar Markov trees in the next Section 3.3, which constitute one of the primary objects of this work.

Introduce first the space S_1 of non-increasing sequences $\mathbf{y} = (y_1, ...)$ in $[-\infty, \infty)$ with $\lim_{n\to\infty} y_n = -\infty$, and then set $S := [-\infty, \infty) \times S_1$. Agreeing that $\log 0 = -\infty$ and $e^{-\infty} = 0$, we view $\log : [0, \infty) \to [-\infty, \infty)$ as a bijection with reciprocal given by the exponential function. Transforming an element (y, \mathbf{y}) of S by the exponential function yields a sequence $(e^y, e^{y_1}, e^{y_2}, ...)$ in $[0, \infty)$, whose first term e^y is distinguished and the next ones form a non-increasing sequence that converges to 0. Hence, applying the exponential function to each term of the sequence enables us to endow S with the distance induced by the supremum norm on the space of real sequences converging to 0. Then S equipped with this distance is a Polish space.

We can now introduce the following important terminology.

Definition 3.7. Consider a measure $\mathbf{\Lambda} = \mathbf{\Lambda}(dy, d\mathbf{y})$ on \mathcal{S} . Write $\Lambda_0 = \Lambda_0(dy)$ and $\mathbf{\Lambda}_1 = \mathbf{\Lambda}_1(d\mathbf{y})$ for its push-forward images by the first projection $(y, \mathbf{y}) \mapsto y$ from \mathcal{S} to $[-\infty, \infty)$ and by the second projection $(y, \mathbf{y}) \mapsto \mathbf{y}$ from \mathcal{S} to \mathcal{S}_1 , respectively. We call $\mathbf{\Lambda}$ a generalized Lévy measure provided that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} (1 \wedge y^2) \Lambda_0(\mathrm{d}y) < \infty \quad and \quad \mathbf{\Lambda}_1\left(\left\{\mathbf{y} \in \mathcal{S}_1 : \mathrm{e}^{y_1} > \varepsilon\right\}\right) < \infty \quad for \ all \ \varepsilon > 0$$

We then further call $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ a characteristic quadruplet, where $\alpha > 0$ is a selfsimilarity exponent, $\sigma^2 \ge 0$ a Gaussian coefficient, $\mathbf{a} \in \mathbb{R}$ a drift coefficient. We also refer to $\mathbf{k} := \mathbf{\Lambda}(\{-\infty\} \times S_1) < \infty$ as the killing rate.

We will next associate a decoration process to a characteristic quadruplet (σ^2 , a, Λ ; α). We rely for this on the classical Lamperti construction of positive self-similar Markov processes from (possibly killed) real Lévy processes and refer the reader to [91] and Chapter 13 in [88] for a complete account. We introduce a standard Brownian motion B and a Poisson random measure $\mathbf{N} = \mathbf{N}(\mathrm{d}t, \mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y})$ on $[0, \infty) \times S$ with intensity measure $\mathrm{d}t \Lambda(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y})$. If the killing rate k is strictly positive, then we denote the time coordinate of the first atom of \mathbf{N} belonging to $\{-\infty\} \times S_1$ by $\zeta < \infty$, so that ζ is then an exponential variable with parameter the killing rate k. If k = 0, then we agree that $\zeta = \infty$. We assume that B and \mathbf{N} are independent.

Let us quickly recall the construction of real Lévy processes by the Lévy-Itô decomposition. Consider the first projection of \mathbf{N} on $[0, \infty) \times \mathbb{R}$ and write $N_0 = N_0(\mathrm{d}t, \mathrm{d}y)$ for the resulting point process. By the mapping theorem for Poisson random measures, N_0 is a Poisson point process with intensity $\mathbf{1}_{y \in \mathbb{R}} \mathrm{d}t \Lambda_0(\mathrm{d}y)$. Additionally, we introduce the compensated Poisson measure

$$N_0^{(c)}(\mathrm{d} s, \mathrm{d} y) \coloneqq N_0(\mathrm{d} s, \mathrm{d} y) - \mathrm{d} s \Lambda_0(\mathrm{d} y).$$

As a consequence of the conditions fulfilled by Λ , the process ξ defined for $0 \leq t < \zeta$ by

$$\xi(t) \coloneqq \sigma B(t) + \mathrm{a}t + \int_{[0,t]\times\mathbb{R}} N_0(\mathrm{d}s,\mathrm{d}y) \ y\mathbf{1}_{|y|>1} + \int_{[0,t]\times\mathbb{R}} N_0^{(c)}(\mathrm{d}s,\mathrm{d}y) \ y\mathbf{1}_{|y|\leqslant1} \tag{3.9}$$

is a **Lévy process**. Furthermore, in the case k > 0, it will be convenient to declare that $\xi(t) = -\infty$ for $t \ge \zeta$, so that $\exp(\gamma\xi(t)) = 0$ whenever $\gamma > 0$ and $t \ge \zeta$. In other words, k is the killing rate of the Lévy process ξ . For every $t \ge 0$, we have

$$E\left(\exp(\gamma\xi(t))\right) = E\left(\exp(\gamma\xi(t)), t < \zeta\right) = \exp\left(t\psi(\gamma)\right), \tag{3.10}$$

where ψ is known as the **Laplace exponent** of ξ and given by the **Lévy-Khintchine formula**

j

$$\psi(\gamma) \coloneqq -\mathbf{k} + \frac{1}{2}\sigma^2\gamma^2 + \mathbf{a}\gamma + \int_{\mathbb{R}^*} \left(\mathbf{e}^{\gamma y} - 1 - \gamma y \mathbf{1}_{|y| \le 1} \right) \Lambda_0(\mathrm{d}y).$$
(3.11)

Slightly more generally, one can start the Lévy process from any arbitrary $y \in \mathbb{R}$ by translating the entire process, i.e., by considering $y + \xi$.

We now present the **Lamperti transformation** which allows to construct a (positive) selfsimilar Markov process, for which the acronym pssMp is often used, from a real Lévy process ξ and a positive⁷ exponent of self-similarity, $\alpha > 0$. We introduce first the exponential functional⁸

$$\boldsymbol{\epsilon}(t) \coloneqq \int_0^t \exp(\alpha \boldsymbol{\xi}(s)) \mathrm{d}s \quad \text{for } 0 \leqslant t < \zeta, \quad z \coloneqq \boldsymbol{\epsilon}(\zeta -) = \int_0^\zeta \exp(\alpha \boldsymbol{\xi}(s)) \mathrm{d}s, \tag{3.12}$$

⁷The case of a negative exponent can then be obtained by applying the simple inverse $x \mapsto 1/x$ transformation to a pssMp.

⁸We shall soon view the random interval [0, z] as the domain of a rcll function; then the notation z has the same interpretation as in the preceding chapters. The reader should therefore not be worried about a possible confusion of notation.

and note that $\epsilon : [0, \zeta) \to [0, z)$ is an increasing bijection a.s. We then define τ as the reciprocal bijection, so that

$$\int_{0}^{\tau(t)} \exp(\alpha\xi(s)) ds = t, \quad \text{for any } 0 \le t < z.$$
(3.13)

Lamperti [91] pointed out that the process

$$X(t) = \exp\left(\xi(\tau(t))\right), \qquad 0 \le t < z, \tag{3.14}$$

obtained from the exponential of the Lévy process by time-substitution based on τ , is both Markovian and self-similar with scaling exponent α (in the literature, one often calls $1/\alpha$ the Hurst exponent). More precisely, X starts from 1, and for every x > 0, the rescaled process

$$xX(x^{-\alpha}t), \quad \text{for } 0 \le t < x^{\alpha}z,$$

$$(3.15)$$

is a version of X started from x (that is, the underlying Lévy process ξ starts from $\log x$). Conversely, any pssMp with a positive exponent α can be realized from some real Lévy process by this transformation. We stress that the lifetime z of X is finite a.s. if and only if either $\zeta < \infty$ a.s. or the Lévy process drifts to $-\infty$ (i.e. $\zeta = \infty$ a.s. and $\lim_{t\to\infty} \xi(t) = -\infty$ a.s.). More precisely, the boundary point 0 serves as a cemetery state for the self-similar Markov process X, it is reached by a jump when $\zeta < \infty$ (i.e. then X(z-) > 0 a.s.) and continuously when ξ drifts to $-\infty$ (i.e. then X(z-) = 0 a.s.). By convention we take $X(z) \coloneqq 0$, when $z < \infty$, to see X as a rell process on the segment [0, z].

For later use, we also observe that for any c > 0, the Lévy process, say $\tilde{\xi}$, constructed from the scaled characteristics $(c^2\sigma^2, ca, c\mathbf{\Lambda})$ has the same law as $(\xi_{ct})_{t\geq 0}$. Therefore, if we write \tilde{X} for the pssMp induced by the Lamperti transformation applied to $\tilde{\xi}$, then there is the identity in distribution

$$\left(\tilde{X}_t: t \ge 0\right) = \left(X_{ct}: t \ge 0\right). \tag{3.16}$$

We now turn our attention to the reproduction process η . For convenience, we use the notation $[0, \zeta] = [0, \infty)$, if $\zeta = \infty$. The reproduction process η is going to be defined using the second projection of \mathbf{N} on $[0, \zeta] \times S_1$ that we denote by $\mathbf{N}_1 = \mathbf{N}_1(\mathrm{d}t, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y})$. To this end, we expand each atom of the latter, say (s, \mathbf{y}) , as a sequence $(s, y_\ell)_{\ell \ge 1}$ in $[0, \zeta] \times [-\infty, \infty)$ and, as a first step, introduce a point process on $[0, \zeta] \times \mathbb{R}_+$ by

$$\tilde{\eta} \coloneqq \sum \mathbf{1}_{\{s \leqslant \zeta\}} \delta_{(s, \exp(\xi(s-) + y_\ell))}, \tag{3.17}$$

where the sum is taken over all the pairs (s, y_{ℓ}) obtained by developing the atoms (s, \mathbf{y}) of \mathbf{N}_1 , possibly repeated according to their multiplicities, with $\mathbf{y} \neq \{-\infty, -\infty, ...\}$. In words, $\tilde{\eta}$ has an atom at (s, x) for some $s \leq \zeta$ and x > 0 if and only if the Poisson random measure \mathbf{N}_1 has an atom at (s, \mathbf{y}) , with $\mathbf{y} \neq \{-\infty, -\infty, ...\}$, such that $\log x - \xi(s-)$ is a component of \mathbf{y} . As a second step, we perform the Lamperti transformation and consider the push-forward of the measure $\tilde{\eta}$ by the Lamperti time-change. Namely, recall that τ is defined by (3.13) as the inverse of the exponential functional ϵ (in particular $\epsilon(\zeta) = z$ is the lifetime of X), and set

$$\eta \coloneqq \sum \mathbf{1}_{\{\epsilon(s) \leqslant z\}} \delta_{(\epsilon(s), \exp(\xi(s-) + y_{\ell}))}, \tag{3.18}$$

where the same convention for the summation as above applies. In particular several atoms may occur at the same time.

We now write $P = P_1$ for the law of the pair (X, η) constructed above and recall that $\alpha > 0$ denotes the self-similarity exponent. For every x > 0, we denote by P_x the image of P by the scaling transformation $(s, y) \mapsto (x^{\alpha}s, xy)$ on $\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}_+$, which, by (3.15), transforms X into the version of the self-similar Markov process started from x, and the atoms $\delta_{(s,y)}$ of η into $\delta_{(x^{\alpha}s,xy)}$. We call $(P_x)_{x>0}$ the **self-similar Markov decoration-reproduction kernel** with characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{A}; \alpha)$; the qualifier self-similar is taken in the sense of Definition 3.5. Note passing by that $\eta(\{0\} \times (0, \infty)) = 0$ and that, in absence of killing, i.e. when $\mathbf{k} = 0$, the reproduction process also satisfies $\eta(\{z\} \times (0, \infty)) = 0$, i.e. that no birth event can happen at the death of an individual.

Our goal now is to associate a decorated compact real tree to every characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ satisfying some additional requirements. In this direction, we start by computing the moment generating function of the branching random walk associated with the self-similar Markov decoration-reproduction kernel $(P_x)_{x>0}$ with characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$. Recall that for simplicity, the index for the starting point x is omitted from the notation when x = 1, and following (3.8), we write

$$\mathcal{M}(\gamma) = E\left(\int_{[0,z]\times(0,\infty)} y^{\gamma} \eta(\mathrm{d}t,\mathrm{d}y)\right) = E\left(\sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \chi(j)^{\gamma}\right) = \int_{(0,\infty)} \imath(\mathrm{d}y) y^{\gamma}, \qquad \gamma \ge 0,$$

for the Mellin transform of the total intensity measure i of children of given types. Then, recalling the Lévy-Khintchine formula (3.11) for the Laplace exponent ψ of ξ , we introduce the quantity

$$\kappa(\gamma) \coloneqq \psi(\gamma) + \int_{\mathcal{S}} \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \Big(\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \mathrm{e}^{\gamma y_i}\Big)$$
$$= \frac{1}{2}\sigma^2 \gamma^2 + \mathrm{a}\gamma + \int_{\mathcal{S}} \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \left(\mathrm{e}^{\gamma y} - 1 - \gamma y \mathbf{1}_{|y| \leqslant 1} + \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \mathrm{e}^{\gamma y_i}\right), \tag{3.19}$$

where we use again the convention $e^{-\infty} = 0$, so that the possible killing rate k is incorporated in the integral with respect to Λ . The function κ is called the **cumulant function** of $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \Lambda; \alpha)$. We stress that the cumulant does not depend on the exponent of self-similarity α , and that the functions ψ and κ are convex with $\psi \leq \kappa$. We will always assume that the cumulant is finite at least at some point $\gamma > 0$ (we will actually soon impose more, see the forthcoming Assumption 3.12). The cumulant function κ enables us to compute the Mellin transform \mathcal{M} .

Lemma 3.8. The Mellin transform \mathcal{M} in (3.8) is given by

$$\mathcal{M}(\gamma) = 1 - \kappa(\gamma)/\psi(\gamma), \quad \text{whenever } \psi(\gamma) < 0.$$
 (3.20)

Proof. Recall that i is the measure on $(0, \infty)$ that describes the total intensity of the children with given types that an individual with type 1 begets throughout its life. Note first that the connexion between η and $\tilde{\eta}$ via the Lamperti transformation yields, using the same convention for the summations as in (3.18),

$$\sum \mathbf{1}_{\{\epsilon(s)\leqslant z\}} \left(X(\epsilon(s)-)\exp(y_{\ell}) \right)^{\gamma} = \sum \mathbf{1}_{\{s\leqslant \zeta\}}\exp\left(\gamma(\xi(s-)+y_{\ell})\right)$$

Next, the construction of $\tilde{\eta}$ in terms of the random measure \mathbf{N}_1 and the Lévy process ξ shows that:

$$\sum \mathbf{1}_{\{s \leqslant \zeta\}} \exp(\gamma(\xi(s-) + y_{\ell})) = \int_{[0,\zeta] \times \mathcal{S}_1} \exp(\gamma\xi(s-)) \left(\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \exp(\gamma y_i)\right) \mathbf{N}_1(\mathrm{d} s, \mathrm{d} \mathbf{y}).$$

Taking expectations using (3.10), we get by compensation whenever $\psi(\gamma) < 0$ that

$$\int_{(0,\infty)} y^{\gamma} i(\mathrm{d}y) = E\left(\int_{0}^{\zeta} \exp(\gamma\xi(s-))\mathrm{d}s\right) \left(\int_{\mathcal{S}_{1}} \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \mathrm{e}^{\gamma y_{i}} \mathbf{\Lambda}_{1}(\mathrm{d}\mathbf{y})\right)$$
$$= -\frac{1}{\psi(\gamma)} \left(\int_{\mathcal{S}_{1}} \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \mathrm{e}^{\gamma y_{i}} \mathbf{\Lambda}_{1}(\mathrm{d}\mathbf{y})\right) = 1 - \kappa(\gamma)/\psi(\gamma).$$

We now have all the ingredients to properly define the self-similar Markov trees (for short, ssMt). We fix a characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ and we write $(P_x)_{x>0}$ for the associated self-similar Markov decoration-reproduction kernel. We also write \mathbb{P}_x for the distribution of the family $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ of decoration-reproduction processes of individuals in a general branching process governed by this kernel when the ancestral individual has type x > 0, that is such that $(f_{\emptyset}, \eta_{\emptyset})$ has the law P_x . Let κ denote the cumulant function associated by (3.19) to the characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$. We make the following crucial assumption:

Assumption 3.9. We say that a cumulant κ is subcritical if there exists $\gamma_0 > 0$ such that

$$\kappa(\gamma_0) < 0.$$

Subcriticality of the cumulant is the only assumption on the characteristic quadruplet needed to define self-similar Markov trees as random variables with values in the space \mathbb{T} of equivalence classes up to isomorphisms of decorated real trees (see Section 2.4, and more specifically Corollary 2.17).

Proposition 3.10 (Construction of self-similar Markov trees). Let Assumption 3.9 be satisfied for some $\gamma_0 > 0$. Then the following assertions hold:

(i) The function $\phi(x) = x^{\gamma_0}$ is strictly excessive in the sense of (3.2). Assumption 3.3 is verified, and as a consequence, so does Property (\mathcal{P}) , \mathbb{P}_x -a.s. for all x > 0.

(ii) The equivalence class (up to isomorphism) of the random decorated tree $T = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$ without measures constructed in Theorem 2.5 is called a **self-similar Markov tree** with characteristic quadruplet (σ^2 , a, Λ ; α). One has

$$g(\rho) = \limsup_{\substack{r \to \rho \\ r \neq \rho}} g(r) = x, \qquad \mathbb{P}_x \text{-}a.s. \text{ for all } x > 0.$$

In this framework, self-similarity means that for every x > 0, the law of \mathbb{T} under \mathbb{P}_x is identical to that of the rescaled version $(T, x^{\alpha} \cdot d_T, \rho, x \cdot g)$ under \mathbb{P}_1 , where the notation $x^{\alpha} \cdot d_T$ is for the distance on T given by $x^{\alpha} \cdot d_T(y, y') = x^{\alpha} d_T(y, y')$, and $x \cdot g$ denotes similarly the decoration with $x \cdot g(y) = xg(y)$.

Proof. Let us check the assumptions of Theorem 3.3, for the exponents α, γ_0 and the function $\phi(y) = y^{\gamma_0}$. In this direction, recall that κ is convex, and since $\psi \leq \kappa$, we have $\psi(\gamma_0) < 0$. Hence, $\kappa(\gamma_0)/\psi(\gamma_0) \in (0, 1)$ and we infer from Lemma 3.8 that

$$\int_{(0,\infty)} y^{\gamma_0} \imath(\mathrm{d} y) = \mathcal{M}(\gamma_0) < 1,$$

so (3.2) holds with $\phi(y) = y^{\gamma_0}$. By self-similarity, it suffices now to verify that $E_1(\sup X^{\gamma_0}) < \infty$ and $E_1(z^{\gamma_0/\alpha}) < \infty$, and by the Lamperti transformation, this boils down to establishing that

$$E_1\left(\sup_{t\ge 0}\exp\left(\gamma_0\xi(t)\right)\right)<\infty$$
 and $E_1\left(\left(\int_0^{\zeta}\exp(\alpha\xi(t))\mathrm{d}t\right)^{\gamma_0/\alpha}\right)<\infty.$

These kinds of results are part of the folklore of the theory of Lévy processes. For example, see Lemma 3 of Rivero [128] for the second assertion when the killing rate is zero. Unfortunately, we have not been able to find a suitable reference that holds when killing is allowed. Since the display above follows from standard techniques, and because we believe it may be of independent interest, we provide details of the proof in the Appendix; see Lemma 7.1 there.

The assertion that the value of the decoration at the root is x, \mathbb{P}_x -a.s. follows readily from (2.4) and the fact that f_{\emptyset} is rcll with $f_{\emptyset}(0) = x$, \mathbb{P}_x -a.s. Last, by construction, the random decorated tree **T** plainly inherits the self-similarity property from the kernel $(P_x)_{x>0}$; see Definition 3.5 and the discussion thereafter.

Let us point right now at an important feature, which is closely related to the discussion around Figure 2.3. We have argued here that one can associate a self-similar Markov tree to any subcritical characteristic quadruplet, and the characteristic quadruplet then determines the distribution of this self-similar Markov tree. Nonetheless we stress that different characteristic quadruplets may yield self-similar Markov trees with the same distribution, just as in Section 2.2 where different families of building blocks could produce isomorphic decorated trees. In that case, one says that the characteristic quadruplets belong to the same equivalence class of bifurcators. Thus, in short, a characteristic quadruplet determines the law of a self-similar Markov tree, and in the converse direction, a self-similar Markov tree determines an equivalence class of bifurcators, where each such bifurcator corresponds to a unique characteristic quadruplet. This matter will be discussed in details in Chapter 6.

We also point out from (3.16) that for any c > 0, the self-similar Markov tree $(\tilde{T}, d_{\tilde{T}}, \tilde{\rho}, \tilde{g})$ with dilated characteristic quadruplet $(c^2\sigma^2, ca, c\mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ has the same distribution as $(T, c^{-1} \cdot d_T, \rho, g)$ where $T = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$ denotes the ssMt with characteristics $(\sigma^2, a, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$.

3.3 Weighted length and harmonic measures

Now that we have defined self-similar Markov trees, our next purpose is to endow the latter with certain natural measures. We are interested in measures compatible with self-similarity, and which are also consistent with the Markov property of the decoration. This leads us to consider power functions with adequate exponents as weight functions for weighted length measures. To define a natural measure on the leaves, we will require a stronger assumption, which ensures the existence of a simple harmonic function for the decoration-reproduction kernel. By analogy with the literature on branching random walk, we refer to this assumption as the first Cramér's condition⁹, and its statement and implications will be addressed in the second part of this section. Finally, we point out that the harmonic measure on leaves can also be obtained as a limit of weighted length measures (Proposition 3.14). Throughout this section, we use the notation of Sections 3.1 and 3.2. In particular, we fix a characteristic quadruplet (σ^2 , a, Λ ; α) and we write $(P_x)_{x>0}$ for the associated self-similar Markov decoration-reproduction kernel which has been defined in the preceding section. We also write \mathbb{P}_x for the distribution of the family $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ of decoration-reproduction processes of individuals in a general branching process governed by this kernel when the ancestral individual has type x > 0, that is such that $(f_{\emptyset}, \eta_{\emptyset})$ has the law P_x .

3.3.1 Weighted length measures

We start with weighted length measures which are simpler to construct. Recall Section 2.3 and focus on the case where ϖ is a power function.

Proposition 3.11 (Weighted length measures). Let Assumption 3.9 hold. Then for every x > 0, there is the identity

$$\mathbb{E}_x \left(\sum_{u \in \mathbb{U}} \int_0^\infty f_u(t)^{\gamma_0 - \alpha} \mathrm{d}t \right) = -\frac{x^{\gamma_0}}{\kappa(\gamma_0)}.$$
(3.21)

As a consequence, for every $\gamma \ge \gamma_0$, the measure $\varpi \circ g \cdot \lambda_T$ induced by the weight function¹⁰ $\varpi(x) = x^{\gamma-\alpha}$ is finite, \mathbb{P}_x -a.s. We denote it by λ^{γ} and then $(T, d_T, \rho, g, \lambda^{\gamma})$ is a random measured decorated compact tree.

⁹The second Cramér's condition will appear when defining conditional versions of ssMt.

¹⁰Our choice of using $\gamma - \alpha$ instead of γ as exponent is related to the Lamperti transformation. As we will see shortly, this will simplify notation thereafter.

Proof. Let us start establishing (3.21). Thanks to self-similarity, it is enough to treat the case x = 1. We have

$$\sum_{u\in\mathbb{U}}\mathbb{E}_1\left(\int_0^{z_u}f_u(t)^{\gamma_0-\alpha}\mathrm{d}t\right)=\mathbb{E}_1\left(\sum_{u\in\mathbb{U}}\chi(u)^{\gamma_0}\right)E_1\left(\int_0^zf(t)^{\gamma_0-\alpha}\mathrm{d}t\right).$$

By Assumption 3.9, $\psi(\gamma_0) < \kappa(\gamma_0) < 0$, and Lemma 3.8 gives $\mathcal{M}(\gamma_0) = 1 - \kappa(\gamma_0)/\psi(\gamma_0)$. Then by the very construction of the family $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$, we get

$$\mathbb{E}_1\left(\sum_{u\in\mathbb{N}^n}\chi(u)^{\gamma_0}\right) = \left(1-\kappa(\gamma_0)/\psi(\gamma_0)\right)^n, \quad \text{for } n \ge 0.$$

Since $1 - \kappa(\gamma_0)/\psi(\gamma_0) \in (0, 1)$, we deduce that

$$\mathbb{E}_1\left(\sum_{u\in\mathbb{U}}\chi(u)^{\gamma_0}\right) = \psi(\gamma_0)/\kappa(\gamma_0).$$

Next, we have by the Lamperti transformation,

$$E_1\left(\int_0^z f(t)^{\gamma_0-\alpha} dt\right) = E_1\left(\int_0^z \exp\left((\gamma_0-\alpha)\xi(\tau(t))\right) dt\right)$$
$$= E_1\left(\int_0^\infty \exp\left(\gamma_0\xi(s)\right) ds\right)$$
$$= \int_0^\infty \exp\left(\psi(\gamma_0)s\right) ds$$
$$= -\frac{1}{\psi(\gamma_0)},$$

where in the second equality we used that $\exp(\gamma\xi(s)) = 0$, for every $s \ge \zeta$, and in the ultimate equality, that $\psi(\gamma_0) \le \kappa(\gamma_0) < 0$. This completes the proof of (3.21).

Let us now deduce the remaining claim. Recalling Section 2.3 and in particular (2.9), by Proposition 3.10 and self-similarity, it suffices to verify that for every $\gamma > \gamma_0$, we have

$$\sum_{u \in \mathbb{U}} \int_0^{z_u} f_u(t)^{\gamma - \alpha} \mathrm{d}t < \infty, \qquad \mathbb{P}_1\text{-a.s.}$$

In this direction, we notice that for every $\gamma_1 > \gamma_0$,

$$\sup_{\gamma \in [\gamma_0, \gamma_1]} \sum_{u \in \mathbb{U}} \int_0^{z_u} f_u(t)^{\gamma - \alpha} \mathrm{d}t \leq \sup \left\{ 1 + f_u(t)^{\gamma_1 - \gamma_0} : \ u \in \mathbb{U}, t \in [0, z_u] \right\} \cdot \left(\sum_{u \in \mathbb{U}} \int_0^{z_u} f_u(t)^{\gamma_0 - \alpha} \mathrm{d}t \right).$$

Recalling from Proposition 3.10 that $(||f_u||)_{u\in\mathbb{U}}$ is a null family; we infer from (3.21) that:

$$\sup_{\gamma \in [\gamma_0, \gamma_1]} \sum_{u \in \mathbb{U}} \int_0^{z_u} f_u(t)^{\gamma - \alpha} \mathrm{d}t < \infty, \quad \mathbb{P}_1\text{-a.s}$$

This completes the proof of the proposition.

In the setup of the above proposition, we have $\lambda^{\gamma}(T) < \infty$, \mathbb{P}_x -a.s. for every x > 0, and we even have

$$\mathbb{E}_x(\lambda^{\gamma}(T)) = -\frac{x^{\gamma}}{\kappa(\gamma)}, \quad \text{as soon as } \kappa(\gamma) < 0.$$
(3.22)

We further stress that the self-similarity asserted in Proposition 3.10 then extends to these weighted length measures. Specifically, for every x > 0, the distribution of the equivalence class in \mathbb{T}_m of $(T, d_T, \rho, g, \lambda^{\gamma})$ under \mathbb{P}_x is the same as that of $(T, x^{\alpha} \cdot d_T, \rho, x \cdot g, x^{\gamma} \cdot \lambda^{\gamma})$ under \mathbb{P}_1 . For this reason, we say that λ^{γ} is self-similar with exponent γ , which motivates a posteriori our choice for the parameter for the weight functions ϖ in Proposition 3.11.

3.3.2 First Cramér's condition and the harmonic measure on leaves

In this section, we define the natural measure on leaves for self-similar Markov trees. To do so, we shall rely on the constructed presented in Section 2.3 using an additional family $(m_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ verifying (2.10). Those m_u will be constructed using a harmonic function for the underlying branching random walk. Specifically, recall from Section 3.1 the notation $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ for the general branching process index by Ulam's tree, where the decoration-reproduction kernel $(P_x)_{x>0}$ is self-similar and associated with the characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$. In this particular case, we have $f_u(0) = \chi(u)$, and, as noticed in (3.7), the process

$$\sum_{|u|=n} \delta_{\log \chi(u)}, \qquad n \ge 0$$

is a branching random-walk with moment generating function \mathcal{M} given by Lemma 3.8. We deduce that if $\omega > 0$ is such that $\kappa(\omega) = 0$, then the function $h(x) = x^{\omega}$ is a harmonic function of types, namely that h(0) = 0 and

$$h(x) = \mathbb{E}_x \left(\sum_{j=1}^{\infty} h(\chi(j)) \right) = \int_{(0,\infty)} h(y) \imath_x(\mathrm{d}y), \quad \text{for all } x > 0.$$
(3.23)

It follows readily that by the branching property that the process

$$M_n \coloneqq \sum_{|u|=n} h(\chi(u)), \qquad n \ge 0, \tag{3.24}$$

is then a positive martingale, which is usually referred to as an additive martingale; it converges to its terminal value \mathbb{P}_x almost surely. We have more generally for any vertex $u \in \mathbb{U}$

$$m_u := \lim_{n \to \infty} \sum_{|v|=n} h(\chi(uv)), \quad \text{in } \mathbb{P}_x - a.s.$$
(3.25)

Verifying the spread of mass condition (2.10) is intimately connected to ensuring that the previous convergence also holds in mean. Whether or not the additive martingale (3.24) converges in $L^1(\mathbb{P})$ is well understood in the literature on branching random walks, see e.g. [33]. In our setup, this will be implied by the following assumption: Assumption 3.12 (First Cramér's condition). Suppose that there exist $\omega_{-} > 0$ and $p \in (1, 2]$ such that

(i) $\kappa(\omega_{-}) = 0$, $\kappa(p\omega_{-}) < 0$, and (ii) $\int_{\mathcal{S}_{1}} \mathbf{\Lambda}_{1}(\mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \left(\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \mathrm{e}^{y_{i}\omega_{-}}\right)^{p} < \infty$.

From now on, under Assumption 3.12, we set:

$$\omega_{+} := \inf \left\{ t > \omega_{-} : \kappa(t) \ge 0 \right\}, \tag{3.26}$$

with the usual convention $\inf \emptyset = \infty$. Observe that, by convexity of the cumulant, we have $p\omega_{-} < \omega_{+}$. Furthermore, Assumption 3.12 ensures that both κ and ψ are negative over the interval (ω_{-}, ω_{+}) . In particular, Assumption 3.9 holds for every $\gamma_{0} \in (\omega_{-}, \omega_{+})$ and therefore we can define the associated ssMt as well as the measures $\lambda^{\gamma}, \gamma > \omega_{-}$. Also, because of convexity, κ possesses a negative right-derivative at ω_{-} that we denote for simplicity by $\kappa'(\omega_{-})$, see Figure 3.2 for an illustration. We are going to use the function $h(x) = x^{\omega_{-}}$ to define our measure on leaves.



Figure 3.2: Illustration of the typical shape of the cumulant function κ . Assumption 3.12 requires that κ becomes strictly negative after its first zero (like in the gray region).

For this purpose, we need the following result:

Lemma 3.13. Let Assumption 3.12 hold. Then the function $h(x) = x^{\omega_{-}}$ is harmonic in the sense (3.23), and the process

$$M_n(\omega_-) \coloneqq \sum_{u \in \mathbb{N}^n} \chi(u)^{\omega_-}, \qquad n \ge 0,$$

is a martingale bounded in $L^p(\mathbb{P}_x)$ for every x > 0. As a consequence, the spread of mass condition (2.10) is fulfilled for the family the $(m_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ defined by (3.25).

Proof. Lemma 3.8 and Assumption 3.12 entail that $\mathcal{M}(\omega_{-}) = 1$, so $h(x) = x^{\omega_{-}}$ is a harmonic function, and we have already seen that $M_n(\omega_{-})$, $n \ge 0$, is then an additive martingale of a branching random walk with moment generating function \mathcal{M} . Since $\mathcal{M}(p\omega_{-}) = 1 - \kappa(p\omega_{-})/\psi(p\omega_{-}) < 1$, it is known that boundedness in L^p will follow provided that $\mathbb{E}(M_1(\omega_{-})^p) < \infty$; see e.g. Theorem 3.1 of Alsmeyer and Kuhlbusch [10].

In this direction, we write

$$M_1(\omega_-) = \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \chi(j)^{\omega_-} = \sum \mathbf{1}_{\{s \leq \zeta\}} \exp\left(\left(\xi(s-) + y_\ell\right)\omega_-\right),$$

where the last sum is taken over all the pairs (s, y_{ℓ}) obtained by expanding the atoms (s, \mathbf{y}) of \mathbf{N}_1 . This shows that $M_1(\omega_-)$ is a so-called Lévy-type perpetuity in the sense of Iksanov and Mallein [81], see Section 2 there. Specifying Theorem 3.1 of [81] in our setting, all that we need to verify are, first

$$E\left(\exp(\xi(1)p\omega_{-})\right) = \exp(\psi(p\omega_{-})) < 1,$$

and second,

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}_1} \mathbf{\Lambda}_1(\mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \left(\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \mathrm{e}^{y_i \omega_-}\right)^p \mathbf{1}_{\left\{\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \mathrm{e}^{y_i \omega_-} > 1\right\}} < \infty.^{11}$$

The first requirement holds since $\psi(p\omega_{-}) < \kappa(p\omega_{-}) < 0$, and the second is part of Assumption 3.12. Let us now prove the spread of mass condition (2.10). Introduce for any $u \in \mathbb{U}$,

$$M_n(u) \coloneqq \sum_{|v|=n} h(\chi(uv)).$$
(3.27)

Note from the Markov property that conditionally on $\chi(u) = y$, the martingale $(M_n(u))_{n \ge 0}$ has the same law as $(M_n)_{n \ge 0}$ under \mathbb{P}_y . Plainly, we have on the one hand,

$$M_{n+1}(u) = \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} M_n(uj), \qquad (3.28)$$

and on the other hand, there are the convergences a.s. under \mathbb{P}_x ,

$$m_u = \lim_{n \to \infty} M_n(u)$$
 and $m_{uj} = \lim_{n \to \infty} M_n(uj)$ for all $j \ge 1$.

Hence Fatou's lemma yields

$$m_u \ge \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} m_{uj}, \qquad \mathbb{P}_x$$
-a.s. (3.29)

Moreover, we also know from the first point of the lemma that these martingales converge in $L^1(\mathbb{P}_x)$, which implies

$$\mathbb{E}_x(m_u) = \mathbb{E}_x(M_0(u)) = \mathbb{E}_x(h(\chi(u))) \quad \text{and} \quad \mathbb{E}_x(m_{uj}) = \mathbb{E}_x(M_0(uj)) = \mathbb{E}_x(h(\chi(uj))),$$

for all $j \ge 1$. Taking the expectation in (3.28) for n = 0, we deduce that both sides in (3.29) have the same mean, and are thus almost surely equal.

In the sequel, we shall refer to $(M_n(\omega_-))_{n\geq 0}$ as the **intrinsic martingale**. Under Assumption 3.12 and using Proposition 2.10, we can endow the self-similar Markov tree $T = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$ with the measure induced by the $(m_u)_{u\in\mathbb{U}}$; recall that the latter is supported by the set ∂T of leaves of T. From now on, we will use the notation μ for this measure and recall that it is referred to as the **harmonic measure**. Observe that the total mass $\mu(T)$ of the harmonic measure coincides

¹¹Theorem 3.1 in [81] assumes that the killing rate is 0. However, since the proof can be extended for a positive killing without modifications, we leave the details to the reader.

with the terminal value m_{\emptyset} of the intrinsic martingale. Plainly, the self-similarity stated in Proposition 3.10 extends to μ as follows. For any x > 0, the distribution, the equivalence class in \mathbb{T}_m , of $(T, x^{\alpha} \cdot d_T, \rho, x \cdot g, x^{\omega_-} \cdot \mu)$, under \mathbb{P}_1 , coincides with that of (T, d_T, ρ, g, μ) , under \mathbb{P}_x . We say that μ is self-similar with exponent ω_- ; note also that

$$\mathbb{E}_x(\mu(T)) = x^{\omega_-}, \quad \text{for } x > 0.$$
 (3.30)

We mention that when the second root ω_+ in (3.26) is finite, $M_n(\omega_+)$, $n \ge 0$ is also a martingale. Nonetheless it follows by general results on branching random walks, see [132], that its terminal value is always 0 a.s. Even though the martingale $M_n(\omega_+)$ has also interesting applications (see Part III), it cannot be used to construct a non-degenerate measure on selfsimilar Markov trees.

Proposition 3.11 also allows us to endow T with the weighted length measures λ^{γ} for any $\gamma > \omega_{-}$, as it was discussed at the end of Section 3.2. In this direction, one can infer from Lemma 3.13, that for every $\gamma' \leq \omega_{-}$, one has

$$\int_T g^{\gamma'-\alpha}(v) \ \lambda_T(\mathrm{d}v) = \sum_{u \in \mathbb{U}} \int_0^{z_u} f_u(t)^{\gamma'-\alpha} \ \mathrm{d}t = \infty, \quad \mathbb{P}_1\text{-a.s.}$$

In other words, the measures $c \cdot \lambda^{\gamma}$, for $\gamma > \omega_{-}$ and some c > 0, are the sole self-similar weighted length measures with a finite total mass. Additionally, since all the measures μ and λ^{γ} , $\gamma > \omega_{-}$, have distinct self-similarity exponents, a nontrivial linear combination cannot be self-similar. Consequently, up to an unimportant factor, μ and λ^{γ} , $\gamma > \omega_{-}$, are the only self-similar measures consistent with our framework. They constitute the family of measures that we will work with in the sequel, and will also naturally appear as scaling limits of discrete models in Part II.

3.3.3 The harmonic measure as limit of weighted length measures

The purpose of this section is to point out that the harmonic measure μ on leaves can also be obtained as a limit of re-scaled versions of weighted length measures λ^{γ} , as γ decreases towards ω_{-} . One important motivation for establishing such a result stems from the following observation. Weighted length measures are given intrinsically in terms of the decorated real tree $T = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$ rather than in terms of a specific construction of T, such as by gluing building blocks in Section 2.2. As a consequence, if $(T', d_{T'}, \rho', g') = T'$ is another decorated real tree isomorphic to T, then for any weight function ϖ with $\varpi \circ g \in L^1(\lambda_T)$, we have also in the notation of Definition 2.1 that

$$(T, d_T, \rho, g, \varpi \circ g \cdot \lambda_T) \approx (T', d_{T'}, \rho', g', \varpi \circ g' \cdot \lambda_{T'}).$$

At the opposite, the harmonic measure μ on a self-similar Markov tree has been defined in terms the family $(m_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ in (3.25), and it is not clear *a priori* whether μ can be given directly in terms of T only. Therefore, it is also unclear whether the compatibility with isomorphisms that we just stressed for weighted length measures remains valid for μ . Proposition 3.14 below implies that actually, this is indeed the case, and the harmonic measure on leaves is also an intrinsic quantity for self-similar Markov trees.

Proposition 3.14. Let Assumption 3.12 hold. Then there exists a sequence $(\gamma_n)_{n \ge 1}$ with $\gamma_n > \omega_$ and $\lim_{n\to\infty} \gamma_n = \omega_-$, such that \mathbb{P}_1 -a.s.,

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} -\kappa(\gamma_n) \cdot \lambda^{\gamma_n} = \mu,$$

in the sense of weak convergence for finite measures on T.

Recall that $\kappa(\gamma) < 0$ for $\gamma \in (\omega_-, \omega_+)$ so that $-\kappa(\gamma) \cdot \lambda^{\gamma}$ is a positive finite measure, and by (3.22), the factor $-\kappa(\gamma) > 0$ is simply chosen so that

$$\mathbb{E}_1(-\kappa(\gamma)\cdot\lambda^{\gamma}(T)) = \mathbb{E}_1(\mu(T)) = 1.$$

For technical reasons and to avoid extending the section unnecessarily, we restricted ourselves to convergence along a sequence $(\gamma_n)_{n \ge 1}$ in Proposition 3.14, which suffices for our purpose. We are nonetheless confident that the convergence should hold as $\gamma \downarrow \omega_{-}$.

The rest of this section is devoted to the proof of Proposition 3.14; we implicitly take Assumption 3.12 for granted. As a first step, we establish the convergence of the total mass.

Lemma 3.15. There is the convergence

$$\lim_{\gamma \downarrow \omega_{-}} \kappa(\gamma) \lambda^{\gamma}(T) = -\mu(T), \quad in \ L^{1}(\mathbb{P}_{1}).$$

Proof. Recall from Lemma 3.8 that the Mellin transform of the reproduction intensity is given by $\mathcal{M}(\gamma) = 1 - \kappa(\gamma)/\psi(\gamma) \in (0, 1]$ for every $\gamma \in [\omega_{-}, \omega_{+}]$. From the branching property,

$$M_n(\gamma) := \mathcal{M}(\gamma)^{-n} \sum_{u \in \mathbb{N}^n} \chi(u)^{\gamma} = \mathcal{M}(\gamma)^{-n} \sum_{u \in \mathbb{N}^n} f_u(0)^{\gamma}, \quad n \ge 0,$$

is then a nonnegative martingale, and we denote its terminal value by $M_{\infty}(\gamma)$. We are going to establish:

- (i) $M_{\infty}(\gamma)$ converges in $L^{1}(\mathbb{P}_{1})$ to $M_{\infty}(\omega_{-})$ as $\gamma \downarrow \omega_{-}$,
- (ii) $M_{\infty}(\gamma) + \kappa(\gamma) \cdot \lambda^{\gamma}(T)$ converges in $L^{1}(\mathbb{P}_{1})$ to 0 as $\gamma \downarrow \omega_{-}$.

Combining these two claims implies the lemma, since, by definition $\mu(T) = M_{\infty}(\omega_{-})$. We start by proving the first item which follows by standard branching random walk technics¹².

(i) Recall from Lemma 3.13 that $M_n(\omega_-) \in L^p(\mathbb{P}_1)$ for some p > 1 appearing in Assumption 3.12 and every fixed $n \ge 0$. We deduce readily from dominated convergence that

$$\lim_{\gamma \downarrow \omega_{-}} M_n(\gamma) = M_n(\omega_{-}), \quad \text{in } L^1(\mathbb{P}_1).$$
(3.31)

¹²Similar results appeared in the theory of branching random walks, see notably [34]. Unfortunately, we have not been able to find a reference covering our specific situation.

The idea now is to control the difference $M_{\infty}(\gamma) - M_n(\gamma)$ for γ close enough of ω_- . In this direction, fix $q \in (1, p)$ and take $\gamma_1 \in (\omega_-, p\omega_-/q)$ such that

$$c := \sup_{\gamma \in [\omega_{-}, \gamma_{1}]} \mathcal{M}(q\gamma) / \mathcal{M}(\gamma)^{q} < 1.$$

This is indeed feasible since $\kappa(\omega_{-}) = 0$ and $\kappa(p\omega_{-}) < 0$.

For every $\gamma \in [\omega_{-}, \gamma_{1}]$, a direct computation gives:

$$M_1(\gamma)^q \leq \mathcal{M}(\gamma)^{-q} \left(\sup_{u \in \mathbb{N}} \chi(u)^{(\gamma-\omega_-)q} \right) M_1(\omega_-)^q \leq \mathcal{M}(\gamma)^{-q} \left(1 + M_1(\omega_-)^{p-q} \right) M_1(\omega_-)^q.$$

Since by Lemma 3.13, the variable $M_1(\omega_-)$ is in $L^p(\mathbb{P}_1)$ and $\inf_{[\omega_-,\gamma_1]} \mathcal{M}(\gamma) > 0$, we deduce from Hölder's inequality that

$$\sup_{\gamma \in [\omega_{-},\gamma_{1}]} \mathbb{E}_{1}(M_{1}(\gamma)^{q}) \coloneqq K < \infty.$$

We can now apply [34, Lemma 2(i)], combined with Jensen inequality, to infer that for every $n \ge 0$ and $\gamma \in [\omega_{-}, \gamma_{1}]$, we have

$$\mathbb{E}_1(|M_{\infty}(\gamma) - M_n(\gamma)|) \le 2^3 K^{1/q} c^{n/q}.$$
(3.32)

Using (3.31) and (3.32), we arrive at

$$\limsup_{\gamma \to \omega_{-}} \mathbb{E}_1 \left(|M_{\infty}(\gamma) - M_{\infty}(\omega_{-})| \right) \leq 2^4 K^{1/q} c^{n/q}.$$

Finally, taking the limit as $n \to \infty$ in the right-hand side, we obtain (i).

(ii) From the very definition of the weighted length measure λ^{γ} and the canonical decomposition (2.9) of T into line segments indexed by U, we get for every $\gamma \in (\omega_{-}, \gamma_{1}]$,

$$\kappa(\gamma)\lambda^{\gamma}(T) = \frac{\kappa(\gamma)}{\psi(\gamma)} \sum_{u \in \mathbb{U}} \chi(u)^{\gamma} A_u(\gamma),$$

where for non-fictitious vertex u, we write

$$A_u(\gamma) = \psi(\gamma)\chi(u)^{-\gamma} \int_0^{z_u} f_u(t)^{\gamma-\alpha} \mathrm{d}t,$$

and by convention we take $A_u = 0$ if u is fictitious. Next from (3.32) that

$$\mathbb{E}_{1}\left(\left|M_{\infty}(\gamma) - \frac{\kappa(\gamma)}{\psi(\gamma)} \sum_{n \geq 0} \sum_{u \in \mathbb{N}^{n}} \chi(u)^{\gamma}\right|\right) \leq \frac{\kappa(\gamma)}{\psi(\gamma)} \sum_{n \geq 0} \mathcal{M}(\gamma)^{n} \mathbb{E}_{1}\left(|M_{n}(\gamma) - M_{\infty}(\gamma)|\right)$$
$$\leq \frac{2^{4} K^{1/q} \kappa(\gamma)}{\psi(\gamma)(1 - \mathcal{M}(\gamma)c^{1/q})},$$

and the right-hand side converges to 0 as $\gamma \downarrow \omega_{-}$. Therefore, it suffices to show that

$$\lim_{\gamma \downarrow \omega_{-}} \mathbb{E}_{1} \left(\left| \frac{\kappa(\gamma)}{\psi(\gamma)} \sum_{n \ge 0} \sum_{u \in \mathbb{N}^{n}} \chi(u)^{\gamma} (A_{u}(\gamma) + 1) \right| \right) = 0.$$
(3.33)

In this direction, recalling that $q \in (1, 2)$ and using the triangle and then the Jensen inequalities, we bound from above the expectation in (3.33) by

$$\frac{\kappa(\gamma)}{\psi(\gamma)} \sum_{n \ge 0} \mathbb{E}_1 \left(\left(\sum_{u \in \mathbb{N}^n} \chi(u)^{\gamma} | A_u(\gamma) + 1 | \right)^q \right)^{1/q}.$$
(3.34)

Now an application of the branching and the self-similarity properties, combined with the Lamperti transformation, shows that, for $n \ge 0$, under \mathbb{P}_1 and conditionally on the types at generation $n, (\chi(u))_{u \in \mathbb{N}^n}$, the variables $A_u(\gamma)$, for $u \in \mathbb{N}^n$ with $\chi(u) \ne 0$, are i.i.d with the same law as

$$\psi(\gamma) \int_0^{\zeta} \exp(\gamma \xi(t)) \mathrm{d}t$$
, under P_1 .

We know from Tonelli's theorem that

$$E_1\left(\int_0^{\zeta} \exp(\gamma\xi(t)) dt\right) = \int_0^{\infty} E_1\left(\exp(\gamma\xi(t), t < \zeta\right) dt = -1/\psi(\gamma),$$

and we can apply the Marcinkiewicz-Zygmund inequality to infer that (3.34) is bounded above by

$$c(q)\frac{\kappa(\gamma)}{\psi(\gamma)}\sum_{n\geq 0}\mathbb{E}_{1}\left(\sum_{u\in\mathbb{N}^{n}}\chi(u)^{\gamma q}\right)^{1/q}\cdot E_{1}\left(\left|\psi(\gamma)\cdot\int_{0}^{\infty}\exp(\gamma\xi(t))dt+1\right|^{q}\right)^{1/q}$$
$$=c(q)\frac{\kappa(\gamma)}{\psi(\gamma)\left(1-\mathcal{M}(q\gamma)^{1/q}\right)}E_{1}\left(\left|\psi(\gamma)\int_{0}^{\infty}\exp(\gamma\xi(t))dt+1\right|^{q}\right)^{1/q},$$

where $c(q) < \infty$ is some constant depending on q only.

On the one hand, $c(q)\kappa(\gamma)/(\psi(\gamma)(1-\mathcal{M}(q\gamma)^{1/q}))$ converges to 0 as $\gamma \downarrow \omega_-$. On the other hand, the bound $e^{y\gamma} \leq e^{y\omega_-} + e^{y\gamma_1}$ for all $y \in \mathbb{R}$ and $\gamma \in [\omega_-, \gamma_1]$ yields

$$\sup_{\gamma \in [\omega_{-},\gamma_{1}]} E_{1}\left(\left(\int_{0}^{\infty} \exp(\gamma\xi(t))dt\right)^{q}\right)$$

$$\leq 2^{q} E_{1}\left(\left(\int \exp(\omega_{-}\xi(t))dt\right)^{q}\right) + 2^{q} E_{1}\left(\left(\int \exp(\gamma_{1}\xi(t))dt\right)^{q}\right),$$

and since $\psi(q\omega_{-}) < 0$ and $\psi(q\gamma_{1}) < 0$, the finiteness of the right-hand side above follows from standard properties of Lévy processes, see Lemma 7.1 in the Appendix. Putting the pieces together, we have checked (3.33), and the proof of (ii) is complete.

We can now establish Proposition 3.14.

Proof of Proposition 3.14. We work under \mathbb{P}_1 and equip the ssMt $\mathbf{T} = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$ with the measures μ and $\tilde{\lambda}^{\gamma} := -\kappa(\gamma) \cdot \lambda^{\gamma}$ for $\gamma \in (\omega_-, \omega_+)$. We infer from Lemma 3.15 that there exists a sequence $(\gamma_n)_{n \ge 1}$ in $(\omega_-, p\omega_-)$ which converges to ω_- and such that $\tilde{\lambda}^{\gamma_n}(T) \to \mu(T)$ a.s. Our goal is to show that $\lim_{n\to\infty} \mathrm{d}_{\mathrm{Prok}}(\tilde{\lambda}^{\gamma_n}, \mu) = 0$ a.s. Since the convergence for the total masses is

already know from Lemma 3.15, it suffices to establish that, for every $\delta > 0$ and every Borel set $A \subset T$, we have

$$\mu(A) \leq \tilde{\lambda}^{\gamma_n}(A^{\delta}) + \delta, \qquad \text{for all } n \text{ sufficiently large}, \tag{3.35}$$

where we use the standard notation A^{δ} to denote the δ -neighborhood of A in T.

I

In this direction, recall Notation 2.9, and in particular that for every $v \in \mathbb{U}$, $(T_v, d_{T_v}, \rho(v), g_v, \mu_v)$ stands for the subtree encoded by the sub-family $(f_{vu}, \eta_{vu})_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$. By the branching property, the conditional law of $(T_v, d_{T_v}, \rho(v), g_v, \mu_v)$, in \mathbb{T} , given the type $\chi(u) = y$ is that of the ssMt under \mathbb{P}_y . Therefore, by self-similarity, we get

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \tilde{\lambda}^{\gamma_n}(T_v) = \mu_v(T_v) = \mu(T_v), \quad \text{for every } v \in \mathbb{U}, \qquad \text{a.s.}$$
(3.36)

Using again Notation 2.9, we can decompose the tree T at a generation $k \ge 1$ as

$$T = T^k \cup \left(\bigcup_{|v|=k} T_v\right).$$

We stress that for any two distinct vertices at the same generation, say $v \neq w$ with |v| = |w| = k, the subtrees T_v and T_w are either disjoint, or they share the same root and their intersection is then reduced to the latter. In both cases, we have $\mu(T_v \cap T_w) = 0$. Combining this observation with the fact from Corollary 3.4, that for any $k \ge 1$, the harmonic measure assigns no mass to T^k , we conclude that there is the identity

$$\mu(A) = \sum_{v \in \mathbb{N}^k} \mu(A \cap T_v).$$

We then recall (from Propositions 2.7 and 3.10, and Property (\mathcal{P})) that

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \sup \{ \operatorname{Height}(T_v) : v \in \mathbb{N}^k \} = 0;$$

we can therefore almost surely find a (random) integer k sufficiently large such that

$$\operatorname{Height}(T_v) < \delta/2, \qquad \text{for all } v \in \mathbb{N}^k. \tag{3.37}$$

Next, since $\mu(T) = \sum_{|v|=k} m_v$ and $m_v = \mu(T_v)$, we can select finitely many distinct vertices v_1, \ldots, v_M at generation k, such that

$$\sum_{1 \le i \le M} \mu(T_{v_i}) \ge \mu(T) - \delta/2.$$

As a consequence of (3.36), we can now find an integer $N \ge 1$, such that

$$\mu(T_{v_i}) \leqslant \tilde{\lambda}^{\gamma_n}(T_{v_i}) + \delta/(2M), \quad \text{for every } 1 \leqslant i \leqslant M \text{ and } n \ge N.$$

Take any Borel subset A of T and combine the preceding observation. We get

$$\mu(A) \leq \sum_{1 \leq i \leq M} \mu(A \cap T_{v_i}) + \delta/2 \leq \sum_{\substack{1 \leq i \leq M \\ A \cap T_{v_i} \neq \emptyset}} \tilde{\lambda}^{\gamma_n}(T_{v_i}) + \delta.$$
Finally, (3.37) entails that for any vertex $v \in \mathbb{N}^k$ with $A \cap T_v \neq \emptyset$, T_v is included into the δ -neighborhood of A, and the previous display is therefore bounded from above by $\tilde{\lambda}^{\gamma_n}(A^{\delta}) + \delta$; here we used the facts that $\tilde{\lambda}^{\gamma_n}$ has no atoms and that the intersection of two different subtrees at the same generation is either empty or a singleton. This completes the proof of our claim. \Box

3.4 Comments and bibliographical notes

Construction of ssMt. As mentioned in the previous chapter, the inspiration for the recursive random construction of self-similar Markov trees is the work of Rembart & Winkel. In [124] those authors already constructed the underlying tree structure (but without the decoration) of binary growth-fragmentation processes (a subclass of our ssMt) and gave a similar upper bound on the Hausdorff dimension as in Lemma 3.6. After the initial works on self-similar fragmentations [18, 78], the introduction of branching self-similar Markov processes can be traced back to [21] (in particular Lemma 3.8 is adapted from [21, Lemma 4]) in the context of (binary) Growth-Fragmentation and [26] in the context of branching Lévy processes. Most of the framework of Section 3.2 is adapted from the literature on branching Lévy processes [26]. A branching Lévy process can be seen as the continuous-time version of a branching random walk which describes a particle system on the real line in which particles move and reproduce independently in a Poissonian manner. Just as for Lévy processes, the law of a branching Lévy process is determined by its characteristic triplet (σ^2 , a, Λ) where the decorated Lévy measure Λ describes the intensity of the Poisson point process of births and jumps. In a nutshell, the self-similar Markov branching trees can be interpreted as the random decorated trees obtained after performing a Lamperti transformation with exponent $\alpha > 0$ to the decorated trees coding for the genealogy of branching Lévy processes.

Critical case. Our construction of ssMt in Proposition 3.10 assumes sub-criticality of the cumulant, i.e. that $\kappa(\gamma_0) < 0$ for some $\gamma_0 > 0$. Indeed, when κ is strictly positive, the underlying branching random walk should witness local explosion, see [28], and it is hopeless to define a random compact tree from it. However, we left aside of this work the **critical case** when there exists $\omega > 0$ for which $\kappa(\omega) = 0$ and otherwise $\kappa \ge 0$. In this case, we do not believe that our Theorem 3.3 can apply, since there are cases when

$$\sum_{n \ge 0} \mathbb{E} \Big(\sup_{|u|=n} \chi(u) \Big) = \infty.$$

However, the application of Theorem 2.5 requires the more flexible assumption (2.6), namely $\lim_{k\to\infty} \sup\left\{\sum_{n=k}^{\infty} z_{\bar{u}(n)} : \bar{u} \in \mathbb{N}^{\mathbb{N}}\right\} = 0$ and its associated branching random walk analog

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \sup \left\{ \sum_{n=k}^{\infty} \chi(\bar{u}(n)) : \bar{u} \in \mathbb{N}^{\mathbb{N}} \right\} = 0.$$

In terms of *growth-fragmentation process* (see Section 4.3 for details), although the particle system evolving in continuous time makes sense as well in the critical case, we do not know

in general whether its extinction time is finite a.s. or not (see [21, Corollary 3]) and in turn whether the construction of Proposition 3.10 yields to a compact decorated random real tree. A private communication of Elie Aidekon, Yueyun Hu and Zhan Shi reported progress in that direction and we believe that ssMt could even be defined in the critical case¹³. See Remark 4.4 and Example 4.12 for instances of critical cases.

On the intrinsic martingale. Our construction of the harmonic measure on ssMt is based on a natural additive martingale, which is often referred to as the intrinsic martingale in the branching random walk literature. Biggins [33] and Biggins & Kyprianou [36] have given explicit general criteria (extending the celebrated Kesten-Stigum theorem) which entail that the convergence also holds in mean of those martingales. In our case, Assumption 3.12 and Lemma 3.13 which ensures the convergence in mean builds on the recent works Alsmeyer & Kuhlbusch [10] and Iksanov & Mallein [81]. Although Lemma 3.13 proves a convergence in $L^p(\mathbb{P}_1)$ for some p > 1, Proposition 3.10 merely requires the uniform integrability. Even though we employ the condition of boundedness in $L^p(\mathbb{P}_1)$ to streamline some technical arguments, it might be possible to bypass it. Our results are likely to remain valid under less stringent assumptions ensuring the uniform integrability of the intrinsic martingale $(M_n(\omega_-))_{n \ge 1}$.

The law of M_{∞}^{-} , the limit of the intrinsic martingale is subject of intense study in the literature: Passing (3.28) to the limit using the convergence in mean, we deduce the following recursive distributional equation

$$M_{\infty}(\omega_{-}) \stackrel{(d)}{=} \sum_{u \in \mathbb{N}} \chi(u)^{\omega_{-}} \cdot M^{u}_{\infty}(\omega_{-}), \qquad (3.38)$$

where on the right hand side the iid copies $M_{\infty}^{u}(\omega_{-}), u \in \mathbb{N}$ are independent of the vector $(\chi(u) : u \in \mathbb{N})$. The above fixed point equation, related to the equation "X = AX + B" is sometimes called a **smoothing transform** and has been studied in depth in recent years, see [59]. Under our assumptions, we infer in particular from results due to Biggins (see Section 2 in [33]), that this equation has a unique solution with given mean. In our Markovian setup, we can also write an "infinitesimal version" of the recursive distributional equation (3.38), see [25, bottom page 4], and deduce that the Laplace transform $w(\lambda) = \mathbb{E}(e^{-\lambda M_{\infty}(\omega_{-})}), \lambda \ge 0$, satisfies the following integro-differential equation,

$$0 = -\operatorname{k} w(\lambda) + \frac{1}{2} \sigma^2 \lambda^2 w''(\lambda) + a \,\lambda w'(\lambda) + \int \nu(\mathrm{d} \mathbf{y}) \left(\prod_{i \ge 0} w(\lambda y_i^{\omega_-}) - w(\lambda) - y_0 \lambda w'(\lambda) \mathbf{1}_{\mathrm{e}^{-1} \le y_0 \le \mathrm{e}} \right),$$
(3.39)

where ν is the image measure of Λ by $x \mapsto e^x$. Alas, despite the fact that the law of $M_{\infty}(\omega_{-})$ satisfies (3.38) and (3.39), it seems to be difficult to identify its distribution in general. We

¹³Notice then that Assumption 3.12 cannot hold and natural harmonic measure μ must be constructed from the *derivative martingale*, [132, Section 3.4].

shall however be able to identify the law of $M_{\infty}(\omega_{-})$ in some special cases in particular via a surprising connection with random planar maps, see Chapter 4.

Chapter 4

Examples

The purpose of this chapter is to illustrate the construction of self-similar Markov trees and to discuss some distinguished families of examples. Roughly speaking, many of those examples have the property that the decorations along branches are given by some versions of a stable Lévy process. We stress here again -see also the end of Section 3.2- that the law of a self-similar Markov tree is determined by a characteristic quadruplet, and that different characteristic quadruplets in the same equivalence class of bifurcators induce self-similar Markov trees with the same distribution. Choosing one characteristic quadruplet rather than another one within an equivalence class of bifurcators is often only a matter of preferences. The reader may wish to have first a glance at the forthcoming Section 6.3 that will provide a detailed account on bifurcators; notably Theorem 6.3 there describes these equivalence classes explicitly. Nonetheless, the examples treated in this chapter do not require any result from Section 6.3.

Before starting our list of examples and in order to give a purely analytic definition in terms of the characteristic quadruplet, we also need to make some comments on the concept of drift. The notion of drift coefficient for a Lévy process ξ can be defined canonically when the Lévy measure $\Lambda_0(dy)$ integrates $1 \wedge |y|$, but depends otherwise of the arbitrary choice of the cutoff function in the Lévy-Khintchin formula (3.11). More precisely, if $\int (1 \wedge |y|) \Lambda_0(dy) < \infty$, then no compensation is needed to make sense of the Poisson integral there and we can re-write the Lévy-Itô decomposition (3.9) in the simpler form

$$\xi(t) \coloneqq \sigma B(t) + \mathbf{a}_{\operatorname{can}} t + \int_{[0,t] \times \mathbb{R}} N_0(\mathrm{d} s, \mathrm{d} y) \ y, \qquad \mathbf{a}_{\operatorname{can}} \coloneqq \mathbf{a} - \int \Lambda_0(\mathrm{d} y) y \mathbf{1}_{|y| \leqslant 1}.$$

Note that $a_{can} = a$ when all the jumps of ξ have size greater than 1 (i.e. when $\Lambda_0([-1,1]) = 0$), but otherwise these two coefficients are usually different. It is well-known that a_{can} is then a much more relevant quantity for the Lévy process ξ than the rather artificial a, and we shall therefore call a_{can} the **canonic drift coefficient**. Notice that in this case, the cumulant function takes the following simpler form

$$\kappa(\gamma) = \frac{1}{2}\sigma^2\gamma^2 + a_{\operatorname{can}}\gamma + \int_{\mathcal{S}} \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y_0, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \left(\left(\sum_{i=0}^{\infty} \mathrm{e}^{\gamma y_i}\right) - 1 \right).$$
(4.1)

4.1 Finite branching activity

One often says that a Lévy process has a finite activity when almost surely, its sample paths have only a finite number of jumps along any time interval of finite duration; this is equivalent to the finiteness of the Lévy measure. In the setting of Section 3.2, recall that Λ_1 denotes the image of the generalized Lévy measure Λ by the second projection from $S = [-\infty, \infty) \times S_1$ to S_1 , and that Λ_1 bears a close relation to the reproduction process η ; see (3.17) and (3.18). Recall also that in a reproduction event, the degenerate sequence $(-\infty, -\infty, \ldots) \in S_1$ should be interpreted as empty. So strictly speaking, an atom of the Poisson random measure \mathbf{N} of the form $(t, y, (-\infty, -\infty, \ldots))$ is not associated to any reproduction event, but only to a jump of the decoration at time t.

We say that a self-similar Markov tree with characteristic quadruplet (σ^2 , a, Λ ; α) has a **finite branching activity** when

$$\Lambda_1ig(\mathcal{S}_1ackslash\{(-\infty,-\infty,\ldots)\}ig)<\infty.$$

This is the case precisely when the first atom of the reproduction process η occurs at a (strictly) positive time a.s., and as a consequence, reproduction events for an individual can only (possibly) accumulate at the end of its lifetime. The tree has then essentially a discrete structure and its branching points do not pile up, except possibly at leaves; see Figures 4.1 and 4.2. Note also that since the killing rate $\mathbf{k} = \mathbf{\Lambda}(\{-\infty\} \times S_1)$ is always finite, a self-similar Markov tree has a finite branching activity if and only if its generalized Lévy measure satisfies

$$\Lambda(\{(y, \mathbf{y}) \in \mathcal{S} : y = -\infty \text{ or } \mathbf{y} \neq (-\infty, -\infty, \ldots)\}) < \infty.$$

$$(4.2)$$

Having or not a finite branching activity is an intrinsic property of a self-similar Markov tree, hence it does not depend on the choice of the characteristic quadruplet within a family of bifurcators. Moreover, if a characteristic quadruplet (σ^2 , a, Λ ; α) has a finite branching activity, then we can always choose an equivalent bifurcator, which we denote again by (σ^2 , a, Λ ; α) for the sake of simplicity, such that the generalized Lévy measure now fulfills

$$\mathbf{\Lambda}\big(\{(y, \mathbf{y}) \in \mathcal{S} : y \neq -\infty \text{ and } \mathbf{y} \neq (-\infty, -\infty, \ldots)\}\big) = 0.$$
(4.3)

This requirement means that reproduction events can only occur at the death of the parent, which makes the reproduction process especially simple to depict. In terms of general branching processes, considering such an equivalent bifurcator amounts to the following somewhat artificial transformation. We decide to kill each individual at the first instant when it begets, and declare that at its death, it gives birth to an additional child then viewed as its reincarnation and whose decoration is thus defined by shifting the decoration of the parent. Although this transformation affects some genealogical aspects of the branching process, it has no impact on the decorated real tree which is induced.

We assume throughout the rest of this section that the generalized Lévy measure Λ satisfies¹

¹Of course, (4.2) and (4.3) alone do not grant Assumption (3.9) and the latter is also needed to ensure the existence of the self-similar Markov tree.

(4.2) and (4.3). Then the self-similar Markov tree can be seen as the result of Lamperti's transformation applied to the decorated genealogical tree that records the evolution of a continuous time branching random walk in the sense of Biggins [34, Section 5]. More precisely, the latter depicts a population of individuals living in \mathbb{R} , starting at time 0 from a single ancestor located at the origin, and such that each individual lives for an exponentially distributed duration with a fixed parameter. During their lifetimes, individuals move according to independent copies of a Lévy process with characteristic triplet (σ^2 , a, Λ_0) and are thus killed with rate

$$\mathbf{k} = \Lambda_0(\{-\infty\}) = \mathbf{\Lambda}(\{-\infty\} \times S_1) = \mathbf{\Lambda}(\{(y, \mathbf{y}) \in S : y = -\infty \text{ or } \mathbf{y} \neq (-\infty, -\infty, \ldots)\}),$$

where the second identity stems from (4.3). In particular, when a death event occurs, the individual which dies is chosen uniformly at random in the current population, independently of its location.

At the time of its death, the parent is replaced by its offspring. The distribution of the children positions relative to the parent is given by the normalized sub-probability measure $k^{-1}\Lambda_1$ on $S_1 \setminus \{(-\infty, -\infty, ...)\}$, where the default of mass is the probability that an individual dies without begetting any child. The self-similar Markov tree is then obtained by interpreting the location of an individual in the continuous time branching random walk as a value of the (real) decoration on the genealogical tree, and then performing the Lamperti transformation on each line of descent. Last, we need to take the completion in order to deal with a compact structure.

We will now describe in more detail three examples in which the motions of individuals and their reproductions for the continuous time branching random walk are particularly simple. In the first example, individuals are static and the sole motion occurs at birth. In the second, the motion of individuals is merely a linear drift and children are born at the same location as their parents. In the third, the displacements of individuals are governed by independent Brownian motions with drift, and again children are born at the same location as their parents. For the sake of simplicity, we mostly focus on binary branching, meaning that an individual begets exactly two children when it dies.

Example 4.1 (Static, after Haas [77]). Consider the characteristic quadruplet with $\sigma^2 = 0$, $a_{can} = 0$, $\Lambda_{half} = \delta_{(-\infty,(-\log 2, -\log 2, -\infty,...))}$ and an arbitrary $\alpha > 0$. In the continuous time branching random walk, each individual lives for a standard exponential duration and does not move until it dies. At death, each parent given birth to two children, both located at distance log 2 at the left of the parent.

The self-similar Markov tree is then obtained by performing the Lamperti transformation, which is elementary. Its structure is very simple to described iteratively: it consists of a branch having a standard exponential length and decorated with the constant function 1, at the extremity of which two branches of independent exponential lengths with mean $2^{-\alpha}$, each decorated with the constant function 1/2 are grafted, and so on and so forth. Finally we take the closure; see Figure 4.1 for an illustration. The cumulant is simply

$$\kappa(\gamma) = 2^{1-\gamma} - 1, \quad \text{for } \gamma > 0.$$

Assumption 3.12 holds with $\omega_{-} = 1$ and $\omega_{+} = \infty$, and since the sum of the decoration of the two children always equals the decoration of the parent, the intrinsic martingale is constant and the total mass of the tree for the harmonic measure is merely 1. Turning our attention to weighted length measures, we observe from Proposition 3.11 that λ^{γ} is finite for any $\gamma > 1$. An application of the branching property shows that the total mass $\lambda^{\gamma}(T)$ satisfies the fixed-point equation in distribution

$$\lambda^{\gamma}(T) \stackrel{(d)}{=} \mathcal{E}(1) + 2^{-\gamma}(\lambda_1 + \lambda_2)$$

where λ_1 and λ_2 are two independent copies of $\lambda^{\gamma}(T)$ also independent of the exponential random variable $\mathcal{E}(1)$.



Figure 4.1: A simulation of the self-similar Markov tree in Example 4.1 for $\alpha = 0.4$. The tree *T* is embedded (non-isometrically) in the plane, and the decoration is represented in the vertical dimension. The root is at the bottom of the right hand side, marked by an arrow.

The second example is a simple variation of the Yule process, which has also a natural interpretation in terms of reduced stable trees, as it will be discussed afterwards.

Example 4.2 (Binary branching and drift). Consider here the characteristics $\sigma^2 = 0$, $a_{can} = -1$, $\Lambda_{two} = \delta_{(-\infty,(0,0,-\infty,...))}$ and $\alpha = 1$. In the continuous time branching random walk, individuals live in \mathbb{R}_{-} and drift continuously with velocity -1; they die at rate k = 1 and then are replaced by two children at the same location. This is an elementary spatial version of the Yule process (see [11, Chapter III.5]); in particular, the number of individuals at any given time $t \ge 0$ has

the geometric distribution with parameter e^{-t} and all these individuals are located at -t. The sequence of times at which birth events occur is given by the partial sums $\epsilon_1 + \cdots + \epsilon_n$ for $n \ge 1$, where the variables ϵ_i 's are independent and each ϵ_i has the exponential distribution with parameter *i*. As a consequence, the variables $\beta_i = \exp(-\epsilon_i)$ are independent beta(*i*, 1) variables with distribution functions $\mathbb{P}(\beta_i \le r) = r^i$ for $r \in [0, 1]$. In the present case, the Lamperti transformation amounts to combining the time-change $\tau(r) = -\log(1-r)$ for $r \in [0, \beta_1)$ and the exponential map $y \to e^y$ in space. In particular, the decoration process is simply given by $X(r) = \exp(-\tau(r)) = 1 - r$, for $r \in [0, \beta_1)$ and $X(\beta_1) = 0$. Furthermore, the ranked sequence of the heights of the branching points in the self-similar Markov tree is $1 - \beta_1 \cdots \beta_n$, for $n \ge 1$.

Equivalently, the self-similar Markov tree can then be constructed recursively as follows; see Figure 4.2 for an illustration. We start with the line segment with unit length. As a first step, we glue at height $1 - \beta_1$ a segment with length β_1 . Next we choose one of the two points at height $1 - \beta_1\beta_2$ uniformly at random and glue there a segment with length $\beta_1\beta_2$, and so on, and so forth. That it, at the n-th step, we pick on the tree constructed so far one of its n points at height $1 - \beta_1 \cdots \beta_n$ uniformly at random and glue there a segment with length $\beta_1 \cdots \beta_n$. We end the construction by completing the tree and define the decoration as 1 minus the height function. The decoration g(x) at vertex x is then the height of the fringe subtree that stems from x.

We next turn our attention to the intrinsic martingale and the harmonic measure μ . By (3.19), we have

$$\kappa(\gamma) = 1 - \gamma, \quad for \ \gamma > 0,$$

so that Assumption 3.12 holds with $\omega_{-} = 1$ and $\omega_{+} = +\infty$. On the other hand, we see from (3.18) that reproduction process simply given by

$$\eta = 2\delta_{(U,U)},$$

where $U = 1 - \exp(-\epsilon_1)$ has the uniform distribution on [0,1]. Recall that the harmonic mass $\mu(T)$ is given by the terminal value of the intrinsic martingale, and we see from the branching property that the latter satisfies the distributional identity

$$\mu(T) \stackrel{(a)}{=} U(\mu_1 + \mu_2),$$

(n)

where in the right-hand side, the variables μ_1 and μ_2 are independent copies of $\mu(T)$, also independent of U. It is easy to deduce (for instance, by considering Laplace transforms) that $\mu(T)$ has the standard exponential distribution, as we may expect from a well-known result on Yule processes (see, e.g. [11, Problem 2 on page 136]).

We consider as well the weighted length $\lambda^{\gamma}(T)$ for $\gamma > 1$, and get similarly the identity in distribution

$$\lambda^{\gamma}(T) \stackrel{(d)}{=} \gamma^{-1}(1 - U^{\gamma}) + U^{\gamma}(\lambda_1 + \lambda_2),$$

where in the right-hand side, the variables λ_1 and λ_2 are independent copies of $\lambda^{\gamma}(T)$, also independent of the uniform variable U.



Figure 4.2: A simulation of reduced tree at height 1 in the Brownian CRT. The reduced tree is embedded in the plane and the decoration (corresponding to the height of subtrees) corresponds to the vertical dimension. The root is placed on the right and marked with an arrow.

The self-similar Markov tree in Example 4.2 is well-known in the literature and notably appeared in connection with the Brownian motion and the Brownian CRT. In this direction, let us first briefly recall basics about Itô's measure of Brownian excursions and the coding of real trees by excursions since this will serve in several examples below.

We consider the Itô measure \mathbb{N}_{Ito} of positive Brownian excursions, which can be constructed using Itô or William's decomposition, see [125, Chapter XII, Theorem 4.2 and 4.5]. Specifically, there exist a family of probability distributions $(\mathbb{N}_{\ell})_{\ell>0}$ on excursions of fixed length ℓ , and a family $(\mathbb{N}^{(h)})_{h>0}$ on excursions of fixed height h, which both inherit self-similarity from Brownian motion, such that

$$\mathbb{N}_{\mathrm{Ito}} = \int_0^\infty \frac{\mathrm{d}h}{2h^2} \mathbb{N}^{(h)} = \int_0^\infty \frac{\mathrm{d}\ell}{2\sqrt{2\pi\ell^3}} \mathbb{N}_\ell.$$
(4.4)

Next, recall from [66] that any continuous excursion, say $e : [0, \ell] \to \mathbb{R}_+$ with $e(0) = e(\ell) = 0$, encodes a rooted planar continuous tree, say \mathcal{T}_e , via the contour function. The latter is a continuous surjection $c_e : [0, \ell] \to \mathcal{T}_e$, and it is then natural to endow \mathcal{T}_e with the push-forward image of the Lebesgue measure on $[0, \ell]$ by c_e , which we call here the contour measure² on \mathcal{T}_e and denote by γ_e . We shall see in Examples 4.5 and 4.6 that the random tree \mathcal{T}_e under \mathbb{N}_1 or $\mathbb{N}^{(1)}$ can be seen as self-similar Markov tree (see also Example 4.12 for a related example).

²The same tree can be encoded by different excursions, and each such excursion induces a contour measure.

At the heart of the connexions between Example 4.2 and Brownian excursions or CRT lies the observation that the sequence $(\beta_1 \cdots \beta_n)_{n \ge 1}$ of the random lengths used in the construction by gluing can be obtained as the sequence ranked in the decreasing order of the atoms of a Poisson point measure on (0, 1) with intensity $\ell^{-2} d\ell$. By Brownian excursion theory, the latter has the same statistics as the ranked sequence of the depths of the family of the excursions below 1 for a Brownian motion started from 1 and killed when hitting 0. Now imagine that instead of ranking these lengths in decreasing order, we keep the natural order induced by time) of occurrences of the excursions of the Brownian motion (informally speaking, this corresponds to a uniform random shuffling of the ranked sequence), and add a unit length at the right-end to take into account the final excursion that brings the Brownian motion to 0. By gluing each length $\ell < 1$ at its bottom point to the first larger length at its right, we recover precisely the recursive construction devised in Example 4.2.

This construction can also be interpreted as follows. We work under the Itô measure of positive Brownian excursion conditioned to have height at least 1, which thanks to (4.4) can be expressed in the form

$$\int_{1}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}h}{h^2} \mathbb{N}^{(h)}$$

Under this conditional probability measure, a sample path can be viewed as the contour process of a planar continuous tree with height at least 1. Imagine that we reduce this tree by removing first all the vertices at height greater than 1, and further by pruning all the remaining branches that do not reach height 1. Then this reduced tree has the same distribution as the self similar Markov tree in Example 4.2; see e.g. [53, Section 2.1].

This reduction process can be applied to the stable trees of the forthcoming Example 4.7. In this case we still have $\alpha = 1$, the drift is a = -1, the Gaussian coefficient $\sigma^2 = 0$ and the generalized Lévy measure is given by

$$\mathbf{\Lambda} = \sum_{k \ge 1} \delta_{(-\infty, (\underbrace{0, \dots, 0}_{k \text{ times}}, -\infty, \dots))} \cdot \frac{\beta \Gamma(k - \beta)}{k! \Gamma(2 - \beta)},$$

so that the associated cumulant function is

$$\kappa(\gamma) = \frac{1}{\beta - 1} - \gamma.$$

In particular Assumption 3.12 still holds with $\omega_{-} = \frac{1}{\beta-1} \in [1, \infty)$ and $\omega_{+} = +\infty$, and in this case, the total μ -mass has Laplace transform

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\mathrm{e}^{-\gamma M_{\infty}(\omega_{-})}\right) = 1 - \left(1 + \frac{1}{\gamma^{\beta-1}}\right)^{-1/(\beta-1)}$$

see [109] and the references therein.

We end this subsection with a last example where now the motions of individuals are diffusion processes.

Example 4.3 (Branching Bessel processes). Consider the characteristics $\sigma^2 = 1$, $a_{can} \in \mathbb{R}$, $\Lambda_{two} = \delta_{(-\infty,(0,0,-\infty,...))}$, and self-similarity parameter $\alpha = 2$. The continuous time branching process is then the well-known binary branching Brownian motion with drift a_{can} , and the cumulant function is

$$\kappa(\gamma) = \frac{\gamma^2}{2} + a_{\operatorname{can}}\gamma + 1.$$

It satisfies Assumption 3.12 as soon as $a_{can} < -\sqrt{2}$ and then $\omega_{-} = -a_{can} - \sqrt{a_{can}^2 - 2}$ and $\omega_{+} = -a_{can} + \sqrt{a_{can}^2 - 2}$. By the Lamperti transformation, the self-similar Markov process X associated to the Brownian motion with drift $B_t + a_{can}t$ is a Bessel process with dimension $d = 2a_{can} + 2$. See Figure 4.3 for an illustration.

Similarly to Example 4.2, the spatial marginal of the reproduction measure is

$$\eta(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathrm{d}x) = 2\delta_{\exp(B_\epsilon + a_{\operatorname{can}}\epsilon)}(\mathrm{d}x)$$

where ϵ is an exponentially distributed random time independent of the Brownian motion B. The density of the variable $B_{\epsilon} + a_{can}\epsilon$ is given by

$$\mathbb{P}(B_{\epsilon} + a_{\operatorname{can}}\epsilon \in \mathrm{d}y) = (2 + a_{\operatorname{can}}^2)^{-1/2} \exp(a_{\operatorname{can}}y - |y|\sqrt{2 + a_{\operatorname{can}}^2})\mathrm{d}y,$$

see [39, (1.0.5) on page 256]. The terminal value of the intrinsic martingale, that is the mass of the harmonic measure, then satisfies the distributional identity

$$M_{\infty}(\omega_{-}) \stackrel{(d)}{=} \exp(\omega_{-}(B_{\epsilon} + a_{\operatorname{can}}\epsilon))(M_{\infty}(\omega_{-}) + M_{\infty}'(\omega_{-})),$$

where in the right-hand side, the variables $B_{\epsilon} + a_{can}\epsilon$, $M_{\infty}(\omega_{-})$ and M'_{∞} are independent, and M'_{∞} is a copy of $M_{\infty}(\omega_{-})$. It is not known to us whether an explicit expression for the distribution of $M_{\infty}(\omega_{-})$ can be derived from this. \diamond

Remark 4.4 (Critical case). If we take $a_{can} = -\sqrt{2}$ in the above example, then the overall minimum of the cumulant function κ equals 0, which we called the *critical case* in the comments section of Chapter 3. In this example, we leave open the fact that the procedure of Chapter 3 actually produces a compact decorated random tree.

4.2 Non-increasing decorations and fragmentations

We say that a decoration on rooted real tree is non-increasing when its restriction to any segment from the root defines a non-increasing function of the height. We then call a self-similar Markov tree **non-increasing** if its decoration is non-increasing, almost-surely. In that case, the selfsimilar Markov process X that describes the decoration for a typical individual must plainly have non-increasing sample paths, that is, equivalently, the underlying Lévy process ξ that gives X after the Lamperti transformation must be the negative of a subordinator (possibly with killing). However, this requirement is clearly not sufficient; one needs to impose further that



Figure 4.3: A simulation of the Branching Bessel process with $a_{can} = -3$. As usual, the decoration (the values of the Bessel processes) is displayed in the vertical coordinate. The root of the decorated tree is marked by an arrow.

the reproduction process η has no atom, say at (t, x), with X(t-) < x. The latter translates in terms of the generalized Lévy measure as

$$\Lambda_1(\{\mathbf{y} = (y_1, \ldots) \in \mathcal{S}_1 : y_1 > 0\}) = 0.$$
(4.5)

In the converse direction, it is immediately seen that if (4.5) holds and if the underlying Lévy process ξ is the negative of a subordinator, then the self-similar Markov tree is non-increasing. For instance, Examples 4.1 and 4.2 are non-increasing self-similar Markov trees (with a finite branching activity), but not Example 4.3. In particular, a (possibly killed) real Lévy process is a subordinator – that is, it has non-decreasing sample paths until it eventually dies almost surely – if and only if its Gaussian coefficient is $\sigma^2 = 0$, its Lévy measure $\Lambda_0(dy)$ gives zero mass to $(-\infty, 0)$ and integrates the function $1 \wedge |y|$, and finally, its canonic drift coefficient is nonnegative, $a_{can} \ge 0$.

Putting the pieces together, we arrive at the following analytic definition in terms of the characteristic quadruplet³. A self-similar Markov tree is non-increasing if and only if its Gaussian coefficient is zero, $\sigma^2 = 0$, its generalized Lévy measure verifies

$$\Lambda(\{(y, \mathbf{y}) \in \mathcal{S} : y > 0 \text{ or } y_1 > 0\}) = 0,$$

and

$$\int_{(-\infty,0)} (1 \wedge |y|) \Lambda_0(\mathrm{d}y) < \infty, \tag{4.6}$$

³Whether or not a self-similar Markov tree is non-increasing is obviously an intrinsic property, which does not depend of the choice of the characteristic quadruplet within a family of bifurcators.

and finally, its canonic drift coefficient is non-positive,

$$\mathbf{a}_{\mathrm{can}} = \mathbf{a} - \int_{[-1,0)} y \Lambda_0(\mathrm{d}y) \leqslant 0$$

We stress however that at this stage, the cumulant function κ in (3.19) could potentially be infinite everywhere, and *a fortiori* Assumption (3.9) may fail in general.

We now present an example of a non-increasing self-similar Markov tree with an infinite branching activity which is related to Example 4.2. Recall the notation regarding Itô excursion measure and contours of planar trees that was introduced after Example 4.2.

Example 4.5 (Heights of Brownian sub-trees). Let us denote the Brownian CRT of height 1 by $\mathcal{T}^{(1)}$, i.e. the tree $\mathcal{T}_{e^{(1)}}$ where $e^{(1)}$ follows the law $\mathbb{N}^{(1)}$ in (4.4). We further endow $\mathcal{T}^{(1)}$ with the deterministic decoration which assigns to each vertex $v \in \mathcal{T}^{(1)}$ the height of the fringe-subtree $\mathcal{T}_{v}^{(1)}$ rooted at v as defined in Section 2.1; see Figure 4.4 for an illustration. We shall now argue that this decorated random real tree is a self-similar Markov tree and determine its characteristics.



Figure 4.4: A simulation of a Brownian CRT normalized by the height. The tree is embedded non-isometrically in \mathbb{R}^2 ; the decoration function represents the height of fringe subtrees and is depicted in the vertical coordinate.

As a first step, recall from a well-known result of David Williams, that the Brownian excursion with height 1 can be constructed by gluing back to back the trajectories of two independent copies of a 3-dimensional Bessel process started from 0 and killed when hitting 1, say $R = (R(s))_{0 \le s \le z}$. See [125, Theorem 4.5 on page 499]. We observe from Brownian excursion theory and classical relations between the Brownian motion and the 3-dimensional Bessel process also due to Williams, that if we set $\sigma_u := \sup\{s \ge 0 : R(s) \le u\}$ for the last passage time of R below some level $u \in (0, 1)$, then the following assertion holds. The point process of sub-excursions of R above its future infimum, whose atoms are given by

$$\left(u, \left(R_{\sigma_{u-}+s} - u : 0 \leqslant s \leqslant \sigma_u - \sigma_{u-}\right)\right)$$

for those u such that $\sigma_u > \sigma_{u-}$, is a Poisson random measure with intensity

$$\mathbf{1}_{h(e)<1-u} \mathrm{d}u \, 2\mathbb{N}_{\mathrm{Ito}}(\mathrm{d}e).$$

Here e stands for a generic excursion, $h(e) = \max e$ for the height of e, and the restriction h(e) < 1 - u stems from the fact that the maximum of R during the excursion interval $[\sigma_{u-}, \sigma_u]$ must be less than 1. See for instance [121], and also [2] for a more general version in the setting of Lévy's CRT. If we think of R as the left-contour of $\mathcal{T}^{(1)}$ until the highest vertex is reached, then an atom of this point measure, say at (u, e), should be interpreted as follows. The vertex at height u on the branch from the root to the highest vertex is a branchpoint of $\mathcal{T}^{(1)}$, and a contour function of the left subtree that stems from this vertex is induced by the excursion e.

Now from (4.4) we have $2N_{Ito}(h(e) \in dx) = x^{-2}dx$. Since by Williams' decomposition, the full contour process of $\mathcal{T}^{(1)}$ is obtained from two independent copies of R, one now readily sees from the Brownian scaling property that the process that records the heights of the collection of the subtrees of $\mathcal{T}^{(1)}$ above height $t \in [0,1]$ is a general branching process in the sense of Section 3.1, whose decoration-reproduction kernel can be described as follows. For every x > 0, under P_x , the decoration process is simply given by X(t) = x - t for $0 \leq t < x$, and the reproduction process $\eta(du, dy)$ is a Poisson random measure on the triangle $\{(u, y) : 0 < y < x - u < x\}$ with intensity $2y^{-2}dudy$ (the factor 2 stems from the fact that two independent copies of R are needed to construct the contour function of $\mathcal{T}^{(1)}$). One immediately checks that the family of laws $(P_x)_{x>0}$ is self-similar with exponent $\alpha = 1$ in the sense of Definition 3.5, and we shall now argue that it is actually one of the self-similar Markov decoration-reproduction kernels devised in Section 3.2.

In this direction, set $\sigma^2 = 0$, $a_{can} = -1$ and $\alpha = 1$, and introduce the generalized Lévy measure Λ_{Height} on S given by

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} F(y_0, (y_1, y_2, \ldots)) \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\text{Height}}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) = 2 \int_{-\infty}^0 F(0, (y, -\infty, \ldots)) \mathrm{e}^{-y} \mathrm{d}y,$$

where F denotes a generic nonnegative functional on S. In particular, notice that we have $a_{can} = a = -1$. Just as in Section 3.2, consider a Poisson random measure $\mathbf{N}(dt, dy, dy)$ on $[0, \infty) \times S$ with intensity $dt \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\text{Height}}(dy, dy)$. In this setting, the Lévy process is merely linear, $\xi(t) = -t$ for $t \ge 0$, and the exponential functional $\epsilon(t) = 1 - e^{-t}$ has inverse $\tau(s) = -\log(1-s)$ for $0 \le s < 1$. After the Lamperti transformation, the positive self-similar Markov process is hence X(t) = 1 - t for $0 \le t < 1$ as we wished. Next observe that the push-forward image of the measure $dte^{-y}dy$ on $\mathbb{R}_+ \times (-\infty, 0)$ by the map $(t, y) \mapsto (u, x) = (1 - e^{-t}, e^{-t+y})$ is the measure $x^{-2}dudx$ on the triangle $\{(u, x) : 0 < x < 1 - u < 1\}$. It follows from the mapping theorem for Poisson point processes that the reproduction process defined by (3.18) has the same distribution as the reproduction process η above under P_1 . Putting the pieces together, we can now conclude that the decorated tree $(\mathcal{T}^{(1)}, v \rightarrow \text{Height}(\mathcal{T}^{(1)}_v), 0)$ is a self-similar Markov tree with characteristic quadruplet $(0, -1, \Lambda_{\text{Height}}; 1)$.

As a consequence, we compute the cumulant by (4.1), which is simply

$$\kappa_{\text{Height}}(\gamma) = -\gamma + 2 \int_{-\infty}^{0} e^{(\gamma-1)y} dy = -\gamma + 2/(\gamma-1), \qquad \gamma > 1.$$

It follows that $\omega_{-} = 2$ and $\omega_{+} = \infty$ and Assumption 3.12 holds. We will now identify the harmonic measure μ in terms of the contour measure $\gamma_{e^{(1)}}$ on $\mathcal{T}^{(1)}$, which has been defined above as the push-forward image of the Lebesgue measure by the contour function induced by $e^{(1)}$. We claim that there is the identity

$$\mu = \frac{3}{2}\gamma_{\rm e^{(1)}}.\tag{4.7}$$

To establish this assertion, recall that the expectation of the lifetime z of the killed Bessel process R equals 1/3. Therefore, the total mass of contour measure has expectation $\mathbb{E}(\gamma_{e^{(1)}}(\mathcal{T}^{(1)})) =$ 2/3; moreover we have also $\operatorname{Var}(\gamma_{e^{(1)}}(\mathcal{T}^{(1)})) < \infty$. Now recall that $\chi(v)$ denotes the type of the individual labelled by $v \in \mathbb{U}$ in the general branching process, so that in the present setting, $\chi(v)$ is the height of some sub-excursion of $e^{(1)}$. We then deduce from the branching property and self-similarity that

$$\mathbb{E}\left(\left|\gamma_{\mathrm{e}^{(1)}}(\mathcal{T}^{(1)}) - \frac{2}{3}M_{n}(\omega_{-})\right|^{2}\right) = \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{|v|=n}\left|\gamma_{\mathrm{e}^{(1)}}(\mathcal{T}_{v}^{(1)}) - \frac{2}{3}\chi(v)^{2}\right|^{2}\right)$$
$$\leqslant c \cdot \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{|v|=n}\chi(v)^{4}\right)$$
$$\leqslant c \cdot (1 + \kappa(4)/4)^{n},$$

where the last line stems from Lemma 3.8. Since $\kappa(4) < 0$, we deduce that

$$\mu(\mathcal{T}^{(1)}) = \lim_{n \to \infty} M_n(\omega_-) = \frac{3}{2} \gamma_{\mathrm{e}^{(1)}}(\mathcal{T}^{(1)}).$$

Again by the branching property, we have more generally that

$$\mu(\mathcal{T}_v^{(1)}) = \frac{3}{2}\gamma_{\mathrm{e}^{(1)}}(\mathcal{T}_v^{(1)}), \qquad v \in \mathbb{U}$$

and (4.7) follows.

We next discuss an important family of non-increasing self-similar Markov trees that have received much attention in the literature; see for instance the survey [18] and references therein. A **self-similar fragmentation** process can be thought of as a model for an inert length that splits as time passes into smaller and smaller pieces called fragments. One assumes the branching property and self-similarity, in the sense that different fragments evolve independently the ones

\sim	
\sim	

from the others and according to the same dynamics up to a proper rescaling of time and size. Intuitively speaking, the inertia of the length falling apart yields a natural genealogical structure of the family of fragments: we view a fragment present at time t as a forebear of another fragment present at time t' > t if the latter was part of the former at time t. Hence a fragmentation can be depicted by a continuous genealogical tree where branching points represent the sudden dislocations of a fragment, endowed with a decoration which records sizes.

Roughly speaking, self-similarity entails that the rate at which a fragment with size x > 0breaks into a (possibly infinite) sequence of sizes xs_1, xs_2, \ldots is given by $x^{-\alpha} \Xi(d\mathbf{s})$, where $\mathbf{s} = (s_1, s_2, \ldots)$ is a non-increasing sequence in [0, 1) and Ξ is known as the **dislocation measure**. Beware that the convention for the self-similarity exponent α that we follow in this text has the opposite sign of the one used in the literature on self-similar fragmentations, see e.g. [77, 78]. So for $\alpha > 0$, small fragments break up at a higher pace than larger ones, hence faster and faster as time passes. An important consequence is that the entire length becomes fully shattered after a finite time; in other words, there are no more fragments with positive length present in the system after a while.

The assumption of inertia of the length falling apart translates into the requirement that the sum of the sizes of the smaller fragments after a dislocation event never exceeds that of the fragment before the dislocation, and can even be strictly smaller in the case where some dust (fragments of infinitesimal sizes) is produced. So more precisely, Ξ is a measure on the space of non-increasing sequences $\mathbf{s} = (s_i)_{i \ge 1}$ in [0, 1) with $\sum_{i \ge 1} s_i \le 1$, which furthermore fulfills the integral condition

$$\int (1-s_1) \mathbf{\Xi}(\mathrm{d}\mathbf{s}) < \infty. \tag{4.8}$$

Note that this requirement allows the dislocation measure Ξ to be infinite, that is, the fragmentation to have an infinite activity. If (4.8) failed, then the intensity of dislocations would then be too strong and any length would be instantaneously reduced to dust.

Self-similar fragmentations naturally yield non-increasing self-similar Markov trees. More precisely, the dislocation measure Ξ of a fragmentation is related to the generalized Lévy measure Λ as follows. The former is the push-forward image of the latter by the function which maps $(y_0, \mathbf{y}) \in S$ to $(s_i)_{i \ge 1}$, the version ranked in the non-increasing order of sequence $(e^{y_0}, e^{y_1}, e^{y_2}, \ldots)$. Note that (4.8) follows from (4.6) and that

$$\mathbf{\Lambda}\left(\left\{\left(y_0, (y_1, \ldots)\right) \in \mathcal{S} : \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} e^{y_j} > 1\right\}\right) = \mathbf{\Xi}\left(\left\{\mathbf{s} : \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} s_i > 1\right\}\right) = 0;$$

one then says that Λ is **dissipative**. The last parameter of the model is the so-called **erosion coefficient**, a non-negative real number which accounts for rate at which fragments continuously shrink and that is simply identified as the negative of the canonic drift coefficient a_{can} . Putting the pieces together, a self-similar Markov tree encodes a self-similar fragmentation if and only if it is non-increasing and its generalized Lévy measure is dissipative. Note from (4.1) that the

cumulant can also be expressed in terms of the dislocation measure as

$$\kappa(\gamma) = a_{\operatorname{can}}\gamma + \int \Xi(\mathrm{d}\mathbf{s}) \left(\sum_{i\geq 1} s_i^{\gamma} - 1\right).$$

By dissipativity, κ is a non-increasing function with $\kappa(1) \leq 0$, and in particular, Assumption (3.9) holds for $\gamma > 1$ as soon as Ξ is not degenerated, i.e. $\Xi \neq \delta_{(1,0,\dots)}$.

The cumulant κ has a simple probabilistic interpretation in terms of the so-called tagged fragment. The latter is the process that, as time passes, records the size of the fragment that currently contains a point that has been initially tagged uniformly at random in the length. It is easily seen from the branching property that this tagged fragment has the Markov property, and it is also naturally self-similar. The Lévy process that underlies the latter via the Lamperti transformation is non-increasing, hence the negative of a subordinator. In this framework, the Laplace exponent of this subordinator is given by the function $\gamma \mapsto -\kappa(\gamma + 1)$; see e.g. [18, Corollary 3.1]. This observation is in close relation to the forthcoming Lemma 6.4.

A fragmentation is called pure when there is no erosion, that is when the canonic drift coefficient is $a_{can} = 0$, and then **conservative** when further total sizes are preserved at dislocation events, that is when the dislocation measure satisfies

$$\Xi\left(\left\{\mathbf{s}=(s_i)_{i\geq 1}:\sum_{i=1}^{\infty}s_i<1\right\}\right)=0,$$

or equivalently in terms of the generalized Lévy measure

$$\mathbf{\Lambda}\left(\left\{(y_0, (y_1, ...)) : \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} e^{y_j} \neq 1\right\}\right) = 0.$$
(4.9)

Example 4.1 is an elementary case of a conservative fragmentation.

For any conservative self-similar fragmentation, we have $\kappa(1) = 0$, so Assumption 3.12 holds with $\omega_{-} = 1$ and $\omega_{+} = +\infty$. Much more precisely, conservativeness readily entails in terms of the reproduction process η that there is the identity

$$\int_{[0,\infty)\times(0,\infty)} x\eta(\mathrm{d} t,\mathrm{d} x) = 1 \qquad \text{a.s.},$$

and therefore the intrinsic martingale is trivial, $M_n(\omega_-) \equiv 1$. As a consequence, the decoration of a self-similar conservative fragmentation simply assigns to any vertex of the tree which is not a branching point, the μ -mass of the subtree that stems from this vertex.

Genealogical trees of self-similar fragmentations have been constructed first by Haas & Miermont [78] in the conservative setting. They were notably able, under mild hypotheses, to compute Hausdorff dimensions as well as the maximal Hölder exponents of the height functions. Specifically, they showed that the Hausdorff dimension of the set of leaves is $1/\alpha$. We will extend this result to our general framework of ssMt in Section 6.4, and specifically in Proposition 6.14 (actually, [78] has a mild assumption that is not needed Proposition 6.14). Then this was extended to more general self-similar fragmentations where the conservativeness condition is dropped by Stephenson [134]. We also mention that in the case $a_{can} = 0$ without erosion, the total length measure $\lambda^{\gamma}(T)$ has been introduced and studied in [19].

We already dealt in Example 4.5 (see also the discussion after Example 4.2) with a variation of the most distinguished member of the family of self-similar fragmentation trees, namely the ubiquitous Brownian Continuum Random Tree [8]. Here is a precise discussion.

Example 4.6 (Brownian CRT and its fragmentation). The real tree \mathcal{T}_1 constructed from a standard Brownian excursion of length 1, say $(e_1(s))_{0 \leq s \leq 1}$ with the law \mathbb{N}_1 defined in (4.4), is known as the **Brownian CRT**⁴. We denote by γ_{e_1} its contour measure and endow \mathcal{T}_1 with the decoration which assigns to each vertex $v \in \mathcal{T}_1$ the contour-mass $\gamma_{e_1}(\mathcal{T}_{1,v})$ of the fringe-subtree above point v (this is indeed a usc decoration), see Figure 4.5.



Figure 4.5: A simulation of a Brownian CRT. The tree is embedded (non-isometrically in \mathbb{R}^2) and the decoration function representing the μ -mass above each point is depicted in the vertical coordinate.

Just as in Example 4.5, this decorated random real tree is a self-similar Markov tree. By construction, it encodes a self-similar fragmentation whose state at time $t \ge 0$ is given by the ranked sequence of decorations on the sphere $\{v \in \mathcal{T}_1 : d(\rho, v) = t\}$. Equivalently in terms of the excursion e_1 , for every $t \ge 0$, the random open set $\{s \in [0,1] : e_1(s) > t\}$ can be decomposed into a (possibly empty) sequence of open intervals; the process in the variable t that records the sequence of the lengths of these intervals ranked in the decreasing order, is the Brownian fragmentation. The characteristics are found using [17, pages 338-340] and [135].

The Brownian fragmentation tree is self-similar with index $\alpha = 1/2$, no erosion, and binary

⁴Beware that, as in [94] and many works in that field, there is a difference by a factor 2 between our definition of the Brownian CRT and that in [8].

conservative dislocation measure $\Xi_{\rm Bro}$ given by

$$\int F(s_1, s_2, \ldots) \mathbf{\Xi}_{\text{Bro}}(\mathrm{d}\mathbf{s}) \coloneqq \sqrt{\frac{2}{\pi}} \int_{1/2}^1 F(x, 1-x, 0, 0, \ldots) \frac{\mathrm{d}x}{(x(1-x))^{3/2}},$$
(4.10)

where F stands for a generic nonnegative functional of the sequence of fragments. The cumulant function can be evaluated using (4.1):

$$\kappa_{\rm Bro}(\gamma) = \sqrt{\frac{2}{\pi}} \int_0^1 (x^{\gamma} + (1-x)^{\gamma} - 1) \frac{\mathrm{d}x}{(x(1-x))^{3/2}} = -2\sqrt{2} \frac{\Gamma(\gamma - 1/2)}{\Gamma(\gamma - 1)}, \quad \gamma > 1.$$
(4.11)

As for all conservative fragmentations, we have $\omega_{-} = 1$ and $\omega_{+} = \infty$, Assumption 3.12 holds and the total μ -mass is trivially x under \mathbb{P}_x . In particular, we have the almost sure equality $\mu = \gamma_{e_1}$ so that the decoration in \mathcal{T}_1 can be recovered from its harmonic measure and vice-versa.

A possible choice for the generalized Lévy measure in the family of bifurcators is then obtained by following the largest fragment at each dislocation. This amounts to defining first the measure $\Lambda_{\text{Bro,max}}$ on \mathbb{R}_{-} as the push-forward image of the dislocation measure Ξ_{Bro} by the map $\mathbf{s} \mapsto \log x$ with $\mathbf{s} = (x, 1 - x, 0, \ldots)$ for $x \in [1/2, 1)$. Concretely, this gives

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}_{-}} f(y) \Lambda_{\text{Bro,max}}(\mathrm{d}y) = \sqrt{\frac{2}{\pi}} \int_{1/2}^{1} f(\log x) \frac{\mathrm{d}x}{(x(1-x))^{3/2}}$$
$$= \sqrt{\frac{2}{\pi}} \int_{-\log 2}^{0} f(y) \frac{\mathrm{d}y}{\sqrt{\mathrm{e}^{y}(1-\mathrm{e}^{y})^{3}}}.$$

Then the generalized Lévy measure $\Lambda_{\text{Bro,max}}$ is simply obtained by

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}\times\mathcal{S}_1} F(y_0,\mathbf{y})\mathbf{\Lambda}_{\mathrm{Bro,max}}(\mathrm{d} y,\mathrm{d} \mathbf{y}) = \int_{\mathbb{R}_-} F(y,(\log(1-\mathrm{e}^y),-\infty,\ldots))\Lambda_{\mathrm{Bro,max}}(\mathrm{d} y),$$

where now F stands for a generic nonnegative functional on S.

Notice also that using the fact that the Brownian CRT is coded by the Brownian excursion [94, 16], the quantity $\lambda^{3/2}(T) = \int_T d\lambda g$ can be interpreted as the area under a standard Brownian excursion, known as the Airy law and whose moments are explicit, see [84] for details. Other length measures appeared recently in the literature [71, 60, 5].

This Brownian fragmentation has been studied in depth in the literature and we did not try here to survey all its known properties, see e.g. [38] for a recent application to the study of increasing subsequences in the Brownian separable permuton. Finally, it is interesting to recall that Aldous [9] has a construction of the Brownian CRT by recursive gluing of line segments that is somewhat similar to the construction in Example 4.1. \diamond

One says that a conservative self-similar fragmentation is **binary** if, just like as in Example 4.6, exactly two fragments are produced at each dislocation event. Specifically, the dislocation measure must satisfy

$$\Xi\left(\{\mathbf{s} = (s_i)_{i \ge 1} : s_3 > 0\}\right) = 0,$$

that is equivalently in terms of the generalized Lévy measure to asking

$$\Lambda\left(\{(y_0, (y_1, ...)) : y_3 \neq -\infty\}\right) = 0.$$
(4.12)

We already observed in Example 4.6 that in the binary conservative case, the generalized Lévy measure Λ is entirely determined by its first marginal Λ_0 and the identity

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}\times\mathcal{S}_1} F(y_0,\mathbf{y})\mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d} y,\mathrm{d} \mathbf{y}) = \int_{\mathbb{R}_-} F(y,(\log(1-\mathrm{e}^y),-\infty,\ldots))\Lambda_0(\mathrm{d} y).$$
(4.13)

Moreover, the reproduction process η is determined by the decoration process X since we have

$$\eta = \sum_{t>0} \delta_{(t, -\Delta X(t))}.$$
(4.14)

Pitman and Winkel [122] and [123, Section 3] devised first a recursive construction of binary conservative self-similar fragmentation trees using a so-called bead splitting processes that generalizes Aldous' line-breaking construction of the Brownian CRT.

The stable CRT, introduced by Le Gall – Le Jan & Duquesne [101, 66], form a one-parameter family indexed by $\beta \in (1, 2]$ of random continuous trees, where the boundary case $\beta = 2$ is the Brownian CRT. They appear as scaling limits of critical Galton–Watson trees whose offspring distribution belong to the domain of attraction of a spectrally positive stable law with index β . They also belong to the family of self-similar fragmentation trees of Haas and Miermont [78], and satisfy the striking property that their distribution is invariant under re-rooting at a random μ -point [80]. A notable difference in the case $\beta < 2$ is that branchpoints have infinite degrees almost surely, whereas branching are always binary for the Brownian CRT.

Example 4.7 (Stable fragmentation trees). Just as in Example 4.6, the stable trees can be interpreted as self-similar Markov trees. More precisely, for $\beta \in (1,2)$, if $h_{\beta} : [0,1] \rightarrow \mathbb{R}_+$ is the stable excursion height process introduced in [101], we can consider the random real tree $\mathcal{T}_{h_{\beta}}$ decorated by the $\gamma_{h_{\beta}}$ -mass of its fringe-subtrees. It then follows from the work of Miermont [113] that this is a self-similar Markov tree with self-similar exponent $\alpha = 1 - 1/\beta$, canonical drift $a_{can} = 0$ and no Brownian component. The generalized Lévy measure $\Lambda_{\beta-\text{stable}}$ is conservative but non-binary, and can be related to the Poisson-Dirichlet measure with parameter $(1/\beta, -1)$. More precisely, it can be given by

$$\int F(\mathbf{e}^{y_0}, (\mathbf{e}^{y_1}, \ldots)) \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\beta-\text{stable}}(\mathrm{d}y_0, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) := \frac{\beta^2 \Gamma(2 - 1/\beta)}{\Gamma(2 - \beta)} \cdot \mathbb{E}\left[S_1 F\left(\frac{\Delta S_{t_i}}{S_1} : i \ge 1\right)\right],$$

where ΔS_{t_i} are the jumps of a stable $1/\beta$ subordinator $(S_t)_{0 \leq t \leq 1}$ started from 0 on the unit time interval, ranked in decreasing order.

As for all conservative fragmentations we have $\omega_{-} = 1$ and $\omega_{+} = +\infty$, Assumption 3.12 holds with trivial total μ mass, and as in the previous example, $\mu = \gamma_{e_{h_{\beta}}}$ and the decoration g(x)is the μ -measure of the subtree above point $x \in T$. The length measures on T have also been considered in [71, 60, 5].



Figure 4.6: A simulation of a 3/2-stable fragmentation tree embedded in the plane with the decoration in the third coordinate.

The exact form of the cumulant function was computed in Section 3.4 in [113], which established that

$$\kappa_{\beta-\text{stable}}(\gamma) = -\beta \cdot \frac{\Gamma(\gamma - 1/\beta)}{\Gamma(\gamma - 1)}$$

In this normalization, the β -stable tree encodes the genealogy of the CSBP with branching mechanism $z \mapsto z^{\beta}$, and when $\beta = 2$ the associated random tree is $\sqrt{2}$ times the Brownian CRT (hence the disappearance of a factor of $\sqrt{2}$ in (4.11), see [51] for careful normalizations). Last, we also refer to [73] and [124] for constructions of stable CRTs by recursive random gluing of segments, in the same vein as in Aldous [9] and Example 4.1.

We refer to [79, 77] for other examples of conservative fragmentation trees that we do not describe in these pages. Let us now present a few natural generalized fragmentation trees that are not covered by the Haas–Miermont framework. One natural way to obtain them is to consider dissipative fragmentations obtained by trimming a (conservative) fragmentation using a local rule to keep only certain particles. Specifically, in the continuous world, a **trimming** rule is a function

Trim :
$$\begin{cases} \mathcal{S} \times [0,1] \to \mathcal{S} \\ \left(\left(y_0, (y_1, y_2, \ldots) \right), \omega \right) \mapsto \left(\tilde{y}_0, (\tilde{y}_1, \tilde{y}_2, \ldots) \right), \end{cases}$$

which associates to a point $(y_0, (y_1, y_2, ...)) \in S$ and an additional source of randomness $\omega \in [0, 1]$ a random variable $(\tilde{y}_0, (\tilde{y}_1, \tilde{y}_2, ...))$ in S where \tilde{y}_0 is either y_0 or $-\infty$ (we interpret the latter case as a deletion) together with a -possibly finite⁵- subsequence $(\tilde{y}_1, \tilde{y}_2, ...)$ excerpted from $(y_1, y_2, ...)$. Given a trimming rule, we write

 $\operatorname{Trim}(\mathbf{\Lambda}) := \operatorname{Trim}_{\#}(\mathbf{\Lambda} \otimes \operatorname{Leb}[0,1]),$

⁵In that case, the finite sequence is completed by infinitely many's $-\infty$ for the sake of definitiveness.

for the image of a generalized Lévy measure by this rule. We shall furthermore suppose that the killing rate does not explode after trimming, i.e. that

$$k_{trim} = Trim(\mathbf{\Lambda}) \left(\{ -\infty \} \times S_1 \right) < \infty;$$

plainly $\operatorname{Trim}(\mathbf{\Lambda})$ is in turn a generalized Lévy measure. Remark that the cumulant function associated to $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ is clearly upper bounded by that of $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \operatorname{Trim}(\mathbf{\Lambda}); \alpha)$ so that by Proposition 3.10, we can construct simultaneously on the same probability space (T, d_T, ρ_T, g) and $(T_{\text{trim}}, d_{T_{\text{trim}}}, \rho_{T_{\text{trim}}}, g_{\text{trim}})$ with characteristics $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ and $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \operatorname{Trim}(\mathbf{\Lambda}); \alpha)$ so that T_{trim} is a subtree of T with the restriction of the decoration (the trees do not carry any measure). Let us give a concrete example where explicit computations are doable:

Example 4.8 (k-sampling in the Brownian case). Consider the Brownian fragmentation of Example 4.6 which we trim as follows: Fix $k \ge 2$ and for $(s_0, s_1) \in S$, write $x_0 = e^{s_0}$ and $x_1 = e^{s_1}$. Next, using an independent source of randomness, sample k i.i.d. Bernoulli variables $\epsilon_1, ..., \epsilon_k$ with $\mathbb{P}(\xi = i) = x_i$ for i = 0, 1. Then delete x_i if and only if none of the Bernoulli variables ϵ_j for j = 1, ..., k takes the value i. This yields a non-conservative binary self-similar fragmentation with characteristics ($\sigma^2 = 0, a_{can} = 0, \Lambda_{Bro,k}; \alpha = 1/2$), where the generalized Lévy measure is given by

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\mathrm{Bro},k} (\mathrm{d}y_{0}, \mathrm{d}(y_{i})_{i \ge 1}) F(\mathrm{e}^{y_{0}}, (\mathrm{e}^{y_{1}}, \ldots))$$

$$= \sqrt{\frac{2}{\pi}} \int_{1/2}^{1} \frac{\mathrm{d}x}{(x(1-x))^{3/2}} \begin{pmatrix} F(x, (1-x, 0, \ldots))(1-x^{k} - (1-x)^{k}) \\ + F(x, (0, 0, \ldots))x^{k} \\ + F(0, (1-x, 0, \ldots))(1-x)^{k} \end{pmatrix}.$$

In this example, we have:

• For k = 2,

$$\kappa_{\text{Bro},2}(\gamma) = \sqrt{2} \cdot \frac{(1-2\gamma)\Gamma(\gamma+1/2)}{\Gamma(\gamma+1)}$$

so that Assumption 3.12 holds with $\omega_{-} = 1/2$ and $\omega_{+} = +\infty$. We believe that the total harmonic measure $\mu(T)$ should be distributed as a multiple of a Rayleigh law with density $xe^{-x^{2}/2}$ on \mathbb{R}_{+} .

• for k = 3,

$$\kappa_{\text{Bro},3}(\gamma) = \frac{(3 - 2\gamma(1 + 2\gamma))\Gamma(\gamma + 1/2)}{\sqrt{2}\Gamma(2 + \gamma)}$$

so that Assumption 3.12 holds with $\omega_{-} = \frac{\sqrt{13}-1}{4}$ and $\omega_{+} = +\infty$. The underlying ssMt is thus a rather natural subtree of the Brownian CRT with Hausdorff dimension $\frac{\sqrt{13}-1}{2}$.

 \diamond



Figure 4.7: An illustration of the Trimmed Brownian tree for k = 2 (in blue) inside the standard Brownian tree of Example 4.6. The thickness indicates the labels.

4.3 Conservative binary growth-fragmentations

Markovian growth-fragmentations processes have been introduced in [21] as stochastic models describing the evolution of a system of living cells, where at any given time cells are simply determined by their sizes. Imagine that as time passes, cells may grow or shrink continuously and are further involved in birth events at which a daughter cell split from the mother cell (this is called mitosis in biology). More precisely, let X(t) be the size of a typical cell at age t; we suppose that the process $X = (X(t))_{t\geq 0}$ is Markovian, has only negative jumps, and reaches 0 continuously after some finite time which we view as the death of the cell. Suppose further that each jump of X is a birth event, such that if $\Delta X(s) = -x < 0$, then s is the birthtime of a daughter cell with size x which then evolves independently and according to the same dynamics, i.e. giving birth in turn to great-daughters, and so on and so forth. This description fits the setting of general branching processes of Section 3.1, where the reproduction process η is simply the point process of the negative of the jumps of the decoration, see (4.14). We point out that the case when cells are actually inert (i.e. may split but otherwise do not grow nor shrink) corresponds to bead splitting processes introduced by Pitman and Winkel [122, 123].

Suppose further now that the Markov process X is self-similar with exponent $\alpha > 0$, and note from (4.14) that the reproduction process η inherits self-similarity from X. Recall also that X should have no positive jumps (to match the assumption that cells grow continuously and hence have only negative jumps at mitosis events) and die when reaching continuously a size 0. We are then in the conservative (4.9) and binary (4.12) case. The Lévy process $\xi = (\xi(t))_{t\geq 0}$ that underlies X in the Lamperti transformation is thus spectrally negative (i.e. its Lévy measure Λ_0 is carried on $(-\infty, 0)$), drifts to $-\infty$, and has also killing coefficient k = 0. Therefore, if we write (σ^2, a, Λ_0) for its characteristic Lévy triplet, then Λ_0 is a measure on $(-\infty, 0)$ with

$$\int_{(-\infty,0)} (1 \wedge y^2) \Lambda_0(\mathrm{d}y) < \infty \quad \text{and} \quad \mathrm{a} + \int_{(-\infty,-1)} y \Lambda_0(\mathrm{d}y) < 0.$$

We stress that the integrability condition (4.6) may fail, and that the second requirement above is the necessary and sufficient condition for ξ to drift to $-\infty$. The generalized Lévy measure is then given by (4.13) and hence the cumulant by

$$\kappa(\gamma) = \frac{1}{2}\sigma^2\gamma^2 + a\gamma + \int_{(-\infty,0)} (e^{\gamma y} + (1 - e^y)^\gamma - 1 - \gamma y \mathbf{1}_{y \ge -1})\Lambda_0(dy)$$

It can be shown that if $\kappa(\gamma) \leq 0$ for some $\gamma > 0$, then almost-surely, the family of the sizes of cells is null at any time $t \ge 0$, whereas if $\kappa(\gamma) \in (0, \infty]$ for all $\gamma > 0$, then almost surely, there exist times t > 0 at which there are infinitely many cells with size, say, larger than 1. See [21] and [28]. We stress that on top of the restriction above (binary, conservative, no killing), the main conceptual difference between the growth-fragmentation point of view and our approach in these pages is that a growth-fragmentation process is a process $(\mathbf{X}(t): t \ge 0)$ with values in the space of point measures on \mathbb{R}_+ (or sequences of non-negative reals), whereas we focus here on the construction of random decorated trees. Specifically, when $\kappa(\gamma) < 0$ for some $\gamma > 0$, that is in the subcritical case, the self-similar Markov tree with characteristics (σ^2 , a, Λ ; α) where Λ is given by (4.13) can be thought of as the decorated genealogical tree underlying the selfsimilar growth-fragmentation process. This correspondence is similar to the one made between superprocesses and their encoding by random trees and snake trajectories [65]. It is still open to decide whether this correspondence also holds in the critical case, see the end of Chapter 3. Rembart and Winkel [124, Section 4.2] were the first to describe a recursive construction of binary conservative self-similar growth-fragmentation trees that inspired our general construction by gluing in Section 2.4.

We now describe an interesting family of self-similar Markov trees for which cumulant functions will always be expressed as ratio of Gamma functions (and simple trigonometric functions). We start with the most important example:

Example 4.9 (Brownian growth-fragmentation tree). The Brownian growth-fragmentation tree is a self-similar Markov tree related to a remarkable growth-fragmentation that has appeared as the scaling limit of cactus trees inside random triangulations [23] or directly within the free Brownian disk [104]. It bears some obvious similarities with the Brownian fragmentation tree of Example 4.6.

The Brownian growth-fragmentation is self-similar with exponent $\alpha = 1/2$, and its cumulant function is given by

$$\kappa_{\mathrm{BroGF}}(\gamma) = \frac{\Gamma(\gamma - 3/2)}{\Gamma(\gamma - 3)}, \quad for \ \gamma > 3/2.$$

Its Gaussian coefficient is $\sigma^2 = 0$, its generalized Lévy measure Λ_{BroGF} is binary conservative and given by

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} F(\mathrm{e}^{y_0}, (\mathrm{e}^{y_1}, \ldots)) \, \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\mathrm{BroGF}}(\mathrm{d}y_0, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \quad := \quad \frac{3}{4\sqrt{\pi}} \int_{1/2}^{1} F(x, (1-x, 0, 0, \ldots)) \frac{\mathrm{d}x}{(x(1-x))^{5/2}} \cdot (4.15)$$



Figure 4.8: A simulation of the Brownian growth-fragmentation tree. The process is binary and conservative: at each splitting event, the total mass is conserved and split between two children.

Since $\Lambda_{BroGF}(dy_0, d\mathbf{y})$ does not integrate $1 \wedge |y_0|$, the drift coefficient is not canonic; for the cut-off function as in (3.11) we have

$$\mathbf{a}_{\text{BroGF}} = -\frac{2}{\sqrt{\pi}} + \frac{3}{4\sqrt{\pi}} \int_{1/2}^{1} \frac{\log x + 1 - x}{(x(1-x))^{5/2}} \,\mathrm{d}x = \frac{4(7 - 3\pi)}{3\sqrt{\pi}},$$

see [23, Eq (32)] or [22, Proof of Proposition 5.2] for a different drift using a different cut-off function.

In particular, we have $\omega_{-} = 2$ and $\omega_{+} = 3$, and Assumption 3.12 holds. The distribution of the total mass $\mu(T)$ is known from [22, Corollary 6.7], it satisfies the striking property that its size-biased transform is a 1/2-stable law. Let us develop in more details the connection with Brownian geometry since this is one of central motivation for this whole work. The Brownian sphere is a random compact metric space almost surely homeomorphic to the 2-sphere, and which has famously proved to be the scaling limit of various classes of random planar maps equipped with the graph distance [114, 99], or shown to be the random metric space obtained by exponentiating a planar Gaussian Free Field with the proper parameter $\sqrt{8/3}$, see [116, 118, 75]. The Brownian sphere has a variant, having the topology of the disk, called the **Brownian disk**, see [32]. In particular, the boundary of the Brownian disk may be defined as the set of all points that have no neighborhood homeomorphic to the open unit disk. Let us denote a **free Brownian disk** with boundary size x (it has a random volume) by \mathbb{D}_x and its boundary by $\partial \mathbb{D}_x$. For every point $u \in \mathbb{D}_x$ we write H(u) for the height of u, defined as its distance to $\partial \mathbb{D}_x$, and for every r > 0, we



Figure 4.9: Illustration of the Cactus tree of a Brownian disk. The ball of radius r (measured from $\partial \mathbb{D}_x$) is depicted in light gray and it has several boundary components. Each of these components has a "size" which enables us to decorated the cactus tree (on the right).

consider the "ball" $B_r = \{u \in \mathbb{D}_x : H(x) \leq r\}$. Its boundary ∂B_r is made of several components homeomorphic to circles. Each of these boundary components C is a fractal curve (of dimension 2) but it is possible to give a meaning to its size |C| by approximation (a.s. simultaneously for every $r \geq 0$ and for each boundary component), see [104, Theorem 3]. In particular, the boundary $\partial \mathbb{D}_x$ has size x a.s. Furthermore, those boundary components have a natural tree genealogy as rvaries. Specifically, consider the pseudo-metric d_{Cac} defined by

$$d_{\operatorname{Cac}}(u,v) = H(u) + H(v) - 2 \sup_{\gamma: u \to v} \left(\min_{0 \le t \le 1} H(\gamma(t)) \right),$$

where the supremum is over all continuous curves $\gamma : [0,1] \to \mathbb{D}_x$ such that $\gamma(0) = u$ and $\gamma(1) = v$. Then, we introduce $\operatorname{Cac}(\mathbb{D}_x)$ the quotient space of \mathbb{D}_x for the equivalence relation defined by setting a $\sim_{\operatorname{Cac}} b$ if and only if $d_{\operatorname{Cac}}(a,b) = 0$. The quotient $\operatorname{Cac}(\mathbb{D}_x)$, equipped with the metric induced by d_{Cac} , is a compact real tree called **the cactus** of \mathbb{D}_x seen from $\partial \mathbb{D}_x$. We root $\operatorname{Cac}(\mathbb{D}_x)$ at $\rho_{\partial \mathbb{D}_x}$ the equivalence class of $\partial \mathbb{D}_x$, see [55, Section 2.2]. It is easy to see that the equivalence classes for $\sim_{\operatorname{Cac}}$ are precisely the boundary cycles of $\partial \mathbb{B}_r$ for all $r \ge 0$, so that the size function $|\mathcal{C}|$ of boundary components is a well defined decoration rcll on branches on the cactus tree and we denote its usc modification by $g_{|\cdot|}$. Then, it follows from [104] (see in particular Theorem 3 there) that the law of the equivalence class in \mathbb{T} of the decorated tree

$$\left(\operatorname{Cac}(\mathbb{D}_x), d_{\operatorname{Cac}}, \rho_{\partial \mathbb{D}_x}, g_{|\cdot|}\right)$$

is that of $T = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$ under \mathbb{P}_x for the characteristic quadruplet $(0, \frac{2\sqrt{2}}{\sqrt{3}} \cdot a_{BroGF}, \frac{2\sqrt{2}}{\sqrt{3}} \cdot \Lambda_{BroGF}; \frac{1}{2})$. Actually, [104] only deals with the growth-fragmentation point of view, but the results there are established using cell processes so that the previous display is a consequence of

the arguments therein. Let us sketch the reasoning: It is proved in [104, Proposition 16] that the self-similar process obtained by following the locally largest exploration is precisely the pssMp X constructed from $(0, \frac{2\sqrt{2}}{\sqrt{3}} \cdot a_{BroGF}, \frac{2\sqrt{2}}{\sqrt{3}} \cdot \Lambda_{BroGF}; \frac{1}{2})$ in Section 3.2. In particular, in the growth-fragmentation case (binary conservative case), the decoration-reproduction η is recovered from X. Finally, conditionally on this exploration, by [104, Proposition 18], the decorated subtrees branching are conditionally independent given their initial decorations. Using these two ingredients, one can couple the construction of Section 3.1 with the iterative locally largest exploration of a Brownian disk so that they coincide.

Related to the above example, one can consider the self-similar Markov tree with the same first three characteristics (σ^2 , a_{BroGF} , Λ_{BroGF}) but with self-similarity parameter 3/2 (instead of 1/2). This modification has the effect of performing a length change along branches à *la* Lamperti. This tree actually appears as the scaling of the so-called **peeling** trees associated to random planar maps with small faces, see [22, Section 6]; we expect it to be further the scaling limit of several other discrete models such as critical fully parked trees [49], fighting-fish [62] or even the peeling trees of plane Weil-Petersson surfaces with *n* punctures. See Part II for more details.

At bit more generally, one can allow the trajectories of cells to have positive jumps, keeping up with the convention that only negative jumps are interpreted as mitosis events. Then [22, Theorem 5.1] presents the following generalization of the preceding example:

Example 4.10 (The (β, ϱ) -stable family). There exists a family parametrized by $(a \in (0, 1], b \in (0, 1/2])$ of self-similar Markov trees with cumulant functions given by

$$\kappa_{a,b}(\gamma) = -\frac{\Gamma(1+2a+2b-\gamma)\Gamma(\gamma-a-b)}{\Gamma(1+a+2b-\gamma)\Gamma(\gamma-a-2b)}, \quad \gamma \in (a+b, 2a+2b+1).$$
(4.16)

Specifically, the generalized Lévy measure $\Lambda_{a,b}$ is prescribed by three parts

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} F(\mathrm{e}^{y_0}, (\mathrm{e}^{y_1}, \mathrm{e}^{y_2}, \cdots)) \boldsymbol{\Lambda}_{\boldsymbol{a}, \boldsymbol{b}}(\mathrm{d} y_0, \mathrm{d} \mathbf{y}) =$$

 $\frac{\Gamma(\beta+1)\sin(\pi b)}{\pi} \int_{1/2}^{1} \frac{\mathrm{d}x}{(x(1-x))^{\beta+1}} F\left(x, (1-x, 0, \ldots)\right) \quad (\text{conservative binary splitting})$ $+ \quad \frac{\Gamma(\beta+1)\sin(\pi a)}{\pi} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}x}{(x(1+x))^{\beta+1}} F\left(1+x, (0, 0, \ldots)\right) \quad (\text{unique positive jump, growth})$

+
$$\cos(\pi b) \frac{2\Gamma(2(\boldsymbol{a}+\boldsymbol{b}))}{\Gamma(\boldsymbol{a}+\boldsymbol{b})} \cdot F(0,(0,0,\ldots))$$
 (killing),
(4.17)

for a generic positive function $F : S \to \mathbb{R}_+$. The Gaussian part is degenerate, $\sigma^2 = 0$, and the drift coefficients are fine tuned so that the (4.16) holds. In particular, they satisfy $\omega_- =$ $a + 2b, \omega_+ = a + 2b + 1$ and Assumption 3.12 holds. Those expressions may seem ad-hoc for the moment, but we will see in Section 6.5 that they appear in relation to so-called Lampertistable processes, [89, Section 4.3], and are naturally associated with β -stable Lévy process with positivity parameter ρ for

$$\beta = \mathbf{a} + \mathbf{b} \quad and \quad \varrho = \frac{\mathbf{a}}{\mathbf{a} + \mathbf{b}},$$
(4.18)

see Section 6.5 for details. We also denote the killing rate $\mathbf{k} = \cos(\pi b) \frac{2\Gamma(2(a+b))}{\Gamma(a+b)}$ to lighten notation.

Let us give a more explicit description of the characteristics in two cases (in red and blue on Figure 4.10):

No killing. We take $\mathbf{b} = 1/2$ in (4.18) so that $\mathbf{k} = 0$, $1/2 < \beta = \mathbf{a} + \mathbf{b} \leq 3/2$ and $\beta(1-\varrho) = 1/2$. This gives the self-similar Markov tree with exponent $\alpha = \beta$, no Gaussian component, generalized Lévy measure given by

$$\frac{\pi}{\Gamma(\beta+1)} \int_{\mathcal{S}} F(e^{y_0}, (e^{y_1}, e^{y_2}, \cdots)) \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\mathbf{a}, \frac{1}{2}}(dy_0, d\mathbf{y})
= \int_{1/2}^{1} \frac{dx}{(x(1-x))^{\beta+1}} F(x, (1-x, 0, \ldots))
+ \cos((\beta+1)\pi) \cdot \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dx}{(x(1+x))^{\beta+1}} F(1+x, (0, 0, \ldots)), \qquad (4.19)$$

and where the drift coefficient a is prescribed so that the cumulant function equals

$$\kappa_{\boldsymbol{a},\frac{1}{2}}(\gamma) = \frac{\cos(\pi(\gamma-\beta))}{\sin(\pi(\gamma-2\beta))} \frac{\Gamma(\gamma-\beta)}{\Gamma(\gamma-2\beta)}, \quad \text{for } \beta < \gamma < 2\beta + 1,$$
(4.20)

in particular we have $\omega_{-} = \beta + \frac{1}{2}$ and $\omega_{+} = \beta + \frac{3}{2}$, see [22, Section 5]. Assumption 3.12 holds and the limiting mass measure has the law of a positive $1/(\beta + 1/2)$ -stable random variable biased by $x \mapsto 1/x$, see [42, Proposition 4]. Those decorated trees appear as the scaling limit of the peeling trees in critical discrete stable planar maps, see [22, Section 6] and Part II for details. They also appear (implicitly) in Liouville Quantum Gravity in [119]. We can add to this family the limiting point $\mathbf{b} = 1/2$, $\mathbf{a} = 0$ corresponding to Example 4.6.

Conservative. We take $\mathbf{a} = 1$ in (4.18) so that $1 < \beta = \mathbf{a} + \mathbf{b} \leq 3/2$ and $\rho = \frac{1}{\beta}$. This gives the self-similar Markov tree with index $\alpha = \beta$, Gaussian coefficient $\sigma^2 = 0$, and binary generalized Lévy measure given by

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} F(e^{y_0}, (e^{y_1}, e^{y_2}, \cdots)) \mathbf{\Lambda}_{1,b}(dy_0, d\mathbf{y}) \\
= \frac{\Gamma(\beta+1)\sin(\pi(\beta-1))}{\pi} \left(\int_{1/2}^{1} \frac{dx}{(x(1-x))^{\beta+1}} F(x, (1-x, 0, \ldots)) \right) \\
+ \frac{2\Gamma(2\beta)\cos(\pi(\beta-1))}{\Gamma(\beta)} \cdot F(0, (0, 0, \ldots)),$$
(4.21)



Figure 4.10: The two-parameters family of "stable" binary conservative self-similar Markov trees. See Section 6.5 for the explanation of the relation with β -stable processes with positivity parameter ρ . The upper blue boundary case corresponds to stable Lévy process with no positive jumps (but the generalized Lévy measure Λ has a positive killing). This case is encountered in the scaling limit of fully parked trees, see Part II. The lower red boundary corresponds to the case with no killing. This case is encountered in critical stable random planar maps, see Part II. The case $\beta = 3/2$, $\rho = \frac{2}{3}$ where those two lines merge is the spectrally negative 3/2-stable case discussed in Example 4.9, but with self-similarity parameter $\alpha = \frac{3}{2}$. The case $\beta = 1/2$ and $\rho = 0$ corresponds to the pure fragmentation of the Brownian CRT, see Example 4.6.

and where the drift $a \in \mathbb{R}$ is prescribed so that the cumulant function is equal to

$$\kappa_{1,b}(\gamma) = -\frac{\Gamma(1+2\beta-\gamma)\Gamma(\gamma-\beta)\sin(\pi(2\beta-\gamma))}{\pi}.$$

Assumption 3.12 holds, however the distribution of the total harmonic mass remains elusive. We expect that these self-similar Markov trees provide the scaling limits of the so-called dilute critical fully-parked tree studied in [47]. See also Section 6.5 for a related family of Examples with generalized Lévy measures similar to (4.21) but where $\beta \in (0, 1/2]$.

4.4 An overlay on the stable family and a critical example

Our final example is a family of binary non-conservative self-similar Markov trees, so that a trimmed version of which gives the family with no killing in Example 4.10. Those ssMt should appear in connection with O(n)-decorated random planar maps, see Part II for details. There is a critical case in this family which is naturally associated with the Brownian CRT (Example 4.6) in a rather surprising way.

Example 4.11 (An overlay on the stable family). Recall the case $\mathbf{b} = 1/2$ in Example 4.10. In particular, with the notation used there we have $\alpha = \beta = \mathbf{a} + \mathbf{b}$. We consider now the "augmented" self-similar Markov tree obtained by adding; in case of positive jumps $x \mapsto x + y$, a new particle of mass y. Formally this is done by replacing the generalized Lévy measure defined in (4.19) by $\Lambda_{\mathbf{a},\frac{1}{2}}^+$, where

$$\frac{\pi}{\Gamma(\beta+1)} \int_{\mathcal{S}} F(e^{y_0}, (e^{y_1}, e^{y_2}, \cdots)) \mathbf{\Lambda}^+_{\mathbf{a}, \frac{1}{2}} (dy_0, d\mathbf{y})
= \int_{1/2}^1 \frac{dx}{(x(1-x))^{\beta+1}} F(x, (1-x, 0, \ldots))
+ \cos((\beta+1)\pi) \cdot \int_0^\infty \frac{dx}{(x(1+x))^{\beta+1}} F(1+x, (x, 0, \ldots)),$$
(4.22)

(notice the small difference with (4.19): we replaced F(1-x, (0, ...)) there by F(1-x, (x, 0, ...))). The cumulant function is easily updated and becomes

$$\underbrace{\kappa(\gamma)}_{\text{in }(4.20)} + \frac{\Gamma(\beta+1)}{\pi} \cos((\beta-1)\pi) \int_0^\infty (x-1)^\gamma \frac{\mathrm{d}x}{(x(x-1))^{\beta+1}} \\ = -\frac{\Gamma(\gamma-\beta) \operatorname{Sec}(\frac{\pi}{2}(\gamma-2\beta)) \sin(\pi\gamma/2)}{\Gamma(\gamma-2\beta)}, \quad \text{for } \beta < \gamma < 2\beta+1,$$

for which now the two roots are $\{2\beta, 2\}$ so that $\omega_{-} = \min\{2\beta, 2\}$ and $\omega_{+} = \max\{2\beta, 2\}$. Assumption 3.9 holds and so the self-similar Markov tree $T = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$ exists as soon as $\beta \neq 1$. Under this condition, Assumption 3.12 also holds and the law of harmonic mass $\mu(T)$ under \mathbb{P}_1 has been identified in [48, Theorem 4.3] and related to an inverse-Gamma distribution. Watson [136] extended the model where the exploration of positive jumps appears with probability $r \in [0, 1]$ and found explicit cumulant functions as well.

In the example above, when $\beta = 1$ the cumulant function has a double root and stays non negative so that we cannot directly apply Proposition 3.10 to construct a self-similar Markov tree. However, the work of Aidekon & Da Silva [6] identified directly the underlying ssMt as a variant of the Brownian CRT of Example 4.6.

Example 4.12 (Half-plane excursions after Aidekon & Da Silva [6]). We consider a two-dimensional excursion (X, e) where e is a Brownian excursion of length ℓ and X is a Brownian bridge of length ℓ going from 0 to 1 under the normalized excursion measure $\mathbb{N}^{[1]}_{ads}$ for plane Brownian motion. This law can be expressed using Itô's positive Brownian excursion measure (4.4) as

$$\mathbb{N}_{\mathrm{ads}}^{[1]}(\mathrm{d}(X,\mathrm{e})) = \int_{\mathbb{R}_+} \mathrm{d}\ell \; \frac{\mathrm{e}^{-\frac{1}{2\ell}}}{2\ell^2} \; P_{\ell}^{0\to 1}(\mathrm{d}X) \otimes \mathbb{N}_{\ell}(\mathrm{d}\mathrm{e}),$$

where $P_{\ell}^{0\to 1}$ is the law of the Brownian bridge of length ℓ going from 0 to 1; see [6, Proposition 2.9]. Given the pair (X, e) distributed according to $\mathbb{N}_{ads}^{[1]}$, we can first construct the rooted tree

 $(\mathcal{T}_{e}, d_{\mathcal{T}_{e}}, \rho)$ coded by the excursion $e : [0, \ell] \to \mathbb{R}_{+}$ as presented in Section 4.1 using [66]. The random real tree \mathcal{T}_{e} is nothing but a mixture of Brownian CRT (Example 4.6) whose size is distributed according to the 1/2-stable law ℓ . We then endow it with the following decoration using the process X: for any point $u \in \mathcal{T}_{e}$, in the coding of \mathcal{T}_{e} from e, let us denote by s_{u}, t_{u} respectively the minimal and maximal pre-images⁶ of u in $[0, \ell]$. The interval $[s_{u}, t_{u}]$ is then a subexcursion of e in the sense that $e(r) \ge e(s_{u}) = e(t_{u})$ for all $r \in (s_{u}, t_{u})$ and $t_{u} - s_{u}$ correspond to the size of the fringe subtree above u. The point $u \in \mathcal{T}_{e}$ is labeled by the X-displacement over the time interval $[s_{u}, t_{u}]$, i.e.

$$\tilde{g}(u) := |X(t_u) - X(s_u)|.$$

It is not hard to see that \tilde{g} is then a rell function over the branches of \mathcal{T}_{e} and we thus consider



Figure 4.11: Illustration of the construction of a decorated tree from an excursion in the half-plane. The vertical coordinate encodes the tree structure, whereas the horizontal displacement encodes the decoration.

the usc modification g of \tilde{g} as the decoration on \mathcal{T}_{e} to fit the framework of Chapter 2. Remark in particular that we have $g(\rho) = 1$ under the law $\mathbb{N}_{ads}^{[1]}$. It follows from the arguments of [6] that the law of the random decorated tree

$$(\mathcal{T}_{\mathrm{e}}, d_{\mathcal{T}_{\mathrm{e}}}, \rho, g)$$
 under $\mathbb{N}_{\mathrm{ads}}^{[1]}$

is that of the ssMt T under \mathbb{P}_1 with the characteristic quadruplet $(0, a_{ads}, \Lambda_{ads}; 1)$ where

$$\int F(e^{y_0}, (e^{y_1}, ...)) \mathbf{\Lambda}_{ads}(dy_0, d(y_i)_{i \ge 1})$$

$$= \frac{2}{\pi} \left(\int_{1/2}^1 \frac{dx}{(x(1-x))^2} F(x, (1-x, 0, ...)) + \int_1^\infty \frac{dx}{(x(1+x))^2} F(1+x, (x, 0, ...)) \right),$$
and
$$a_{ads} = -\frac{4}{\pi} + \frac{2}{\pi} \int_{-\log 2}^\infty dy \, (\mathbf{1}_{|y| \le 1} - (e^y - 1)) \frac{e^{-y}}{(e^y - 1)^2}.$$

⁶Recall that almost surely, any point $u \in \mathcal{T}_e$ has at most three pre-images by the projection $\pi : [0, \ell] \to \mathcal{T}_e$. The points having three pre-images correspond to the branch points of \mathcal{T}_e and those having at least two pre-images correspond to the skeleton of \mathcal{T}_e .

That is, the decorated Lévy measure is twice that of (4.22) and the drift coefficient is set so that we have

$$\kappa(\gamma) = 2(\gamma - 2) \tan\left(\frac{\pi\gamma}{2}\right).$$

Some explanations are in order. First, in the work [6], the authors only consider "positive excursions", i.e. they trimmed the tree at points $u \in T_e$ where $X(t_u) - X(s_u)$ becomes negative. If we do so, we instead recover the ssMt corresponding to (4.19) with $\beta = 2$. However, we prefer to keep positive and negative horizontal excursions (their proof adapts easily) so that the underlying tree is exactly T_e . Second, as in [104], the authors state their results in terms of growth-fragmentation processes, but we can argue similarly as in Example 4.9 using [6, Theorem 3.3 and Theorem 3.6] and prove that we can couple the construction of Chapter 3 with that of [6] so that the underlying branching process with types and decoration-reproduction is actually the same. We deduce that in this case the gluing can be performed and yields a compact decorated tree without appealing to Proposition 3.10 nor to Property (\mathcal{P}). Indeed, Assumption 3.9 is **not** fulfilled and so one cannot use Proposition 3.10 to justify a priori that T is well-defined. Also, Assumption 3.12 is not fulfilled either and actually the "natural measure on the leaves of T" which coincides with the contour measure $\frac{1}{2} \cdot \gamma_e$ should be constructed via the derivative martingale, see [6, Theorem 5.3].

This example shows that the construction of self-similar Markov trees can, at least in some examples, still be performed in the critical case $\min \kappa = 0$ and gives credits to the discussion in the comments section of Chapter 3. Furthermore, it sheds yet another point of view on the usual Brownian CRT by showing that a version of it can be constructed as critical self-similar Markov tree.



Figure 4.12: The decorated random tree associated with half-planar Brownian excursion.

Chapter 5

Markov properties

In this chapter, we discuss several Markov properties of a self-similar Markov tree with a given characteristic quadruplet, hence justifying a posteriori the terminology. We state them as properties satisfied by the laws of the equivalence class in \mathbb{T} of the decorated trees $\mathbf{T} = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$. Heuristically, these properties claim that certain natural families of disjoint decorated subtrees are conditionally independent given the values of the decoration at their respective roots, and that after a proper rescaling, they are distributed as the original self-similar Markov tree. The chapter is divided as follows. First in Section 5.1, we introduce the notion of local decomposition, which provides a general and rigorous formulation of the Markov property. Then in Sections 5.2 and 5.3, we apply this framework to the case of subtrees dangling from spines, balls or hulls. The Markov properties will play a pivotal role in our study of self-similar Markov trees, see Chapter 6, and are also crucial for establishing invariance principles in Part II.

5.1 Local decompositions

Our goal here is to introduce a general framework that enables us to state rigorously Markov properties of self-similar Markov trees. Throughout this section, we fix a probability space on which various random variables will be defined. Heuristically, a local decomposition of a random decorated tree T is a way to reconstruct it from an initial random decorated real tree T' with marks and then by gluing on the latter a family of random decorated real trees satisfying some branching property. This notion is similar in a random framework to the deterministic one we used in Section 2.1. See also the end of Section 2.4, and notably Lemma 2.18 therein, for the version of the gluing operator in the setting of equivalence classes modulo isomorphisms of decorated real trees.

Let us now provide a formal definition. Recall from Section 2.4 that \mathbb{T} is the Polish space of all isomorphism classes of rooted decorated compact trees equipped with the distance $d_{\mathbb{T}}$. Fix $(\mathbb{Q}_x)_{x\geq 0}$ a (measurable) kernel of probability measures on \mathbb{T} and I some countable set of indices. In the same probability space, we let $(\mathbb{T}', (r_i)_{i\in I})$ be a random decorated real tree endowed with a family of marks, that is a random variable in $\mathbb{T}^{I_{\bullet}}$, $(\ell_i)_{i\in I}$ a family of random variables in \mathbb{R}_+ ,

and finally $(\tau_i)_{i \in I}$ a family of random decorated real trees in \mathbb{T} . Recall the definition of the gluing operation as a map from $\mathbb{T}^{I\bullet} \times (\mathbb{T})^I$ to \mathbb{T} , which was given after Lemma 2.18 in Section 2.4.

Definition 5.1. We say that $((T', (r_i)_{i \in I}), (\ell_i)_{i \in I}, (\tau_i)_{i \in I})$ is a (\mathbb{Q}_x) -local decomposition of T if it satisfies the following:

(LD1) We have

Gluing
$$\left((\mathsf{T}', (r_i)_{i \in I}), (\tau_i)_{i \in I} \right) = \mathsf{T}, \quad in \ \mathbb{T}, \ a.s.$$

(LD2) Conditionally on $((T', (r_i)_{i \in I}), (\ell_i)_{i \in I})$, the random decorated real trees $(\tau_i)_{i \in I}$ are independent and the conditional law of τ_i is \mathbb{Q}_{ℓ_i} for every $i \in I$.

We stress that the first and third components of the triplet involved in a local decomposition are random variables in spaces of equivalent classes $\mathbb{T}^{I\bullet}$ and \mathbb{T} . Since by Lemma 2.18, the equivalence class of the glued tree in (LD1) does not depend on the choice for representatives, the above definition does makes sense. In this situation, we refer to T' as the base of the local decomposition, and to the τ_i 's as subtrees dangling from T'. Recall also that in the construction by gluing, only the decorated real trees τ_i that are not degenerate play a role. We also stress that local decompositions are only of interest if conditions (2.2) and (2.3) are fulfilled a.s.; otherwise, we will simply have T = 0.

We interpret a $(\mathbb{Q}_x)_{x \ge 0}$ -local decomposition as a type of Markov property. Conditioned on the "present" $(\ell_i)_{i \in I}$, the "past" $(\mathbf{T}', (r_i)_{i \in I})$ and the "future" $(\tau_i)_{i \in I}$ are independent. Furthermore, the conditional distribution of the future is determined by the probability kernel $(\mathbb{Q}_x)_{x \ge 0}$. This property can actually be seen as an extension of the branching property discussed in Section 3.1, within the context of random decorated trees. It can be related to the so-called **strong Markov branching property** of general branching processes in [83], as we shall see notably in the proof of the forthcoming Proposition 5.4. Let us illustrate the notions that we just introduced with a basic example involving general branching processes.

Example 5.2 (Local decomposition of general branching processes along the spine). Consider a decoration-reproduction kernel $(P_x)_{x>0}$ as defined in Section 3.1. We write as usual \mathbb{P}_x for the law of the family of decoration-reproduction processes $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u\in\mathbb{U}}$ which is induced when the ancestor has type x. Assume that Property (\mathcal{P}) holds \mathbb{P}_x -a.s. for all x > 0. We take for $T \in \mathbb{T}$ the random decorated tree defined in Theorem 2.5 and denote its law under \mathbb{P}_x by \mathbb{Q}_x . We also write \mathbb{Q}_0 for the Dirac point mass at the degenerate decorated real tree 0 in \mathbb{T} .

Let us work under \mathbb{P}_y for some y > 0. Recall from Notation 2.9, that $T^0 = \{\rho(\emptyset, t) : t \in [0, z_{\emptyset}]\}$ stands for the base subtree of T induced by the ancestral individual of the general branching process. We interpret T^0 as the spine of T. We also write d_{T^0} for the restriction of d_T to T^0 and g^0 for the associated usc-decoration – which corresponds to the usc version of f_{\emptyset} . Next, recall that the atoms of the reproduction process η_{\emptyset} of the ancestor have been enumerated, say $(r_1, \ell_1), (r_2, \ell_2), \ldots$, using some deterministic rule, for instance the co-lexicographic order, and, if needed, are completed with fictitious pairs $(\dagger, 0)$ to get an infinite sequence. For any $j \ge 1$ such that $r_j \neq \dagger$, the sub-family of decoration-reproduction processes $(f_{ju}, \eta_{ju})_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ also satisfies the Property (\mathcal{P}) almost surely and we write T_j for the random decorated tree that it induces. When $r_j = \dagger$, we simply decide that T_j is the degenerate decorated real tree.

On the one hand, we see from the gluing construction that

Gluing
$$\left(\left((T^0, d_{T^0}, \rho, g^0), (\rho(\emptyset, r_i))_{i \in \mathbb{N}}\right), (T_i)_{i \in \mathbb{N}}\right) = T,$$

which is the requirement (LD1). On the other hand, the branching property of general branching processes discussed in Section 3.1 entails that conditionally on $(f_{\varnothing}, \eta_{\varnothing})$, or equivalently conditionally on $((T^0, d_{T^0}, \rho, g^0), (\rho(\varnothing, r_i))_{i \in \mathbb{N}})$ and $(\ell_i)_{i \in \mathbb{N}}$, the sub-families of decoration-reproduction processes $(f_{ju}, \eta_{ju})_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ for $j \ge 1$ are independent and the conditional law of $(f_{ju}, \eta_{ju})_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ is \mathbb{P}_{ℓ_j} . Therefore the random decorated real trees $(T_i)_{i \in \mathbb{N}}$ are also conditionally independent and the conditional law of T_i is \mathbb{Q}_{ℓ_i} for every $i \in \mathbb{N}$, which is the requirement (LD2). We conclude that

$$\left(\left(\left(T^{0}, d_{T^{0}}, \rho, g^{0}\right), \left(\rho(\emptyset, r_{i})\right)_{i \in \mathbb{N}}\right), \left(\ell_{i}\right)_{i \in \mathbb{N}}, \left(T_{i}\right)_{i \in \mathbb{N}}\right)\right)$$

 \diamond

is a $(\mathbb{Q}_x)_{x\geq 0}$ local decomposition of T; see Figure 5.1 for an illustration.



Figure 5.1: Illustration of the local decomposition of branching processes along the spine T^0 : conditionally on the reproduction measure, the dangling subtrees T_i are independent and of law \mathbb{Q}_{ℓ_i} , $i \in \mathbb{N}$.

Let us now focus on our case of interest, namely when $T = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$ is built as in Proposition 3.10 from decoration-reproduction processes $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ induced by a characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ satisfying Assumption 3.9. Recall the notation \mathbb{P}_x for the law of $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ when starting from initial decoration x > 0 and that \mathbb{Q}_x is the law of the equivalence class of $T = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$ in \mathbb{T} . Note the subtlety here: under \mathbb{P}_x the variable T is an actual and explicit decorated tree built from gluing decorated segments obtained from $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ as in Section 2.2, whereas under \mathbb{Q}_x the variable T is rather an equivalence class of such trees. Recall also that \mathbb{Q}_0 stands for the law of the degenerate decorated tree 0 in \mathbb{T} .

We shall work under $\mathbb{P} = \mathbb{P}_1$ and establish a decomposition of the actual decorated tree $T = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$ that will provide a local decomposition in the sense of Definition 5.1 once seen

as variables in \mathbb{T} . In this direction, we need first to introduce a standard procedure to decorate subtrees of T. Specifically, we say that $\tau \subset T$ is a subtree if it is non-empty, connected and closed. We can endow τ with the distance d_{τ} induced by d_T and root it at the unique point $\rho_{\tau} \in \tau$ such that $\inf_{y \in \tau} d_T(\rho, y) = d_T(\rho, \rho_{\tau})$. Then, $(\tau, d_{\tau}, \rho_{\tau})$ is a compact rooted real tree and we further say that τ is a **base subtree** if furthermore $\rho \in \tau$. We equip τ with the decoration g_{τ} that coincides with g on $\tau \setminus \{\rho_{\tau}\}$ and is given at the root by

$$g_{\tau}(\rho_{\tau}) := \limsup_{\substack{y \in \tau \setminus \{\rho_{\tau}\}\\ y \to \rho_{\tau}}} g(y), \tag{5.1}$$

with the convention that $g_{\tau}(\rho_{\tau}) = 0$, if $\tau = \{\rho_{\tau}\}$. We refer to $g_{\tau}(\rho_{\tau})$ as the **germ of the decoration** on τ . It is important to note that this quantity has been defined not only to ensure upper semi-continuity of the decoration, but also so that it can be evaluated by peeping only infinitesimally at the boundary point of a connected component $\tau \setminus \{\rho_{\tau}\}$, revealing the latter as little as possible. In particular, since $f_u(0) = \chi(u)$ in the self-similar setup, if τ is a base subtree then we must have $g_{\tau}(\rho_{\tau}) = g(\rho)$. In the rest of the section we will use the standard notation $\tau := (\tau, d_{\tau}, \rho_{\tau}, g_{\tau})$, and for definiteness we extend the definition when τ is empty by taking $\tau := (\{\rho\}, 0, \rho, 0)$ which is isomorphic to 0. We refer to τ as the standard decoration of τ .

We can now explain the road map to encode local decompositions under \mathbb{P} . First, assume that we have defined a base subtree $T' \subset T$ by means of some algorithm or geometric definition (using the $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$). We then write $(\tau_i^*)_{i \in I}$ for the family of connected components of $T \setminus T'$, agreeing for definitiveness that some τ_i^* may be empty, notably when the number of components is finite. We stress that the precise choice of the indexing set I is irrelevant at the stage, but will have some importance latter. Next, we write τ_i for the closure of τ_i^* , in particular we have $\tau_i = \tau_i^* \cup \{\rho_{\tau_i}\}$ when τ_i^* is non empty and $\tau_i = \emptyset$ otherwise. If, we write r_i and ℓ_i for the root and initial usc-decoration of τ_j , that is $(r_i, \ell_i) := (\rho_{\tau_i}, g_{\tau_i}(\rho_{\tau_i}))$ if τ_i is non empty and $(r_i, \ell_i) := (\rho, 0)$ otherwise, then the requirement (LD1) for a local decomposition is clearly fulfilled, i.e.

Gluing
$$\left((\mathsf{T}',(r_i)_{i\in I}),(\tau_i)_{i\in I}\right) = \mathsf{T},$$
 in \mathbb{T} , a.s.,

So the remaining crucial issue is to verify (LD2), and this requires in particular a proper a choice of the indexation of the connected components¹, which in our cases will use the explicit construction from $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$. Under \mathbb{P} , we will say in short that $T' \subset T$ induces a local **decomposition** of the self-similar Markov tree T whenever it exists such an indexation so that $((T', (r_i)_{i \in I}), (\ell_i)_{i \in I}, (\tau_i)_{i \in I}))$ is a $(\mathbb{Q}_x)_{x>0}$ local decomposition of T. Ours proofs will consists in constructing such an indexation and checking the independence property.

¹For instance, the algorithm that ranks components in the decreasing order of their heights would not serve our purpose.
5.2 Genealogical Markov property

In this section we establish local decompositions induced by base subtrees that are constructed using the genealogy of Ulam's tree. Recall that we work under \mathbb{P} and that we write $T = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$ for the decorated tree built from the family of decoration-reproduction processes $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$. Recall also from Notation 2.9 that for every $n \ge 0$, we write T^n for the base subtree of T induced by individuals of the general branching process up to generation n only. The following local decomposition can be seen as an easy extension of Example 5.2.

Proposition 5.3. For every $n \ge 0$, the subtree T^n induces a local decomposition of T under \mathbb{P} .

Proof. We will establish the claim by induction. We start considering the case n = 0 which has essentially been already discussed in Example 5.2, and we use the notation therein. The slight difference is that we decorate here the spine segment T^0 with the restriction of g to T^0 , whereas in Example 5.2, we rather used the usc-modification of f_{\varnothing} . However, these two functions may only differ at marked points of the segment where gluing is performed. More precisely, for every $i \in \mathbb{N}$, we have $g(r_i) = f_{\varnothing}(r_i) \lor \ell_i$. We deduce that (LD2) still holds when we decorate T^0 with the restriction of g instead of f_{\varnothing} , and hence T^0 induces a local decomposition of T under \mathbb{P} .

For n = 1, we decompose in turn each (non-degenerate) connected component along its own spine, using $I = \mathbb{N}^2$ to index the family of subtrees at the second generation. And so on, and so forth, generation after generation. For the sake of clarity, let us spell the elements of the local decomposition out. At generation n, we use $I = \mathbb{N}^{n+1}$ as set of indices. For $u \in \mathbb{N}^{n+1}$, $r_u = \rho(u)$ is the equivalence class of the root of the segment labelled by u in the construction by gluing, and $\ell_u = \chi(u)$ is the type of the individual u, that is the germ of the decoration $g_u(\rho_u)$ for the subtree $\tau_u = T_u$, again with the Notation 2.9. Condition (LD2) follows directly from the branching property.

In the remaining of the section, we focus on the model of pruned tree below a fixed level, which can be though of as a variation of T^n where we only keep the finitely many individuals with types larger than ε . We shall prove after, see Corollary 5.5, that the associated decorated subtree $T^{[\varepsilon]}$ is an approximation of T as $\varepsilon \to 0$; and this will be notably useful in Part II, when we shall consider scaling limits of Galton-Watson branching processes with integer types.

To define properly the pruning transformation, we fix some threshold $\varepsilon \in (0, 1)$ and introduce the set of vertices

$$F(\varepsilon) \coloneqq \{ u \in \mathbb{U} : f_u(0) < \varepsilon \text{ and } f_v(0) \ge \varepsilon \text{ for all } v < u \},$$
(5.2)

where the notation v < u means that v is a strict prefix of u in U. For every $u \in F(\varepsilon)$, we change the entire descent of u and make it fictitious by setting $(f_v^{[\varepsilon]}, \eta_v^{[\varepsilon]}) = (0, 0)$ for all $v \ge u$ (u prefix of v). The decoration-reproduction of the ascendants of individuals of $F(\varepsilon)$ are unchanged, i.e. $(f_v^{[\varepsilon]}, \eta_v^{[\varepsilon]}) = (f_v, \eta_v)$ for all v < u with $u \in F(\varepsilon)$. We know from Lemma 3.2 that the family

$$A(\varepsilon) \coloneqq \{ v \in \mathbb{U} : v \prec u \text{ for some } u \in F(\varepsilon) \}$$

is finite \mathbb{P} -a.s. The tree pruned at level $\varepsilon > 0$, denoted by $T^{[\varepsilon]}$, is the real tree obtained by gluing as in Section 3.1 the line segments $[0, z_v]$ for $v \in A(\varepsilon)$ only, i.e.

$$T^{[\varepsilon]} := \big\{ \rho(u, t) : \ u \in A(\varepsilon) \text{ and } t \in [0, z_u] \big\},\$$

where we recall that $\rho(u, t)$ denotes the – equivalent class of the – point on the segment S_u at distance t from the root $\rho(u)$. In particular, $T^{[\varepsilon]}$ is a base subtree of T built from a finite number of line segments.

Proposition 5.4. For every $\varepsilon \in (0,1)$, the subtree $T^{[\varepsilon]}$ induces a local decomposition of T under \mathbb{P} .

We stress that the heart of the proof is that the set of vertices $F(\varepsilon)$ in (5.2) is an optional line in the sense of Jagers [83] to which the strong Markov branching property applies. Other choices of optional lines would thus yield analogous local decompositions.

Proof. First, for every $v \in F(\varepsilon)$ non-fictitious, we consider the subtree

$$\tau_v = \{ \rho(vu, t) : u \in \mathbb{U} \text{ and } t \in [0, z_{vu}] \}$$

and we write τ_v for the induced decorated tree. By construction, the connected components of $T \setminus T^{[\varepsilon]}$ are precisely the τ_v , for $v \in F(\varepsilon)$ non-fictitious. Furthermore, recalling Notation 2.9, we see that τ_v is isomorphic to the decorated tree T_v associated with the family $(f_{vu}, \eta_{vu})_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$. We also let $r_v = \rho(v)$ and $\ell_v = \chi(v) = f_v(0)$. For convenience, we extend the above construction to all the Ulam tree by taking $\tau_v = (\{\rho\}, 0, \rho, 0), r_v = \rho$ and $\ell_v = f_v(0)$, for $v \notin F(\varepsilon)$ or v fictitious.

We have to verify (LD2) in this setting, which can be derived from Proposition 5.3 by constructing $T^{[\varepsilon]}$ recursively branch by branch. Nonetheless, since the same argument can be used to establish many other local decompositions, it may be more instructive to rather use the strong Markov branching property of general branching processes, which has been developed in great generality in [83].

We first observe that the set of vertices $F(\varepsilon)$ is a random line, that is $F(\varepsilon)$ does not contain two vertices u and v with $u \prec v$. It is furthermore optional, in the following sense. For any subset of vertices $V \subset \mathbb{U}$, the event $\{F(\varepsilon) \leq V\}$ that every $v \in V$ has some prefix in $F(\varepsilon)$, is measurable with respect to the sigma-algebra \mathcal{F}_V generated by $((f_w, \eta_w) : w \not\geq v \text{ for all } v \in V)$. In other words, the event $\{F(\varepsilon) \leq V\}$ does not depend on the decoration-reproduction processes indexed by vertices with a prefix in V.

Then define the pre- $F(\varepsilon)$ -algebra $\mathcal{F}_{F(\varepsilon)}$ of events A such that $A \cap \{F(\varepsilon) \leq V\} \in \mathcal{F}_V$ for all $V \subset \mathbb{U}$. The strong Markov branching property [83, Theorem 4.14] of general branching processes at optional stopping lines can now be stated in our framework as follows. Consider for every $u \in \mathbb{U}$ a measurable functional $\varphi_u : \mathbb{T} \to [0, 1]$; then there is the identity

$$\mathbb{E}\Big(\prod_{u\in F(\varepsilon)}\varphi_u(\mathsf{T}_u) \mid \mathcal{F}_{F(\varepsilon)}\Big) = \prod_{u\in F(\varepsilon)}\mathbb{E}_{\chi(u)}\big(\varphi_u(\mathsf{T})\big).$$

Let us now impose furthermore $\varphi_u(0) = 1$ for a while, so that we can rewrite the preceding in the form

$$\mathbb{E}\Big(\prod_{u\in\mathbb{U}}\varphi_u(\tau_u)\ \Big|\mathcal{F}_{F(\varepsilon)}\Big)=\prod_{u\in\mathbb{U}}\mathbb{E}_{\ell_u}\big(\varphi_u(\mathsf{T})\big).$$

It is readily seen that this identity remains valid if we drop the requirement $\varphi_u(0) = 1$. Indeed, it suffices to replace φ_v by $\mathbf{1}_0$ for any given vertex $v \in \mathbb{U}$, use linearity, and repeat the operation for every vertex in \mathbb{U} . Since $(\mathbb{T}^{[\varepsilon]}, (r_v)_{v \in \mathbb{U}})$ and $(\ell_v)_{v \in \mathbb{U}}$, as variable in $\mathbb{T}^{\mathbb{U}\bullet}$ and $\mathbb{R}^{\mathbb{U}}_+$, are measurable with respect to the sigma-algebra $\mathcal{F}_{F(\varepsilon)}$, this shows (LD2) and hence completes the proof of the proposition.

We conclude this section by establishing that the subtree pruned at level ε approximates the self-similar Markov tree as $\varepsilon \to 0+$. We shall furthermore endow $T^{[\varepsilon]}$ with approximations of the weighted length and harmonic measures constructed in Section 3.3. More precisely, for any $\gamma \ge \gamma_0$, the tree $T^{[\varepsilon]}$ can be equipped with the restriction $\mathbf{1}_{T^{[\varepsilon]}} \cdot \lambda^{\gamma}$ of the length measure $g^{\gamma-\alpha}\lambda_T$ constructed in Proposition 3.11. However, when Assumption 3.12 holds, the harmonic measure μ assigns zero mass to T^n for any $n \ge 0$, and therefore also to the pruned subtree $T^{[\varepsilon]}$ for any $\varepsilon > 0$. In particular the restriction of μ to $T^{[\varepsilon]}$ is always null and does not converge to μ as $\varepsilon \to 0+$. For this reason, we shall then rather equip $T^{[\varepsilon]}$ with another measure, namely we let $\mu^{[\varepsilon]}$ be the image of the harmonic measure μ by the canonical projection of T on $T^{[\varepsilon]}$. Specifically, we introduce

$$\mu^{[\varepsilon]} \coloneqq \sum_{u \in F(\varepsilon)} \mu(T_u) \cdot \delta_{\rho(u)}, \tag{5.3}$$

where the optional line $F(\varepsilon)$ has been defined in (5.2), and, as usual, $\rho(u)$ denotes the point in $T^{[\varepsilon]}$ at which the segment S_u is glued. Then we have the following property.

Corollary 5.5 (Convergence of cutoff approximations). In the notation above, the following assertions hold \mathbb{P} -a.s.

(i) Suppose Assumption 3.9. Then for any $\gamma \ge \gamma_0$, we have

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0+} \left(T^{[\varepsilon]}, d_{T^{[\varepsilon]}}, \rho, g_{T^{[\varepsilon]}}, \mathbf{1}_{T^{[\varepsilon]}} \cdot \lambda^{\gamma} \right) = \left(T, d_{T}, \rho, g, \lambda^{\gamma} \right), \qquad in \ \mathbb{T}_{m}.$$

(ii) Suppose Assumption 3.12. Then we have

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0+} \left(T^{[\varepsilon]}, d_{T^{[\varepsilon]}}, \rho, g_{T^{[\varepsilon]}}, \mu^{[\varepsilon]} \right) = \left(T, d_T, \rho, g, \mu \right), \qquad in \ \mathbb{T}_m.$$

Proof. We will establish the statements with convergence in probability instead of almost surely, as then the sharper claims follow readily by an argument of monotonicity. To start with, recall from Proposition 3.10 and Lemma 3.2 that

$$\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{u\in\mathbb{U}}\chi(u)^{\gamma_0}\Big)<\infty.$$

As a consequence, we have

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0+} \mathbb{E} \Big(\sum_{u \in \mathbb{U}} \mathbf{1}_{\{\chi(u) < \varepsilon\}} \chi(u)^{\gamma_0} \Big) = 0,$$

and a fortiori

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0+} \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{u \in F(\varepsilon)} \chi(u)^{\gamma_0}\Big) = 0.$$
(5.4)

Next, we deduce from the local decomposition Proposition 5.4, Corollary 3.4 and the scaling property that there is some finite constant c > 0 such that for every $\varepsilon > 0$, we have

$$\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{u\in F(\varepsilon)} \operatorname{Height}(T_u)^{\gamma_0/\alpha}\Big) \leqslant c \cdot \mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{u\in F(\varepsilon)} \chi(u)^{\gamma_0}\Big)$$

and

$$\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{u\in F(\varepsilon)}\max_{T_u}g_u^{\gamma_0}\Big)\leqslant c\cdot\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{u\in F(\varepsilon)}\chi(u)^{\gamma_0}\Big).$$

We deduce that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0+} \mathbb{E} \Big(\sum_{u \in F(\varepsilon)} \Big(\operatorname{Height}(T_u)^{\gamma_0/\alpha} + \max_{T_u} g_u^{\gamma_0} \Big) \Big) = 0.$$

Since the decorated real tree T can be recovered by gluing on $T^{[\varepsilon]}$ the subtrees T_u for $u \in F(\varepsilon)$, there is the bound

$$d_{\mathbb{H}(\mathbb{T})}(\mathbb{T},\mathbb{T}^{[\varepsilon]}) \leq \sup_{u \in F(\varepsilon)} \left(\operatorname{Height}(T_u) \vee \max_{T_u} g_u \right),$$

and we conclude that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0+} d_{\mathbb{H}(T)}(T, T^{[\varepsilon]}) = 0, \qquad \text{in probability.}$$

Note that this immediately yields the claim (ii) (again with convergence in probability in place of almost surely), since from the definition (5.3), the Prokhorov distance between $\mu^{[\varepsilon]}$ and μ is bounded from above by the Hausdorff distance between $T^{[\varepsilon]}$ and T.

We are thus left to deal with the weighted length measure in (i). In this direction, remark that for every $\gamma \ge \gamma_0$ we have

$$d_{\operatorname{Prok}}(\lambda^{\gamma}, \mathbf{1}_{\mathbb{T}^{[\varepsilon]}} \cdot \lambda^{\gamma}) \leqslant \lambda^{\gamma}(T \setminus T^{[\varepsilon]}) \leqslant \left(\max_{T} g^{\gamma - \gamma_{0}}\right) \cdot \lambda^{\gamma_{0}}(T \setminus T^{[\varepsilon]}).$$

Consequently, by Corollary 3.4, to conclude it suffices to establish that $\lambda^{\gamma_0}(T \setminus T^{[\varepsilon]})$ converges to 0 in probability, as $\varepsilon \downarrow 0$. To this end note that, from Proposition 5.4 and the scaling property, that for every $\varepsilon > 0$

$$\mathbb{E}\Big(\sum_{u\in F(\varepsilon)}\lambda^{\gamma}(T_u)\Big) \leqslant \mathbb{E}\big(\lambda^{\gamma_0}(T)\big) \cdot \mathbb{E}\big(\sum_{u\in F(\varepsilon)}\chi(u)^{\gamma_0}\big) = -\frac{1}{\kappa(\gamma_0)} \cdot \mathbb{E}\big(\sum_{u\in F(\varepsilon)}\chi(u)^{\gamma_0}\big),$$

where to obtain the last equality we used (3.22). The desired results follows now by (5.4).

Remark 5.6 (An intrinsic cutoff). The reader may compare the subtree $T^{[\varepsilon]}$ with the subtree $T^{(\varepsilon)}$ obtained heuristically from T by starting from the root and cutting each branch as soon as the decoration drops below level ε . The inclusion $T^{(\varepsilon)} \subset T^{[\varepsilon]}$ should be plain. The nice feature of $T^{(\varepsilon)}$ is that its equivalence class in \mathbb{T} only depends on that of T, that is, it is an intrinsic geometric subtree, as opposed to $T^{[\varepsilon]}$ which uses the construction from $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$. However, it will be technical simpler to deal with $T^{[\varepsilon]}$ rather than $T^{(\varepsilon)}$.



Figure 5.2: Illustration of the decorated subtrees $T^{(\varepsilon)}$ pruned at increasing levels from left to right. The subtrees $T^{[\varepsilon]}$ would actually be larger since they contain all branches whose initial decoration is larger than ε .

5.3 Temporal Markov property

Roughly speaking, the local decompositions described in Propositions 5.3 and 5.4 only rely on the genealogical branching property of self-similar Markov trees, and could have been stated as well for general branching processes; see Example 5.2 and also the proof of Proposition 5.4. In this section, we turn our attention to another type of local decompositions for self-similar Markov trees, which now rather stems from the following temporal Markov property of decoration-reproduction processes. Recall that $(P_x)_{x\geq 0}$ denotes the self-similar decoration-reproduction kernel with characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{A}; \alpha)$. For every $t \geq 0$, we use the notation $(f, \eta) \circ \theta_t$ for the pair of shifted processes at time t, that is $(f, \eta) \circ \theta_t = (0, 0)$ if $t \geq z$, and otherwise,

$$f \circ \theta_t : [0, z - t] \to \mathbb{R}_+, \quad f \circ \theta_t(s) = f(t + s) \quad \text{for } 0 \leq s \leq z - t,$$

and

$$\int_{[0,\infty)\times\mathbb{R}_+}\varphi(s,x)\eta\circ\theta_t(\mathrm{d} s,\mathrm{d} x)=\int_{(t,\infty)\times\mathbb{R}_+}\varphi(s-t,x)\eta(\mathrm{d} s,\mathrm{d} x),$$

for any measurable function $\varphi : [0, \infty) \times \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+$.

Lemma 5.7 (Markov property of the decoration-reproduction process). Write $(\mathcal{G}_t)_{t\geq 0}$ for the natural filtration of the decoration-reproduction process (f,η) , i.e. \mathcal{G}_t is the (completed) sigmaalgebra generated by $\mathbf{1}_{[0,t]} \cdot f$ and $\mathbf{1}_{[0,t] \times \mathbb{R}_+} \cdot \eta$. For every $x \geq 0$ and every (\mathcal{G}_t) -stopping time R, the conditional distribution under P_x of the shifted decoration-reproduction process $(f,\eta) \circ \theta_R$ given \mathcal{G}_R is $P_{f(R)}$. Proof. The claim is an easy extension of the strong Markov property of positive self-similar Markov processes; we merely sketch below the argument and refer to [88, Chapter 13] for more details. Recall the setting of Section 3.2, and in particular that $\mathbf{N} = \mathbf{N}(\mathrm{d}t, \mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y})$ is a Poisson random measure on $[0, \infty) \times S$ with intensity measure $\mathrm{d}t\mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y})$, and ξ the Lévy process with Lévy-Itô decomposition (3.9) and possibly killed at the exponentially distributed time ζ . Writing $(\mathcal{H}_t)_{t\geq 0}$ for the natural filtration of (ξ, \mathbf{N}) , we have that for every $t \geq 0$ and conditionally on $t < \zeta$, the pair $(\xi^{(t)}, \mathbf{N}^{(t)})$ given by

$$\xi^{(t)}(s) = \xi(s+t) - \xi(t), \quad \text{for } s \ge 0,$$

and

$$\int_{[0,\infty)\times\mathcal{S}}\varphi(s,y,\mathbf{y})\mathbf{N}^{(t)}(\mathrm{d} s,\mathrm{d} y,\mathrm{d} \mathbf{y}) = \int_{(t,\infty)\times\mathcal{S}}\varphi(s-t,y,\mathbf{y})\mathbf{N}(\mathrm{d} s,\mathrm{d} y,\mathrm{d} \mathbf{y}),$$

is independent of \mathcal{H}_t and has the same law as (ξ, \mathbf{N}) . This observation extends to the situation where the fixed time t is replaced, first by a simple (\mathcal{H}_t) -stopping time, and then, by approximation, by any a.s. finite (\mathcal{H}_t) -stopping time. The statement then follows readily by inspection of the Lamperti transformation described in Section 3.2.

We now derive from Lemma 5.7 the first two temporal local decompositions that are both induced by a stopping time $R \leq z_{\emptyset}$ in the natural filtration of the decoration-reproduction process of the ancestor $(f_{\emptyset}, \eta_{\emptyset})$. We consider the spine truncated at distance R from the root, that is the segment $T_R^0 := \{\rho(\emptyset, r) : r \in [0, R]\} \subset T^0$. We consider also the hull generated by the truncated spine,

$$B_R^{\bullet}(T) := \{ y \in T : d_T(\rho, p_{\varnothing}(y)) \leq R \},\$$

where $p_{\emptyset}: T \to T^0$ denotes the projection on the spine and ρ stands for the root of T. So roughly speaking, the hull $B^{\bullet}_{R}(T)$ is the subtree that results from killing the ancestor immediately after time R in the population model. The closure of its complement $\check{B}^{\bullet}_{R}(T)$ is connected and hence also a real tree on the event $R < z_{\emptyset}$, and empty on the complementary event. Notice that when $R < z_{\emptyset}$, we have

$$\check{B}_{R}^{\bullet}(T) = \left\{ y \in T : d_{T}(0, p_{\varnothing}(y)) > R \right\} \cup \left\{ \rho(\varnothing, R) \right\}$$

Proposition 5.8. For every stopping time $R \leq z_{\emptyset}$ in the natural filtration of the ancestral decoration-reproduction process $(f_{\emptyset}, \eta_{\emptyset})$, both the truncated spine T_R^0 and the hull $B_R^{\bullet}(T)$ induce a local decomposition of T under \mathbb{P} .

Proof. The claim readily follows from a variation of the $(\mathbb{Q}_x)_{x\geq 0}$ local decomposition along the spine, i.e. Proposition 5.3 when n = 0. Recall the notation there and in Example 5.2, and notably that the atoms of the ancestral reproduction process η_{\emptyset} are enumerated in the colexicographic order, $(r_1, \ell_1), (r_2, \ell_2), \ldots$, and that for every $j \geq 1$, we denoted by T_j the random decorated tree induced by the sub-family $(f_{ju}, \eta_{ju})_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$. We have seen in the beginning of the proof of Proposition 5.3 that

$$\left((\mathsf{T}^{0},(\rho(\emptyset,r_{i}))_{i\in\mathbb{N}}),(\ell_{i})_{i\in\mathbb{N}},(\mathsf{T}_{i})_{i\in\mathbb{N}}\right) \text{ is a } (\mathbb{Q}_{x})_{x\geq0} \text{ local decomposition of } \mathsf{T}.$$
(5.5)



Figure 5.3: Illustration of the Markov property for the truncated spine: conditionally on the reproduction measure, all dangling subtrees are independent and of law \mathbb{Q}_{ℓ_i} where ℓ_i are the germ decorations.

We now re-order those elements depending on their positions relative to the stopping time R as follows, taking $\mathbb{Z}^* = \mathbb{Z} \setminus \{0\}$ as new set of indices. We construct recursively $1 \leq R(1) < R(2) < \ldots$ such that for any $j \geq 1$, R(j) = k where k is the rank of the j-th atom (r_k, ℓ_k) such that $r_k > R$ if any, and $R(j) = \infty$ otherwise. We define similarly $1 \leq R(-1) < R(-2) < \ldots$ such that for any $j \geq 1$, R(-j) = k where k is the rank of the j-th atom (r_k, ℓ_k) such that for any $j \geq 1$, R(-j) = k where k is the rank of the j-th atom (r_k, ℓ_k) such that $r_k \leq R$ if any, and $R(-j) = \infty$ otherwise. We then set for any $j \in \mathbb{Z}^*$, $\tilde{r}_j = r_{R(j)}$, $\tilde{\ell}_j = \ell_{R(j)}$ and $\tilde{T}_j = T_{R(j)}$ when $R(j) < \infty$, and $\tilde{r}_j = 0$, $\tilde{\ell}_j = 0$ and $\tilde{T}_j = 0$ otherwise. It is immediate to check from (5.5), the fact that R is measurable with respect to $((T^0, (\rho(\emptyset, r_i))_{i \in \mathbb{N}}), (\ell_i)_{i \in \mathbb{N}})$, and the fact that the original ordering can be recovered from the new one, that

$$((\mathsf{T}^{0},(\rho(\emptyset,\tilde{r}_{i}))_{i\in\mathbb{Z}^{*}}),(\tilde{\ell}_{i})_{i\in\mathbb{Z}^{*}},(\widetilde{\mathsf{T}}_{i})_{i\in\mathbb{Z}^{*}})$$
 is again a $(\mathbb{Q}_{x})_{x\geq0}$ local decomposition of T . (5.6)

We then split the spine at R. First, write \tilde{T}_0 for the decorated version of $\check{B}_R^{\bullet}(T)$ and note that it can be obtained by taking the set $\{\rho(\emptyset, r) : r \in [R, z_{\emptyset}]\}$ with its associated decoration, and then gluing on it the family $(\tilde{T}_i)_{i \ge 1}$ at the position prescribed by the points $(\rho(\emptyset, \tilde{r}_i))_{i \ge 1}$. Second, write T_0^R for the decorated truncated spine and observe that the variables $(T_R^0, (\rho(\emptyset, \tilde{r}_i))_{i \le -1})$ and $(\tilde{\ell}_i)_{i \le -1}$ are measurable in the sigma-algebra \mathcal{G}_R generated by the ancestral decorationreproduction process stopped at time R. By comparison with the local decomposition along the spine in Proposition 5.3 and the temporal Markov property in Lemma 5.7, we deduce that the conditional law of \tilde{T}_0 given

$$\left(\left(\mathsf{T}_{R}^{0}, \left(\rho(\emptyset, \tilde{r}_{i}) \right)_{i \leqslant -1} \right), (\tilde{\ell}_{i})_{i \leqslant -1}, (\widetilde{\mathsf{T}}_{i})_{i \leqslant -1} \right) \right)$$

is $\mathbb{Q}_{f_{\varnothing}(R)}$. Thus writing $\tilde{r}_0 = R$ and $\tilde{\ell}_0 = f_{\varnothing}(R)$, we conclude from (5.6) that

$$\left(\left(\mathtt{T}_{R}^{0},\left(\rho(\varnothing,\tilde{r}_{i})\right)_{i\leqslant0}\right),(\tilde{\ell}_{i})_{i\leqslant0},(\widetilde{\mathtt{T}}_{i})_{i\leqslant0}\right)$$

is a (\mathbb{Q}_x) -local decomposition of T; we have thus proved the claim for the truncated spine.

Finally the claim for the hull follows again from (5.6) and the observation that the decorated version of $B^{\bullet}_{R}(T)$ can be obtained by gluing the sequence of decorated trees $(\tilde{T}_{i})_{i \leq -1}$ on the truncated spine T^{0}_{R} at the locations $(\rho(\emptyset, \tilde{r}_{i}))_{i \leq -1}$.

Similarly as in the previous section, one can iterate the local decomposition of the truncated spine to infer new Markov properties. We illustrate this procedure with another important example of base subtrees, namely the **closed ball** of radius a,

$$B_a(T) := \{ v \in T : d_T(\rho, v) \leq a \}.$$

Proposition 5.9. For every a > 0, the ball $B_a(T)$ induces a local decomposition of T under \mathbb{P} .

Proof. Recall that T^n denotes the base subtree of T induced by individuals of the general branching process up to generation n only, and set $B_a(T^n) := B_a(T) \cap T^n$. For n = 0, the subtree $B_a(T^0)$ is merely the spine truncated at the fixed height a, and we know from Proposition 5.8 that $B_a(T^0)$ induces a local decomposition of T under \mathbb{P} . Just as in Proposition 5.3, we can then recursively decompose T along the truncated segments at generations $1, 2, \ldots$, and get that for any $n \ge 0$, the base tree $B_a(T^n)$ induces a local decomposition of T under \mathbb{P} . In this framework, the connected components of $T \setminus B_a(T^n)$ are indexed by the set of vertices $u \in \mathbb{U}$.

More specifically, for every $u \in \mathbb{U}$ with $|u| \leq n$, note that there is at most one point $\rho(u, t)$ in $\{\rho(u, s) : s \in [0, z_u]\}$ at distance a from ρ . When there is such a point, we set $r_u^n := \rho(u, t)$, $\ell_u^n := f_u(t)$ and we write τ_u^n for the subtree formed by the set of points $v \in T$ such that $\rho(u, t) \in [[\rho, v]]$. Remark that we have $t = a - d_T(\rho, \rho(u))$ and τ_u^n can be seen as the closure of the complement of the hull of radius $a - d_T(\rho, \rho(u))$ of T_u . If there no such point or if |u| > n, we let $r_u^n := \rho$, $\ell_u^n := 0$ and $\tau_u^n := 0$. If we write τ_u^n for the decorated version of τ_u^n and $B_a(T^n)$ for the decorated version of $B_a(T^n)$, by recursively applying Proposition 5.3 we infer that, under \mathbb{P} the family:

$$\left(\left(\mathsf{B}_{a}(T^{n}), (r_{u}^{n})_{u \in \mathbb{U}} \right), \left(\ell_{u}^{n} \right)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}, \left(\mathsf{\tau}_{u}^{n} \right)_{u \in \mathbb{U}} \right)$$

is a $(\mathbb{Q}_x)_{x\geq 0}$ local decomposition of T. We stress that the labeling is consistent as we let generations increase, that is, for any vertex u with $|u| \leq n$, the mark r_u^n , the variable ℓ_u^n and the subtree τ_u^n for the decomposition of $T \setminus B_a(T^n)$ are identical to those obtained for the decomposition of $T \setminus B_a(T^m)$, for any m > n. With the obvious notation, for $u \in \mathbb{U}$, let us write r_u, ℓ_u and τ_u for the corresponding terminal value. Now, using that $(||f_u|| : u \in \mathbb{U})$ is a null family, the fact that $\sum_{u \in \mathbb{U}} z_u < \infty$ a.s. and the definition of $(\mathbb{T}^{\mathbb{U}\bullet}, d_{\mathbb{T}^{\mathbb{U}\bullet}})$ given in (2.15), it is straightforward to infer that $(\mathbb{B}_a(T^n), (r_u^n)_{u\in\mathbb{U}})$ converges to $(\mathbb{B}_a(T), (r_u)_{u\in\mathbb{U}})$, where $\mathbb{B}_a(T)$ stands for the standard decorated version of $B_a(T)$. Therefore, taking the limit when $n \to \infty$, we deduce that

$$\left(\left(\mathsf{B}_{a}(T), (r_{u})_{u \in \mathbb{U}} \right), \left(\ell_{u} \right)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}, \left(\tau_{u} \right)_{u \in \mathbb{U}} \right)$$

is a $(\mathbb{Q}_x)_{x\geq 0}$ local decomposition of T. This completes the proof of the proposition.

We now conclude this chapter by stressing a connection with measured-valued branching processes; we refer to [108] for background and precise definition. Consider for every $a \ge 0$, the random integer-valued measure on $(0, \infty)$

$$Z_a \coloneqq \sum_{i \in I} \delta_{\ell_i(a)},$$

where $\ell_i(a)$ denotes the germ decoration of the connected component τ_i^* of $T \setminus B_a(T)$ and we implicitly discard empty components with $\ell_i(a) = 0$ in the sum. Plainly, Z_a does not depend on the choice for indexing these connected components. We then deduce from Proposition 5.9 that for ever $a \ge 0$, conditionally on Z_a , the shifted process $(Z_{a+b})_{b\ge 0}$ is independent of the process $(Z_b)_{0\le b\le a}$. Moreover, the distribution of the shifted process given Z_a is that of $\sum_{i\in I} Y^i$, where the Y^i 's are independent measured-valued processes and each Y^i has the same law as Z under $\mathbb{Q}_{\ell_i(a)}$. In short, $(Z_a)_{a\ge 0}$ is measured-valued branching process. For instance, $(Z_a)_{a\ge 0}$ may be a self-similar fragmentation process as discussed in Section 4.2, or a growth-fragmentation process as in Section 4.3.

Comments and bibliographical notes

The Markov property is of course a most important concept in probability theory. Born with the theory of stochastic processes, it has been developed for more sophisticated objets such as branching processes [83] (the stopping lines used many times in this chapter), superprocesses [67] (the so-called special Markov property) and random snakes, see [95, 65] and [126]. The Gaussian Free Field (GFF, in abbreviation) is essentially characterized by its domain Markov property [14] and random sets coupled with the GFF that satisfy a strong Markov property are called **local sets**, see [115] for their introduction and [138] for a comprehensive survey. In particular, our formulation of the Markov property (Definition 5.1) is inspired from GFF local sets and we use the terminology *local decomposition* to emphasize this connection. See also [105, 106] for a theory of a general Markov property in Brownian geometry. We also recall from the introduction that we expect that our self-similar Markov trees (including the critical case discussed in Section 3.4) are essentially all random decorated trees with a positive decoration on the skeleton satisfying a Markov and self-similar property.

Chapter 6

Spinal decompositions and bifurcators

The main purpose of this chapter is to investigate so-called spinal decompositions for self-similar Markov trees governed by a characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ satisfying Assumption 3.9 which is fixed thorough this chapter. We first take the point of view of general branching processes, and then provide an explicit description in the self-similar Markovian setting. We use either a weighted length measure or the harmonic measure to mark a point ρ^{\bullet} at random on the tree, and describe the joint distribution of the decoration-reproduction along the segment $[\rho, \rho^{\bullet}]$ and the family of subtrees that stem from this segment, that is the collection of – the closure of – the connected components of the complement $T \in [\rho, \rho^{\bullet}]$. Although the decorated trees dangling from $[\rho, \rho^{\bullet}]$ are, conditionally on their initial decorations, independent ssMt; the decoration-reproduction process along $[\rho, \rho^{\bullet}]$ is a different self-similar Markov decorationreproduction whose characteristics $(\sigma^2, a_{\gamma}, \Lambda_{\gamma}; \alpha)$ are explicitly determined in terms of the initial ones. As a first application, we address an important issue already mentioned in Sections 2.4 and 3.2, namely the fact that different characteristic quadruplets may yield self-similar Markov trees with the same distribution, and provide an explicit characterization of such bifurcators in Section 6.3. Another application to the determination of the Hausdorff dimension of self-similar Markov trees that fulfill the first Cramer's condition is given in Section 6.4.

6.1 Spine decompositions in the setting of general branching processes

The notion of spinal decomposition is one of the most useful and powerful tools in the study of branching structures. The purpose of this section is to present its basic aspect, first from the point of view of general branching processes, and then more specifically in the situation where the decoration-reproduction kernel is Markovian and self-similar.

Let $(P_x)_{x>0}$ denote a decoration-reproduction kernel; using the notation introduced in Section 3.1, we write \mathbb{P}_x for the probability law of the associated family of decoration-reproduction processes $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$, which results when the ancestor has type x > 0. We assume the existence of a harmonic function $h : (0, \infty) \to (0, \infty)$ in the sense of (3.23). Recall that $\chi(u)$ stands for the type of the individual labelled by the vertex u of the Ulam tree \mathbb{U} , and that the process $M_n = \sum_{|u|=n} h(\chi(u))$ for $n \ge 0$ in (3.24) is a nonnegative martingale. We stress that at this stage, we do not require Property (\mathcal{P}) to hold, nor the additive martingale (3.24) to converge in $L^1(\mathbb{P})$. The harmonic function h serves here to distinguish an infinite lineage at random, and we will use the symbol \star as an exponent to refer to distinction. That is, a single individual $u^*(n) \in \mathbb{N}^n$ is distinguished at each generation $n \ge 0$ such that $u^*(n) < u^*(n+1)$, i.e. the individual distinguished at generation n is always the parent of the individual distinguished at generation $n \ge 0$ constitutes the distinguished lineage. Specifically, we introduce a probability measure \mathbb{P}^h_x that describes the joint law of the family of decoration-reproduction processes $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ together with $(u^*(n))_{n \ge 0}$. For every $n \ge 0$, every $v \in \mathbb{N}^n$ and every nonnegative functional Φ of the decoration-reproduction processes up to generation n, we define

$$\bar{\mathbb{E}}_x^h\big(\Phi((f_u,\eta_u)_{|u|\leqslant n})\mathbf{1}_{u^\star(n)=v}\big) \coloneqq h(x)^{-1}\mathbb{E}_x\Big(\Phi((f_u,\eta_u)_{|u|\leqslant n})h(\chi(v))\Big).$$
(6.1)

The martingale property ensures the coherence of this definition. It is an easily checked and well-known fact in the field of branching processes (see for instance [132, Chapter 4] or [35]) that the probability measures $\bar{\mathbb{P}}_x^h$ also describe a generalized branching process, where individuals not only have a type x > 0, but are furthermore either distinguished or not. More precisely, non-distinguished individuals beget only non-distinguished children and the statistics of their decoration-reproduction processes are given by the original kernel $(P_x)_{x>0}$. Distinguished individuals always give birth to a single distinguished child, possibly together with further nondistinguished children, the distinguished child being picked at random in the progeny with probability proportional to the value assigned by h to the type. The decoration-reproduction process of a distinguished individual follows a biased version of the original kernel, denoted by $(\bar{P}_x^h)_{x>0}$. Specifically, writing t^* for the age of the parent when its distinguished child is born, and x^* for the type of the latter, then for every nonnegative functional Ψ , there is the identity

$$\bar{E}_x^h\big(\Psi(f,\eta,t^\star,x^\star)\big) = h(x)^{-1} E_x\Big(\int_{[0,\infty)\times(0,\infty)} \eta(\mathrm{d}t,\mathrm{d}y)\Psi(f,\eta,t,y)h(y)\Big).$$
(6.2)

Let us now provide a more explicit description of the biased law \bar{P}_x^h in the case when the original decoration-reproduction process is self-similar Markovian with characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ as in Section 3.2. We exclude implicitly the degenerate case $\eta = 0$ when there is no reproduction at all, and suppose further that the cumulant function κ in (3.19) is well-defined and vanishes at some $\omega > 0$. The function $h(x) = x^{\omega}$ is harmonic; see Lemma 3.13 and observe that the sole harmonicity of h only requires Lemma 3.8 and not the more stringent Assumption 3.12. In this direction, we shall now write \bar{P}^{ω} instead of \bar{P}^h for the sake of clarity. Recall from Section 3.2 that in the self-similar Markov setting, the decoration process is denoted by X rather than by f, so (6.2) reads

$$\bar{E}_x^{\omega}\left(\Psi(X,\eta,t^\star,x^\star)\right) = x^{-\omega} E_x\left(\int_{[0,\infty)\times(0,\infty)} \eta(\mathrm{d}t,\mathrm{d}y)\Psi(X,\eta,t,y)y^{\omega}\right).$$
(6.3)

We now argue that a similar feature occurs also for $\gamma > 0$ when $\kappa(\gamma) < 0$. As a motivation, we define first a probability measure $\widetilde{\mathbb{P}}_x^{\gamma}$, with associated mathematical expectation $\widetilde{\mathbb{E}}_x^{\gamma}$, describing

the joint law of the family of decoration-reproduction processes together with a marked vertex u^{\bullet} and a marked time t^{\bullet} , such that for every $v \in \mathbb{U}$, every measurable $\varphi : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+$ and every nonnegative functional Φ ,

$$\widetilde{\mathbb{E}}_{x}^{\gamma}\Big(\Phi((f_{u},\eta_{u})_{u\in\mathbb{U}})\varphi(t^{\bullet})\mathbf{1}_{u^{\bullet}=v}\Big) \coloneqq -\kappa(\gamma)x^{-\gamma}\mathbb{E}_{x}\Big(\Phi((f_{u},\eta_{u})_{u\in\mathbb{U}})\int_{0}^{z_{v}}\varphi(t)f_{v}(t)^{\gamma-\alpha}\mathrm{d}t\Big), \quad (6.4)$$

where the assertion that $\widetilde{\mathbb{P}}_x^{\gamma}$ is probability is seen from Proposition 3.11. In words, the distribution of the family of decoration-reproduction processes $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ under $\widetilde{\mathbb{P}}_x^{\gamma}$ is $x^{-\gamma} \mathbf{v}(T) \cdot \mathbb{P}_x$, further conditionally on this family, the marked vertex u^{\bullet} is picked at random in \mathbb{U} with probability proportional to $\int_0^{z_v} f_v(t)^{\gamma-\alpha} dt$, and finally, the conditional law of the marked time t^{\bullet} given $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ and u^{\bullet} is proportional to $\mathbf{1}_{t \in [0, z_u \bullet)} f_u \cdot (t)^{\gamma-\alpha} dt$.

We then relate the law \mathbb{P}_x^{γ} to that of another generalized branching process where individuals have a positive type and are either distinguished or not. Again non-distinguished individuals beget only non-distinguished children and the statistics of their decoration-reproduction processes are given by the original kernel $(P_x)_{x>0}$. In turn distinguished individuals, for which an exponent \star is used in the notation, give birth to at most one distinguished child and further non-distinguished children. We stress that now, a distinguished individual may have no distinguished child (then, of course, the distinguished lineage dies out), in which case we rather distinguish an age. Specifically, when the distinguished parent has a distinguished child, we write $x^{\star} > 0$ for the type of the latter and t^{\star} for the age of the parent at the distinguished birth event. Otherwise, i.e. when the distinguished parent has no distinguished child, we set $x^{\star} = 0$ and write t^{\star} for the distinguished age. With this notation at hand, the decoration-reproduction kernel $(\bar{P}_x^{\gamma})_{x>0}$ for distinguished individuals is defined in terms of the original kernel $(P_x)_{x>0}$ by the following variation of (6.2). We set for every nonnegative functional Ψ ,

$$\bar{E}_x^{\gamma} \left(\Psi(X, \eta, t^\star, x^\star) \right) = x^{-\gamma} E_x \left(\int_{[0,z) \times (0,\infty)} \Psi(X, \eta, t, y) y^{\gamma} \eta(\mathrm{d}t, \mathrm{d}y) - \kappa(\gamma) \int_0^z \Psi(X, \eta, t, 0) X(t)^{\gamma-\alpha} \mathrm{d}t \right), \quad (6.5)$$

where as usual \bar{E}_x^{γ} stands for the mathematical expectation with respect to \bar{P}_x^{γ} . We write $\bar{\mathbb{P}}_x^{\gamma}$ for the law of the generalized branching process with distinguished individuals defined above, when the ancestor has type x > 0 and is distinguished. More precisely, $\bar{\mathbb{P}}_x^{\gamma}$ is the joint distribution of the family of decoration-reproduction processes $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ together with the (finite) sequence of distinguished individuals and distinguished ages. We further write u^{\bullet} for the ultimate distinguished individual and t^{\bullet} for its distinguished age.

Lemma 6.1. Suppose $\kappa(\gamma) < 0$. Then the law of $((f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}, t^{\bullet}, u^{\bullet})$ under $\overline{\mathbb{P}}_x^{\gamma}$ is $\widetilde{\mathbb{P}}_x^{\gamma}$.

Proof. To start with, we observe that for any $n \ge 1$, any vertex $v \in \mathbb{N}^n$ at generation n, and every functional $F \ge 0$, there is the identity

$$\overline{\mathbb{E}}_{x}^{\gamma}\left(F\left((f_{u},\eta_{u})_{|u|\leqslant n-1}\right)\mathbf{1}_{v \text{ is distinguished}}\right) = \widetilde{\mathbb{E}}_{x}^{\gamma}\left(F\left((f_{u},\eta_{u})_{|u|\leqslant n-1}\right)\mathbf{1}_{u^{\bullet}(n)=v}\right), \tag{6.6}$$

where as usual $u^{\bullet}(n)$ denotes the forebear of u^{\bullet} at generation n if $|u^{\bullet}| \ge n$ and otherwise the indicator in the left-hand side is interpreted as 0. Indeed, this identity is immediately checked for n = 1 from (6.4) and Proposition 3.11. The general case $n \ge 1$ then follows by induction, applying the branching property under \mathbb{P}_x^{γ} and under \mathbb{P}_x .

Next, consider a measurable function $\varphi : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+$ and a nonnegative functional Φ . By the branching property under \mathbb{P}_x , there is a functional $\Psi(f,\eta)$ of the decoration-reproduction process such that for any x > 0,

$$\mathbb{E}_x\big(\Phi((f_u,\eta_u)_{u\in\mathbb{U}})\mid f_\varnothing,\eta_\varnothing\big)=\Psi(f_\varnothing,\eta_\varnothing).$$

Using the branching property under $\bar{\mathbb{P}}_x^{\gamma}$ and (6.5), we get by conditioning on the decorationreproduction of the ancestor that

$$\bar{\mathbb{E}}_{x}^{\gamma}\left(\Phi((f_{u},\eta_{u})_{u\in\mathbb{U}})\varphi(t^{\bullet})\mathbf{1}_{u^{\bullet}=\varnothing}\right) = -\kappa(\gamma)x^{-\gamma}\mathbb{E}_{x}\left(\Psi(f_{\varnothing},\eta_{\varnothing})\int_{0}^{z_{\varnothing}}\varphi(t)f_{\varnothing}(t)^{\gamma-\alpha}\mathrm{d}t\right) \\
= \widetilde{\mathbb{E}}_{x}^{\gamma}\left(\Phi((f_{u},\eta_{u})_{u\in\mathbb{U}})\varphi(t^{\bullet})\mathbf{1}_{u^{\bullet}=\varnothing}\right),$$
(6.7)

where the second equality stems from (6.4). The statement now readily follows from the combination of (6.5) and (6.6) with the branching property.

Our goal now is to characterize the law of $(X, \eta, t^{\star}, x^{\star})$ under $(\bar{P}_x^{\gamma})_{x \ge 0}$ in both regimes. In this direction, we fix $\gamma > 0$ such that $\kappa(\gamma) \le 0$, and we decompose the decoration-reproduction process into three parts. The first corresponds to the time interval $[0, t^{\star})$, the second to the time interval (t^{\star}, ∞) up to a natural shift and rescaling, and the third focusses at the exact time t^{\star} when the distinguished child is born. We now spell out these parts explicitly. We write $A = A(X, \eta, t^{\star})$ for the pair resulting from the restriction of (X, η) to the time-interval $[0, t^{\star})$, that is

$$A = \left(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t^{\star})}X, \mathbf{1}_{[0,t^{\star})\times(0,\infty)}\cdot\eta\right).$$

We write $B = B(X, \eta, t^*)$ for the pair given by the decoration-reproduction shifted at time t^* and rescaled, namely the image of $(\mathbf{1}_{[t^*,\infty)}X, \mathbf{1}_{(t^*,\infty)\times(0,\infty)}\cdot\eta)$ by the map

$$(s,y) \mapsto \left(\frac{s-t^{\star}}{X(t^{\star})^{\alpha}}, \frac{y}{X(t^{\star})}\right), \qquad s \ge t^{\star}, y \ge 0$$

Finally, we consider the (possibly finite) sequence $(x_j)_{j\geq 1}$ of the types of children (distinguished or not) which are born at time t^* , as usual ranked in the non-increasing order. In other words, the restriction of the reproduction process η to the fiber $\{t^*\} \times (0, \infty)$ is

$$\mathbf{1}_{\{t^{\star}\}\times(0,\infty)}\cdot\eta=\sum_{j\ge 1}\delta_{(t^{\star},x_j)}$$

and x^* is one of the terms of the sequence $(x_j)_{j \ge 1}$. We set

$$C = C(X, \eta, t^{\star}, x^{\star}) = \left(\frac{X(t^{\star})}{X(t^{\star}-)}, \frac{x^{\star}}{X(t^{\star}-)}, \left(\frac{x_j}{X(t^{\star}-)}\right)_{j \ge 1}\right).$$

Plainly, the variable $X(t^*-)$ is measurable with respect to A, so $X(t^*)$ can be recovered from A and C. Therefore A, B, and C entirely determine the decoration-reproduction process of a distinguished individual. We conclude this section by an explicit description of their joint law. In this direction, recall that the function ψ is the Laplace exponent given by the Lévy-Khintchine formula (3.11), and from (3.19) that

$$\psi(\gamma) - \kappa(\gamma) = -\int_{\mathcal{S}} \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \left(\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \mathrm{e}^{\gamma y_i}\right) \in (-\infty, 0).$$

Proposition 6.2. Let $\gamma > 0$ such that $\kappa(\gamma) \leq 0$. For every x > 0, the random variables A, B and C are independent under \bar{P}_x^{γ} . Moreover we have:

(i) A is a self-similar Markov decoration-reproduction process with characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \bar{\mathbf{a}}_{\gamma}, \bar{\mathbf{A}}_{\gamma}; \alpha)$ and type x, where

$$\bar{\mathbf{\Lambda}}_{\gamma}(\mathrm{d}y,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \coloneqq \mathrm{e}^{\gamma y} \cdot \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) - \psi(\gamma)\delta_{(-\infty,(-\infty,\ldots))}(\mathrm{d}y,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}),$$

and

$$\bar{\mathbf{a}}_{\gamma} \coloneqq \mathbf{a} + \sigma^2 \gamma + \int_{\mathcal{S}} y(\mathbf{e}^{\gamma y} - 1) \mathbf{1}_{|y| \leq 1} \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}).$$

- (ii) B has the law P_1 of the initial self-similar Markov decoration-reproduction process with characteristic quadruplet (σ^2 , a, Λ ; α).
- (iii) The law of C is determined by

$$\bar{E}_x^{\gamma}(F(C)) = |\psi(\gamma)|^{-1} \left(-\kappa(\gamma)F(1,0,(0,\ldots)) + \int_{\mathcal{S}} \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \sum_{i \ge 1} \mathrm{e}^{\gamma y_i} F(\mathrm{e}^{\gamma y},\mathrm{e}^{\gamma y_i},(\mathrm{e}^{\gamma y_j})_{j \ge 1}) \right),$$

for every nonnegative functional F.

Proof. By self-similarity, there is no loss of generality in assuming that the type of the initial distinguished individual is x = 1. As usual, we then drop the indices 1 in the notation for probabilities and expectations. Roughly speaking, the cornerstone of the argument consists in applying the well-known Mecke equation for Poisson random measures and analyzing its consequences. For this, we need first to reformulate (6.3) in terms of the Lévy process ξ and the Poisson random measure **N**, which essentially amounts to undoing the Lamperti transformation.

The decoration-reproduction process (X, η) under P is constructed by applying the Lamperti transformation to the Lévy process ξ and the point process η (see (3.14) and (3.18)), and since η is defined in terms of the Lévy process ξ and the Poisson random measure **N** by (3.17), we have

$$\begin{split} \bar{E}^{\gamma} \Big(\Phi(\xi, \mathbf{N}, \epsilon(t^{\star}), x^{\star}) \Big) = & E\Big(\int_{[0,\infty) \times \mathbb{R} \times \mathcal{S}_1} \mathbf{N}(\mathrm{d}t, \mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \sum_{j \ge 1} \Phi\left(\xi, \mathbf{N}, t, \mathrm{e}^{\xi(t-)+y_j}\right) \mathrm{e}^{\gamma(\xi(t-)+y_j)} \Big) \\ & -\kappa(\gamma) E\Big(\int_{[0,\infty)} \mathrm{d}t \ \Phi\big(\xi, \mathbf{N}, t, 0\big) \mathrm{e}^{\gamma\xi(t)} \Big), \end{split}$$

where Φ denotes another generic nonnegative functional and ϵ is given by (3.12).

We can now apply the Mecke equation (see for instance [92, Section 4.1]), which involves adding a Dirac mass at (t, y, \mathbf{y}) , under $\mathbf{1}_{t>0} dt \mathbf{\Lambda}(dy, d\mathbf{y})$, to the Poisson random measure **N**. Note from the Lévy-Itô decomposition (3.9) that this addition also changes ξ into $\xi + y \mathbf{1}_{[t,\infty)}$. We rewrite the first expectation of the right-hand side above as

$$\begin{split} &\int_{0}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}t \int_{\mathbb{R}\times\mathcal{S}_{1}} \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) E\Big(\sum_{j\geq 1} \Phi\left(\xi + y\mathbf{1}_{[t,\infty)}, \mathbf{N} + \delta_{(t,y,\mathbf{y})}, t, \mathrm{e}^{\xi(t-)+y_{j}}\right) \mathrm{e}^{\gamma(\xi(t-)+y_{j})}\Big) \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}\times\mathcal{S}_{1}} \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \sum_{j\geq 1} \mathrm{e}^{\gamma y_{j}} \int_{0}^{\infty} E\Big(\mathrm{e}^{\gamma\xi(t-)} \Phi\Big(\xi + y\mathbf{1}_{[t,\infty)}, \mathbf{N} + \delta_{(t,y,\mathbf{y})}, t, \mathrm{e}^{\xi(t-)+y_{j}}\Big)\Big) \mathrm{d}t. \end{split}$$

Recall that variables A, B, and C in the statement essentially correspond to splitting the decoration-reproduction process of a distinguished individual at time t^* . Aiming similarly at undoing the Lamperti transformation for the parts before and after t^* , this leads us to decompose (ξ, \mathbf{N}) under \bar{P}^{γ} into three parts corresponding to times strictly before, strictly after, and exactly at $\epsilon(t^*)$. Specifically, we write A' for the restriction of (ξ, \mathbf{N}) to $[0, \epsilon(t^*))$, and B' for the pair

$$\left(\mathbf{1}_{(\epsilon(t^{\star}),\infty)}(\xi-\xi(\epsilon(t^{\star})),\mathbf{1}_{(\epsilon(t^{\star}),\infty)\times\mathcal{S}}\cdot\mathbf{N}\right)$$

further shifted in time by $\epsilon(t^*)$. Last, we consider the atom of **N** at time $\epsilon(t^*)$, say $(\epsilon(t^*), w, (w_i)_{i \ge 1})$. We denote by w^* the distinguished element of the sequence $(w_i)_{i\ge 1}$ and set $C' = (w, w^*, (w_i)_{i\ge 1})$. In particular, w coincides with the jump $\Delta \xi(\epsilon(t^*))$ of ξ at time $\epsilon(t^*)$ and $w^* = \log x^* - \xi(\epsilon(t^*) -)$. Then A and B are recovered by applying the Lamperti transformation to A' and to B' respectively, and C by exponentiating the elements of C'.

Specializing the previous discussion to functionals Φ of the form

$$\Phi(\xi, \mathbf{N}, \epsilon(t^{\star}), x^{\star}) = \Phi_1(A')\Phi_2(B')\Phi_3(C'),$$

and using that for Lebesgue almost every t > 0 we have $\xi(t-) = \xi(t)$, we obtain that the quantity $\bar{E}^{\gamma}(\Phi_1(A')\Phi_2(B')\Phi_3(C'))$ equals

$$\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}\times\mathcal{S}_1} \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \sum_{j\geq 1} \mathrm{e}^{\gamma y_j} \Phi_3(y,y_j,\mathbf{y}) - \kappa(\gamma) \Phi_3(0,-\infty,(-\infty,\ldots))\right)$$
$$\cdot \int_0^\infty E\left(\mathrm{e}^{\gamma\xi(t)} \Phi_1(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)}\xi,\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)\times\mathcal{S}}\cdot\mathbf{N})) \Phi_2(\xi^{(t)},\mathbf{N}^{(t)})\right) \mathrm{d}t,$$

where $\xi^{(t)}(s) := \xi(t+s) - \xi(t)$, for $s \ge 0$, and $\mathbf{N}^{(t)}(\mathrm{d}s, \mathrm{d}y', \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}') := \mathbf{1}_{\{s>0\}\times S} \cdot \mathbf{N}(t+\mathrm{d}s, \mathrm{d}y', \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}')$ are the shifted versions of ξ and \mathbf{N} . It is now elementary to check that for any $t \ge 0$, the expectation in the right-hand side can be expressed as the product

$$E\left(\mathrm{e}^{\gamma\xi(t)}\Phi_1(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)}\xi,\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)\times\mathcal{S}}\cdot\mathbf{N})\right)\right)\cdot E\left(\Phi_2(\xi,\mathbf{N})\right);$$

see e.g. the proof of Proposition 5.8 which is closely related.

This proves the independence claim in the statement, as well as (ii) and (iii), and we are left the computation of

$$\int_0^\infty E\left(\mathrm{e}^{\gamma\xi(t)}\Phi_1(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)}\xi,\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)\times\mathcal{S}}\cdot\mathbf{N})\right)\right)\mathrm{d}t.$$

For this, recall that $\psi(\gamma) \in (-\infty, 0)$ is the value taken at γ by the Laplace exponent ψ of the Lévy process ξ , and rewrite the preceding quantity as

$$\int_0^\infty e^{\psi(\gamma)t} E\left(e^{\gamma\xi(t)-t\psi(\gamma)}\Phi_1(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)}\xi,\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)\times\mathcal{S}}\cdot\mathbf{N})\right) dt.$$

The process $\exp(\gamma \xi(t) - \psi(\gamma)t)$ is a martingale under P, which can be use as a density to define a locally equivalent probability measure. This procedure is known as an Esscher transform. In the current setting, if we write $(P'_x)_{x>0}$ for the self-similar Markov decoration-reproduction kernel with characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \bar{\mathbf{a}}_{\gamma}, \bar{\mathbf{A}}_{\gamma}; \alpha)$ defined in the statement, then an elementary calculation as in the proof of [88, Theorem 3.9] yields

$$|\psi(\gamma)| \int_0^\infty \mathrm{e}^{\psi(\gamma)t} E\left(\mathrm{e}^{\gamma\xi(t) - t\psi(\gamma)} \Phi_1(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)}\xi, \mathbf{1}_{[0,t)\times\mathcal{S}}\cdot\mathbf{N})\right) dt = E'\left(\Phi_1(\mathbf{1}_{[0,\zeta)}\xi, \mathbf{1}_{[0,\zeta)\times\mathcal{S}}\cdot\mathbf{N})\right),$$

where we recall that ζ stands for the lifetime of the Lévy process, which is exponentially distributed with parameter $|\psi(\gamma)|$ under P', and E' corresponds to the mathematical expectation with respect to P'. This completes the proof.

6.2 Size-biased spine decompositions for self-similar Markov trees

In the setting of self-similar Markov trees, a spinal decomposition can be viewed as a remarkable local decomposition in the sense of Definition 5.1 for some size-biased version of a self-similar Markov tree under \mathbb{P}_x . Slightly more precisely, the base subtree that induces this decomposition is merely the segment $[[\rho, \rho^{\bullet}]]$ from the root ρ to a marked point ρ^{\bullet} which is picked at random according to some natural probability measure on the tree. We may work either with a weighted length measure or the harmonic measure on T, and to avoid many repetitions, we will use the same notation for both cases. In this setting, a spinal decomposition further describes explicitly the joint law of the decoration on the segment $[[\rho, \rho^{\bullet}]]$ and of the point measure induced by the germs of the decorations of the subtrees dandling from $[[\rho, \rho^{\bullet}]]$.

We consider a characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ satisfying Assumption 3.9. Either under this sole requirement, we fix $\gamma > 0$ such that $\kappa(\gamma) < 0$ and write $\mathbf{\nu} := -\kappa(\gamma)\lambda^{\gamma}$, or under the stronger Assumption 3.12, we take $\gamma = \omega_{-}$, so $\kappa(\gamma) = 0$, and write $\mathbf{\nu} := \mu$ for the harmonic measure. Recall from (3.22) and (3.30) that the total mass $\mathbf{\nu}(T)$ has expectation

$$\mathbb{E}_x\left(\mathbf{v}(T)\right) = x^{\gamma}, \quad \text{for } x > 0. \tag{6.8}$$

The characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ induces self-similar laws $(\mathbb{P}_x)_{x>0}$ for families of reproduction processes $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$, and in turn the latter yield distributions $(\mathbb{Q}_x)_{x>0}$ on the space \mathbb{T} of (equivalence classes up to isomorphisms of) measured decorated real trees \mathbf{T} =

 (T, d_T, ρ, g, ν) . We next introduce for every x > 0 a probability measure $\widetilde{\mathbb{Q}}_x$ on the space \mathbb{T}^{\bullet} of (equivalence classes up to isomorphisms of) non-measured decorated real trees with a single marked point, $\mathbb{T}^{\bullet} = (\mathbb{T}, \rho^{\bullet})$, such that for any positive measurable function $F : \mathbb{T}^{\bullet} \to \mathbb{R}_+$,

$$\widetilde{\mathbb{Q}}_{x}^{\gamma}\left(F(\mathsf{T}^{\bullet})\right) := x^{-\gamma}\mathbb{Q}_{x}\left(\int_{T}F(\mathsf{T},r)\mathbf{\nu}(\mathrm{d}r)\right),\tag{6.9}$$

where for the sake of simplicity, we use the same notation for the probability measures $\widetilde{\mathbb{Q}}_x$ and \mathbb{Q}_x as for their corresponding mathematical expectations. In words, $\widetilde{\mathbb{Q}}_x^{\gamma}$ is obtained from \mathbb{Q}_x by first biasing the latter with the total mass $x^{-\gamma} \mathbf{v}(T)$, and then marking a point ρ^{\bullet} at random according to the normalized law $\mathbf{v}(\mathrm{d} r)/\mathbf{v}(T)$ on T. The assertion that $\widetilde{\mathbb{Q}}_x^{\gamma}$ is a probability measure on \mathbb{T}^{\bullet} is seen from (6.8).



Figure 6.1: Illustration of the spinal decomposition where a branch (in red above) has been distinguished and along which the decoration-reproduction process evolves according to tilted characteristics.

It will often be convenient to work with a specific realization of the marked decorated tree $T^{\bullet} = (T, \rho^{\bullet})$ under $\widetilde{\mathbb{Q}}_x^{\gamma}$ in terms of a certain general branching process. In this direction, let us first make the connexion with the preceding section in the case when Assumption 3.12 holds. When $\kappa(\gamma) < 0$ this connection is transparent. Specifically, if we set $\rho^{\bullet} := \rho(u^{\bullet}, t^{\bullet})$, then by Proposition 3.10 and Lemma 6.1, under $\overline{\mathbb{P}}_x^{\gamma}$, the family of decoration-reproduction processes $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ satisfies Property (\mathcal{P}) , and the construction of decorated trees by gluing building blocks immediately yields that

the distribution of
$$(\mathbf{T}, \varrho^{\bullet})$$
 under $\overline{\mathbb{P}}_{x}^{\gamma}$ is $\widetilde{\mathbb{Q}}_{x}^{\gamma}$. (6.10)

Let us now explain why the analog result also holds for the harmonic measure. More precisely, recall that the probability measure $\bar{\mathbb{P}}_x^{\omega}$ stands for the joint law of the family of decoration-reproduction processes $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ together with the distinguished lineage $(u^*(n))_{n \geq 0}$.

Proposition 6.3. Let Assumption 3.12 be satisfied and take $\gamma = \omega_{-} = \omega$. Then the following assertions hold under $\bar{\mathbb{P}}_{x}^{\omega_{-}}$ for any x > 0:

- (i) The law of $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ is $x^{-\omega} \cdot v(T) \cdot \mathbb{P}_x$ and satisfy Property (\mathcal{P}). We write as usual T for the resulting decorated tree.
- (ii) The sequence $(\varrho(u^*(n)))_{n\geq 0}$ of the locations on T induced by the births of the distinguished individuals $u^*(n)$ converges a.s. We write ϱ^{\bullet} for its limit.
- (iii) The law of the marked decorated tree (T, ϱ^{\bullet}) is $\widetilde{\mathbb{Q}}_x^{\omega_-}$.

Proof. (i) By definition, for any $n \ge 0$, the distribution of $(f_u, \eta_u)_{|u| \le n}$ under $\overline{\mathbb{P}}_x^{\omega_-}$ is the same as under $x^{-\omega_-}M_{n+1}(\omega_-) \cdot \mathbb{P}_x$, where $(M_n(\omega_-))_{n\ge 0}$ is the intrinsic martingale. The remaining assertions are then immediate from Proposition 3.10.

(ii) The sequence $(\varrho(u^{\star}(n)))_{n\geq 0}$ is monotone increasing, in the sense that $\varrho(u^{\star}(n))$ is te parent of $\varrho(u^{\star}(n+1))$ for all $n\geq 0$. Since T is compact, this sequence converges in T.

(iii) Again it is seen from the very construction that for every $n \ge 0$, the conditional distribution under $\overline{\mathbb{P}}_x^{\omega_-}$ of $\varrho(u^{\star}(n))$ given T is $\mu^n(\mathrm{d}v)/\mu(T)$, where μ^n stands for the projection of the harmonic measure on T^n (recall that the latter denotes the subtree induced by the individuals up to the generation n only). Since we know from Proposition 2.10 that μ^n converges towards μ as $n \to \infty$ in the sense of Prokhorov, $\overline{\mathbb{P}}_x^{\omega_-}$ -a.s. given T, we conclude that the conditional law under $\overline{\mathbb{P}}_x^{\omega_-}$ of ϱ^{\bullet} given T is indeed $\mu(\mathrm{d}v)/\mu(T) = \nu(\mathrm{d}v)/\nu(T)$.

Now that we have defined the v-marked version of a ssMt and explained how it can be constructed using an explicit family of decoration-reproduction processes, let us turn our attention to the spinal decomposition, which involves decomposing the latter along the marked segment. Informally, our goal is to explicitly describe the joint law of the decoration on the segment $[[\rho, \rho^{\bullet}]]$, the standard decorated versions of the subtrees dandling from $[[\rho, \rho^{\bullet}]]$, and the point measure induced by the germs of the decorations of these dandling subtrees. Let us explain the road map that we will follow. First, we introduce the candidate for the law of the decorationreproduction process encoding the decoration and germs on the segment $[[\rho, \rho^{\bullet}]]$ by means of a new characteristic quadruplet. As in Section 2.2, this new decoration-reproduction process allows us to define a decorated segment, and by analogy with Section 5.2 we refer to it as the marked spine. Next, we demonstrate in Proposition 6.5 that we can construct a decorated tree by gluing self-similar Markov trees, with the original characteristic quadruplet (σ^2 , a, Λ ; α), onto this marked spine. Finally, we show that the resulting decorated tree, marked at the endpoint of the marked spine, is distributed according to $\tilde{\mathbb{Q}}_x^{\gamma}$, see Theorem 6.6. The proof will rely on the characterization given in Proposition 6.2. Let us proceed by introducing our candidate for the decoration-reproduction process along the marked spine. In this direction, we introduce a measure Λ_{γ} on S which is derived from the generalized Lévy measure Λ as follows. Fix $i \ge 1$ and consider for any pair (y, \mathbf{y}) in $S = \mathbb{R} \times S_1$ the pair $(y, \mathbf{y})^{\sim i}$ in S that results by swapping¹ y and y_i . Specifically, the first element of $(y, \mathbf{y})^{\sim i}$ is given by the *i*-th term y_i of the sequence $\mathbf{y} = (y_j)_{j\ge 1}$, and its second element is obtained from the sequence $(y_1, \ldots, y_{i-1}, y, y_{i+1}, \ldots)$ (i.e. we replace the *i*-th term y_i in \mathbf{y} by y) after re-ordering terms in the non-increasing order. Then $\Lambda^{\sim i}$ is simply the push-forward measure of Λ by the map $(y, \mathbf{y}) \mapsto (y, \mathbf{y})^{\sim i}$. We next define the measure Λ_{γ}^{\sim} on S by

$$\mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma}^{\sim}(\mathrm{d} y, \mathrm{d} \mathbf{y}) \coloneqq \mathrm{e}^{\gamma y} \cdot \left(\sum_{i \ge 1} \mathbf{\Lambda}^{\sim i}(\mathrm{d} y, \mathrm{d} \mathbf{y}) \right),$$

and observe from the finiteness of $\kappa(\gamma)$ and (3.19) that

$$\mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma}^{\sim}(\mathcal{S}) = \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(\sum_{i \ge 1} \mathrm{e}^{\gamma y_i} \right) \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) = \kappa(\gamma) - \psi(\gamma) < \infty.$$
(6.11)

Finally, we define

$$\boldsymbol{\Lambda}_{\gamma}(\mathrm{d}y,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) := \mathrm{e}^{\gamma y} \cdot \boldsymbol{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) + \boldsymbol{\Lambda}_{\gamma}^{\sim}(\mathrm{d}y,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) - \kappa(\gamma)\delta_{(-\infty,(0,-\infty,\cdots))}(\mathrm{d}y,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}).$$
(6.12)

We stress from the finiteness of $\psi(\gamma)$ that $\int_{\mathcal{S}} (1 \wedge y^2) e^{\gamma y} \mathbf{\Lambda}(dy, dy) < \infty$, and therefore $\mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma}$ is a generalized Lévy measure, since

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} (1 \wedge y^2) \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) < \infty.$$

Of course (6.12) is reminiscent of the definition of $\bar{\Lambda}_{\gamma}$ given in Proposition 6.2. One of our motivations for introducing Λ_{γ} stems from the following observation.

Lemma 6.4. The function

$$\psi_{\gamma}(q) \coloneqq \kappa(\gamma + q), \qquad q \ge 0$$
(6.13)

can then be expressed in the Lévy-Khintchine form

$$\psi_{\gamma}(q) = \frac{1}{2}\sigma^2 q^2 + \mathbf{a}_{\gamma} q + \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(\mathbf{e}^{qy} - 1 - qy \mathbf{1}_{|y| \leq 1} \right) \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}),$$

where the drift coefficient a_{γ} is given by

$$\mathbf{a}_{\gamma} \coloneqq \mathbf{a} + \sigma^{2} \gamma + \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(y(\mathbf{e}^{\gamma y} - 1) \mathbf{1}_{|y| \leqslant 1} + \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} y_{i} \mathbf{e}^{\gamma y_{i}} \mathbf{1}_{|y_{i}| \leqslant 1} \right) \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}), \tag{6.14}$$

¹Observe that we often use the symbol \sim to indicate a tilting transformation of probability measures; this should not be confused with \sim which rather refers to swapping two elements.

Proof. The claim should be viewed as a variation of a well-known result related to the Esscher transform, see e.g. [88, Theorem 3.9]. It states that if ψ is the Laplace exponent of a real Lévy process with characteristic triplet $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \Lambda)$ (recall our convention that the killing rate $\mathbf{k} = \Lambda(\{-\infty\})$ is specified by the mass of the Lévy measure at $-\infty$), and if $\psi(\gamma) \leq 0$, then the shifted function $\psi(\gamma + \cdot)$ can be expressed in the Lévy-Khintchine form (3.11) for the same Gaussian coefficient σ^2 , the tilted drift coefficient $\mathbf{a} + \sigma^2 \gamma + \int (\mathbf{e}^{\gamma y} - 1)y \mathbf{1}_{|y| \leq 1} \Lambda(\mathrm{d}y)$, and the tilted Lévy measure $\mathbf{e}^{\gamma y} \Lambda(\mathrm{d}y) - \psi(\gamma) \delta_{-\infty}$.

Let us now proceed with the proof of the lemma. Since Λ_{γ} is a generalized Lévy measure with killing rate $-\kappa(\gamma) \ge 0$, we have

$$\begin{split} &\int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(\mathrm{e}^{qy} - 1 - qy \mathbf{1}_{|y| \leqslant 1} \right) \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma} (\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \\ &= \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(\mathrm{e}^{qy} - 1 - qy \mathbf{1}_{|y| \leqslant 1} \right) \mathrm{e}^{\gamma y} \mathbf{\Lambda} (\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) + \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \mathrm{e}^{\gamma y_i} \left(\mathrm{e}^{qy_i} - 1 - qy_i \mathbf{1}_{|y_i| \leqslant 1} \right) \right) \mathbf{\Lambda} (\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) + \kappa(\gamma). \end{split}$$

Now, by the Esscher transformation, the first term in the sum on the right-hand side can be expressed as

$$\begin{split} &\int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(\mathrm{e}^{qy} - 1 - qy \mathbf{1}_{|y| \leq 1} \right) \mathrm{e}^{\gamma y} \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \\ &= \psi(\gamma + q) - \psi(\gamma) - \frac{1}{2} \sigma^2 q^2 - q \left(\mathrm{a} + \sigma^2 \gamma + \int_{\mathcal{S}} (\mathrm{e}^{\gamma y} - 1) y \mathbf{1}_{|y| \leq 1} \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \right). \end{split}$$

Recall also from (6.11) that $\kappa(\gamma) = \psi(\gamma) + \Lambda_{\gamma}(\mathcal{S})$. Therefore, if we set

$$\mathbf{a}_{\gamma} \coloneqq \mathbf{a} + \sigma^{2} \gamma + \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(y(\mathbf{e}^{\gamma y} - 1) \mathbf{1}_{|y| \leqslant 1} + \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} y_{i} \mathbf{e}^{\gamma y_{i}} \mathbf{1}_{|y_{i}| \leqslant 1} \right) \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}),$$

and use (3.19), then we arrive at the identity

$$\kappa(\gamma+q) = \frac{1}{2}\sigma^2 q^2 + \mathbf{a}_{\gamma} q + \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(\mathbf{e}^{qy} - 1 - qy \mathbf{1}_{|y| \leq 1} \right) \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}),$$

and our claim is checked.

Lemma 6.4 allows to apply the construction devised in Section 3.2 by keeping the same Gaussian coefficient σ^2 and the same exponent of self-similarity α , but replacing the Poisson random measure \mathbf{N} on $[0, \infty) \times S$ with intensity $dt \mathbf{\Lambda}(dy, dy)$ there by a Poisson random measure \mathbf{N}_{γ} with intensity $dt \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma}(dy, dy)$ and the drift coefficient a by \mathbf{a}_{γ} given in (6.14). We write $(P_x^{\gamma})_{x>0}$ for the self-similar kernel of decoration-reproduction laws induced there by the characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}_{\gamma}, \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma}; \alpha)$. In particular, the decoration process under this kernel is a selfsimilar Markov process X_{γ} with exponent α that is associated by the Lamperti transformation to a Lévy process ξ_{γ} with Laplace exponent ψ_{γ} . We also write η_{γ} for the reproduction process. We stress that in the case where $\kappa(\gamma) < 0$, the decoration is strictly positif immediately before the deathtime, $X_{\gamma}(z-) > 0$, and the reproduction process η_{γ} has an atom at $(z, X_{\gamma}(z-))$ (and there are no further atoms at time z). Our goal now is to glue self-similar Markov trees, with characteristics $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$, onto the decorated segment induced by $(X_{\gamma}, \eta_{\gamma})$. To this end, we rely on the following technical result.

Proposition 6.5. Fix x > 0. Under P_x^{γ} , consider $(t_1, y_1), (t_2, y_2), \ldots$ the atoms of η_{γ} in colexicographical order. Let $(\mathsf{T}_j = (T_j, d_{T_j}, \rho_j, g_j))_{j \ge 1}$ denote a sequence of independent ssMt with characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{A}; \alpha)$ and such that each T_j has the law \mathbb{P}_{y_j} . Then, almost surely, the two families

$$(\operatorname{Height}(T_j))_{j \ge 1}$$
 and $(\max_{T_i} g_j)_{j \ge 1}$

are null.

Before proving the proposition, let us discuss some of its implications. First, with the notation above, it allows us to use Lemma 2.3 and consider the non-degenerated decorated tree

Gluing
$$\left(\left([0, z], d, 0, X_{\gamma} \right), (y_j)_{j \ge 1}, \left(\mathsf{T}_i \right)_{j \ge 1} \right)$$

where z stands for the lifetime of X_{γ} and d for the usual distance on segments. We then let $\widehat{\mathbb{Q}}_{x}^{\gamma}$ be the resulting law on the space \mathbb{T}^{\bullet} of decorated real trees with a single marked point, where the marked point is induced by the right-extremity z of the ancestral segment. Heuristically speaking, under $\widehat{\mathbb{Q}}_{x}^{\gamma}$, the evolution along the spine is governed by the characteristic ($\sigma^{2}, \mathbf{a}_{\gamma}, \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma}; \alpha$), while the other branches are governed by ($\sigma^{2}, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha$). We can now provide a formal statement for the spinal decomposition. Recall the definition (6.9) of the law $\widetilde{\mathbb{Q}}_{x}^{\gamma}$.

Theorem 6.6 (Spinal decomposition). Either let Assumption 3.9 hold and pick any $\gamma > 0$ such that $\kappa(\gamma) < 0$, or let the stronger Assumption 3.12 hold and take $\gamma = \omega_{-}$. For every x > 0, the probability measures $\widehat{\mathbb{Q}}_{x}^{\gamma}$ and $\widetilde{\mathbb{Q}}_{x}^{\gamma}$ on \mathbb{T}^{\bullet} are identical.

The proofs of Proposition 6.5 and Theorem 6.6 rely on two further technical lemmas that connect the distribution of the decoration-reproduction process $(X_{\gamma}, \eta_{\gamma})$ under P_1^{γ} to (X, η) under P_1 . These two lemmas will allow us to prove Proposition 6.5 and Theorem 6.6 simultaneously by comparing these results with the characterization of \bar{P}_1^{γ} given in Proposition 6.2. To start with, (6.12) suggests to decompose \mathbf{N}_{γ} under P_1^{γ} as the sum of two independent Poisson point processes, \mathbf{N}' and \mathbf{N}'' , with respective intensities

$$e^{\gamma y} \cdot dt \mathbf{\Lambda}(dy, d\mathbf{y})$$
 and $dt \left(\mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma} - \kappa(\gamma) \delta_{(-\infty, (0, -\infty, \cdots))}\right) (dy, d\mathbf{y}).$

Since Λ_{γ} is a finite measure, the set of times at which N'' has an atom is discrete P_1^{γ} -a.s., and we write r'' for the first one,

$$r'' \coloneqq \sup \{ r \ge 0 : \mathbf{N}''([0, r] \times \mathcal{S}) = 0 \}.$$

In particular, by (6.11), r'' is exponentially distributed with parameter $\Lambda_{\gamma}^{\sim}(\mathcal{S}) - \kappa(\gamma) = -\psi(\gamma)$.

We next write $\epsilon_{\gamma}(t) = \int_0^t \exp(\alpha \xi_{\gamma}(s)) ds$ for the exponential functional (3.12) of the Lévy process ξ_{γ} that appears in the Lamperti transformation. So $t'' := \epsilon_{\gamma}(r'')$ is the first time at which the reproduction process η_{γ} has atoms originating from \mathbf{N}'' . Write furthermore $(t'', x''_j)_{j \ge 1}$ for the sequence of atoms of η_{γ} at time t'', in non-increasing order of $(x_j)_{j \ge 1}$.



Figure 6.2: Illustration of Theorem 6.6.

Lemma 6.7. Under P_1^{γ} , and in the notation above, the pair

$$\left(X_{\gamma}(t'')/X_{\gamma}(t''-),\left(x_{j}''/X_{\gamma}(t''-)\right)_{j\geq 1}\right),$$

is independent of the restriction of the decoration-reproduction process to the time-interval [0, t''), $(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t'')}X_{\gamma}, \mathbf{1}_{[0,t'')\times(0,\infty)} \cdot \eta_{\gamma})$, and the distribution of the former is the push-forward of the law on S

$$|\psi(\gamma)|^{-1} \left(\mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma} \widetilde{} - \kappa(\gamma) \delta_{(-\infty,(0,-\infty,\cdots))} \right)$$

by the exponential map $(y, (y_j)_{j \ge 1}) \mapsto (e^y, (e^{y_j})_{j \ge 1})$. Moreover, for every functional $F \ge 0$, there is the identity

$$E_{1}^{\gamma} \Big(F \big(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t'']} X_{\gamma}, \mathbf{1}_{[0,t''] \times (0,\infty)} \cdot \eta_{\gamma} \big) \Big) = |\psi(\gamma)| \int_{0}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}t \, E_{1} \Big(X(t)^{\gamma-\alpha} F \big(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t]} X, \mathbf{1}_{[0,t] \times (0,\infty)} \cdot \eta \big) \Big).$$

Proof. Let (r'', (y'', y'')) denote the first atom of N''. By basic properties of Poisson point measures, (y'', y'') is a variable in S distributed according to the normalized intensity

$$|\psi(\gamma)|^{-1} \left(\mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma} \sim -\kappa(\gamma) \delta_{(-\infty,(0,-\infty,\cdots))} \right).$$

Moreover r'', (y'', y''), and N' are independent.

Next, let ξ' denote the process derived from ξ_{γ} by suppressing the jumps of the latter coming from N". Then ξ' is a Lévy process whose Lévy-Itô decomposition (3.9) uses the same Brownian component as ξ_{γ} , the Poisson random measure N' instead of \mathbf{N}_{γ} , and finally the drift coefficient

$$\mathbf{a}' \coloneqq \mathbf{a}_{\gamma} - \int_{\mathcal{S}} y \mathbf{1}_{|y| \leqslant 1} \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma}^{\sim}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) = \mathbf{a} + \sigma^2 \gamma + \int_{\mathcal{S}} y(\mathrm{e}^{\gamma y} - 1) \mathbf{1}_{|y| \leqslant 1} \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}).$$

We stress that the latter quantity has been tuned up to take into account the compensation in Poissonian integrals. By the Lévy-Khintchine formula, the Laplace exponent of ξ' is $q \mapsto \psi(\gamma + q) - \psi(\gamma)$. Obviously, r'', (y'', \mathbf{y}'') and (ξ', \mathbf{N}') are independent.

Since ξ_{γ} and ξ' coincide on the time-interval [0, r''), we have

$$\epsilon_{\gamma}(t) = \epsilon'(t) \coloneqq \int_0^t \exp(\alpha \xi'(s)) \mathrm{d}s \qquad \text{for all } t \leqslant r'', \tag{6.15}$$

and by the Lamperti transformation, (y'', \mathbf{y}'') and $(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t'')}X_{\gamma}, \mathbf{1}_{[0,t'')\times(0,\infty)}\cdot\eta_{\gamma})$ are independent. By construction, there are the identities

$$X_{\gamma}(\epsilon_{\gamma}(r''))/X_{\gamma}(\epsilon_{\gamma}(r'')-) = \exp(y'') \quad \text{and} \quad x''_j/X_{\gamma}(\epsilon_{\gamma}(r'')-) = \exp(y''_j),$$

and the first two claims of the statement follow.

We turn our attention to the third claim. We deduce by the discussion above that for every functional $F \ge 0$, there is the identity

$$E_1^{\gamma} \left(F\left(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t'')} X_{\gamma}, \mathbf{1}_{[0,t'') \times (0,\infty)} \cdot \eta_{\gamma} \right) \right)$$

= $|\psi(\gamma)| \int_0^{\infty} \mathrm{d}t \, E_1^{\gamma} \left(\mathrm{e}^{\psi(\gamma)t} F\left(\mathbf{1}_{[0,\epsilon'(t))} X', \mathbf{1}_{[0,\epsilon'(t)) \times (0,\infty)} \cdot \eta' \right) \right),$

where (X', η') denotes the decoration-reproduction process derived from (ξ', \mathbf{N}') by the Lamperti transformation. On the other hand, again from a version of the Esscher transformation ([88, Theorem 3.9]), we know that the process $(\exp(\gamma\xi(t) - t\psi(\gamma)))_{t\geq 0}$ is a martingale under P_1 , and for every t > 0, the distribution of the pair $(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t]}\xi, \mathbf{1}_{[0,t]\times S} \cdot \mathbf{N})$ under the tilted law $\exp(\gamma\xi(t) - t\psi(\gamma)) \cdot P_1$ is the same as that of the pair $(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t]}\xi', \mathbf{1}_{[0,t]\times S} \cdot \mathbf{N}')$. A final application of the Lamperti transformation yields

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}t \, E_{1}^{\gamma} \left(\mathrm{e}^{\psi(\gamma)t} F\left(\mathbf{1}_{[0,\epsilon'(t))} X', \mathbf{1}_{[0,\epsilon'(t))\times(0,\infty)} \cdot \eta'\right) \right) \\ = \int_{0}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}s \, E_{1} \left(X(\epsilon_{\gamma}(s))^{\gamma} F\left(\mathbf{1}_{[0,\epsilon_{\gamma}(s))} X, \mathbf{1}_{[0,\epsilon_{\gamma}(s))\times(0,\infty)} \cdot \eta\right) \right),$$

and combining Tonelli's theorem with a time change using (6.15) we get that the previous displays equals

$$\int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}s \, E_1\left(X(s)^{\gamma-\alpha} F\left(\mathbf{1}_{[0,s)}X, \mathbf{1}_{[0,s)\times(0,\infty)}\cdot\eta\right)\right).$$

which completes the proof.

The second technical lemma shows that the distributions in Lemma 6.7 also naturally appear under a tilted version of P_1 ; we need to introduce some notation in this direction. Consider a realization of the decoration-reproduction process (X, η) under the law P_1 , and assume that (t, x) is an atom of η , that is a child with type x is born at time t. Let $\mathbf{x}(t) = (x_j)_{j \ge 1}$ be the sequence of the types of the children born at that time, repeated according to their multiplicities and ranked in the non-increasing order. In particular, x is one of the terms of the sequence \mathbf{x} , say $x = x_i$. We then write $(X(t), \mathbf{x})^{x}$ for the pair whose first element is x and second element is derived from the sequence $(x_1, \ldots, x_{i-1}, X(t), x_{i+1}, \ldots)$ (i.e. we replace a term x in \mathbf{x} by X(t)) after re-ordering in the non-increasing order.

Lemma 6.8. For every nonnegative functionals F, G, there is the identity

$$E_{1}^{\gamma} \left(F \left(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t'')} X_{\gamma}, \mathbf{1}_{[0,t'') \times (0,\infty)} \cdot \eta_{\gamma} \right) G(X_{\gamma}(t''), (x''_{j})_{j \ge 1}) \right)$$

= $E_{1} \left(\int_{[0,z) \times (0,\infty)} \eta(\mathrm{d}t, \mathrm{d}x) x^{\gamma} F \left(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)} X, \mathbf{1}_{[0,t) \times (0,\infty)} \cdot \eta \right) G((X(t), \mathbf{x}(t))^{x \sim}) \right)$
- $\kappa(\gamma) \cdot E_{1} \left(\int_{0}^{z} \mathrm{d}s \ X(t)^{\gamma-\alpha} F \left(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)} X, \mathbf{1}_{[0,t) \times (0,\infty)} \cdot \eta \right) G(0, (X(t), 0, \dots)) \right).$

Proof. The notion of compensators of optional processes and random measures (see [82, Sections I.3 and II.1]) lies at the heart of the proof. Roughly speaking it plays a role similar to that of the Mecke equation in Proposition 6.2. To start with, recall from Lemma 6.7 that

$$\begin{split} &E_{1}^{\gamma} \left(F \left(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t'')} X_{\gamma}, \mathbf{1}_{[0,t'') \times (0,\infty)} \cdot \eta_{\gamma} \right) G(X_{\gamma}(t''), (x''_{j})_{j \ge 1}) \right) \\ &= E_{1} \left(\int_{0}^{z} \mathrm{d}t \, X(t)^{\gamma - \alpha} F \left(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)} X, \mathbf{1}_{[0,t) \times (0,\infty)} \cdot \eta \right) \int_{\mathcal{S}} \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma}^{\sim} (\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) G(X(t) \mathrm{e}^{y}, (X(t) \mathrm{e}^{y_{j}})_{j \ge 1}) \right) \\ &- \kappa(\gamma) E_{1} \left(\int_{0}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}t \, X(t)^{\gamma - \alpha} F \left(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)} X, \mathbf{1}_{[0,t) \times (0,\infty)} \cdot \eta \right) G(0, (X(t), 0, \ldots)) \right). \end{split}$$

Comparing this identity with that of the statement, it suffices to identify the first terms of the differences in the respective right-hand sides.

We work under P_1 and may assume without loss of generality that the functionals F and G are bounded. In the natural filtration of (X, η) , we consider the optional increasing process

$$A(t) \coloneqq \int_{[0,t] \times (0,\infty)} \eta(\mathrm{d}s, \mathrm{d}x) x^{\gamma} G((X(s), \mathbf{x}(s))^{x \sim}).$$

We claim that its compensator $A^{(p)}$ is the predictable increasing process given by

$$A^{(\mathbf{p})}(t) = \int_0^t \mathrm{d}s X(s)^{\gamma-\alpha} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \mathbf{\Lambda}^{\sim}_{\gamma}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) G(X(s)\mathrm{e}^y, (X(s)\mathrm{e}^{y_j})_{j\ge 1}), \tag{6.16}$$

in the sense that $A(t) - A^{(p)}(t)$ is a martingale. Since the process $F(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)}X, \mathbf{1}_{[0,t)\times(0,\infty)}\cdot\eta)$ is predictable and bounded, it follows that

$$E_{1}\left(\int_{[0,z)\times(0,\infty)} F\left(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)}X,\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)\times(0,\infty)}\cdot\eta\right) dA(t)\right)$$

= $E_{1}\left(\int_{[0,z)\times(0,\infty)} F\left(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)}X,\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)\times(0,\infty)}\cdot\eta\right) dA^{(p)}(t)\right),$

which proves of the statement.

We still have to check (6.16), for which we need to return to the construction of the reproduction process η in terms of the Poisson point measure **N** and Lamperti's transformation in Section 3.2. The expression for the optional increasing process A leads us to introduce the optional process (now in the natural filtration of (ξ, \mathbf{N}))

$$D(t) \coloneqq \int_{[0,t] \times \mathcal{S}} \mathbf{N}(\mathrm{d}s, \mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \sum_{i \ge 1} \exp(\gamma(\xi(s-) + y_i)) H(\xi(s-), (y, \mathbf{y})^{\sim i}),$$

for the functional

$$H(r,(y,\mathbf{y})) := G(\mathrm{e}^{r+y},(\mathrm{e}^{r+y_i})_{i \ge 1}).$$

Observe that if we write $x = e^{r+y}$ and $\mathbf{x} = (e^{r+y_i})_{i \ge 1}$, then

$$H(r, (y, \mathbf{y})^{\sim i}) = G((x, \mathbf{x})^{x_i})$$

Finally, by Poissonian calculus, the compensator $D^{(p)}$ of D is

$$D^{(p)}(t) = \int_0^t \mathrm{d}s \int_{\mathcal{S}} \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \sum_{i \ge 1} \exp(\gamma(\xi(s-) + y_i)) H(\xi(s-), (y, \mathbf{y})^{\sim i})$$
$$= \int_0^t \mathrm{d}s \exp(\gamma\xi(s-)) \int_{\mathcal{S}} \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma}^{\sim}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) H(\xi(s-), (y, \mathbf{y})),$$

and (6.16) follows from an application of the Lamperti time-substitution.

We can now tackle the proofs of Proposition 6.5 and Theorem 6.6.

Proofs of Proposition 6.5 and Theorem 6.6. Depending on whether $\gamma = \omega_{-}$ or $\kappa(\gamma) < 0$, we use the realization of $\widetilde{\mathbb{Q}}_x^{\gamma}$ in terms of a general branching process with a distinguished lineage, provided in Proposition 6.3 and the discussion above it. We henceforth work under the associated law \mathbb{P}_x^{γ} , and by scaling, we may assume without loss of generality that x = 1. This enables us to explore the segment $[\rho, \rho^{\bullet}]$ by following the trajectory of distinguished individuals, switching from parent to child at each distinguished birth event, in the sense that we then stop following the distinguished parent and rather follow its distinguished child. This allows us to analyze the decoration-reproduction process along the spine $[[\rho, \rho^{\bullet}]]$, say $(f^{\bullet}, \eta^{\bullet})$, which is defined rigorously in terms of the distinguished lineage as follows. In the case $\kappa(\gamma) < 0$, we write $n^{\bullet} := |u^{\bullet}|$ for the generation of the ultimate distinguished individual, so $n^{\bullet} + 1$ has the geometric law with success probability $\kappa(\gamma)/\psi(\gamma)$, as it can readily be checked from (6.4) and using the first lines of the proof of Proposition 3.11. In the case $\gamma = \omega_{-}$, we set $n^{\bullet} = \infty$. Next for every generation $0 \leq n < n^{\bullet}$, we write $t^{\star}(n)$ for the distinguished age at which the distinguished individual $u^{\star}(n)$ begets its distinguished child, and further set $t^{\star}(n^{\bullet}) = t^{\bullet}$ in the notation of Lemma 6.1 when $\kappa(\gamma) < 0$. In this framework, the segment $[[\rho, \rho^{\bullet}]]$ is realized by concatenating one after the other the segments corresponding to distinguished individuals and truncated at their distinguished ages. We set $s^{\star}(n) \coloneqq \sum_{k=0}^{n} t^{\star}(k)$, in particular $s^{\star}(-1) \coloneqq 0$ and $s^{\star}(n^{\bullet}) \coloneqq z^{\bullet}$ is the length of $[\rho, \rho^{\bullet}]$. The (rcll) decoration $f^{\bullet}: [0, z^{\bullet}) \to \mathbb{R}_+$ is simply obtained by concatenating the truncated decorations of distinguished individuals,

$$f^{\bullet}(t) \coloneqq f_{u^{\star}(n)}(t - s^{\star}(n-1))$$
 for any $s^{\star}(n-1) \leqslant t < s^{\star}(n)$.

In turn, the reproduction process η^{\bullet} only partly results from the concatenation of the truncated reproduction processes of distinguished individuals; a special attention must be given to the birth-times of distinguished children. Discarding the latter at first, we define the point process η° by

$$\int_{[0,z^{\bullet})\times(0,\infty)} \eta^{\circ}(\mathrm{d} t,\mathrm{d} x)\varphi(t,x) \coloneqq \sum_{k=0}^{n^{\bullet}} \int_{[0,t^{\star}(k))\times(0,\infty)} \eta_{u^{\star}(k)}(\mathrm{d} t,\mathrm{d} x)\varphi(t+s^{\star}(k-1),x),$$

where $\varphi : \mathbb{R}_+ \times (0, \infty) \to \mathbb{R}_+$ stands for a generic measurable function. Next, for any $0 \leq k < n^{\bullet}$, the distinguished individual $u^{\star}(k)$ begets children at its distinguished age $t^{\star}(k)$; for simplicity just write $(x_j)_{j \geq 1}$ for the sequence of the types of those children, repeated according to their multiplicities and, say, listed in the non-increasing order. The type of the distinguished child is an element of this sequence, and we then write $(x_j^{\sim})_{j \geq 1}$ for the sequence obtained from $(x_j)_{j \geq 1}$ after replacing the type of the distinguished child by $f_{u^{\star}(k)}(t^{\star}(k))$, the value of the decoration immediately after this birth event. This transformation reflects the fact that at distinguished birth events, we cease to follow the distinguished parent and rather switch to its distinguished child. We then write

$$\eta_k^{\star \sim} \coloneqq \sum_{j \ge 1} \delta_{(s^\star(k), x_j^{\sim})}.$$

Finally, in the case $\kappa(\gamma) < 0$, the ultimate distinguished individual u^{\bullet} at generation n^{\bullet} does not beget any distinguished child, and we set

$$\eta_n^{\star \sim} \coloneqq \delta_{(z^\bullet, f_u^\bullet(t^\bullet))}$$

We now have all the ingredients to define the reproduction process on $[\rho, \rho^{\bullet}]$ by

$$\eta^{\bullet} \coloneqq \eta^{\circ} + \sum_{k=0}^{n^{\bullet}} \eta_k^{\star}.$$

We claim that

- (i) The distribution of $(f^{\bullet}, \eta^{\bullet})$ is P_1^{γ} .
- (ii) If we write $\eta^{\bullet} = \sum_{i \ge 1} \delta_{(t_i, x_i)}$ where indices are chosen in co-lexicographical order, then conditionally on $(f^{\bullet}, \eta^{\bullet})$, the associated standard decorated subtrees $(T_i)_{i \ge 1}$ dangling from $[[\rho, \rho^{\bullet}]]$ in $T^{\bullet} = (T, \rho^{\bullet})$ are independent and, for every $i \ge 1$, the law of T_i is \mathbb{P}_{x_i} .

Before proving the claim let us explain why Proposition 6.5 and Theorem 6.6 follows directly from it. First, by Proposition 3.10 and Lemma 6.1, combined with the definition of $\overline{\mathbb{P}}_1^{\gamma}$, we infer that under $\overline{\mathbb{P}}_1^{\gamma}$ the family $(f_u, \eta_u)_{u \in \mathbb{U}}$ satisfies Property (\mathcal{P}). It follows that the families

$$(\operatorname{Height}(T_i))_{i \ge 1}$$
 and $(\max_{T_i} g_i)_{i \ge 1}$

are both null. Therefore Point (i) implies Proposition 6.5. Moreover, by definition of the dangling subtrees and Point (ii), we must have:

$$\Gamma = \operatorname{Gluing}\left(\left([0, z^{\bullet}], d, 0, f^{\bullet}\right), (x_i)_{i \ge 1}, \left(\mathsf{T}_i\right)_{j \ge 1}\right)$$

where as usual d stands for the usual distance on segments. This entails Theorem 6.6, since by Point (i) the right-side hand of the previous display is distributed according to $\widehat{\mathbb{Q}}_x^{\gamma}$. Let us now conclude by proving the claim. We focus on the case $\kappa(\gamma) < 0$, as the case $\gamma = \omega_-$ follows from similar (actually, slightly simpler) arguments and we leave the extension the reader – it can also be directly deduced from the case $\kappa(\gamma) < 0$ by taking the limit $\gamma \downarrow \omega_-$ and using Proposition 3.14. In order to verify (i), recall the setting of Lemma 6.7. Imagine that under the law P_1^{γ} , we tag the times at which the reproduction process η_{γ} has atoms originating from the Poisson random measure \mathbf{N}'' . In particular the first tagged time is t'', and the ultimate one is related via the Lamperti time-change to the first time when \mathbf{N}'' has an atom on the fiber $[0, \infty) \times \{(-\infty, (0, -\infty, \ldots))\}$. It follows that the total number of tagged times has the geometric distribution with success parameter $-\kappa(\gamma)/(\Lambda_{\gamma}^{\sim}(S) - \kappa(\gamma)) = \kappa(\gamma)/\psi(\gamma)$, that is the same distribution as the number $n^{\bullet} + 1$ of distinguished individuals under $\overline{\mathbb{P}}_1^{\gamma}$ such that the tagged times for η_{γ} correspond to the times $t^{\star}(k)$ for $k = 0, \ldots, n^{\bullet}$ at which a new distinguished individual is born under $\overline{\mathbb{P}}_1^{\gamma}$.

Indeed, consider the restriction of the decoration-reproduction process under \mathbb{P}_1^{γ} to the closed time interval $[0, t^*(0)]$,

$$\left(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t^{\star}(0)]}f^{\bullet},\mathbf{1}_{[0,t^{\star}(0)]\times S}\cdot\eta^{\bullet}\right).$$

By the construction of $(f^{\bullet}, \eta^{\bullet})$ and the very definition of the general branching process with law $\overline{\mathbb{P}}_{1}^{\gamma}$, the former has the same law as

$$\left(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t^{\star})}f + \mathbf{1}_{\{t^{\star}\}}x^{\star}, \mathbf{1}_{[0,t^{\star})\times\mathcal{S}}\cdot\eta + \sum_{j\geq 1}\delta_{(t^{\star},x_{j}^{\sim})}\right)$$

under \bar{P}_1^{γ} , where the sequence $(x_j^{\gamma})_{j\geq 1}$ is reduced to the single term $f(t^*)$ if $x^* = 0$, and otherwise is obtained by replacing x^* in the sequence of the types of the children born at time t^* by $f(t^*)$.

The comparison of Proposition 6.2 with Lemma 6.8 now confirms that the law under $\bar{\mathbb{P}}_1^{\gamma}$ of the restriction $(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t^*(0)]}f^{\bullet}, \mathbf{1}_{[0,t^*(0)]\times S} \cdot \eta^{\bullet})$ is indeed the same as that of the restriction $(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t'']}f, \mathbf{1}_{[0,t'']\times S} \cdot \eta)$ under P_1^{γ} . The verification of (i) can then be completed by an application of the strong Markov property, conditionally on $f^{\bullet}(t^*(0))$ under $\bar{\mathbb{P}}_1^{\gamma}$, respectively conditionally on f(t'') under P_1^{γ} , iteratively as long as these quantities remain non-zero.

It remains to check Point (ii) about the dangling subtrees. Since the non-distinguished individuals under $\overline{\mathbb{P}}_1^{\gamma}$ have the same evolution as under \mathbb{P}_1 , we only need to consider the subtrees induced by distinguished individuals strictly after their distinguished age t^* . Recall then from Proposition 6.2(ii) that the decoration-reproduction shifted at time t and properly rescaled, denote by B, has law P_1 . Since by definition, a distinguished parent does not have any further distinguished children strictly after time t^* , we conclude, by an application of the branching property and Lemma 5.7, that the subtree induced by the k-th distinguished individual strictly after time $t^*(k)$ (i.e. strictly after the distinguished individual has reached the age $t^*(k)$) and properly rescaled has indeed the law \mathbb{Q}_1 , independently of all the others dangling subtrees. This completes the verification of (ii).

6.3 **Bifurcators**

In this section, we use the spinal decomposition to determine all the characteristic quadruplets satisfying Assumption 3.9 which yield the same law on (unmarked, non-measured) decorated trees. To this end, we introduce the map

ord :
$$\mathcal{S} \to \mathcal{S}_1$$
, ord $(y_0, (y_i)_{i \ge 1}) = (y_i^{\downarrow})_{i \ge 1}$,

where the right-hand side denotes the sequence obtained by ranking the collection of $(y_i)_{i\geq 0}$ in non-increasing order. Borrowing the terminology from [123, 131], we say that two characteristic quadruplets $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ and $(\sigma^2_{\prec}, \mathbf{a}_{\prec}, \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\prec}; \alpha_{\prec})$ are **bifurcators** of one another and we write

$$(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha) \approx (\sigma_{\prec}^2, \mathbf{a}_{\prec}, \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\prec}; \alpha_{\prec})$$

if and only if

$$\sigma^2 = \sigma_{\prec}^2 \quad , \quad \mathbf{\Lambda} \circ \mathrm{ord}^{-1} = \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\prec} \circ \mathrm{ord}^{-1} \quad , \quad \alpha = \alpha_{\prec}, \tag{6.17}$$

and

$$\mathbf{a} - \mathbf{a}_{\prec} = \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0+} \Big(\int_{\varepsilon < |y| \le 1} \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \ y - \int_{\varepsilon < |y| \le 1} \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\prec}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \ y \Big).$$
(6.18)

Remark 6.9. If (6.17) holds for two characteristic quadruplets that both fulfill Assumption 3.9, then we will see in the proof of Theorem 6.11 below that $\Lambda - \Lambda_{\prec}$ is always a finite signed measure on S. As a consequence, the condition (6.18) can then be re-expressed in the simpler form

$$\mathbf{a}_{\prec} = \mathbf{a} + \int_{|y| \leqslant 1} y \left(\mathbf{\Lambda}_{\prec} - \mathbf{\Lambda} \right) (\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}).$$

Plainly \approx is an equivalence relation; the notation is also meant to suggest that when both quadruplet fulfill Assumption 3.9, the self-similar Markov trees, say T with characteristic quadruplet (σ^2 , a, Λ ; α) and T_< with characteristic quadruplet (σ^2_{\prec} , a_<, Λ_{\prec} ; α_{\prec}), should be thought of as isomorphic; see Chapter 2. We immediately see from (3.19) that if (σ^2 , a, Λ ; α) \approx (σ^2_{\prec} , a_<, Λ_{\prec} ; α_{\prec}), then the cumulant function κ_{\prec} associated to (σ^2_{\prec} , a_<, Λ_{\prec}) is identical to κ . Therefore, if $\kappa(\gamma) < 0$ for some $\gamma > 0$, then $\kappa_{\prec}(\gamma) < 0$ as well, and Assumption 3.9 holds for both characteristic quadruplets.

Example 6.10. An important example of bifurcator is obtained by taking $\Lambda_{\prec} = \Lambda_*$ to be the push-forward of Λ by the transformation on S that swaps y and y_1 if $y_1 > y$ and leaves (y, \mathbf{y}) unchanged otherwise, and then choosing \mathbf{a}_* so that (6.18) is verified. See the proof of Theorem 6.11 below for details. The bifurcator $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}_*, \Lambda_*; \alpha)$ is called the **locally largest** bifurcator since, in the genealogical interpretation, all children have a type smaller than the value of the decoration of their parent immediately after the birth event. This allows us to distinguish a canonical element in every equivalence class of bifurcators.

We stress that it is implicitly assumed in the definition of bifurcators that both Λ and Λ_{\prec} are generalized Lévy measures, and in particular that their images by the first projection $\mathcal{S} \to \mathbb{R}$, $(y, \mathbf{y}) \mapsto y$, are standard Lévy measures. For instance, if Λ^{\sim} denotes the measure on \mathcal{S} obtained from Λ by swapping the first coordinate y and the first term y_1 of the sequence \mathbf{y} , no matter whether $y_1 > y$ or not, then plainly $\Lambda \circ \operatorname{ord}^{-1} = \Lambda^{\sim} \circ \operatorname{ord}^{-1}$. However generically $\Lambda^{\sim}((-\infty, -1] \times \mathcal{S}_1) = \infty$ and therefore Λ^{\sim} is **not** a generalized Lévy measure.

In the sequel, we fix $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ and $(\sigma^2_{\prec}, \mathbf{a}_{\prec} \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\prec}; \alpha_{\prec})$ two characteristic quadruplets and use the obvious notation P_x and P_x^{\prec} for the laws of the decoration-reproduction process of an individual with type x > 0, \mathbb{P}_x and \mathbb{P}_x^{\prec} for the law of the family of decoration-reproduction processes indexed by the Ulam tree, and finally \mathbb{Q}_x and \mathbb{Q}_x^{\prec} for the laws of the self-similar Markov trees endowed with the zero measure – when Assumption 3.9 is verified.

Theorem 6.11 (Bifurcators). Assume that the two characteristic quadruplets, $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \Lambda; \alpha)$ and $(\sigma^2_{\prec}, \mathbf{a}_{\prec}, \Lambda_{\prec}; \alpha_{\prec})$, satisfy Assumption 3.9. Then, $\mathbb{Q}_x = \mathbb{Q}_x^{\prec}$, for all x > 0, if and only if $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}_{\prec}, \Lambda; \alpha)$ and $(\sigma^2_{\prec}, \mathbf{a}_{\prec}, \Lambda_{\prec}; \alpha_{\prec})$ are bifurcators of one another.

Before establishing Theorem 6.11, we shall first illustrate the statement by establishing a special case, which will turn out later to be a key step of the proof. In this direction, let Λ' and Λ'' two measures on S such that $\Lambda = \Lambda' + \Lambda''$, and satisfying $\Lambda'(\{-\infty\} \times S_1) = 0$ and $\Lambda''(S) < \infty$. We then write Λ''' for the push-forward of Λ'' by the transformation on S

$$(y, \mathbf{y}) \mapsto (y, \mathbf{y})^{\dagger} \coloneqq (-\infty, \operatorname{ord}(y, \mathbf{y})).$$

We set $\Lambda^{\dagger} \coloneqq \Lambda' + \Lambda'''$ and

$$\mathbf{a}^{\dagger} \coloneqq \mathbf{a} - \int_{\mathcal{S}} y \mathbf{1}_{|y| \leqslant 1} \mathbf{\Lambda}''(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}).$$

Clearly, $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}^{\dagger}, \mathbf{\Lambda}^{\dagger}; \alpha)$ is a characteristic quadruplet and we have $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}^{\dagger}, \mathbf{\Lambda}^{\dagger}; \alpha) \approx (\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$, and the next statement is thus a version of Theorem 6.11 in this setting. With transparent notations, we write \mathbb{Q}_x^{\dagger} for the laws of the self-similar Markov trees associated with the characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}^{\dagger}, \mathbf{\Lambda}^{\dagger}; \alpha)$, when the latter is well defined.

Lemma 6.12. If $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ satisfies Assumption 3.9, then so does $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}^{\dagger}, \mathbf{\Lambda}^{\dagger}; \alpha)$ and the law of the self-similar Markov tree with characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}^{\dagger}, \mathbf{\Lambda}^{\dagger}; \alpha)$ coincides with $(\mathbb{Q}_x)_{x>0}$.

Proof. The strategy of the proof is similar to that of Theorem 6.6. Let us proceed. First, notice that by scaling it suffices to treat the case x = 1, and remark that $(\sigma^2, a^{\dagger}, \Lambda^{\dagger}; \alpha)$ directly satisfies Assumption 3.9 since $(\sigma^2, a^{\dagger}, \Lambda^{\dagger}; \alpha) \approx (\sigma^2, a, \Lambda; \alpha)$. We shall use a coupling argument, and for this recall the construction of self-similar Markov decoration-reproduction processes in Section 3.2. Let *B* be a standard Brownian motion, and **N'** and **N''**, two Poisson point measures on $[0, \infty) \times S$ with respective intensities $dt\Lambda'(dy, dy)$ and $dt\Lambda''(dy, dy)$. We assume that *B*, **N'**, and **N''** are independent. Let **N'''** denote the image of **N''** by the map $(t, (y, y)) \mapsto (t, (y, y)^{\dagger})$. Then $\mathbf{N} = \mathbf{N'} + \mathbf{N''}$ is a Poisson point measure with intensity $dt\Lambda(dy, dy)$, whereas $\mathbf{N}^{\dagger} = \mathbf{N'} + \mathbf{N'''}$ is a Poisson point measure with intensity $dt\Lambda^{\dagger}(dy, dy)$, and each of these

point measures is independent of B. We then construct the Lévy processes ξ and ξ^{\dagger} , and the decoration-reproduction processes (X, η) and $(X^{\dagger}, \eta^{\dagger})$ with law P and P^{\dagger} , by using the same Brownian motion B, the point measures \mathbf{N} and \mathbf{N}^{\dagger} , and the drift coefficients a and \mathbf{a}^{\dagger} , respectively.

Since $0 < \mathbf{\Lambda}''(S) < \infty$, we may consider the first time τ_1 at which \mathbf{N}'' has an atom. The Lévy processes ξ and ξ^{\dagger} coincide on the time interval $[0, \tau_1)$, and so do the point processes \mathbf{N} and \mathbf{N}^{\dagger} . Performing the Lamperti transformation with the exponential functional ϵ in (3.12), the restriction of the decoration processes X and X^{\dagger} to the time interval $[0, \epsilon(\tau_1))$ coincide. Since $\mathbf{\Lambda}'(\{-\infty\} \times S_1)$, the measure \mathbf{N}' has no atoms on $\mathbb{R}_+ \times \{-\infty\} \times S_1$ and

$$\tau_1 = \inf \{ t \ge 0 : \mathbf{N}^{\dagger}([0, t] \times \{-\infty\} \times \mathcal{S}_1) > 0 \}.$$

Hence $\epsilon(\tau_1) = z^{\dagger}$ is the lifetime of X^{\dagger} , and is smaller than the lifetime z of X. Moreover, from the very definition of the transformation $(y, \mathbf{y}) \mapsto (y, \mathbf{y})^{\dagger}$, we can express the entire reproduction process η^{\dagger} as

$$\eta^{\mathsf{T}} = \mathbf{1}_{[0,\epsilon(\tau_1)]\times(0,\infty)} \cdot \eta + \mathbf{1}_{X(\epsilon(\tau_1))>0} \cdot \delta_{(\epsilon(\tau_1),X(\epsilon(\tau_1)))}$$

The interpretation in terms of the evolution of populations is that $(X^{\dagger}, \eta^{\dagger})$ results from (X, η) by killing at time z^{\dagger} , the reproduction event for η occurring at time z^{\dagger} being still taken into account in η^{\dagger} , and adding an extra child with type $X(z^{\dagger})$ at that time (which can be of type 0 if X is also killed at z^{\dagger}). Let us tag this extra child to distinguish it from the progeny of the \dagger -parent that stems from η . It should now be intuitively clear from the Markov property for (X,η) (see Lemma 5.7) that such a killing combined with the addition of an extra child at the killing time having precisely the type given by the decoration of the parent when it is killed is essentially a neutral operation for the population model (even though it clearly impacts the genealogical structure). More precisely, when $X(z^{\dagger}) > 0$, we write τ_2 for the second time at which \mathbf{N}'' has an atom. We can the use for the decoration-reproduction process of the tagged child the restriction of (X, η) to the time-interval $(\tau_1, \tau_2]$ and shifted by $-\tau_1$ backward in time. The concatenation of the decoration-reproduction processes of the †-parent and its tagged child is then given by the restriction of (X, η) to the time-interval $[0, \tau_2]$. Concatenating iteratively along the tagged lineage, we then recover the entire process (X, η) , and hence in this respect, the claimed identity $\mathbb{Q}_1 = \mathbb{Q}_1^{\dagger}$ thus should not come as a surprise – here we use the transparent notation \mathbb{Q}_1^{\dagger} for the law of the self-similar Markov tree with initial decoration 1 associated with $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}^{\dagger}, \mathbf{\Lambda}^{\dagger}; \alpha).$

More formally, recalling the gluing construction of self-similar Markov trees, the analysis above enables us to construct recursively two decorated trees $T = (T, d_T, \rho, g)$ and $T^{\dagger} = (T^{\dagger}, d_{T^{\dagger}}, \rho^{\dagger}, g^{\dagger})$, such that the distributions induced on \mathbb{T} are respectively \mathbb{Q}_1 and \mathbb{Q}_1^{\dagger} , and T^{\dagger} is a subtree of T, $\rho^{\dagger} = \rho$, $d_{T^{\dagger}}$ corresponds to the restriction distance of d_T to T^{\dagger} , and $g^{\dagger}(v) \leq g(v)$, for every $v \in T^{\dagger}$. To conclude the proof, we need to establish that $T = T^{\dagger}$ and $g = g^{\dagger}$. To this end, fix $\gamma > 0$ such that $\kappa(\gamma) < 0$. Recalling that the functions used in the gluing construction of Section 2.2 are the usc-modification of rcll functions that can vanish only at the end of their lifetimes, we infer that to obtain the desired result, it suffices to show that:

$$\int_{T} g(\upsilon)^{\gamma-\alpha} \lambda_{T}(\mathrm{d}\upsilon) = \int_{T^{\dagger}} \left(g(\upsilon)^{\dagger} \right)^{\gamma-\alpha} \lambda_{T^{\dagger}}(\mathrm{d}\upsilon).$$

We already know that the left-hand term is greater than or equal to the right-hand side. Moreover, by Proposition 3.11 and since $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ and $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}^{\dagger}, \mathbf{\Lambda}^{\dagger}; \alpha)$ have the same cumulant function, both quantities have the same expectation and therefore they must be equal. This completes the proof of the lemma.

We now prove Theorem 6.11.

Proof of Theorem 6.11. We first establish the sufficiency part. Consider a characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ that fulfills Assumption 3.9 and fix any $\gamma > 0$ such that $\kappa(\gamma) < 0$. As we suggested in Example 6.10, it is natural to consider the locally largest bifurcator. In order to introduce the latter rigorously, we consider the partition $S = S_{<} \sqcup S_{\geq}$, where $S_{<} := \{(y, \mathbf{y}) \in S :$ $y < y_1\}$ and $S_{\geq} := S \setminus S_{<}$, and observe, from the fact that $\Lambda_0(dy) = \mathbf{\Lambda}(dy, S_1)$ is a Lévy measure and the finiteness of $\kappa(\gamma)$, that

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathcal{S}_{<}) &\leqslant \int_{\mathcal{S}} \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \mathbf{1}_{y \leqslant -1} + \int_{\mathcal{S}} \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \mathbf{1}_{y_{1} \geqslant -1} \\ &\leqslant \Lambda_{0}([-\infty, -1]) + \mathrm{e}^{\gamma} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \mathbf{\Lambda}(\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) \sum_{i \geqslant 1} \mathrm{e}^{\gamma y_{i}} < \infty. \end{aligned}$$

Write Λ_* for the push-forward of the generalized Lévy measure Λ by the transformation $(y, \mathbf{y}) \mapsto \operatorname{ord}(y, \mathbf{y})$, so $\Lambda_* - \Lambda$ is a finite signed measure on S. We then set

$$\mathbf{a}_{*} \coloneqq \mathbf{a} + \int_{|y| \leq 1} y \left(\mathbf{\Lambda}_{*} - \mathbf{\Lambda} \right) (\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y})$$

By construction, $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ and $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}_*, \mathbf{\Lambda}_*; \alpha)$ are bifurcators one another. Now remark that $\mathbf{\Lambda}_* - \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{S}_{\geq}} \mathbf{\Lambda}$ is a finite measure, and let us write $\mathbf{\Lambda}'''_*$ for the push-forward measure of $\mathbf{\Lambda}_* - \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{S}_{\geq}} \mathbf{\Lambda}$ by $(y, \mathbf{y}) \mapsto (y, \mathbf{y})^{\dagger}$. We set $\mathbf{\Lambda}^{\dagger}_* = \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{S}_{\geq}} \mathbf{\Lambda} + \mathbf{\Lambda}'''_*$ and

$$\mathbf{a}_{*}^{\dagger} \coloneqq \mathbf{a}_{*} + \int_{|y| \leq 1} y \left(\mathbf{\Lambda}_{*}^{\dagger} - \mathbf{\Lambda}_{*} \right) (\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}).$$

We define similarly Λ^{\dagger} and a^{\dagger} replacing Λ by Λ^{\dagger} , $\Lambda_* - \mathbf{1}_{S \geq} \Lambda$ by $\mathbf{1}_{S <} \Lambda = \Lambda - \mathbf{1}_{S \geq} \Lambda$ and a_* by a in the construction above. By definiton, we have the identity

$$(\sigma^2,\mathbf{a}^\dagger,\boldsymbol{\Lambda}^\dagger;\boldsymbol{\alpha})=(\sigma^2,\mathbf{a}^\dagger_{\pmb{\ast}},\boldsymbol{\Lambda}^\dagger_{\pmb{\ast}};\boldsymbol{\alpha}),$$

and we deduce from Lemma 6.12 that

$$(\mathbb{Q}_x)_{x>0} = (\mathbb{Q}_x^*)_{x>0},$$

where as usual \mathbb{Q}_x^* stands for the law of the self-similar Markov tree with initial decoration x associated with $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}_*, \mathbf{\Lambda}_*; \alpha)$. Finally consider another characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}_\prec, \mathbf{\Lambda}_\prec; \alpha) \approx$

 $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$. Then it is readily checked that the locally largest bifurcator for $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ is again $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$, from which we conclude that $(\mathbb{Q}_x)_{x>0} = (\mathbb{Q}_x^{\prec})_{x>0}$.

We turn our attention to the necessary condition. Suppose that the laws \mathbb{Q}_x and \mathbb{Q}_x^{\prec} coincide for all x > 0. Comparing for instance the distribution of the height of T under \mathbb{Q}_x , \mathbb{Q}_x^{\prec} , \mathbb{Q}_1 and \mathbb{Q}_1^{\prec} , we immediately see that the exponents of self-similarity α and α_{\prec} must be the same. We can now focus on the case x = 1 and then drop the index x from the notation, i.e. we write as often $\mathbb{Q} = \mathbb{Q}_1$ and $\mathbb{Q}_{\prec} = \mathbb{Q}_1^{\prec}$.

Next, consider the random variable $\int_T g(v)^{\gamma-\alpha}\lambda_T(dv)$, where we recall that λ_T stands for the length (or Lebesgue) measure on T, and we write κ and κ_{\prec} for the cumulant function associated respectively with $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ and $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}_{\prec}, \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\prec}; \alpha)$. According to Proposition 3.11, the variable $\int_T g(v)^{\gamma-\alpha}\lambda_T(dv)$ has expectation $-1/\kappa(\gamma) < \infty$ under \mathbb{Q} and $-1/\kappa_{\prec}(\gamma) < \infty$ under \mathbb{Q}_{\prec} . This forces $\kappa_{\prec}(\gamma) = \kappa(\gamma) < 0$. So we can equip the decorated real tree T with the (finite) weighted length measure $\mathbf{v} = \lambda^{\gamma}$ under \mathbb{Q} as well as under \mathbb{Q}_{\prec} . The identity $\mathbb{Q} = \mathbb{Q}_{\prec}$ then extends to the framework of decorated real trees with a single marked point of Section 6.2. More precisely, we define the law $\widetilde{\mathbb{Q}}^{\gamma}$ (respectively, $\widetilde{\mathbb{Q}}^{\gamma}_{\prec}$) on \mathbb{T}^{\bullet} as in (6.9), that is by first biasing \mathbb{Q} (respectively, \mathbb{Q}_{\prec}) with the variable $\kappa(\gamma)\mathbf{v}(T)$ and then picking a point ρ^{\bullet} in T at random according to the normalized probability measure $\mathbf{v}(dv)/\mathbf{v}(T)$. Obviously, we have again $\widetilde{\mathbb{Q}}^{\gamma} = \widetilde{\mathbb{Q}}^{\gamma}_{\prec}$.

Recall from the preceding section that in this setting, f^{\bullet} denotes the decoration on the marked segment $[[\rho, \rho^{\bullet}]]$ and η^{\bullet} the point process on $[[\rho, \rho^{\bullet}]] \times (0, \infty)$ that records the germs of the decorations of the subtrees dandling from $[[\rho, \rho^{\bullet}]]$, see the proof of Theorem 6.6 for a formal definition. We know from the spinal decomposition, i.e. Theorem 6.6, that the law of $(f^{\bullet}, \eta^{\bullet})$ under $\widetilde{\mathbb{Q}}^{\gamma}$ is P^{γ} , that is that of the self-similar Markov decoration-reproduction process with tilted characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, a_{\gamma}, \Lambda_{\gamma}; \alpha)$, where the drift a_{γ} is given by (6.14) and the generalized Lévy measure Λ_{γ} by (6.12). Using an obvious notation under $\widetilde{\mathbb{Q}}^{\gamma}_{\prec}$, we arrive at the identity $P^{\gamma} = P^{\gamma}_{\prec}$ where the right-hand side is the law of the self-similar Markov decoration-reproduction-reproduction process with tilted characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2_{\prec}, a^{\prec}_{\gamma}, \Lambda^{\prec}_{\gamma}; \alpha)$.

Just in the same way as the distribution of a Lévy process determines its characteristic triplet, one readily sees by undoing the Lamperti transformation that the law of a self-similar Markov decoration-reproduction process with a given exponent of self-similarity α entirely determines its characteristic quadruplet. We infer from above that there is the identity

$$(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}_{\gamma}, \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma}) = (\sigma^2_{\prec}, \mathbf{a}_{\gamma}^{\prec}, \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma}^{\prec}).$$

To conclude the proof of the necessary part, it now suffices to observe from (6.12) that the push-forward of the generalized Lévy measure Λ by the function ord : $S \to S$ that ranks all the terms of (y, \mathbf{y}) in the non-increasing order can be expressed in terms of Λ_{γ} and $\kappa(\gamma)$ via the identity

$$\left(\mathrm{e}^{\gamma y} + \sum_{i \ge 1} \mathrm{e}^{\gamma y_i}\right) \cdot \left(\mathbf{\Lambda} \circ \mathrm{ord}^{-1}\right) (\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) = \left(\left(\mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma} + \kappa(\gamma)\delta_{\{-\infty\}\times\{0, -\infty, \cdots\}}\right) \circ \mathrm{ord}^{-1}\right) (\mathrm{d}y, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}).$$

Recalling that $\kappa(\gamma) = \kappa_{\prec}(\gamma)$, we now see that $\mathbf{\Lambda} \circ \operatorname{ord}^{-1} = \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\prec} \circ \operatorname{ord}^{-1}$. Finally, we check (6.18) using again $\kappa(\gamma) = \kappa_{\prec}(\gamma)$, (3.19), and the Lévy-Khintchine formula (3.11).

We saw in the above proof that the tilted characteristics $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}_{\gamma}, \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma}; \alpha)$ can be recovered from the laws $(\mathbb{Q}_x)_{x>0}$. Those tilted characteristics are in fact more intrinsic that the initial ones since they generically uniquely characterize the law of the ssMt. We say that a generalized Lévy measure $\mathbf{\Lambda}$ is **asymmetric** if there exists a point $\{y_0, (y_1, y_2, ...)\} \in S$ in the support of $\mathbf{\Lambda}$ so that $y_0 > y_1 > -\infty$. Then we have

Corollary 6.13. Suppose that Λ is asymmetric. The law $(\mathbb{Q}_x)_{x>0}$ is uniquely characterized by the data $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}_\gamma, \mathbf{\Lambda}_\gamma; \alpha)$.

Remark that in the binary conservative case, the tilted characteristics are completely described by the sole Lévy–Khintchine exponent ψ_{γ} of the pssMp decoration X_{γ} along the tagged branch since the decoration-reproduction process η_{γ} is given in terms of X_{γ} by (4.14). See the end of the next section for applications.

Proof. We saw in the previous proof that $(\mathbb{Q}_x)_{x>0}$ is characterized by the data of $(\kappa(\gamma), \gamma)$ together with the tilted characteristic quadruplet $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}_\gamma, \mathbf{\Lambda}_\gamma; \alpha)$. Using (6.13), we deduce that the function κ can itself be recovered from $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}_\gamma, \mathbf{\Lambda}_\gamma; \alpha)$ together with the parameter γ . To complete the proof it suffices to show that $\gamma > 0$ can be recovered from the generalized Lévy measure $\mathbf{\Lambda}_\gamma$ only. To prove this, let us denote by $\mathbf{\Lambda}_*$ the generalized Lévy measure of the locally largest bifurcator so that we have

$$\mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma}(\mathrm{d}y,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) = \mathrm{e}^{\gamma y} \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\ast}(\mathrm{d}y,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) + \mathrm{e}^{\gamma y} \cdot \left(\sum_{i \ge 1} \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\ast}^{\backsim i}(\mathrm{d}y,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{y})\right).$$

Since Λ_* is asymmetric (this is equivalent to asking that a bifurcator Λ or even Λ_γ is asymmetric), then there exists a point $(y_0, y_1, y_2, ...) \in S_1$ with $y_0 > y_1 = y_2 = \cdots = y_k > y_{k+1} \ge \cdots \ge -\infty$ in the support of Λ_* . Let us now consider the measure Λ_γ restricted to the vicinity of the points $(y_0, (y_1, y_2, ...))$ and $(y_1, (y_0, y_2, ...))$ in S. Denote them respectively by Λ_γ^0 and Λ_γ^1 . Using the previous display, we deduce that $\Lambda_\gamma^1 \circ \operatorname{Ord}^{-1}$ and Λ_γ^0 are absolutely continuous with respect to each-other in the vicitinity of $(y_0, (y_1, y_2, ...))$ with Radon–Nikodym derivative equal to

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}(\mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma}^{1} \circ \mathrm{Ord}^{-1})}{\mathrm{d}\mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma}^{0}}(y_{0}, (y_{1}, y_{2}, ...)) = \frac{c \cdot \mathrm{e}^{\gamma y_{1}}}{\mathrm{e}^{\gamma y_{0}}},$$

where c > 0 is an explicit constant. Since $y_1 \neq y_0$ are known, this formula thus enables us to recover γ from the knowledge of Λ_{γ} .

In the symmetric case, the previous corollary may not hold. Consider for example the two finite generalized Lévy measures

$$\begin{split} \mathbf{\Lambda} &= \delta_{(-\log 3, (-\log 3, -\log 3, -\omega, \dots))} + 3 \cdot \delta_{(\log 3, (-\infty, -\infty, \dots))} + 7 \cdot \delta_{(-\infty, (-\infty, -\infty, \dots))}, \\ \tilde{\mathbf{\Lambda}} &= 3 \cdot \delta_{(-\log 3, (-\log 3, -\log 3, -\omega, \dots))} + \delta_{(\log 3, (-\infty, -\infty, \dots))} + 7 \cdot \delta_{(-\infty, (-\infty, -\infty, \dots))}. \end{split}$$

Then a straightforward calculation shows that the $(\gamma = 1)$ -tilted characteristics of $(0, 0, \Lambda; \alpha)$ coincide with those of the $(\tilde{\gamma} = 2)$ -tilted characteristics of $(0, 0, \tilde{\Lambda}; \alpha)$.

6.4 Hausdorff dimensions

In this section, we use the spinal decomposition of Theorem 6.6 to determine the Hausdorff dimension of some random sets that appear naturally for self-similar Markov trees satisfying the first Cramer's condition, completing Lemma 3.6 in this context.

Proposition 6.14. Fix $(\sigma^2, \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{\Lambda}; \alpha)$ satisfying Assumption 3.12 for some $\omega_- > 0$. Then \mathbb{P}_1 -a.s., the Hausdorff dimensions of $\partial_0 T$, T and $\operatorname{Hyp}(g)$ are ω_-/α , $1 \lor (\omega_-/\alpha)$ and $2 \lor (\omega_-/\alpha)$ respectively.

Proof. Thanks to Lemma 3.6, we only need to establish that $\dim_H(\partial_0 T) \ge \omega_-/\alpha$, \mathbb{P}_1 -a.s. In this direction, we claim that it suffices to establish that

$$\limsup_{r \to 0} \frac{\mu \left(B_r(\rho^{\bullet}) \right)}{r^{\frac{\omega_-}{\alpha} - \delta}} = 0, \quad \widehat{\mathbb{Q}}_1^{\omega_-} \text{-a.s.}, \tag{6.19}$$

where we write ρ^{\bullet} for the point corresponding in T to the extremity z_{\varnothing} of the ancestral individual $(f_{\varnothing}, \eta_{\varnothing})$, and $B_r(\rho^{\bullet})$ for the closed ball of radius r centered at ρ^{\bullet} . Indeed, recall from Proposition 2.11 that the harmonic measure is supported on $\partial_0 T$, \mathbb{P}_1 - a.s. Since by (6.9) and Theorem 6.6, under $\widehat{\mathbb{Q}}_1^{\omega_-}$, the marked point ρ^{\bullet} is distributed according to $\mu(\mathrm{d}v)/\mu(T)$, it follows from standard density theorems for Hausdorff measures that $\dim_H(\partial_0 T) \ge \omega_-/\alpha$, \mathbb{P}_1 -a.s.

To prove the claim (6.19) recall that, under $\widehat{\mathbb{Q}}_{1}^{\omega_{-}}$, the decoration-reproduction process $(f_{\varnothing}, \eta_{\varnothing})$ of the spine is distributed according to the biased decoration-reproduction kernels $(P_{x}^{\omega_{-}})_{x>0}$. Recall also from Section 5.3 the notation $\check{B}_{a}^{\bullet}(T)$ for the closure of the complement of the hull of radius a when $d_{T}(\rho, \rho^{\bullet}) > a$. By definition, $\check{B}_{a}^{\bullet}(T)$ contains the open ball $B_{r}(\rho^{\bullet})$ for the radius $r = d_{T}(\rho, \rho^{\bullet}) - a$. Finally, fix $\delta > 0$ and for every $\varepsilon > 0$, set $\vartheta_{\varepsilon} := \inf\{t \ge 0 : f_{\varnothing}(t) < \varepsilon\}$. We shall show that for every $\delta_{1}, \delta_{2} > 0$ such that

$$\omega_{-} - \delta_1 > (\alpha + \delta_2)(\omega_{-}/\alpha - \delta), \tag{6.20}$$

we have $\widehat{\mathbb{Q}}_1^{\omega_-}$ -a.s. that for every $k \in \mathbb{N}$ large enough,

$$\mu(\check{B}^{\bullet}_{\vartheta_{2^{-k}}}(T)) \leqslant 2^{-k(\omega_{-}-\delta_{1})} \quad \text{and} \quad 2^{-k(\alpha+\delta_{2})} \leqslant d_{T}(\rho,\rho^{\bullet}) - \vartheta_{2^{-k}}.$$
(6.21)

The desired result (6.19) then follows, since we deduce from the inclusions

$$B_{2^{-k(\alpha+\delta_2)}}(\rho^{\bullet}) \subset B_{d_T(\rho,\rho^{\bullet})-\vartheta_{2^{-k}}}(\rho^{\bullet}) \subset \dot{B}^{\bullet}_{\vartheta_{2^{-k}}}(T)$$

that

$$\mu(B_{2^{-k(\alpha+\delta_2)}}(\rho^{\bullet})) \leq 2^{-k(\omega_--\delta_1)}, \quad \text{for } k \text{ sufficiently large},$$

and we conclude from (6.20).

Let us proceed with the proof of (6.21). First remark that by the Markov property of $(f_{\varnothing}, \eta_{\varnothing})$ of Lemma 5.7 and the branching property, conditionally on $f_{\varnothing}(\vartheta_{\varepsilon})$, the variable $\mu(\check{B}^{\bullet}_{\vartheta_{2^{-k}}}(T))$ is distributed as $\mu(T)$ under $\widehat{\mathbb{Q}}^{\omega_{-}}_{f_{\varnothing}(\vartheta_{\varepsilon})}$. Therefore, by the scaling property combined with the fact that $f_{\varnothing}(\vartheta_{\varepsilon}) \leq \varepsilon$, we get

$$\widehat{\mathbb{Q}}_{1}^{\omega_{-}}\left(\mu\left(\check{B}_{\vartheta_{2^{-k}}}^{\bullet}(T)\right) \geqslant \varepsilon^{\omega_{-}-\delta_{1}}\right) \leqslant \widehat{\mathbb{Q}}_{1}^{\omega_{-}}\left(\mu(T) \geqslant \varepsilon^{-\delta_{1}}\right)$$

Since $\mathbb{E}_1(\mu(T)^p) < \infty$ for some p > 1 appearing in Assumption 3.12, the variable $\mu(T)^{p-1}$ has a finite mean under $\widehat{\mathbb{Q}}_1^{\omega_-}$. By the Markov inequality, the right-hand side of the last display is $O(\varepsilon^{\delta_1(p-1)})$. The first inequality in (6.21) follows by taking $\varepsilon = 2^{-k}$ and applying the Borel– Cantelli lemma. On the other hand, recall that under $\widehat{\mathbb{Q}}_1^{\omega_-}$, the decoration process $f_{\varnothing} = X_{\omega_-}$ along the spine is obtained by performing the Lamperti transformation to a Lévy process ξ_{ω_-} , and from Lemma 6.4 that the latter has Laplace exponent $q \mapsto \kappa(\omega_- + q)$. From basic results on Lévy processes, we have $\xi_{\omega_-}(t) \sim t \cdot \widehat{\mathbb{E}}_1^{\omega_-}(\xi_{\omega_-}(1))$ almost surely as $t \to \infty$, we infer from the Lamperti transformation that a.s. we eventually have

$$2^{-k(\alpha+\delta_2)} \leq d_T(\rho,\rho^{\bullet}) - \vartheta_{2^{-k}}$$

This completes the verification of (6.21) and hence the proof.

6.5 Back to Examples

We now revisit the Examples of Chapter 4 and explicit their spinal decomposition. We also recall some background about stable Lévy processes conditioned to die continuously at zero, since they appear in the ω_{-} -spinal decomposition of many natural examples. Interestingly, we will see that the only spectrally negative β -stable Lévy processes conditioned to die continuously at zero that may appear in binary conservative ssMt are present in Examples 4.6 and 4.10, and satisfy

$$\beta \in (0, 1/2] \cup (1, 3/2].$$

Recall from (6.12) and (6.14) the definition of the tilted characteristics $(\sigma, \mathbf{a}_{\gamma}, \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\gamma}; \alpha)$ in the spinal decomposition (Theorem 6.6) for $\kappa(\gamma) < 0$ or $\gamma = \omega_{-}$ together with Assumption 3.12. Recall also from (6.13) that the Lévy–Khintchine exponent ψ_{γ} of the Lévy process underlying the pssMp X_{γ} of the decoration along the distinguished tagged branch under $\widetilde{\mathbb{Q}}^{\gamma}$ is given by

$$\psi_{\gamma}(q) = \kappa(\gamma + q).$$

Similarly to what we did in the opening of Chapter 4, in the case when the image $\Lambda_{\gamma,0}$ of Λ_{γ} by the application $(y, \mathbf{y}) \mapsto y$ integrates $1 \wedge |y|$ we define the canonical drift coefficient

$$\mathbf{a}_{\gamma}^{\operatorname{can}} \coloneqq \mathbf{a}_{\gamma} - \int \Lambda_{\gamma,0}(\mathrm{d}y) \ y \mathbf{1}_{|y| \leqslant 1}.$$

It is easy to see that when $\kappa(\gamma) \leq 0$ then $\Lambda_{\gamma,0}$ integrates $1 \wedge |y|$ if and only if Λ_0 does and in this case we have

$$\mathbf{a}_{\gamma}^{\mathrm{can}} = \mathbf{a}_{\mathrm{can}} + \sigma^2 \gamma. \tag{6.22}$$

It is rather straightforward to compute the tilted characteristics $(\sigma^2, a_\gamma, \Lambda_\gamma; \alpha)$ in the finite branching activity case, see Examples 4.1, 4.2 and 4.3. We shall do so only in the case $\gamma = \omega_$ to lighten the prose and because there is no killing involved in this case.

- In Example 4.1 we have $\omega_{-} = 1$ and Assumption 3.12 holds. After performing the spinal decomposition with $\gamma = \omega_{-}$ we still have $a_{\gamma}^{can} = 0$, $\sigma^{2} = 0$ and the tilted generalized Lévy measure is merely equal to the initial one, more precisely $\Lambda_{half,\omega_{-}} = \Lambda_{half} \circ \text{Ord}^{-1}$. The tagged branch thus evolves as a standard branch in this model.
- In Example 4.2 we have $\omega_{-} = 1$ and Assumption 3.12 holds. After performing the spinal decomposition with $\gamma = \omega_{-}$ we still have $a_{\gamma}^{can} = -1$, $\sigma^{2} = 0$ and the tilted generalized Lévy measure is twice the original one, more precisely $\Lambda_{two,\omega_{-}} = 2 \times \Lambda_{two} \circ \text{Ord}^{-1}$. Along the tagged branch, the intensity of splittings is twice that of a standard branch. Undoing the Lamperti transformation we recover the famous spine decomposition of Yule trees, see e.g. [53, Proposition 5].
- In Example 4.3 we have $\omega_{-} = -a_{can} \sqrt{a_{can}^2 2}$ and Assumption 3.12 holds as long as $a_{can} < -\sqrt{2}$. After performing the spinal decomposition with $\gamma = \omega_{-}$ we still have $\sigma^2 = 1$, the tilted generalized Lévy measure is again $\Lambda_{two,\omega_{-}} = 2 \times \Lambda_{two} \circ \text{Ord}^{-1}$ and the canonical drift gets changed to $a_{\gamma}^{can} = -\sqrt{a_{can}^2 - 2}$ using (6.22). In particular, the intensity of splittings along the tagged branch is multiplied by two as in the previous case, and the decoration $X_{\omega_{-}}$ evolves as a Bessel process with dimension $2a_{\gamma}^{can} + 2$.

Let us now move to examples with an infinite branching activity, starting with Example 4.5. We have $\omega_{-} = 2$ and Assumption 3.12 holds. After performing the spinal decomposition with $\gamma = \omega_{-}$, we still have $a_{\gamma}^{can} = -1$, $\sigma^2 = 0$ and the tilted generalized Lévy measure is the sum of the original one Λ and a finite measure Λ' given by

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} F(\mathbf{e}^{y_0}, (\mathbf{e}^{y_1}, \mathbf{e}^{y_2}, ...)) \mathbf{\Lambda}'(\mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) = 2 \int_0^1 \mathrm{d}u \ F(u, (1, 0, 0, ...)).$$

In probabilistic terms, this means that the decoration $X_{\omega_{-}}$ along the tagged branch is a pssMp which evolves as follows: starting from a value x, it decreases until $x \cdot (1 - \sqrt{U})$ as a standard branch, and then jumps to $x \cdot (1 - \sqrt{U}) \cdot V$ where U, V are independent and uniform on [0, 1]. Afterwards, the evolution iterates the same dynamic.

The next, and perhaps one of the most important, example is given by the Brownian CRT with mass 1, see Example 4.6. It is an example of conservative fragmentation so we have $\omega_{-} = 1$
and Assumption 3.12 holds. The spinal decomposition with $\gamma = \omega_{-}$ has characteristics $\sigma^{2} = 0$, canonical drift $a_{can} = 0$ and the tilted generalized Lévy measure is

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} F(\mathrm{e}^{y_0}, (\mathrm{e}^{y_1}, \ldots)) \, \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\mathrm{Bro},\omega_-}(\mathrm{d}y_0, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{y}) = \sqrt{\frac{2}{\pi}} \int_0^1 F(x, 1-x, 0, 0, \ldots) \cdot x \cdot \frac{\mathrm{d}x}{(x(1-x))^{3/2}}.$$

In particular, the Lévy–Khintchine exponent of the underlying Lévy process of the pssMp decoration $X_{\omega_{-}}$ along the tagged branch is

$$\psi_{\omega_{-}}(z) = \kappa_{\mathrm{Bro}}(z+\omega_{-}) = -2\sqrt{2} \cdot \frac{\Gamma(z+\frac{1}{2})}{\Gamma(z)}.$$

We deduce from [135, Proposition 1] (see [89, Chapter 5] for more general results that we shall use below) that the decoration along the tagged branch $X_{\omega_{-}}$ has the law of the opposite of a stable subordinator of index 1/2 starting from 1, conditioned to visit 0, and finally killed when hitting 0. See below for details. Notice that thanks to the conservative and binary properties, the decoration-reproduction $\eta_{\omega_{-}}$ is recovered from $X_{\omega_{-}}$ using (4.14). Interestingly, the reproduction process bears a close relation to the Poisson–Dirichlet distribution with parameters (1/2, 1/2); see [135, Theorem 1]. A similar phenomenon occurs in the spinal decomposition of the stable trees of Example 4.7. Again, since the fragmentation is conservative we have $\omega_{-} = 1$ and Assumption 3.12 holds. As above, the decoration along the tagged branch has the same law as the opposite of a stable subordinator of index $1 - 1/\beta$ starting from 1, conditioned to visit 0, and finally killed when hitting 0; see [135, Proposition 1] and also [113, Proposition 1]. See also below for details. Since this case is not binary, the decoration–reproduction process is more involved, as above it bears close relation with the Poisson–Dirichlet distribution with parameter $(1 - \frac{1}{\beta}, 1 - \frac{1}{\beta})$, see [113, 135] for details.

Finally, let us consider the family of Examples 4.10. Recall that for $\mathbf{a} \in (0, 1]$ and $\mathbf{b} \in (0, 1/2]$ the characteristics ($\sigma^2 = 0, \mathbf{a}_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}, \mathbf{\Lambda}_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}; \alpha$) yield a ssMt for which $\omega_- = \mathbf{a} + 2\mathbf{b}$ and $\omega_+ = \mathbf{a} + 2\mathbf{b} + 1$ and for which Assumption 3.12 always holds. We introduce the notation

$$\beta = a + b$$
, and $\varrho = \frac{a}{a + b}$.

Then using (4.16) and Lemma 6.4 we see that the Lévy–Khintchine exponent of the pssMp decoration along the ω_{-} -tagged branch is given by

$$\psi_{\omega_{-}}(z) = -\Gamma(1 + \mathbf{a} - z)\Gamma(\mathbf{b} + z)\frac{\sin(\pi z)}{\pi}.$$

Using [89, Theorem 5.15] we deduce that in the ω_{-} - spine decomposition of those ssMt, the decoration $X_{\omega_{-}}$ along the tagged branch evolves as a stable Lévy process with parameters (β, ϱ) conditioned to die continuously at 0. Since the generalized Lévy measure is conservative (4.9) and binary (4.12), the decoration-reproduction process is recovered from $X_{\omega_{-}}$ using (4.14). In the case of the overlay Example 4.11, the decoration $X_{\omega_{-}}$ in the ω_{-} -spinal decomposition is a so-called ricocheted stable process, introduced by Budd [41] and recently studied in [90, 136].

The critical case Example 4.12 is left aside since Assumption 3.12 does not hold, see Section 3.4 for a discussion.

We saw in Examples 4.6, 4.7 and 4.10 the appearance of conditioned stable processes as the pssMp decoration along the tagged branch of a ssMt. We will actually show that not all such processes can appear in spine decomposition of binary conservative ssMt. Let us first give some background on stable Lévy processes, their conditioned versions and their relations with hypergeometric Lévy processes to unify the results. Recall that a Lévy process $(\xi_t)_{t\geq 0}$ is **stable** with index $\alpha \in (0, 2]$ if it satisfies the scaling relation $c^{-1} \cdot (\xi(c^{\alpha}t))_{t\geq 0} = (\xi(t))_{t\geq 0}$ in law. Up to dilation, they can be classified by their index index of similarly $\alpha \in (0, 2]$ together with the positivity parameter $\rho \geq 0$ given by $\rho = \mathbb{P}(\xi(t) \geq 0)$. Specifically, if

$$(\alpha, \varrho) \in \left\{ \alpha \in (0, 1), \varrho \in [0, 1] \right\} \cup \left\{ \alpha = 1, \varrho = 1/2 \right\} \cup \left\{ \alpha \in (1, 2), \varrho \in [1 - \frac{1}{\alpha}, \frac{1}{\alpha}] \right\},$$

their Lévy measure is given by

$$\Pi(\mathrm{d}x) = \frac{\mathrm{d}x}{|x|^{\alpha+1}} \left(\Gamma(1+\alpha) \frac{\sin(\pi\alpha\varrho)}{\pi} \mathbf{1}_{x>0} + \Gamma(1+\alpha) \frac{\sin(\pi\alpha(1-\varrho))}{\pi} \mathbf{1}_{x<0} \right).$$

The case $\alpha = 2$ is the case of Brownian motion (no jumps). We refer to [15, Chapter VIII] or [89, Chapter 4] for details. A stable Lévy process naturally gives rise to a pssMp without performing the Lamperti transformation: if ξ is an α -stable Lévy process starting from 1, then the **censored** process ξ^{\dagger} defined by

$$\xi^{\dagger}(t) := \xi(t) \mathbf{1}_{t \leq T_{\mathbb{R}_{-}}}, \quad \text{with } T_{\mathbb{R}_{-}} := \inf \left\{ t \ge 0 : \xi(t) < 0 \right\},$$

is a pssMp. There are other ways to build pssMp from ξ using *h*-transformations, see [43]. More precisely, recall that $h : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+$ is a positive harmonic function for ξ^{\dagger} if for each x > 0 we have

$$h(x) = \mathbb{E}_x \left(h(\xi^{\dagger}(t)) \mathbf{1}_{t < T_{\mathbb{R}_-}} \right).$$

Given such a harmonic function, it is possible to define a new process ξ^h by the formula

$$\mathbb{P}_x(\xi^h \in A) = \frac{1}{h(x)} \mathbb{P}_x\left(\xi^\dagger \in A \cdot h(\xi^\dagger(t))\mathbf{1}_{t < T_{\mathbb{R}_-}}\right),$$

where A is measurable with respect to \mathcal{F}_t (a priori it is unclear whether the obtained process is conservative or not, but it will be the case in what follows). It turns out that for stable Lévy processes, any positive harmonic function for ξ^{\dagger} is a linear combination of the two functions

$$h^{\uparrow}(x) = x^{\alpha(1-\varrho)}, \quad \text{and} \quad h^{\downarrow}(x) = x^{\alpha(1-\varrho)-1},$$

see [133]. The two processes ξ^{\uparrow} and ξ^{\downarrow} obtained this way are respectively called the (α, ϱ) -stable Lévy processes conditioned to survive, resp. to die continuously at 0, since they can be alternatively obtained by a limiting conditioning procedure associated to their names. See [89,

Chapter 5] or [45] for details. Then the three processes $\xi^{\dagger}, \xi^{\downarrow}, \xi^{\uparrow}$ are positive self-similar Markov processes, for which it is possible to compute the characteristics of the underlying Lévy process in the Lamperti transformation [43] (beware, those are not stable processes anymore). To present them in a unified way, it is convenient to introduce the formalism of hypergeometric pssMp and Lévy processes. Recall that a pssMp is called hypergeometric if the underlying Lévy-Khintchine exponent is of the form

$$\psi(z) = -\frac{\Gamma(1-\zeta+\upsilon-z)}{\Gamma(1-\zeta-z)} \cdot \frac{\Gamma(\hat{\zeta}+\hat{\upsilon}+z)}{\Gamma(\hat{\zeta}+z)},\tag{6.23}$$

where $(\varsigma, \upsilon, \hat{\varsigma}, \hat{\upsilon})$ belongs to the admissible set of parameters $\{\varsigma \leq 1, \upsilon \in [0, 1), \hat{\varsigma} \geq 0, \hat{\upsilon} \in (0, 1)\}^2$ We refer and use the same notation as in [87] where we replaced β by ς and γ by υ to avoid conflict in the notation. In particular, it is proved there that the pssMp $\xi^{\dagger}, \xi^{\downarrow}$ and ξ^{\uparrow} are hypergeometric with parameters

	ς	v	ŝ	\hat{v}
ξ^{\dagger}	$1 - \alpha(1 - \varrho)$	$\alpha \varrho$	$1 - \alpha(1 - \varrho)$	$\alpha(1-\varrho)$
ξ^{\uparrow}	1	$\alpha \varrho$	1	$\alpha(1-\varrho)$
ξ^{\downarrow}	0	$\alpha \varrho$	0	$\alpha(1-\varrho)$

Let us now examine which of the pssMp $\xi^{\downarrow}, \xi^{\dagger}$ can arise as the decoration along a tagged branch in a conservative and binary ssMt. We shall actually consider the case where the generalized Lévy measure Λ is binary, and **almost conservative** meaning that the only possible loss of mass during splitting event is due to a killing:

$$\mathbf{\Lambda}\Big(\Big\{(y_0, (y_1, ...)): \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} e^{y_j} \neq 1\Big\}\Big) = \mathbf{\Lambda}\big(\{(-\infty, (-\infty, -\infty...))\}\big),$$
(6.24)

note that in this case the decoration-reproduction process η is still recovered from the pssMp evolution as in (4.14) except that the final jump does not yield to an atom in the decorationreproduction. Since we are in the spectrally negative case, we shall treat separately the subordinator case $\alpha \in (0, 1)$ and the case $\alpha \in (1, 2)$. In the case $\alpha \in (0, 1)$, consider the opposite of a α -stable subordinator started from 1 either killed ξ^{\dagger} when reaching \mathbb{R}_{-} or conditioned ξ^{\downarrow} to die continuously at 0. Then we have $\varrho = 0$. The Lévy-Khintchine exponent in the Lamperti representation is explicit and given by

$$\psi_{\alpha}^{\dagger}(z) = -\frac{\Gamma(1+z)}{\Gamma(1-\alpha+z)}, \quad \text{and} \quad \psi_{\alpha}^{\downarrow}(z) = -\frac{\Gamma(\alpha+z)}{\Gamma(z)}.$$
 (6.25)

By [89, Theorem 4.6 (ii)], their Lévy measures are, after a push-forward by $x \mapsto e^x$, respectively given by

$$\pi_{\alpha}^{\dagger}(\mathrm{d}x) = \frac{-1}{\Gamma(-\alpha)} \cdot \frac{\mathrm{d}x}{(1-x)^{1+\alpha}} \mathbf{1}_{x \in [0,1]}, \quad \text{and} \quad \pi_{\alpha}^{\downarrow}(\mathrm{d}x) = -\frac{-1}{\Gamma(-\alpha)} \cdot \frac{\mathrm{d}x}{x^{1-\alpha}(1-x)^{1+\alpha}} \mathbf{1}_{x \in [0,1]}.$$

²To be precise, the borderline case v = 0 is often excluded in the definition. Nonetheless, it can be added to the family of hypergeometric processes thanks to Proposition 4.1 and Theorem 4.4 in [89].

Moreover, we infer from (6.25) that their killing rate are $\frac{1}{\Gamma(1-\alpha)}$ and 0 respectively. In order to obtain ξ^{\dagger} and ξ^{\downarrow} as tilted versions of a characteristic quadruplet $(a_*, \sigma_*^2, \Lambda_*; \alpha_*)$, we must have $a_*^{\text{can}} = \sigma_* = 0$ and $\alpha_* = \alpha$; where we use the transparent notation a_*^{can} for the associated canonical drift. Furthermore, without loss of generality we may assume that Λ_* is a locally largest generalized Lévy measure, and by (6.26) and the almost conservative assumption it must be of the form:

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} F(e^{y_0}, (e^{y_1}, e^{y_2}, ...) \mathbf{\Lambda}_*(dy_0, d\mathbf{y})$$

$$:= \int_{1/2}^1 \frac{-1}{\Gamma(-\alpha)} \cdot \frac{dx}{(x(1-x))^{1+\alpha}} F(x, (1-x, 0, 0, ...)) + \mathbf{k}_* \cdot F(0, (0, ...)), \qquad (6.26)$$

for some constant $k_* \ge 0$ corresponding to the killing rate. Recalling (6.11), we see that we must tilt the latter by $\gamma = \alpha + 1$ in the case of ξ^{\dagger} and $\gamma = 2\alpha$ in the case of ξ^{\downarrow} . Finally using the (6.13) combined with the almost conservative assumption, we infer that we have to take $k_* = -\psi^{\dagger}_{\alpha}(-\alpha)$ for ξ^{\dagger} and $k_* = -\psi^{\downarrow}_{\alpha}(1-2\alpha)$ for ξ^{\downarrow} . Performing the calculation, it turns out that

$$\psi_{\alpha}^{\dagger}(-\alpha) = \psi_{\alpha}^{\downarrow}(1-2\alpha) = \frac{-\Gamma(-\alpha)}{2\Gamma(-2\alpha)} = \frac{-4^{\alpha}\sqrt{\pi}}{\Gamma(1/2-\alpha)}$$

and the above display is non-positive if and only if $\alpha \in (0, 1/2]$. So, to summarize, the processes ξ^{\dagger} and ξ^{\downarrow} can be obtained as the decoration processes along the tagged branch in a ssMt only when $\alpha \in (0, 1/2]$, and in this case we can even use the same ssMt. Also, note that the associated generalized Lévy measure has killing in all cases except for $\alpha = 1/2$.

The case when $\alpha \in (1,2)$ is very similar except that some care is needed to deal correctly with compensation. The spectrally negative case correspond to $\rho = \frac{1}{\alpha}$. The Lévy–Khintchine exponents are now given by

$$\psi_{\alpha}^{\dagger}(z) = \frac{1}{\pi} \left(\Gamma(\alpha - z) \Gamma(1 + z) \sin(\pi(\alpha - z)) \right) \quad \text{and} \quad \psi_{\alpha}^{\downarrow}(z) = \frac{1}{\pi} \left(-\Gamma(2 - z) \Gamma(\alpha - 1 + z) \sin(\pi z) \right),$$

and the underlying Lévy measures are, after a push-forward by $x \mapsto e^x$, similarly given by

$$\pi_{\alpha}^{\dagger}(\mathrm{d}x) = \frac{-\Gamma(\alpha+1)\sin(\alpha\pi)}{\pi} \frac{\mathrm{d}x}{(1-x)^{1+\alpha}} \quad \text{and} \quad \pi_{\alpha}^{\downarrow}(\mathrm{d}x) = \frac{-\Gamma(\alpha+1)\sin(\alpha\pi)}{\pi} \frac{\mathrm{d}x}{x^{2-\alpha}(1-x)^{1+\alpha}}.$$

As above, those measures are necessarily obtained by starting from a locally largest of the form

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} F(e^{y_0}, (e^{y_1}, e^{y_2}, ...) \mathbf{\Lambda}_*(dy_0, d\mathbf{y})$$

$$:= \int_{1/2}^1 \frac{-\Gamma(\alpha + 1)\sin(\alpha \pi)}{\pi} \frac{dx}{(x(1-x))^{1+\alpha}} F(x, (1-x, 0, 0, ...)) + \mathbf{k}_* \cdot F(0, (0, ...)),$$

after tilting by $\gamma = \alpha + 1$ in the case of ξ^{\dagger} and by $\gamma = 2\alpha - 1$ in the case of ξ^{\downarrow} . The drift is then adjusted in the characteristics of the ssMt to match the one obtained in ψ^{\dagger}_{α} or $\psi^{\downarrow}_{\alpha}$. As above, the only condition to check is that the killing rate is non-negative. Using a formal calculation software, it is possible to obtain a closed formula for the cumulant function in terms of the killing rate, and we get the condition $k_* = \frac{-4^{\alpha}\sqrt{\pi}}{\Gamma(1/2-\alpha)}$, in both regimes. The latter is non-negative if and only if $\alpha \in (1, 3/2]$. Notice in particular, the perhaps striking fact that the only stable processes conditioned to die continuously at 0 that can appear as the decoration X_{γ} in a binary conservative ssMt without killing are the 1/2 and 3/2-stable spectrally negative cases.

Comments and bibliographical notes

The notion of spinal decomposition is one of the most useful and powerful tools in the study of branching structures. It can be traced back at least to Kahane & Peyrière [85], while the first geometric formulation on trees is due to Chauvin & Rouault [46]. It has been famously popularized in the 90's by Lyons, Pemantle and Peres [111, 110] and has found numerous applications, notably in branching random walk theory, see [132]. In a context close to ours, these tools have been applied also for growth-fragmentation in [22] and branching Lévy processes [25].

The notion of bifurcators has already been introduced by Pitman & Winkel in the setting of fragmentations trees by [123] and by Shi [131] for growth-fragmentations processes. Section 6.3 build upon these works. See [22, Section 5] for a similar use of the tilted characteristics in the growth-fragmentation case.

The **profile** of a random measured (decorated) tree $\mathbf{T} = (T, d_T, \rho, g, \nu)$ is the push forward of ν by the distance to the origin $x \in T \mapsto d_T(\rho, x)$. After size-biaising by the total mass, it is related to the law of $d_T(\rho, \rho^{\bullet})$ defined in (6.9). The profile has been studied in details in the fragmentation [76] and the growth-fragmentation [72] cases. In particular, it is proved there that in the case of the harmonic measure, the profile has a continuous density if and only if the selfsimilarity exponent α is strictly larger than ω_{-} . In the case of the Brownian CRT of Example 4.6, the profile is famously linked to Ray-Knight theorems and a similar phenomenon, though more complicated, has been established in the case of the Brownian growth-fragmentation tree of Example 4.9, see [100, 107, 44]. We wonder whether a similar Markov property of local times holds in a greater generality.

Chapter 7

Appendix

This appendix contains certain results which may be of broader interest.

Lemma 7.1. Let ξ be a Lévy process (possibly with killing) and denote its law by P. We write ψ for its Laplace exponent as defined in Section 3.2; see (3.10). We further assume that there exists $\gamma > 0$ such that $\psi(\gamma) < 0$. Then, we have

$$E\left(\sup_{t\geq 0}\exp\left(\gamma\xi(t)\right)\right) < \infty \quad and \quad E\left(\left(\int_{0}^{\zeta}\exp(\alpha\xi(t))dt\right)^{\gamma/\alpha}\right) < \infty, \tag{7.1}$$

for every $\alpha > 0$, where ζ stands for the lifetime of ξ .

Proof. We work under the assumption of the lemma for some $\gamma > 0$ and we set $I = \int_0^\infty \exp(\gamma \xi(t)) dt$, with the usual convention $\xi(t) = -\infty$, for every $t \ge \zeta$. Then remark that by Fubini:

$$E\Big(\int_0^\infty \exp(\gamma\xi(t))\mathrm{d}t\Big) = \int_0^\infty E\Big(\exp(\gamma\xi(t))\Big)\mathrm{d}t = \int_0^\infty \exp(t\psi(\gamma))\mathrm{d}t = -\frac{1}{\psi(\gamma)} < \infty.$$

The idea now is to use the variable I to control the expectations appearing in (7.1). In this direction, we fix b > 0 such that $P_1(I \ge b) > 0$, and, for every r > 0, we introduce the stopping time $T_r := \inf\{s \ge 0 : \xi(s) \ge \log(r)/\gamma\}$. An application of the Markov property then yields

$$P(I \ge b \cdot r) \ge P(\{T_r < \infty\} \cap \{\int_{T_r}^{\infty} \exp(\gamma(\xi(t) - \xi(T_r))) dt \ge b \cdot r \exp(-\gamma\xi(T_r))\})$$
$$\ge P(T_r < \infty) \cdot P(I \ge b),$$

where in the second line we used that $\xi(T_r) \ge \log(r)/\gamma$ on the event $\{T_r < \infty\}$. Henceforth, we have

$$P\Big(\sup_{t\ge 0}\exp(\gamma\xi(t))\ge r\Big)\leqslant \frac{P(I\ge br)}{P(I\ge b)},\quad \text{ for } r>0.$$

Now, an application of Fubini gives:

$$E\Big(\sup_{t\ge 0}\exp\left(\gamma\xi(t)\right)\Big) = \int_0^\infty P\Big(\sup_{t\ge 0}\exp(\gamma\xi)\ge r\Big)\mathrm{d}r \leqslant \int_0^\infty \frac{P(I\ge br)}{P(I\ge b)}\mathrm{d}r = \frac{E_1(I)}{b\cdot P_1(I\ge b)} <\infty.$$
(7.2)

Let us focus on the variable $\int_0^\infty \exp(\alpha\xi(t)) dt$, which belongs to the family of exponential functionals of Lévy processes. This family of variables has already been studied in depth [30], and analog results to the second inequality in (7.1) can be found in the literature. For instance, see Rivero [128, Lemma 3] for the case when the killing component is null, and [127, Lemma 2] for the case when $\alpha > \gamma$. Unfortunately, we have not been able to find a reference that holds under our assumptions; therefore, we adapt, with minor modifications, the latter proofs. In this direction, notice that

$$E\Big(\Big(\int_0^s \exp(\alpha\xi(t)) \mathrm{d}t\Big)^{\frac{\gamma}{\alpha}}\Big) = \frac{\gamma}{\alpha} E\Big(\int_0^s \exp\left(\gamma\xi(u)\right) \mathbf{1}_{u < \zeta}\Big(\int_u^\infty \exp\left(\alpha(\xi(t) - \xi(u))\right) \mathrm{d}t\Big)^{\frac{\gamma}{\alpha} - 1} \mathrm{d}u\Big),$$

for every $s \ge 0$. Moreover, the Markov property entails that

$$E\left(\left(\int_0^s \exp(\alpha\xi(t))dt\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{\alpha}}\right) = \frac{\gamma}{\alpha} E\left(\int_0^s \exp\left(\gamma\xi(u)\right)du\right) \cdot E\left(\left(\int_0^\infty \left(\exp\left(\alpha\xi(t)\right)dt\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{\alpha}-1}\right).$$

Finally, since $\int_0^s \exp(\alpha\xi(t)) dt \leq s \cdot \sup_{t \in [0,s]} \exp(\xi(t))$, we derive from (7.2) that the previous display is finite for every $s \ge 0$. As a consequence, we get $E\left(\left(\int_0^\infty \exp\left(\alpha\xi(t)\right)dt\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{\alpha}-1}\right) < \infty$, and, by monotone convergence taking the limit when $s \to \infty$, we obtain that:

$$E\left(\left(\int_{0}^{\infty} \exp(\alpha\xi(t))dt\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{\alpha}}\right) = \frac{\gamma}{\alpha}E(I) \cdot E\left(\left(\int_{0}^{\infty} \left(\exp\left(\alpha\xi(t)\right)dt\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{\alpha}-1}\right) < \infty,$$
mpletes the proof of the lemma.

which completes the proof of the lemma.

Lemma 7.2 (A law of semi-large numbers). Let $(X_i : i \ge 1)$ be a uniformly integrable family of independent real random variables of mean 1. For any $\delta \in (0,1)$, there exists some constant $C_{\delta} > 0$ such that for any sequence of non-negative numbers $(x_i : i \ge 1)$ of sum $\mathbf{s} = \sum_i x_i < \infty$, the random sum $S = \sum_i X_i \cdot x_i$ satisfies

$$\mathbb{P}\left(|S-\mathbf{s}| \ge \delta \mathbf{s}\right) \le \delta + \frac{C_{\delta}}{\mathbf{s}} \sup_{i \ge 1} x_i.$$

Proof. Fix $\delta \in (0, 1)$, and for every $i \ge 1$ set $Y_i := X_i - 1$. In particular, $(Y_i : i \ge 1)$ is a uniformly integrable family of independent centered random variables and thus we can find $M_{\delta} > 1$ such that $\mathbb{E}(|Y_i|\mathbf{1}_{|Y_i|>M_{\delta}}) \leq \delta^2/2$, for $i \geq 1$. Next, using the triangle inequality, we write:

$$\mathbb{P}\left(|S-\mathbf{s}| \ge \delta \mathbf{s}\right) = \mathbb{P}\left(\left|\sum_{i\ge 1} Y_i x_i\right| \ge \delta \mathbf{s}\right) \le \mathbb{P}\left(\left|\sum_{i\ge 1} Y_i \mathbf{1}_{|Y_i|>M_{\delta}} x_i\right| \ge \frac{\delta \mathbf{s}}{2}\right) + \mathbb{P}\left(\left|\sum_{i\ge 1} Y_i \mathbf{1}_{|Y_i|\le M_{\delta}} x_i\right| \ge \frac{\delta \mathbf{s}}{2}\right)$$

Let us now bound each term separately. On one hand, an application of Markov inequality gives:

$$\mathbb{P}\Big(\Big|\sum_{i\geq 1}Y_i\mathbf{1}_{|Y_i|>M_{\delta}}x_i\Big|\geq \frac{\delta\mathbf{s}}{2}\Big)\leqslant \frac{2}{\delta\mathbf{s}}\sum_{i\geq 1}\mathbb{E}(|Y_i|\mathbf{1}_{|Y_i|>M_{\delta}})x_i\leqslant \delta.$$

On the other hand, using that $\mathbb{E}(\sum_{i\geq 1} Y_i x_i) = 0$, it is plain that the truncated sum TS := $\sum_{i \ge 1} Y_i \mathbf{1}_{|Y_i| < M_{\delta}} x_i$ has mean in $[-\delta^2 \mathbf{s}/2, \delta^2 \mathbf{s}/2]$ and by independence its variance is bounded above by $4M_{\delta}^2 \sum_{i \ge 1} x_i^2$. Therefore, the triangle inequality followed by a classical application of Chebytchev inequality entails that

$$\mathbb{P}\Big(\big|\mathrm{TS}\big| \ge \frac{\delta \mathbf{s}}{2}\Big) \le \frac{16M_{\delta}^2 \sum_{i\ge 1} x_i^2}{(\delta-\delta^2)^2 \mathbf{s}^2} \le \frac{16M_{\delta}^2}{(\delta-\delta^2)^2 \mathbf{s}} \sup_{i\ge 1} x_i.$$

This completes the proof of the lemma.

Bibliography

- [1] C. ABRAHAM AND J.-F. LE GALL, Excursion theory for Brownian motion indexed by the Brownian tree, J. Eur. Math. Soc., 20 (2018), pp. 2951–3016.
- [2] R. ABRAHAM AND J.-F. DELMAS, Williams' decomposition of the Lévy continuum random tree and simultaneous extinction probability for populations with neutral mutations, Stochastic Process. Appl., 119 (2009), pp. 1124–1143.
- [3] R. ABRAHAM, J.-F. DELMAS, AND P. HOSCHEIT, <u>A note on the</u> <u>Gromov-Hausdorff-Prokhorov distance between (locally) compact metric measure</u> spaces, Electron. J. Probab., 18 (2013).
- [4] —, <u>Exit times for an increasing Lévy tree-valued process</u>, Probability Theory and Related Fields, 159 (2014), pp. 357–403.
- [5] R. ABRAHAM, J.-F. DELMAS, AND M. NASSIF, <u>Global regime for general additive</u> <u>functionals of conditioned Bienaymé-Galton-Watson trees</u>, Probability Theory and Related Fields, (2022), pp. 1–75.
- [6] E. AÏDÉKON AND W. DA SILVA, <u>Growth-fragmentation process embedded in a planar</u> <u>Brownian excursion</u>, Probability Theory and Related Fields, 183 (2022), pp. 125–166.
- [7] M. ALBENQUE, N. HOLDEN, AND X. SUN, <u>Scaling limit of triangulations of polygons</u>, Electron. J. Probab., 25 (2020).
- [8] D. ALDOUS, The continuum random tree. I, Ann. Probab., 19 (1991), pp. 1–28.
- [9] —, <u>The continuum random tree. II. An overview</u>, in Stochastic analysis (Durham, 1990), vol. 167 of London Math. Soc. Lecture Note Ser., Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge, 1991, pp. 23–70.
- [10] G. ALSMEYER AND D. KUHLBUSCH, Double martingale structure and existence of φ -moments for weighted branching processes, Münster Journal of Mathematics.
- [11] K. B. ATHREYA AND P. E. NEY, <u>Branching processes</u>, vol. 196 of Die Grundlehren der mathematischen Wissenschaften, Springer-Verlag, 1972.

- [12] M. T. BARLOW, D. A. CROYDON, AND T. KUMAGAI, <u>Subsequential scaling limits of simple random walk on the two-dimensional uniform spanning tree</u>, The Annals of Probability, 45 (2017), pp. 4–55.
- [13] G. BEER, <u>A natural topology for upper semicontinuous functions and a Baire category</u> dual for convergence in measure, Pacific Journal of Mathematics, 96 (1981), pp. 251–263.
- [14] N. BERESTYCKI, E. POWELL, AND G. RAY, <u>A characterisation of the Gaussian free field</u>, Probability Theory and Related Fields, 176 (2020), pp. 1259–1301.
- [15] J. BERTOIN, <u>Lévy processes</u>, vol. 121 of Cambridge Tracts in Mathematics, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1996.
- [16] —, <u>A fragmentation process connected to Brownian motion</u>, Probab. Theory Related Fields, 117 (2000), pp. 289–301.
- [17] —, Self-similar fragmentations, Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Probab. Statist., 38 (2002).
- [18] —, <u>Random Fragmentations and Coagulation Processes</u>, no. 102 in Cambridge Studies in Advanced Mathematics, Cambridge University Press, 2006.
- [19] —, The area of a self-similar fragmentation, ALEA, 9 (2012), pp. 53–66.
- [20] —, <u>Compensated fragmentation processes and limits of dilated fragmentations</u>, The Annals of Probability, (2016), pp. 1254–1284.
- [21] —, Markovian growth-fragmentation processes, Bernoulli, 23 (2017), pp. 1082–1101.
- [22] J. BERTOIN, T. BUDD, N. CURIEN, AND I. KORTCHEMSKI, <u>Martingales in self-similar</u> growth-fragmentations and their connections with random planar maps, Probab. Theory Related Fields, 172 (2018), pp. 663–724.
- [23] J. BERTOIN, N. CURIEN, AND I. KORTCHEMSKI, <u>Random planar maps and</u> growth-fragmentations, Ann. Probab., 46 (2018), pp. 207–260.
- [24] J. BERTOIN AND I. KORTCHEMSKI, <u>Self-similar scaling limits of Markov chains on the</u> positive integers, The Annals of Applied Probability, (2016), pp. 2556–2595.
- [25] J. BERTOIN AND B. MALLEIN, <u>Biggins' martingale convergence for branching Lévy</u> processes, Electron. Commun. Probab., 23 (2018).
- [26] —, <u>Infinitely ramified point measures and branching Lévy processes</u>, Ann. Probab., 47 (2019), pp. 1619–1652.
- [27] J. BERTOIN AND G. MIERMONT, <u>The cut-tree of large Galton-Watson trees and the</u> Brownian CRT, Ann. Appl. Probab., 23 (2013), pp. 1469–1493.

- [28] J. BERTOIN AND R. STEPHENSON, Local explosion in self-similar growth-fragmentation processes, Electronic Communications in Probability, 21 (2016), pp. 1–12.
- [29] J. BERTOIN AND A. R. WATSON, <u>The strong Malthusian behavior of</u> growth-fragmentation processes, Annales Henri Lebesgue, 3 (2020), pp. 795–823.
- [30] J. BERTOIN AND M. YOR, <u>Exponential functionals of Lévy processes</u>, Probability Surveys, 2 (2005).
- [31] J. BETTINELLI, E. JACOB, AND G. MIERMONT, <u>The scaling limit of uniform random</u> plane maps, via the Ambjørn-Budd bijection, Electronic J. Probab., 19 (2014).
- [32] J. BETTINELLI AND G. MIERMONT, <u>Compact Brownian surfaces I: Brownian disks</u>, Probab. Theory Related Fields, 167 (2017), pp. 555–614.
- [33] J. D. BIGGINS, <u>Martingale convergence in the branching random walk</u>, J. Appl. Prob., 14 (1977), pp. 25–37.
- [34] J. D. BIGGINS, <u>Uniform convergence of martingales in the branching random walk</u>, The Annals of Probability, 20 (1992), pp. 137–151.
- [35] J. D. BIGGINS AND A. E. KYPRIANOU, <u>Measure change in multitype branching</u>, Advances in Applied Probability, 36 (2004), pp. 544–581.
- [36] J. BIGGINS AND A. KYPRIANOU, Fixed points of the smoothing transform: the boundary case., Electronic Communications in Probability, 10 (2005), pp. 609–631.
- [37] A. BLANC-RENAUDIE, <u>Compactness and fractal dimensions of inhomogeneous continuum</u> random trees, Probability Theory and Related Fields, 185 (2023), pp. 961–991.
- [38] J. BORGA, W. DA SILVA, AND E. GWYNNE, <u>Power-law bounds for increasing</u> subsequences in Brownian separable permutons and homogeneous sets in Brownian cographons, Advances in Mathematics, 439 (2024), p. 109480.
- [39] A. N. BORODIN AND P. SALMINEN, <u>Handbook of Brownian motion-facts and formulae</u>, Springer Science & Business Media, 2015.
- [40] M. BOUSQUET-MÉLOU AND A. JEHANNE, <u>Polynomial equations with one catalytic</u> variable, algebraic series and map enumeration, Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series B, 96 (2006), pp. 623–672.
- [41] T. BUDD AND L. CHEN, <u>The peeling process on random planar maps coupled to an O(n)</u> loop model (with an appendix by Linxiao Chen), Electronic Journal of Probability, (2019).
- [42] T. BUDD AND N. CURIEN, <u>Geometry of infinite planar maps with high degrees</u>, Electron. J. Probab., 22 (2017), pp. Paper No. 35, 37.

- [43] M. E. CABALLERO AND L. CHAUMONT, <u>Conditioned stable Lévy processes and the</u> Lamperti representation, Journal of Applied Probability, 43 (2006), pp. 967–983.
- [44] G. CHAPUY AND J.-F. MARCKERT, <u>Note on the density of ISE and a related diffusion</u>, Annales de l'Institut Henri Poincaré D, (2024).
- [45] L. CHAUMONT, <u>Conditionings and path decompositions for Lévy processes</u>, Stochastic Process. Appl., 64 (1996), pp. 39–54.
- [46] B. CHAUVIN AND A. ROUAULT, <u>KPP equation and supercritical branching Brownian</u> motion in the subcritical speed area. application to spatial trees, Probability theory and related fields, 80 (1988), pp. 299–314.
- [47] L. CHEN, Enumeration of fully parked trees, arXiv preprint arXiv:2103.15770, (2021).
- [48] L. CHEN, N. CURIEN, AND P. MAILLARD, <u>The perimeter cascade in critical Boltzmann</u> <u>quadrangulations decorated by an o(n) loop model</u>, Annales de l'Institut Henri Poincaré D, 7 (2020), pp. 535–584.
- [49] A. CONTAT AND N. CURIEN, <u>Parking on Cayley trees & frozen Erdös-Rényi</u>, The annals of Probability (to appear).
- [50] N. CURIEN ET AL., <u>Peeling random planar maps</u>, in Lectures on probability theory and statistics (Saint-Flour, 2019), Lecture Notes in Mathematics, Springer, 2019.
- [51] N. CURIEN AND B. HAAS, <u>Random trees constructed by aggregation</u>, Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble), 67 (2017), pp. 1963–2001.
- [52] N. CURIEN AND I. KORTCHEMSKI, <u>Random stable looptrees</u>, Electron. J. Probab., 19 (2014), pp. no. 108, 35.
- [53] N. CURIEN AND J.-F. LE GALL, <u>The harmonic measure of balls in random trees</u>, Ann. Probab., 45 (2017), pp. 147–209.
- [54] —, <u>First-passage percolation and local perturbations on random planar maps</u>, Ann. Sci.
 Éc. Norm. Supér., 3 (2019), pp. 631–701.
- [55] N. CURIEN, J.-F. LE GALL, AND G. MIERMONT, <u>The Brownian cactus I. Scaling limits</u> of discrete cactuses, Ann. Inst. Henri Poincaré Probab. Stat., 49 (2013), pp. 340–373.
- [56] N. CURIEN, G. MIERMONT, AND A. RIERA, <u>Scaling limits of planar maps with large</u> faces, (in preparation), (2024+).
- [57] B. DADOUN, <u>Asymptotics of self-similar growth-fragmentation processes</u>, Electron. J. Probab, 22 (2017), pp. 1–30.

- [58] —, <u>Self-similar Growth Fragmentations as scaling limits of Markov branching processes</u>, Journal of Theoretical Probability, (2019), pp. 1–21.
- [59] B. DARIUSZ, D. EWA, AND M. THOMAS, <u>Stochastic models with power-law tails</u>, Springer Series in Operations Research and Financial Engineering, (2016).
- [60] J.-F. DELMAS, J.-S. DHERSIN, AND M. SCIAUVEAU, <u>Cost functionals for large (uniform</u> and simply generated) random trees, Electron. J. Probab, 23 (2018), pp. 1–36.
- [61] J. DING, J. DUBÉDAT, A. DUNLAP, AND H. FALCONET, <u>Tightness of Liouville first</u> passage percolation for $\gamma \in (0, 2)$, Publications mathématiques de l'IHÉS, 132 (2020), pp. 353–403.
- [62] E. DUCHI, V. GUERRINI, S. RINALDI, AND G. SCHAEFFER, <u>Fighting fish: enumerative</u> properties, Sém. Lothar. Combin. B, 78 (2017), p. 2017.
- [63] T. DUQUESNE, <u>A limit theorem for the contour process of conditioned Galton-Watson</u> trees, Ann. Probab., 31 (2003), pp. 996–1027.
- [64] —, <u>The coding of compact real trees by real valued functions</u>, arXiv preprint math/0604106, (2006).
- [65] T. DUQUESNE AND J.-F. LE GALL, <u>Random trees</u>, <u>Lévy processes and spatial branching</u> processes, Astérisque, (2002), pp. vi+147.
- [66] —, Probabilistic and fractal aspects of Lévy trees, Probab. Theory Related Fields, 131 (2005), pp. 553–603.
- [67] E. DYNKIN, <u>Branching particle systems and superprocesses</u>, The Annals of Probability, 19 (1991), pp. 1157–1194.
- [68] —, <u>Path processes and historical superprocesses</u>, Probability theory and related fields, 90 (1991), pp. 1–36.
- [69] S. N. EVANS, <u>Probability and real trees</u>, in Lectures on probability theory and statistics (Saint-Flour, 2005), vol. 1920 of Lecture Notes in Mathematics, Springer, Berlin, 2008, pp. xii+193. Lectures from the 35th Summer School on Probability Theory held in Saint-Flour, July 6–23, 2005.
- [70] S. N. EVANS, J. PITMAN, AND A. WINTER, <u>Rayleigh processes</u>, real trees, and root growth with re-grafting, Probab. Theory Related Fields, 134 (2006), pp. 81–126.
- [71] J. A. FILL AND S. JANSON, <u>The sum of powers of subtree sizes for conditioned</u> Galton–Watson trees, Electronic Journal of Probability, 27 (2022), pp. 1–77.
- [72] F. G. GED, <u>Profile of a self-similar growth-fragmentation</u>, Electronic Journal of Probability, 24 (2019), pp. 1–21.

- [73] C. GOLDSCHMIDT AND B. HAAS, <u>A line-breaking construction of the stable trees</u>, Electronic Journal of Probability, 20 (2015), pp. 1–24.
- [74] A. GREVEN, P. PFAFFELHUBER, AND A. WINTER, <u>Convergence in distribution of random</u> <u>metric measure spaces (λ-coalescent measure trees)</u>, Probability Theory and Related Fields, 145 (2009), pp. 285–322.
- [75] E. GWYNNE AND J. MILLER, Existence and uniqueness of the Liouville quantum gravity metric for $\gamma \in (0, 2)$, Invent. Math., (2020), pp. 1–121.
- [76] B. HAAS, <u>Regularity of formation of dust in self-similar fragmentations</u>, in Annales de l'Institut Henri Poincare (B) Probability and Statistics, vol. 40, Elsevier, 2004, pp. 411– 438.
- [77] —, <u>Scaling limits of Markov-Branching trees and applications</u>, in XII Symposium of Probability and Stochastic Processes, Springer, 2018, pp. 3–50.
- [78] B. HAAS AND G. MIERMONT, <u>The genealogy of self-similar fragmentations with negative</u> <u>index as a continuum random tree</u>, Electron. J. Probab., 9 (2004), pp. no. 4, 57–97 (electronic).
- [79] —, <u>Scaling limits of Markov branching trees</u>, with applications to Galton-Watson and random unordered trees, Ann. of Probab., 40 (2012), pp. 2589–2666.
- [80] B. HAAS, G. MIERMONT, J. PITMAN, AND M. WINKEL, <u>Continuum tree asymptotics of discrete fragmentations and applications to phylogenetic models</u>, Ann. Probab., 36 (2008), pp. 1790–1837.
- [81] A. IKSANOV AND B. MALLEIN, <u>A result on power moments of Lévy-type perpetuities and its application to the Lp-convergence of Biggins' martingales in branching Lévy processes</u>, ALEA: Latin American Journal of Probability and Mathematical Statistics, 16 (2019), p. 315.
- [82] J. JACOD AND A. N. SHIRYAEV, <u>Limit theorems for stochastic processes</u>, vol. 288 of Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften [Fundamental Principles of Mathematical Sciences], Springer-Verlag, Berlin, second ed., 2003.
- [83] P. JAGERS, <u>General branching processes as Markov fields</u>, Stochastic Processes and their Applications, 32 (1989), pp. 183–212.
- [84] S. JANSON, Brownian excursion area, Wright's constants in graph enumeration, and other Brownian areas, Probability Surveys, 4 (2007), pp. 80–145.
- [85] J.-P. KAHANE AND J. PEYRIERE, <u>Sur certaines martingales de Benoit Mandelbrot</u>, Advances in mathematics, 22 (1976), pp. 131–145.

- [86] A. KHEZELI, <u>A unified framework for generalizing the Gromov–Hausdorff metric</u>, arXiv preprint arXiv:1812.03760, (2018).
- [87] A. KUZNETSOV AND J. C. PARDO, <u>Fluctuations of stable processes and exponential</u> <u>functionals of hypergeometric Lévy processes</u>, Acta Applicandae Mathematicae, 123 (2013), pp. 113–139.
- [88] A. E. KYPRIANOU, <u>Fluctuations of Lévy processes with applications</u>: Introductory Lectures, Springer Science & Business Media, 2014.
- [89] A. E. KYPRIANOU AND J. C. PARDO, <u>Stable Lévy processes via Lamperti-type</u> representations, vol. 7, Cambridge University Press, 2022.
- [90] A. E. KYPRIANOU, J. C. PARDO, AND M. VIDMAR, <u>Double hypergeometric Lévy</u> processes and self-similarity, Journal of Applied Probability, 58 (2021), pp. 254–273.
- [91] J. LAMPERTI, <u>Semi-stable Markov processes.</u> I, Z. Wahrscheinlichkeitstheorie und Verw. Gebiete, 22 (1972), pp. 205–225.
- [92] G. LAST AND M. PENROSE, <u>Lectures on the Poisson process</u>, vol. 7, Cambridge University Press, 2017.
- [93] J.-F. LE GALL, Random geometry on the sphere, Proceedings of the ICM 2014.
- [94] —, <u>The uniform random tree in a Brownian excursion</u>, Probab. Theory Related Fields, 96 (1993), pp. 369–383.
- [95] —, <u>Spatial branching processes, random snakes and partial differential equations</u>, Lectures in Mathematics ETH Zürich, Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 1999.
- [96] —, Random trees and applications, Probability Surveys, (2005).
- [97] —, Random real trees, Ann. Fac. Sci. Toulouse Math. (6), 15 (2006), pp. 35–62.
- [98] —, <u>The topological structure of scaling limits of large planar maps</u>, Invent. Math., 169 (2007), pp. 621–670.
- [99] —, <u>Uniqueness and universality of the Brownian map</u>, Annals of Probability, 41 (2013), pp. 2880–2960.
- [100] —, <u>The Markov property of local times of Brownian motion indexed by the Brownian</u> <u>tree</u>, Annals of Probability, 52 (2024), pp. 188–216.
- [101] J.-F. LE GALL AND Y. LE JAN, <u>Branching processes in Lévy processes: the exploration process</u>, Annals of Probability, 26 (1998), pp. 213–252.

- [102] J.-F. LE GALL AND G. MIERMONT, <u>Scaling limits of random planar maps with large</u> faces, Ann. Probab., 39 (2011), pp. 1–69.
- [103] J.-F. LE GALL AND F. PAULIN, <u>Scaling limits of bipartite planar maps are homeomorphic</u> to the 2-sphere, Geom. Funct. Anal., 18 (2008), pp. 893–918.
- [104] J.-F. LE GALL AND A. RIERA, <u>Growth-fragmentation processes in Brownian motion</u> indexed by the Brownian tree, Annals of Probability, 48 (2020), pp. 1742–1784.
- [105] —, <u>Spatial Markov property in Brownian disks</u>, Ann. Inst. Henri Poincaré Probab. Stat., To appear, (2024).
- [106] —, Peeling the Brownian half-plane, arXiv preprint arXiv:2404.18489, (2024).
- [107] J.-F. LE GALL AND E. PERKINS, <u>A stochastic differential equation for local times of</u> super-Brownian motion, arXiv preprint arXiv:2309.06899, (2023).
- [108] Z. LI, Measure-Valued Branching Processes, Springer, 2011.
- [109] S. LIN, <u>The harmonic measure of balls in critical Galton-Watson trees with infinite</u> variance offspring distribution, Electronic Journal of Probability, 19 (2014), pp. 1–35.
- [110] R. LYONS, <u>A simple path to Biggins' martingale convergence for branching random walk</u>, Classical and modern branching processes, (1997), pp. 217–221.
- [111] R. LYONS, R. PEMANTLE, AND Y. PERES, <u>Conceptual proofs of l log l criteria for mean</u> behavior of branching processes, Ann. Probab., 23 (1995), pp. 1125–1138.
- [112] C. MARZOUK, <u>Scaling limits of random bipartite planar maps with a prescribed degree</u> sequence, Random Structures & Algorithms, 53 (2018), pp. 448–503.
- [113] G. MIERMONT, <u>Self-similar fragmentations derived from the stable tree. I. Splitting at heights</u>, Probab. Theory Related Fields, 127 (2003), pp. 423–454.
- [114] —, <u>The Brownian map is the scaling limit of uniform random plane quadrangulations</u>, Acta Math., 210 (2013), pp. 319–401.
- [115] J. MILLER AND S. SHEFFIELD, <u>Imaginary geometry I: interacting SLEs</u>, Probability Theory and Related Fields, 164 (2016), pp. 553–705.
- [116] —, <u>Liouville quantum gravity and the Brownian map I: The QLE (8/3, 0) metric</u>, Invent. Math., 219 (2020), pp. 75–152.
- [117] —, <u>An axiomatic characterization of the brownian map</u>, Journal de l'École polytechnique—Mathématiques, 8 (2021), pp. 609–731.

- [118] —, <u>Liouville quantum gravity and the Brownian map II: geodesics and continuity of the embedding</u>, The Annals of Probability, 49 (2021), pp. 2732–2829.
- [119] J. MILLER, S. SHEFFIELD, AND W. WERNER, <u>Simple conformal loop ensembles on</u> Liouville quantum gravity, The Annals of Probability, 50 (2022), pp. 905–949.
- [120] S. PIOTROWIAK, <u>Dynamics of genealogical trees for type-and state-dependent resampling</u> models, (2011).
- [121] J. PITMAN AND M. WINKEL, <u>Growth of the Brownian forest</u>, Ann. Probab., 33 (2005), pp. 2188–2211.
- [122] —, <u>Regenerative tree growth: Binary self-similar continuum random trees and</u> Poisson-Dirichlet compositions, The Annals of Probability, (2009), pp. 1999–2041.
- [123] —, <u>Regenerative tree growth: Markovian embedding of fragmenters</u>, bifurcators, and bead splitting processes, Ann. Probab., 43 (2015), pp. 2611–2646.
- [124] F. REMBART AND M. WINKEL, <u>Recursive construction of continuum random trees</u>, Ann. Probab., 46 (2018), pp. 2715–2748.
- [125] D. REVUZ AND M. YOR, <u>Continuous martingales and Brownian motion</u>, vol. 293 of Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften [Fundamental Principles of Mathematical Sciences], Springer-Verlag, Berlin, third ed., 1999.
- [126] A. RIERA AND A. ROSALES-ORTIZ, <u>The structure of the local time of Markov processes</u> indexed by Lévy trees, Probability Theory and Related Fields, (2024), pp. 1–99.
- [127] V. RIVERO, <u>Recurrent extensions of self-similar markov processes and cramér's condition</u> ii, Bernoulli, 13 (2007), pp. 1053–1070.
- [128] —, <u>Tail asymptotics for exponential functionals of lévy processes: the convolution equivalent case</u>, in Annales de l'IHP Probabilités et statistiques, vol. 48, (2012), pp. 1081–1102.
- [129] D. RIZZOLO, <u>Scaling limits of markov branching trees and galton-watson trees conditioned</u> on the number of vertices with out-degree in a given set, in Annales de l'IHP Probabilités et statistiques, vol. 51, (2015), pp. 512–532.
- [130] D. SÉNIZERGUES, Growing random graphs with a preferential attachment structure, ALEA, 19 (2022), pp. 259–309.
- [131] Q. Shi, Growth-fragmentation processes and bifurcators, Electron. J. Probab., 22 (2017).
- [132] Z. SHI, <u>Branching random walks</u>, in Lectures on probability theory and statistics (Saint-Flour, 2012), Springer, 2015.

- [133] M. L. SILVERSTEIN, <u>Classification of coharmonic and coinvariant functions for a Lévy</u> process, The Annals of Probability, (1980), pp. 539–575.
- [134] R. STEPHENSON, <u>General fragmentation trees</u>, Electronic Journal of Probability, 18 (2013), pp. 1–45.
- [135] G. URIBE BRAVO, <u>The falling apart of the tagged fragment and the asymptotic</u> <u>disintegration of the Brownian height fragmentation</u>, in Annales de l'IHP Probabilités et statistiques, vol. 45, (2009), pp. 1130–1149.
- [136] A. R. WATSON, <u>A Growth-Fragmentation model connected to the ricocheted stable</u> process, Journal of Applied Probability, 60 (2023), pp. 493–503.
- [137] M. WEILL, Regenerative real trees, The Annals of Probability, (2007), pp. 2091–2121.
- [138] W. WERNER AND E. POWELL, Lecture notes on the Gaussian free field, (2021).